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ORDER OF REFERENCE

Extract from the Minutes of the Proceedings of the Senate, Wednesday, 
March 11, 1964:

Pursuant to the Order of the Day, the Honourable Senator Hayden 
moved, seconded by the Honourable Senator Bouffard, that the Bill C-2, 
intituled: “An Act respecting Trans-Canada Air Lines Act”, be read the 
second time.

In amendment, the Honourable Senator Phillips moved, seconded 
by the Honourable Senator Welch, that the motion for second reading 
of Bill C-2, intituled: “An Act respecting the Trans-Canada Air Lines 
Act”, be amended by striking out the word “now” and by adding the 
words “this day six months”, at the end of the question.

After debate,—
With leave of the Senate, the amendment was withdrawn.
The question being put on the original motion for the second reading 

of the Bill, it was—
Resolved in the affirmative.
The Bill was then read the second time.
The Honourable Senator Hayden moved, seconded by the Honourable 

Senator Bouffard, that the Bill be referred to the Standing Committee 
on Transport and Communications.

The question being put on the motion, it was—
Revolved in the affirmative.

JOHN F. MacNEILL, 
Clerk of the Senate.

20502-1—1*
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
Thursday, March 12, 1964.

Pursuant to adjournment and notice the Standing Committee on Transport 
and Communications met this day at 11.30 a.m.

Present: The Honourable Senators Beaubien (Provencher), Connolly 
(Halifax North), Connolly (Ottawa West), Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche), 
Gouin, Hayden, Hollett, Isnor, Kinley, Lambert, Lang, Lefrançois, Power, 
Quart, Reid, Stambaugh, Taylor (Westmorland), Welch and Woodrow.— (19)

In attendance: Mr. E. Russell Hopkins, Law Clerk and Parliamentary 
Counsel.

In the absence of the Chairman and on Motion of the Honourable Senator 
Beaubien (Provencher), the Honourable Senator Connolly (Halifax North) was 
elected Acting Chairman.

Bill C-2, intituled: “An Act respecting the Trans-Canada Air Lines Act” 
was read and considered.

On Motion duly put it was RESOLVED to report recommending authority 
be granted for the printing of 800 copies in English and 200 copies in French 
of the Committee proceedings on the said Bill.

The following witness was heard: Mr. Gordon R. McGregor, President, 
Trans-Canada Air Lines.

On Motion of the Honourable Senator Hayden it was RESOLVED to report 
the Bill with the following amendments:

1. Strike out clause 2 and substitute therefor the following:
2. All property, rights, obligations and liabilities that existed, and 

anything done by or to Trans-Canada Air Lines before the coming into 
force of this Act shall be deemed to be property, rights, obligations and 
liabilities, and to have been done by or to or acquired or incurred by 
Air Canada.

2. Immediately after clause 2, insert the following as clause 3:
3. Paragraph (k) of subsection (1) of section 14 of the Trans- 

Canada Air Lines Act is repealed and the following substituted therefor:
(k) to use the words “Air Canada”, “Trans-Canada Air Lines”, 

“Lignes aériennes Trans-Canada”, or any abbreviation thereof, as 
a trade name, mark or designation for any purpose connected with 
the business of the Corporation, and no other person shall hereafter 
use any such name, mark or designation for any purpose.

3. Renumber clause 3 as clause 4.

At 11.45 a.m. the Committee adjourned to the call of the Chairman.

Attest:

5

F. A. Jackson, 
Clerk of the Committee.
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REPORT OF THE COMMITTEE

Thursday, March 12, 1964.

The Standing Committee on Transport and Communications to whom 
was referred the Bill C-2, intituled: “An Act respecting the Trans-Canada 
Air Lines Act”, have in obedience to the order of reference of March 11, 
1964, examined the said Bill and now report the same with the following 
amendments:

1. Strike out clause 2 and substitute therefor the following:
2. All property, rights, obligations and liabilities that existed, and 

anything done by or to Trans-Canada Air Lines before the coming into 
force of this Act shall be deemed to be property, rights, obligations and 
liabilities, and to have been done by or to or acquired or incurred by 
Air Canada.

2. Immediately after clause 2, insert the following as clause 3:
3. Paragraph (k) of subsection (1) of section 14 of the Trans- 

Canada Air Lines Act is repealed and the following substituted therefor:
(k) to use the words “Air Canada”, “Trans-Canada Air Lines”, 

“Lignes aériennes Trans-Canada”, or any abbreviation thereof, as 
a trade name, mark or designation for any purpose connected with 
the business of the Corporation, and no other person shall hereafter 
use any such name, mark or designation for any purpose.

3. Renumber clause 3 as clause 4.

All which is respectfully submitted.

HAROLD CONNOLLY, 
Acting Chairman.
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THE SENATE
THE STANDING COMMITTEE ON TRANSPORT AND COMMUNICATIONS

EVIDENCE

Ottawa, Thursday, March 12, 1964.
The Standing Committee on Transport and Communications to which was 

referred Bill C-2, an Act respecting the Trans-Canada Air Lines Act, met this 
day at 11.30 a.m.

The Clerk: Honourable senators, in the absence of the chairman, is it your 
pleasure to elect an acting chairman?

Senator Beaubien (Provencher ) : I move that Senator Harold Connolly act 
as chairman.

Hon. Senators: Agreed.
Senator Harold Connolly (Acting Chairman), in the Chair.
The committee agreed that a verbatim report be made of the committee’s 

proceedings on the bill.
The committee agreed to report, recommending authority be granted 

for the printing of 800 copies in English and 200 copies in French of the com­
mittee’s proceedings on the bill.

The Acting Chairman: Honourable senators, as you know, the chairman 
of this committee for a long time past has been Senator Hugessen. He has 
been ill for some time. I think it would be appropriate if this committee were 
to express its regret at his illness, and to hope for a speedy convalescence.

Hon. Senators: Hear, hear.
Senator Kinley: That is unanimous.
The Acting Chairman: Now we have one bill before us this morning, Bill 

C-2, an act respecting the Trans-Canada Air Lines Act.
We have three gentlemen attending with us as witnesses: Mr. Gordon 

R. McGregor, President of T.C.A.; Mr. Jacques Fortier, counsel for the Depart­
ment of Transport, and Mr. I. E. McPherson, general attorney of Trans-Canada 
Air Lines. Is it your pleasure that we hear these witnesses?

Some Hon. Senators: Agreed.
The Acting Chairman: Mr. McGregor, would you care to address the 

committee, to start this session?

Mr. Gordon R. McGregor, President, Trans-Canada Air Lines: Thank you, 
Mr. Chairman.

I do not think there is a great deal I need say about the proposal. As 
you probably know, the name “Air Canada” was registered by T.C.A. some 
years ago as an alternate to the original name, the reason primarily being 
that the company’s operations had changed materially over the years, and 
from a purely intra-Canada operation it had become strongly international. 
We thought the name “Trans-Canada,” which implies an across Canada opera­
tion only, had ceased to apply satisfactorily when we were operating to many 
points in the Caribbean, to several states in the United States, and to several 
points in Europe and the United Kingdom.

9



10 STANDING COMMITTEE

Over the years we have progressively used the name “Air Canada” more 
predominantly in Europe than we have “Trans-Canada”. At the same time 
there has been a duplication of the use of the name in Canada, and many of 
our offices are designated either “Air Canada” or “Trans-Canada Air Lines,” 
or both. So there is nothing really new about T.C.A.’s association with the 
name “Air Canada”.

There are other elements in the situation that are well known. The name 
“Trans-Canada Air Lines” is regarded as being not properly translatable into 
French. The name “Air Canada” is regarded as bilingual, in the fullest sense 
of the word. In short, I am inclined to think the pros in favour of the primary 
use of the name “Air Canada” outweigh the cons. Therefore, I hope that the 
basic principle embodied in Bill C-2 will be adopted.

However, there were several elements of the original drafting that 
bothered us. One was the fact that on proclamation—as it were, on that very 
day—we would have to be completely changed over to “Air Canada”. If this 
is not physically impossible, it would be exceedingly expensive, even if the 
date of proclamation were some time distant.

The other thing we were exercised about was the fact that if Trans- 
Canada Air Lines ceased to be a name belonging to the corporation it could 
belong to anybody else. You may know there is already one quite large 
independent company which a year ago adopted the name “Transair”. That 
was about as close as they could get to “Trans-Canada” without jumping on 
our name. If “Trans-Canada” became available as an air line name, I have 
no doubt that that company would adopt it. I suspect one other organization 
might also take steps in that direction. Anyway, the name has built up a good 
reputation over the years. It has a good reputation in the industry as a whole, 
and I think it would be quite unfair to Trans-Canada Air Lines and the 
company’s owners, the people, if that name became available.

I understand the amendments that are under consideration protect the 
company against both those difficulties, and I therefore very much hope they 
will be adopted.

Senator Reid: Did I hear you say that “Air Canada” had been proposed 
at one time previously?

Mr. McGregor: I did not say it, but it is a fact.
Senator Hayden: It is in the 1952-53 statutes. You were given the authority 

to use the name in your operations.
Mr. McGregor: That is right.
Senator Hayden: And you have adopted it more and more all the time?
Mr. McGregor: Yes.
Senator Hollett: Could you give us, Mr. McGregor, some idea of the 

approximate cost of the change-over involved?
Mr. McGregor: We believe it depends almost entirely on how quickly 

it has to be done. If we are given an opportunity to repaint aircraft when 
they come in for their normal overhaul and do not have to bring them off 
the line, it will be less expensive. If we are given the opportunity to run out 
of stocks of tickets, waybills and the great number of documents of that kind 
scattered all over the world, then I think the total cost would be in the order 
of $250,000. If it is, what I might call, a crash program, it might be as high 
as three-quarters of a million.

Senator Kinley: Do you not think it would represent a long-time saving?
Mr. McGregor: Yes.
Senator Kinley: You know, the C.N.R. used to be called the Canadian 

National Railways. Somebody suggested they save some money and call it 
“Canadian National,” which they did.
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Mr. McGregor: Yes.
Senator Kinley: And now they have “C.N.” and they save more money. 

This saves them an immense amount of money. I think “Air Canada” would 
save a lot of money in time.

Mr. McGregor: I think there may be features of economy. It is certainly 
shorter, more staccato and precise.

Senator Kinley: If you are going to have this new name registered and 
have it as a trade mark, can you retain the name “Trans-Canada Air Lines” 
if you do not use it?

Mr. McGregor: I believe so.
Senator Hayden: If Parliament says so.
Senator Kinley: That is the point, should they say so?
Senator Isnor: Mr. McGregor, you state that $250,000 is your estimate 

of the cost of the change-over. Apart from your stationery, what has been 
your average advertising bill during the past five years?

Mr. McGregor: I would have to break that down, because we advertise 
separately in Europe, the United States and Canada. I would say our total 
advertising bill has been in the order of $3£ million, on the average, over the 
last five years.

Senator Welch: Would it be necessary to repaint these planes imme­
diately? You are starting already with “Air Canada,” and the tickets are 
marked “Air Canada” as well as “Trans-Canada”. Why would it be necessary 
to incur the expense of $250,000 to change the name? Would it not work 
out better to make the change gradually, when new equipment is brought in?

Mr. McGregor: Gradual infiltration of the name “Air Canada” is what we 
have been about; and I take it the purpose of this bill is to provide some 
acceleration to that program, or some definite point of conclusion. We have 
been doing exactly that, but at some time in history we must change the 
designation of the aircraft because it can be very dangerous if there is any 
confusion over identity of aircraft taxying on an airport. The tower must be 
able to look at it, read the name and call over the radio, “Air Canada, turn 
left at the next intersection,” and that sort of thing. They cannot be worried 
about whether it is “Trans-Canada” or “Air Canada,” because confusion around 
an airport is not to be desired.

Senator Kinley: You will not use the name “Air Canada” until you get 
the name changed; and until then the tower will continue to use the words 
“Trans-Canada”?

Mr. McGregor: As soon as this bill receives final approval, assuming it 
might, we would then start to change the names on each aircraft as they 
came into the hangar for general overhaul. In other words, painting will be 
going on at the same time as, say, an engine is being changed, so there would 
be no productive aircraft time wasted.

Senator Kinley: There will be a little hiatus?
Mr. McGregor: There will be a period of overlap too.
Senator Kinley: Will not that cause confusion?
Mr. McGregor: No. One aircraft can only have one name on it. If it is 

‘T.C.A.” the tower will read it; and if it is “Air Canada” the tower will read it.
Senator Hollett: Proclamation could be held up for a short time.
Mr. McGregor: Yes, I suppose so.
Senator Hollett: That could be recommended by the committee?
Mr. McGregor: You are getting into a realm in which I am not an expert.
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Senator Kinley: I am told that Trans-Canada made a profit this year.
Mr. McGregor: That is correct, a small one. The report was tabled in 

the house.
Senator Kinley: That is good news.
Senator Lambert: I would just like to suggest that the details of this 

proposal are not any part of the business of this committee. The business of 
this committee is to approve, in principle, this bill. The working out of the 
practical details of it would be left to the executive heads, like Mr. McGregor 
and the others, to implement them just as soon as they can. I would suggest 
the bill be passed.

Senator Hayden: Just a moment. Mr. Chairman, there are a couple of 
amendments to be proposed.

With regard to clause 2 of the bill, the proposal is to strike it out. You 
have a copy of the change. The object of the change is to strike out the word 
“the” where it appears in the fourth line in clause 2, where it says “the 
property. . .” Descriptively the word “the” should be deleted, so I would 
move that clause 2 be struck out and that there should be substituted therefor 
the language you have in the draft before you.

Senator Woodrow: I second that.
Senator Reid: What is the change?
Senator Hayden: That the word “the” occurring in the fourth line of 

clause 2 be struck out.
Senator Connolly (Ottawa West): It is purely a matter of drafting.
The Acting Chairman: Does that amendment carry?
Hon. Senators: Agreed.
Senator Kinley: Mr. Chairman, I am told “Canada” is an Indian word.
Mr. McGregor: I believe that is right.
Senator Kinley: I remember when we had the question come up in a 

Senate hearing one of our lawyers was trying to tell us that “dominion” did 
not mean “dominion,” and it was said that “Canada” meant a collection of 
Indian huts, and he was a well-informed man.

Mr. McGregor: There are many variations in the use of the word “Can­
ada”—lakes, rivers, and so on—so I expect you are quite right.

Senator Hayden: I should have said also that the words appearing at 
the end of clause 2—that is, “. . .upon the coming into force of this Act.”— 
are meaningless so the amendment strikes out the word “the” and also, 
“. . .upon the coming into force of this Act.” That has been approved by the 
legal advisers of T.C.A.—I might say, not quite yet “Air Canada”—and our 
law clerk.

Senator Hollett: Could you tell us what effect the leaving out of the 
word “the” has on it?

Senator Hayden: The clause is speaking of “property, rights, obligations 
and liabilities,” generally at the beginning. You are then saying, “the property, 
rights, obligations and liabilities, and to have been done by or to or acquired 
or incurred by Air Canada.” It is purely drafting.

Hon. Senators: Agreed.
Senator Hayden : There is an addition proposed as a new clause 3 to the 

bill, and clause 3 will become clause 4. That is to preserve to Air Canada the
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right to the name “Trans-Canada” and “Trans-Canada Air Lines” in English 
and in French, and also to retain the trade name. The wording of that would 
be as follows, and I move that:

“Paragraph (k) of subsection (1) of section 14 of the Trans- 
Canada Air Lines Act be repealed and the following substituted 
therefor:

‘(k) to use the words “Air Canada”, “Trans-Canada Air Lines”, 
“Lignes aériennes Trans-Canada”, or any abbreviation thereof, 
as a trade name, mark or designation for any purpose connected 
with the business of the Corporation, and no other person shall 
hereafter use any such name, mark or designation for any 
purpose.’ ”

I so move.
Senator Woodrow: Seconded.
The Acting Chairman: Any comments? Is it agreed?
Hon. Senators: Agreed.
Senator Hayden : Then section 3 of the bill becomes section 4.
Hon. Senators: Agreed.
Senator Connolly (Ottawa West): Mr. Chairman, before we adjourn 

I should like to thank Mr. McGregor very much for coming here this morning. 
I understand it was at considerable personal inconvenience because he spoke 
in the metropolitan area of Toronto last night, and T.C.A. got him in this 
morning.

Mr. McGregor: Thank you, ladies and gentlemen.
The Acting Chairman: I take it you are absolved, Mr. McGregor!
Senator Hayden: I move the bill be reported as amended.
The Acting Chairman: Any dissent? Is it agreed?
Hon. Senators: Agreed.

Whereupon the committee adjourned.
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ORDER OF REFERENCE

Extract from the Minutes of the Proceedings of the Senate, Tuesday, March 
9, 1965.

“Pursuant to the Order of the Day, Honourable Senator Cook moved, 
seconded by the Honourable Senator Lang, that the Bill C-137, intituled: “An 
Act to authorize the provision of moneys to meet certain capital expenditures 
of the Canadian National Railways System for the period from the 1st day of 
January, 1964 to the 30th day of June, 1965, and to authorize the guarantee 
by Her Majesty of certain securities to be issued by the Canadian National 
Railway Company”, be read the second time.

After debate, and—
The question being put on the motion, it was—
Resolved in the affirmative.
The Bill was then read the second time.
The Honourable Senator Cook moved, seconded by the Honourable Senator 

Rattenbury, that the Bill be referred to the Standing Committee on Transport 
and Communications.

After debate, and—
The question being put on the motion, it was—
Resolved in the affirmative.”

J. F. MacNEILL, 
Clerk of the Senate.
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
Thursday, March 11, 1965.

Pursuant to adjournment and notice the Standing Committee on Trans­
port and Communications met this day at 10.00 a.m.

Present: The Honourable Senators Hugessen (Chairman), Beaubien 
(Provencher), Brooks, Buchanan, Connolly (Halifax North), Croll, Fournier 
(Madawaska-Restigouche), Gouin, Isnor, Lambert, Lefrançois, McGrand, Mc- 
Keen, MacLean, Pearson, Power, Reid, Veniot and Welch.— (20).

In attendance: Mr. E. Russell Hopkins, Law Clerk and Parliamentary 
Counsel.

On Motion of the Honourable Senator Reid it was Resolved to report 
recommending that authority be granted for the printing of 800 copies in 
English and 300 copies in French of the Proceedings of the Committee on 
Bill C-137.

Bill C-137, An Act to authorize the provision of moneys to meet certain 
capital expenditures of the Canadian National Railways System for the period 
from the 1st day of January, 1964 to the 30th day of June, 1965, and to author­
ize the guarantee by Her Majesty of certain securities to be issued by the 
Canadian National Railway Company, was read and considered clause by clause.

The following witnesses were heard:
Canadian National Railways: Mr. G. M. Cooper, General Solicitor. 

Mr. W. G. Cleevely, Co-ordinator, Capital Budgets.
Air Canada: Mr. G. J. Kendall, Chief Budget Officer.

The Honourable Senator Lambert moved that the Bill be now reported 
with the following amendments:

Strike out “Trans-Canada Air Lines” in clauses 3, 4, 6 and 10 and sub­
stitute therefor “Air Canada”.

At 11.20 a.m. the Committee adjourned to the call of the Chairman.
Attest.

F. A. Jackson,
Clerk of the Committee.
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REPORT OF THE COMMITTEE
Thursday, March 11, 1965.

The Standing Committee on Transport and Communications to which was 
referred the Bill C-137, intituled: “An Act to authorize the provision of moneys 
to meet certain capital expenditures of the Canadian National Railways System 
for the period from the 1st day of January, 1964 to the 30th day of June, 1965, 
and to authorize the guarantee by Her Majesty of certain securities to be issued 
by the Canadian National Railway Company”, has in obedience to the order of 
reference of March 9, 1965, examined the said Bill and now reports the same 
with the following amendments:

Strike out “Trans-Canada Air Lines” in clauses 3, 4, 6 and 10 and sub­
stitute therefor “Air Canada”.

All which is respectfully submitted.
A. K. HUGESSEN. 

Chairman.



THE SENATE

THE STANDING COMMITTEE ON TRANSPORT AND COMMUNICATIONS

EVIDENCE
Ottawa, Thursday, March 11, 1965.

The Standing Committee on Transport and Communications, to which was 
referred Bill C-137, an Act to authorize the provision of moneys to meet cer­
tain capital expenditures of the Canadian National Railways System for the 
period from the 1st day of January, 1964 to the 30th day of June, 1965, and to 
authorize the guarantee by Her Majesty of certain securities to be issued by 
the Canadian National Railway Company, met this day at 10 a.m.

Senator A. K. Hugessen (Chairman), in the Chair.
The Chairman: Honourable senators, we have a quorum, and I ask the 

committee to be good enough to come to order. We have before us for con­
sideration Bill C-137, an act to authorize the provision of moneys to meet 
certain capital expenditures of the Canadian National Railways System for 
the period from the 1st day of January, 1964, to the 30th day of June, 1965, 
and to authorize the guarantee by Her Majesty of certain securities to be 
issued by the Canadian National Railway Company.

The committee agreed that a verbatim report be made of the com­
mittee’s proceedings on the bill.

The committee agreed to report recommending authority be granted 
for the printing of 800 copies in English and 300 copies in French of the 
commitee’s proceedings on the bill.

Senator Isnor: Mr. Chairman, before you start on the bill I wonder if I 
would be in order to convey a message? I believe I am speaking for all the 
Maritime members, and I am sorry that Mr. Gordon is not here today, because 
he has given favourable consideration in the past to matters pertaining to the 
Maritimes, particularly as affected by the running time of the “Ocean Limited”.

I have in mind the reference which was made in the house the other day by 
Senator Pouliot to the arrival time of the Ocean Limited at Montreal and 
the delay caused to members and passengers in general at Montreal. I am 
suggesting that a message be carried to Mr. Gordon, or the proper officials 
who arrange running times, requesting that they give this a second thought 
for the following season and in the future, changing the “Ocean Limited” back, 
shall we say, to leaving Halifax at 11.30 a.m. instead of the present time of 
12.15 p.m., thus arriving in Montreal at a time to enable it to make proper 
connection with Train 47, if I remember rightly.

As I stated before, I think I am expressing the thoughts of all Maritime 
members and senators. I think this suggestion would be approved by the great 
majority of the travelling public who use the “Ocean Limited” and connecting 
trains to Ottawa, Toronto and elsewhere. I hope, Mr. Chairman, I am not out 
of turn in making that observation at this time.

The Chairman: Not at all, senator.
We have with us representing the C.N.R. on this bill Mr. G. M. Cooper, 

their General Solicitor, and Mr. W. G. Cleevely, the Co-ordinator of Capital 
Budgets. I am asking them to transmit to Mr. Gordon, or to whatever officials
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8 STANDING COMMITTEE

may be concerned, the message which has just been delivered by Senator Isnor. 
You will see that is done, will you, please, gentlemen?

Mr. Cooper: Yes, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman: Also in attendance today are Mr. G. J. Kendall, Chief 

Budget Officer of Air Canada; Mr. R. R. Cope, Director of Railway and Highway 
Division, Department of Transport; Mr. S. W. Wellman, Economic Policy and 
Research Division, Department of Transport, and Mr. A. R. Rollback, of the 
Financial Affairs Division, Department of Finance.

The principal business before the committee is, as normally, consideration 
of the Canadian National Railways’ budget, and I assume that one of these 
two gentlemen, Mr. Cooper and Mr. Cleevely will be in a position to submit 
the budget to us.

Which of you gentlemen is to present the budget?

Mr. G. M. Cooper. General Solicitor, Canadian National Railways: I have a 
statement here, and I believe Mr. Cleevely has copies of the budget for 
presentation.

The Chairman: You are going to make the statement, Mr. Cooper?
Mr. Cooper: Yes.
The Chairman: Are there copies available for distribution?
Mr. Cooper: Yes.
The Chairman: Perhaps if you gentlemen will come up here to this 

table it will be easier.
I am sorry, gentlemen, it appears that there are not sufficient copies of 

the budget for every member. If you would be good enough to share copies 
it might be easier.

Very well, Mr. Cooper, will you proceed with your statement.
Mr. Cooper: Mr. Chairman, honourable senators, the legislation govern­

ing Canadian National Railways, requires the company to submit an annual 
budget to the Governor in Council for approval, and requires the Minister of 
Transport to lay that budget before Parliament. Now the budget, of which 
copies are before you, is in two parts. The first part is the capital budget, and 
the second part is the operating budget.

I think honourable senators will find the capital budget at the beginning, 
and the operating budget for the year 1964 appears at page 9.

Now the principal purpose of the bill which is before you is to authorize 
or approve the provision of moneys to meet capital expenditures of Canadian 
National Railways for the year 1964 and for the first six months of 1965. 
Since this legislative authority is not usually obtainable for the financing of 
expenditures until mid-year or later, it is usual that the budget include a 
statement of capital requirements for the first six months of the ensuing year, 
and in this case that is the first six months of 1965.

As a matter of convenience the financial requirements of Air Canada are 
also included in the bill and will be referred to as the various clauses are 
explained.

I am quite certain that honourable senators have already observed that 
in Bill C-137 the airline corporation has been referred to throughout as Trans- 
Canada Air Lines, and that honourable senators are also aware that the name 
of the corporation was changed to Air Canada, and perhaps this committee will 
wish to take some notice of that in any report which they might make.

The present bill is generally in the same form as those which have been 
presented in the past, and minor variations, where they occur, will be 
brought to your attention as each of the clauses is explained.
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The bill may be divided into several parts, and if you will permit me I 
would like to give a general explanation of each part, and then relate the 
relevant figures which appear in the bill.

The first part is contained in section 3, and this sets out the capital re­
quirements of both Canadian National Railways and Air Canada for the year 
1964 and the first six months of 1965.

The second part consists of clauses 4, 5, 6 and 8; these clauses in general 
authorize Canadian National to borrow money for the purposes of meeting 
capital expenditures for Air Canada by means of temporary loans from the 
Minister of Finance, and by means of securities that are issued to the public 
and that are guaranteed by the Government of Canada. Such authority is not 
required or asked for under the present bill in respect of capital require­
ments of Canadian National because the railway will be able to generate all 
its capital budget requirements from internal sources and the sale of preferred 
stock, and thus will not have to make further borrowings for these purposes. 
These internal sources of funds available are depreciation accruals and debt 
discount amortization and so on.

With your permission I would like to deal with the figures contained 
principally in sections 3, 4 and 6 of the bill, which sometimes have been 
difficult of understanding because on their face the various figures do not tie 
in with one another. I think it is important to mention and to appreciate here 
a basic feature of the legislation, and that is that it deals with two different 
matters, capital budgeting and the financing of that budget. First of all in 
section 3(1) (a), it deals with the total amount of dollars involved in capital 
projects of Canadian National for the year 1964. Section 3(1) (b) deals with 
the total amount of capital expenditures planned by Canadian National for 
the six-month period January 1 to June 30, 1965. Thus section 3 as a whole 
sets out the capital requirements for the two consecutive periods of 18 months. 
The figure $36 million in 3(c) is the total commitment authority requested in 
respect of contracts for the acquisition of equipment and general additions 
and conversions which the company expects it will have to make up to July 
1st, 1965. Such commitments will, of course, be included in detail in the 1965 
budget or subsequent budgets.

Clauses 4 and 6 deal with the other phase of the legislation, that is the 
external financing of those projects where there is a need of borrowing either 
from the public or from the Government.

Canadian National’s program for the calendar year 1964 involved the 
sum of $155 million, which you will see is the figure in clause 3(1) (a), and 
that sum, plus the amount of $72 million for the first half of 1965, which is in 
3(1) (b) makes a total of $227 million for capital projects for the 18-month 
period from January 1, 1964 to June 30, 1965, which is the comparable period 
used in former financing and guarantee bills. However, Canadian National has 
available to finance these projects capital sources from internally generated 
funds through depreciation accruals, amortization of discounts on the funded 
debt, and so on, which cover the period, and which will be sufficient to 
complete these railway works without outside borrowing.

Senator Isnor: That means you have funds available from various sources 
to meet the $227 million.

Mr. Cooper: Yes, sir. Actually, as will appear later, there is always a 
figure in diminution of the $227 million, being the anticipated inability to 
complete certain works. I think it is $15 million. So, the available funds are 
sufficient to meet that portion at least of the $227 million which can be com­
pleted within the period.
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Turning to the budget, and to page 2, this situation which I have been 
trying to describe is explained in the “Statement of Financing Authority 
Required with Respect to the Capital Budget.” This is page 2 of the budget.

The Chairman: Before we get to page 2 let us look at page 1. On page 
1 you have the same details and the same figures in your column headed: 
“1964 proposed expenditures” as you have in section 3(1) (a) of the bill, 
totaling $155 million?

Mr. Cooper: Yes, sir, and then down towards the bottom of that column 
you will notice an item: “Less uncompleted work” of $15 million which is what 
I was trying to convey to Senator Isnor.

The Chairman: And now you go to page 2, which is the—
Mr. Cooper: Yes—which is the financing authority required in respect of 

the expenditures or the projects which you have seen on page 1.
The Chairman: You have this same $155 million less the $15 million 

for uncompleted work, and your total capital budget is $140 million?
Mr. Cooper: That is correct, sir.
The Chairman: And your source of funds is the next?
Mr. Cooper: Yes, and it appears as depreciation accruals, etcetera, and the 

“etcetera” would include debt discount amortization—$118 million.
The Chairman: Those are self-generated funds?
Mr. Cooper: Yes, sir, and then the issue of preferred stock, which is 

provided for in the Capital Revision Act of 1952, is $23,300,000. Then, the 
borrowings under various separate pieces of legislation, various branch line 
bills, of another $500,000.

Senator Pearson: When was that preferred stock issued?
Mr. Cooper: I believe it is issued monthly. The Minister of Finance, 

under authority of the Capital Revision Act, buys preferred stock on a monthly 
basis. I think this is correct.

Mr. W. G. Cleevely, Co-ordinator. Capital Budgets. Canadian National Rail­
ways: That is correct, senator—monthly.

Senator Pearson: A percentage every month?
Mr. Cooper: The percentage of the railway’s gross revenues.
Senator Aseltine: I thought that that was for operating expenses.
Mr. Cooper: No, sir.
Senator Aseltine: The Government advances money all through the year 

for operating expenses, does it not?
Mr. Cooper: If necessary; that is also so, but that is a different procedure. 

To the extent that revenues are insufficient for operating expenses as provided 
for in a latter section of the bill before you—I think it is section 9—the Minister 
of Finance may provide funds required to meet operating expenses.

Senator Aseltine: What I am personally interested in is the profit and loss 
situation for 1964. Did you operate at a loss? Was there a deficit or a profit?

Mr. Cooper: In the year 1964, there was a deficit, sir.
Senator Aseltine: Of how much?
Mr. Cooper: I notice that the sponsor of the bill before the Senate men­

tioned a "figure of $38,700,000. Now, I do not believe that that has otherwise 
been published. That is, however, to the best of my knowledge, the amount of 
the 1964 deficit.

Senator Aseltine: When I spoke on the bill I mentioned the deficits for 
1957, 1958, 1959 and 1960, and I did not have the deficits for 1961, 1962, 1963 
and 1964, and that is what I was personally interested in.
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The Chairman: Have you got those figures, Mr. Cooper?
Senator Isnor: You have the figure for 1963 and 1964 on page 9, I think. 

The deficit in 1963 was $48,300,000, and there was a lesser deficit in 1964 of 
$39,500,000.

Mr. Cooper: I am reading now from the published annual report of 1963, 
which would have been tabled about a year ago. The deficit for the year 1961 
was $67,308,000.

The Chairman: Forget about the thousands.
Mr. Cooper: In 1962 it was almost $49 million, and in 1963 it was $43 

million.
Senator Pearson: The budget shows $48 million, on page 9.
Mr. Cooper: Yes, but that was the amount estimated when the 1963 operat­

ing budget was prepared at the beginning of the year. The actual figure was 
some $5 million better. Again, this year the anticipated deficit, from page 9, 
was $39,500,000, and the result was almost $1 million better.

The Chairman: What did you say the figure was for 1964?
Mr. Cooper: $38,700,000.
The Chairman: As against an estimate of $39 million?
Mr. Cooper: Yes, $39,500,000.
Senator Reid: Following June 30 of this year do you have to come back 

for more money?
Mr. Cooper: No, we did not come back for more money because we had 

no authority under the 1962-63 Act to do so.
Senator Reid: These estimates are to June 30. What happens after June 30 

of this year?
Mr. Cooper: Of the year—
Senator Reid: 1965.
Senator Aseltine: They have to present another budget. We are a year 

behind.
Mr. Cooper: Yes, we are a year behind.
Senator Reid: It is all very confusing.
Mr. Cooper: This budget was transmitted to the minister in February of 

1964, and was tabled by him before the Senate and the House of Commons in 
the spring of the year, but due to other pressures the legislation has not come 
before Parliament until this time. As the honourable senator says, we are 
about a year behind, but this is not because of delay on the part of the company.

Senator Reid: I just wanted to get it clear in my mind what we are 
dealing with.

Mr. Cooper: Yes, we should be before you again with the 1965 budget 
in due course.

Senator Isnor: Mr. Cooper, when do you issue your annual statement 
and report?

Mr. Cooper: At about this time. I am not certain, sir, whether it has been 
transmitted to the minister or not.

Mr. Cleevely: I think the annual report will be ready in about a month’s 
time.

The Chairman: Yes, we get it normally early in April.
Mr. Cooper: Now, none of these income figures are involved in this page 2.
Senator Isnor: But we are dealing with page 9.
Mr. Cooper: If we are dealing with page 9, then—
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The Chairman: May I suggest that we let Mr. Cooper go ahead with his 
general statement and that we ask questions afterwards.

Mr. Cooper: On page 2, it will be observed that the total available funds 
for 1964 are more than sufficient to meet the expenditures.

Senator Reid: Have the expenditures been authorized by Parliament?
Mr. Cooper: The capital expenditures in 1964 were duly authorized by 

order in council; the bill before you is parliamentary restatement of that 
authority.

For the first half of this year, 1965, the anticipated gross capital expendi­
tures were forecast at $67 million. That $67 million plus $5 million of Air 
Canada requirements are represented by the figure of $72 million in clause 
3(1) (b) of thé bill.

The source of funds, to meet these expenditures during the same period 
was forecast at $70 million, as appears below the $67 million figure, and 
includes $59 million depreciation accruals, etc.; $11 million of preferred stock, 
giving a total of $70 million; again in excess of the budgeted expenditures.

The last item on page 2 of the budget relates to clause 3(1) (c) of the bill, 
that is, commitment authority in the amount of $36 million.

The Chairman: Then you come to page 3, which is a breakdown of the 
capital expenditures by categories and regions.

Mr. Cooper: The figure in the lower right hand corner of page 3, $77,821,300 
corresponds with the first item under gross capital expenditures for the year 
1964 on page 2 of the bill and on page 1 of the budget.

The Chairman: Honourable senators will see that there are nine categories 
of the kinds of expenditures, and there are eight regions in which those 
different kinds of expenditures have been made. Has any honourable senator 
any specific question to ask about any region in which he is interested particu­
larly, as to the details of any of these capital expenditures? I might start 
the ball rolling by asking Mr. Cooper this question. I see that in the Great 
Lakes Region there is a large item, $13 million odd for Large Terminals. I 
suppose that is the new Toronto hump yard?

Mr. Cooper: I suppose so, but I would ask Mr. Cleevely to answer.
Mr. Cleevely: Well, $9.8 million of that is for Toronto yard.
The Chairman: Honourable senators, you may see some figures in which 

you are interested. If you want to ask about any item, this is the time to do 
so.

Senator Reid: Does the Mountain Region extend as far as Vancouver?
Mr. Cooper: The Mountain Region roughly is Alberta and British Columbia.
The Chairman: Under Mountain Region, I see a large figure, $12 million 

odd for Roadway Improvements. What is this for? Is it for the automatic 
signalling?

Mr. Cleevely: That would be most likely a large rail program, because 
of the fact that Pine Point Branch is now under construction.

The Chairman: Pine Point—is that in the Mountain Region?
Mr. Cleevely: No, but part of this is related to providing rail for that 

Branch.
The Chairman: I do not understand you.
Mr. Cleevely: We provide the rail for the branch lines by lifting rail and 

upgrading our more heavily used lines.
The Chairman: It is a far heavier program than in any other district.
Mr. Cleevely: Yes.
The Chairman: Why?
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Mr. Cleevely: Because we need P.W. rail. When we are bringing this large 
branch to Pine Point we have to turn up the rail.

Mr. Cooper: They take the partly worn rail out of the Mountain Region, 
in this case to use on the Pine Point line, and therefore have a large renewal 
on the main lines.

Senator Reid: In the case of Mountain Region, you have a total of 
$15,039,800, and you say the proposed expenditure is $13,863,600.

Mr. Cleevely: That is the cash related to the current budget year, 1964 
in this case. The $15 million is the total cost of the projects. In the particular 
block, it represents the total cost of the projects, whereas this line at the 
bottom represents expenditure associated with those projects in 1964.

Mr. Cooper: If I may hazard another explanation, may I say that the sum 
under the upper portion would be the total cost of all the projects to be 
commenced. The upper half would be the total cost of the projects to be 
commenced, but some of these may be of such size and duration that they will 
not be finished within the year 1964 and therefore we only expect to spend 
the portion shown in the “expenditures” line at the bottom of the page.

The Chairman: Senator Reid, you will see under Mountain Region, the 
total projects are $15 million odd, whereas the total that they proposed to 
spend in 1964 was only $13.8 million, as given in the bottom figure. The total 
of those bottom figures of proposed expenditures, 1964, comes to $77.8 mil­
lion, which is in the bill; whereas the total of the projects is $91.4 million. This 
means they had $91 million of road property projects and only expected to 
spend $77 million on them last year.

Senator Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche) : That is because the projects 
are not completed?

The Chairman: Yes.
Mr. Cooper: By way of hypothetical example, if we start on a two-year 

project in 1964, it will have to appear at its total cost, but since it can only be 
completed in two years, a portion of that will be excluded from the “Proposed 
Expenditures”.

Senator Connolly (Halifax North): In point of fact, are you asking us 
to approve moneys, a greater part of which have already been spent by your 
company?

Mr. Cooper: I think that must be so, yes, senator. This whole capital 
program for the year 1964 is finished, to the extent that it is going to be done.

Senator Brooks: Would some of this money which we are approving now, 
have been approved before and is this really a duplication of an approval which 
was made in part of the funds for the previous year?

Mr. Cooper: This is a complete duplication of the Governor in Council 
approval. I think Mr. Cleevely can help me. I would have to revert to page 1. 
In the box there are three columns. The 1964 proposals are all new proposals. 
In the second column, Cost to Complete Projects Authorized in Prior Years, 
this would be the carry forward of projects approved in earlier budgets.

The Chairman: The total of that was $91 million odd, of which you spent 
$77 million odd in 1964.

Mr. Cooper: Yes. The total of which we budgeted to spend $77 million 
°dd in the year 1964.

Senator Pearson: Are we always a year behind on budget?
Mr. Cooper: No, sir; our budget is submitted—
Senator Pearson: Your budget is up-to-date, but I am speaking of Par­

liament’s approval now.
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Mr. Cooper: In less hectic parliamentary times I think our budget would 
come before you in the spring or summer—the summer of the current year.

Senator Aseltine: Usually in March?
Mr. Cooper: Usually in March. Ideally before July 1st, which is the 

expiration of the previous budget.
Senator Isnor: Mr. Cooper, would you refer to page 3 and look at the 

third column, entitled “St. Lawrence Region,” showing a total of $8,460,800. 
What proportion of that would be made necessary because of the World’s Fair?

Mr. Cooper: None, sir.
The Chairman: Any other questions, gentlemen, on detail regarding page 

3, dealing with capital expenditures in various regions?
Senator Lambert: May I ask how far the various regions extend? For 

instance, there is an item here for the Great Lakes region. I wonder how 
far that region extends?

Mr. Cooper: The Great Lakes region extends west to about the head of 
the lakes, sir.

Senator Lambert: Then there is prairie region from there on?
Mr. Cooper: The prairie region takes over then and extends through 

roughly to the Saskatchewan border.
Senator Lambert: And includes Winnipeg?
Mr. Cooper: And includes Winnipeg, yes. Winnipeg is the headquarters 

of the prairie region.
Senator Pearson: It does not include Saskatchewan at all?
Mr. Cooper: The prairie region?
Senator Pearson: Yes.
Mr. Cooper: Oh, yes, sir.
Senator Pearson: Well, you mean the boundaries of Saskatchewan and 

Alberta?
The Chairman: The western boundary of Saskatchewan.
Mr. Cooper: Oh, pardon me, yes, sir.
Senator Reid: Will you come before Parliament for some money next 

year?
Mr. Cooper: Yes. Our 1965 budget is already in departmental hands, and 

in the ordinary course would mature into a financing and guarantee bill similar 
to this, and will come before the honourable senators.

The Chairman: I take it that we are through with page 3. Are there any 
further questions?

Senator Pearson: Referring to page 3, there is an item for “Large Ter­
minals”, in the amount of $3,193,000. Is that in Saskatoon?

Mr. Cleevely: That is the new development in Saskatoon, senator.
Senator Lambert: As a matter of information, are the expenditures of 

Winnipeg included in that Prairie region?
Mr. Cleevely: Yes, Winnipeg would be included in the Prairie region.
Senator Lambert: There were some reductions made, were there not, in 

regard to the terminal facilities?
Mr. Cleevely: Not that I am aware of, sir.
Senator Lambert: In regard to a certain movement of headquarters from 

Winnipeg to Montreal?
Mr. Cooper: Are you thinking of Air Canada, sir?
Senator Lambert: Air Canada, I suppose. I’m sorry, it is an indirect item.
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The Chairman: If we are through with page 3, shall we proceed to page 
4—this is the details of the various branch line constructions which have been 
authorized in previous years. In the last column of figures at the bottom of 
that page for the 1964 proposed expenditures, I see the amount of $500,000, is 
that right?

Mr. Cooper: Yes, sir; and again this relates back to page 1 in the bill.
The Chairman: Yes. Small amounts have been expended in 1964 for the 

completion of these various branch lines.
Senator Pearson: What is the mileage of the extension in regard to Stall 

Lake and Optic Lake-Chisel Lake?
Mr. Cooper: Eight miles, for Stall Lake sir.
Senator Brooks: How near completion is the Nepisiguit-Brunswick Mines?
Mr. Cleevely: It is completed. Just some additional grading to be done.
Mr. Cooper: It is being operated; perhaps not up to capacity.
Senator Brooks: I see that the amount authorized for expenditure is 

$1,442,000.
Mr. Cooper: At this stage we were forecasting the 1964 period, so that some 

of this money would already have been spent.
Senator Brooks: That is what I thought. It was completed, but this money 

has been spent?
Mr. Cooper: Yes but not all, sir.
The Chairman: So actually there was an expenditure of $950,000 up to 

the end of 1963, and a proposed expenditure for the year 1964 of $175,000?
Mr. Cooper: That is the proposed expenditure additional to the previous 

spending.
The Chairman: That is $1,125,000, and you say the line is completed now?
Mr. Cleevely: Yes.
The Chairman: They seem to have completed it for less than the 

estimate?
Mr. Cleevely: Yes, that is so. What we have to do with new branch lines 

is that each year it has been the experience that we have to go back and 
reballast, and so forth.

The Chairman : For 2 or 3 years after?
Mr. Cleevely: That is right.
The Chairman: Any further questions on page 4, dealing with branch 

line construction? Next is page 5, the capital budget for the year 1964. This 
18 the equipment budget for 1964. What is the item regarding new equipment 
which is mentioned on page 5?

Mr. Cooper: It is for 1,821 units. Have you some general description, Mr. 
Cleevely?

Mr. Cleevely: Yes. This would represent flat cars, bi-level cars, tri-level 
Cars, gondola cars, all types of general freight equipment.

Mr. Cooper: That is both new equipment and modifications to existing or 
t° presently owned equipment.

The Chairman: Any questions?
Mr. Pearson: Does the development of that potash enterprise in Sas­

katchewan does that call for a great deal of expenditure?
Mr. Cleevely: Oh, yes, senator.
Senator Pearson: Are you catching up on the amount? I understand 

y°u had to rent cars from the American lines?
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Mr. Cleevely: I am not aware of it, offhand. As to the equipment, we 
are purchasing new equipment. So obviously it will take up some of this slack, 
if there is any, and also possibly they will return the American cars if they are 
renting them.

The Chairman: Any further questions on equipment, on page 5? Any 
questions on page 6, regarding hotels?

Senator Isnor: Mr. Cooper, will you outline what is covered in connection 
with the item of $189,500 for improvements to the Nova Scotia Hotel?

Mr. Cleevely: It is a modernization program to furnish and redecorate 
the dining-room, the second, fourth and fifth floors, and refurbish and refurnish 
64 rooms on the third, fourth and fifth floors of the old wing and replace and 
provide additional furnishings and equipment.

Senator Isnor: Is there any provision for new parking facilities?
Mr. Cleevely: No, senator, furniture, and matters like that; furniture 

and modernization, and refurbishing.
Senator Reid: Does the “Chateau Laurier” break even or does it go into 

debt every year?
Mr. Cooper: You do not have any breakdown of that, do you, Mr. 

Cleevely?
Senator Reid: You have a proposed expenditure of $1,203,000.
Mr. Cleevely: Yes.
Senator Lambert: I wonder if I could ask as to what extent these opera­

tions of hotels are profitable.
The Chairman: The hotel operations?
Senator Lambert: Yes. I understand there are two of them that show 

a profit, the “Chateau Laurier” and the “Nova Scotian.”
Mr. Cooper: In the aggregate, I believe they are profitable, that they 

show a profit.
Senator Reid: Some of them charge enough, anyway.
Mr. Cooper: Of course, the travelling public requires quite a deal of 

service now.
Senator Reid: And they are paying for it.
Mr. Cooper: Yes, they seem to prefer to pay for it than do without it.
Senator Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche) : I note that in regard to 

some of these hotels the proposed expenditures for 1964 have been over­
expended by quite a large amount of money. The “Chateau Laurier” has been 
over-expended by $200,000 and the “Jasper Park Lodge” has been over­
expended by nearly half a million. Can you tell us why?

The Chairman: I do not quite get that, senator.
Senator Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche) : The proposed expenditure 

on the last column, 1964. When you come to the completed job total cost it 
has been over-expended.

Mr. Cooper: It does not exceed the third column on the page, sir.
Senator Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche): Your third column, which 

is the total, for the “Chateau Laurier” the proposed expenditure was $1,203,000.
Mr. Cooper: Of which it was proposed that $1,003,000 would be spent 

in the year 1964.
Senator Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche): Oh, I see; even at that, 

there is still an over-expenditure.
Mr. Cooper: Reverting to the question about the operating results of 

hotels, I have here a statement which would indicate that the net revenue for
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the hotels in the year 1964 would be in the order of $1.9 million, as compared 
to $1.4 million in the preceding year.

I think I could say that to the extent that some of these hotels have been 
losing money, this additional money would not be spent to make them lose 
more money, but rather to improve their results.

Senator Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche) : Is the “Jasper Park Lodge” 
a paying proposition?

Mr. Cooper: Yes, the “Jasper Park Lodge” is a paying proposition.
Senator Isnor: Perhaps you would tell us which hotels are showing a 

net profit.
Mr. Cooper : I am a little beyond my own personal field here, sir. I am 

not sure whether Mr. Cleevely could help.
Mr. Cleevely: Could I take a minute, senator? I will see if I have that 

information.
The Chairman: While you are looking up that answer, are there any other 

questions?
Senator Isnor: I ask that question because of the bill we passed yesterday, 

which adds added overhead to the operations of the hotels, you will recall.
Senator Lambert: The Labour Code.
Mr. Cooper: At a. place like “Jasper” that would be exceedingly heavy, 

because “Jasper” is staffed with summertime help willing and anxious to work 
long hours and getting a substantial portion of their real remuneration from 
gratuities.

The Chairman: Honourable senators will recall that in the Standing Com­
mittee on Banking and Commerce we had the General Manager of the Cana­
dian National Hotels who gave evidence and said that if they were made 
subject to this new Labour Code it would tend to put them out of business.

Senator Isnor: Yes, that is why I raised this point now.
The Chairman: I do not think we can do any more in this regard.
Senator Isnor: No.
Senator Lambert: Are the contractual obligations involved in these 

physical adjustments in hotels taken care of by the company’s own organiza­
tion or are they contracted outside?

Mr. Cooper: I would say that very largely they are contracted outside 
for major renovations or alterations.

Senator Lambert: On a cost-plus basis?
Mr. Cooper: No, probably on a firm price or a unit price basis, but not 

on a cost-plus basis.
Senator Isnor: You would be very lucky to get a fixed contract price 

on repairs of that nature.
Mr. Cooper: I might be optimistic in saying that it would be on a firm 

price basis, but certainly the units prices would be fixed.
Senator Isnor: One usually receive an estimate only.
The Chairman: Mr. Cleevely, have you been able to dig up those figures 

for the individual hotels?
Mr. Cooper: We have a statement here of the results, net income after 

depreciation but before interest, on the individual hotels.
The Chairman: For which year?
Mr. Cooper: For the year 1964, and it would apear that those which 

made a profit were the “Charlottetown,” which has been sold during 1964—
The Chairman: The “Charlottetown” has been sold?

21867—2
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Mr. Cooper: Yes, it was sold to local interests, I believe, the Island 
Development Limited, so it is no longer a Canadian National-owned hotel. 
“Jasper Park Lodge” has a net profit. The “Macdonald” in Winnipeg—

The Chairman: The “Macdonald” in Edmonton.
Mr. Cooper: Yes, I am sorry. I know better than that. The “Newfound­

land” hotel at St. John’s, and the “Nova Scotian”.
Senator Lambert: How does the “Chateau” compare?
Mr. Cooper: The “Chateau” showed a net loss for the year 1964.
Senator Reid: They are short again, by how much?
Mr. Cooper: My figures do not go that far. They made a very substantial 

improvement over 1963, but it was not sufficient to wipe out the loss.
Senator Reid: Have you the “Vancouver Hotel” there?
Mr. Cooper: No, I do not. The “Vancouver” hotel in 1964 was a joint 

Canadian National-Canadian Pacific operation. Well, there is a figure showing 
a net loss for the “Vancouver”. I am not quite sure what this represents, 
but this must be the Canadian National’s proportion, but it was losing money 
and I think, without too much authoritative background, one of the reasons 
for taking over by the C.N., or terminating the Canadian Pacific’s interest 
in the “Vancouver” hotel, was the difficulty of dual interest.

Senator Reid: Are they proposing to build a new hotel out there?
Mr. Cooper: Canadian National is not, to my knowledge, sir.
The Chairman: Perhaps Premier Bennett is.
Senator Reid: Wait until he gets his bank!
Senator Isnor: What about the “Fort Garry” and the “Bessborough”?
Mr. Cleevely: The “Fort Garry” shows a loss, and the “Bessborough” 

also shows a loss.
Senator Brooks: What is the amount of the loss?
The Chairman: I think perhaps we had better not go into too much 

detail. Perhaps it would embarrass these gentlemen. I think we have the 
information that is needed as far as is legitimate for us to go.

Senator Isnor: Five hotels show a surplus and four are in the red.
Mr. Cleevely: Yes. It is also fair to say that with the large refurbishing 

program going on there is a large element of maintenant money being spent. 
This has to be worked into the expenses side of it.

Senator Isnor: I am not being critical at all. Now my next question may 
not be in order, Mr. Chairman, but I was wondering if they have any figures 
to show a comparison of the Queen Elizabeth with the hotel in Hamilton 
owned by the Hilton interest. Is there a net profit?

Senator Lambert: Is the property leased to Hilton?
Mr. Cooper: Not on a rental, but on a management contract. “Leased” 

is not the right word; it is operated by them on a management contract.
Senator Isnor : I understand they show substantial profits in their opera­

tions.
Mr. Cooper: Of which Canadian National gets a major portion.
Senator Isnor: How does that compare with the Nova Scotian in Nova 

Scotia, which is of course a much smaller operation.
Mr. Cooper: It is a very different operation.
Senator Lambert: May I ask if the Hilton Hotel near the airport comes 

indirectly under Canadian National?
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Mr. Cooper: As I understand it, Canadian National has no interests in 
the Hilton near Dorval.

The Chairman: Nor has Air Canada.
Mr. Cooper: No.
Senator Lambert: I can speak on this matter because it is an excellent 

hotel. The accommodation is first rate and the hotel improves the outlook of 
the airport.

The Chairman: Any more questions relating to page 6? Now we return to 
page 7. This deals with investments in affiliated companies. Any comments 
on that? There is a total of $1 million proposed here and there are five 
affiliated companies.

Mr. Cooper: I am not withholding information, but I really know very 
little about this. I can only hazard that some minor investment in each is 
required perhaps on account of capital improvements.

The Chairman: It is not a big item anyway unless somebody has a 
question on it.

Shall we proceed to page 8, retirements and refundings for the year ending 
December 31st, 1964. This relates to the capital balance sheet.

Mr. Cooper: This relates to outstanding security issues maturing within 
the year 1964—a very large bond issue.

Senator Aseltine: How are they taken care of when they mature?
Mr. Cooper: By refunding, to the extent that there is no excess of working 

capital available to repay them. To that extent we would have to refund or 
re-borrow money either from government sources or from the public, as cir­
cumstances warrant. I believe there has been some diminution of the amount 
outstanding, but not of the magnitude of $200 million.

Senator Aseltine: What I am concerned about is the overall financial 
position of the Canadian National Railways. I would like to get some informa­
tion on that before we conclude the deliberations of the committee. That is 
important because you will remember that I mentioned something about a 
new set-up to try and put the railway company in a better position where 
they could make a profit without having these annual deficits. That is why 
I was wondering if we could get some information on that part of the operation.

Mr. Cooper: There has been some recent debt retirement. I think we have 
some figure here to show there was a reduction in the outstanding amount 
as at the end of 1964 compared with the corresponding figure for 1963, and 
that there had been some repayment in 1963.

Senator Aseltine : Didn’t certain refinancing take place in the early 1950’s?
Mr. Cooper: Yes, sir, there was the Capital Revision Act in 1952. There 

is, of course, a continuing turnover and variation in levels in the amount 
of debt, but there was a very major refinancing and recapitalization in 1952 and 
some other recommendations have recently been made.

Senator Aseltine: I understand Mr. Gordon has been anxious to have 
still further refinancing.

Mr. Cooper: I think that is correct. I am not conversant with the details, 
and of course, Mr. Gordon’s recommendations, as seen through the eyes of 
the government are what will eventually be dealt with.

Senator Aseltine: Can you tell us all the present liabilities of Canadian 
National Railways and the total indebtedness?

The Chairman: Funded debt, senator?
Mr. Cooper: The statement I have before me now indicates that the debt 

outstanding as at December 31st, 1964, was $1,780 million. This is some 11 
21867—24
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million less than the corresponding figure for the previous year, that is 
December 31st, 1963. There appears to have been a reduction of debt of $11 
million.

Senator Lambert: What would the adjustment amount to in 1952, do you 
remember?

Mr. Cooper: It is very substantial, and complicated. I think I would mislead 
if I tried to explain that.

Senator Lambert: It was only to relieve the Canadian National Railways 
of some of the old obligation of amalgamated lines?

Mr. Cooper: Certain liabilities with which it had historically been bur­
dened, and it was inappropriate that it should carry.

Senator Isnor: That was the first big financial undertaking carried out 
by Mr. Gordon, if I remember correctly, and I think, Mr. Chairman, while 
we are critical at times of the management of C.N.R., this will be an opportune 
time for me to say that I think that Mr. Gordon has done a wonderful job 
in the last 15 years, and I was happy to see that his period has been extended 
for another 18 months. I think that should go on record at this time.

The Chairman: I do not see how much further we can go in dealing with 
the general financial picture of Canadian National Railways on this particular 
bill.

Senator Aseltine: I just want to know what the whole debt structure 
amounted to.

The Chairman: We will get the annual statement and balance sheet next 
month, which will show us the picture completely. But I don’t think we can 
go much further at the moment.

Senator Aseltine: I think that is correct. We cannot do much from that 
angle. But I was speaking from the point of view of refinancing the whole debt 
structure and I was hoping that this could come about in the near future and 
put the company in a position where they would not have to be financed with 
a deficit appropriation every year. How are these deficits taken care of, any­
way?

Mr. Cooper: The deficits are taken care of by parliamentary appropriations.
Senator Aseltine: By appropriations in Parliament through supplementary 

estimates?
Mr. Cooper: Appearing in the estimates.
Senator Aseltine: They are absorbed by the Dominion of Canada and 

cancelled; is that right?
Mr. Cooper: Well, they are paid by the federal Government, yes. There 

is provision in the Canadian National Railways Act that income deficits shall 
not be funded. That is written into our special act. In the same way, income 
surpluses are not retained.

Senator Aseltine: That is dealt with by section 9 of the bill.
Mr. Cooper: The provision for the deficit, if any, is dealt with by sec­

tion 9, sir.
The Chairman: I think, senator, the general picture which we seem to 

have had in the last two or three years with respect to the Canadian National 
is that income deficits running to $30 or $40 million a year are paid by the 
state and written off, but as regards capital expenditures, the railway seems 
to be able to generate them itself.

Senator Brooks: It is looked on as more or less a subsidy, is it not?
The Chairman: I suppose so.
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Mr. Cooper: Well, it is a case of providing a service in many areas where 
it is not a commercial proposition at all.

The Chairman: Yes. Are there any further questions with respect to 
page 8, retirements and refundings? If not, we turn to the operating budget 
for the year 1964, which is on page 9.

Senator Aseltine: We have pretty well dealt with that, have we not?
The Chairman: Yes, that was the proposed budget. Apparently they did 

a little better than their budget. The deficit was $38.7 million instead of 
$39.5 million; is not that correct?

Mr. Cooper: Yes, that is my understanding sir.
The Chairman: Are there any other questions with respect to page 9? 

We come now to Trans-Canada Air Lines at page 10.
Senator Isnor: I have just one question on page 9. It shows the total fixed 

charges of the railways, and then it says: “Less T.C.A., $11,900,000”. Does that 
mean that they showed a profit last year?

Mr. Cooper: No, sir. Perhaps I should ask Mr. Kendall to help here, but 
I would take it that the total fixed charges on the Canadian National funded 
debt was $75.8 million of which $11.9 million interest on money borrowed for 
Air Canada account and therefore chargeable back to Air Canada, so that the 
net fixed charges for C.N. account would be $63.9 million.

Mr. G. J. Kendall, Chief Budget Officer, Air Canada: This is, in fact, the in­
terest paid on Air Canada’s borrowings from the C.N.R.

Mr. Cooper: Yes, it is Air Canada’s proportion of the interest on the debt 
outstanding in the name of Canadian National, because Canadian National bor­
rows all the money for both corporations.

The Chairman: When we come to page 10, Trans-Canada Air Lines—or 
should we call it Air Canada now?—we shall hear Mr. Kendall, who is the 
Chief Budget Officer.

Mr. Cooper: Yes. On this page I think we are back into borrowing. We 
have been dealing through page 8 with capital requirements, page 9 was the 
income statement, and page 10 is the anticipated borrowing authority required 
on behalf of Air Canada, in respect only of the first six months of 1965.

The Chairman: That is part of the $72 million that appears in section 
3(1) (b) on page 2 of the bill?

Mr. Cooper: Yes, the $5 million goes with the $67 million, and there is 
an explanatory note in the bill, but somehow it appears on the previous page. 
It relates to the borrowing section on page 3.

The Chairman: Yes. Are there any other questions of Mr. Kendall on 
page 10—the Air Canada financing authority required? Are there any other 
questions with respect to Air Canada in general that any honourable senator 
Would like to ask? As I explained in the house yesterday, this is our annual 
opportunity to ask questions about both Canadian National and Air Canada.

Senator Isnor: I do not suppose Mr. Cooper is in a position to answer 
the question I have to ask, but I will put it. Has any thought been given by 
Mr. Gordon and Mr. McGregor to having a distinct separation between Cana­
dian National Railways and Air Canada?

Mr. Cooper: Actually, I would say from where I sit in our own organiza­
tion that there is a very, very substantial separation of operation between them. 
I think the personnel overlaps only in one or two relatively small departments 
where there is a distinct economy in the joint use of facilities. They operate 
in their own interests, but beyond their own interests they certainly favour 
°ne another.
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Senator Isnor: Joint supervision, of course, eliminates a certain amount 
of competition, does it not?

Mr. Cooper: Not that I have observed, senator.
Senator Lambert: If I may remind the chairman and the committee I 

will say that on previous occasions similar to this one Mr. Gordon, the Presi­
dent, was asked this very question as to the relationship between T.C.A. and 
the C.N.R. He simply made the gesture that they had very little to do with 
each other, so I would judge he was also implying it was quite satisfactory 
to him to have the two on a completely individualistic basis. However, there 
it is. It is a matter of Government policy. That is what it amounts to.

Mr. Cooper: I think so. I do not think there is any untoward lessening of 
competition. Actually, the services are sufficiently different that the matter 
does not arise too strongly.

The Chairman: When Air Canada, or Trans-Canada Air Lines, was formed 
the idea was to have both railway companies joint owners of it, and that is 
probably the reason why it started in that way. When the C.P.R. refused to 
take over their part of it it then became a subsidiary of Canadian National, 
and has remained there ever since. I think that is the historical background 
of it.

Now that we have dealt with the budget there is an opportunity for any 
honourable senator to ask any general question about tha management and 
operation of Canadian National Railways that he desires.

Senator Pearson: Is there any question of the Supercontinental being 
taken off? There seem to be rumours all the time that you are trying to get 
out of the passenger service.

Mr. Cooper: I do not think that has been the position of Canadian Na­
tional. We are trying to build up the passenger service, and make something 
out of it.

The Chairman: I was going to ask a question along that line. I wonder 
if Mr. Cooper can tell us what the results have been so far of this very sincere, 
and what looks to be a successful effort? I am judging from the number of 
passengers travelling on the trains. What has been the financial result? How 
is it working out?

Mr. Cooper: I do not have a figure for the net result. I know there has 
been a very spectacular increase in patronage, and a substantial increase in 
revenues. The fares went down, but because of the number of passengers the 
revenues have certainly improved.

Senator Aseltine: You are referring to the red, white and blue business?
Mr. Cooper: Generally, the red, white and blue fares are attracting 

passengers.
Senator Aseltine: They are so popular that it is difficult to get a reserva­

tion.
Mr. Cooper: Yes. It is difficult to remind oneself that it is a great thing 

when one is told: “No, we have no berth for you tonight”.
Senator Aseltine : If I want a reservation I have to make it a month 

ahead of time, and then I have to get the ticket before they let me on the train.
Mr. Cooper: There has been both fare adjustments and a general refurbish­

ing of the facilities, and on the whole—
Senator Aseltine: I am referring to the transcontinental service.
Mr. Cooper: Yes. I think there is a whole new passenger-oriented attitude 

on the service.
Senator Reid: Do they not recognize your pass on the trains?
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Senator Aseltine: Oh, yes, but these new fares have filled up all the 
space and it is difficult to get a reservation.

Senator Lambert: I suppose the chief area for amalgamated services is 
between Toronto and Montreal, the pool trains.

Mr. Cooper: The pool trains operating in that area are covered by the red, 
white and blue fares.

Senator Lambert: Does that area extend right through to Windsor?
Mr. Cooper: No, sir, Montreal-Toronto. Toronto is the end of the pool 

territory.
Senator Lambert: That is the only amalgamated area?
The Chairman: No, there is Montreal-Quebec.
Mr. Cooper: Yes, and Toronto-Ottawa.
Senator Lambert: It coincides with the physical characteristics of the two 

roads, I expect. It is more convenient and more economical to do it in that 
way. If you could do this in western Canada it would make quite a difference— 
but you cannot do it because they are wide apart—Prince Rupert, Winnipeg, 
Vancouver.

Senator Isnor: Mr, Gordon and C.N.R. in general should give some credit 
to the Senate Committee on Transport and Communications, because some 
years ago, when Mr. Gordon was complaining about the “Ocean Limited” and 
the “Continental” westward, it was suggested by a member of this committee 
that if he adopted the methods of some large business firms, by putting on sales 
and so on, it would stimulate business. As a result of those suggestions he 
brought into effect the red, white and blue fares, and the all over charges for 
reservations and meals. I think that has added to the traffic to the C.N.R.

The Chairman: It has not only added to the traffic but it has improved 
the public’s view of the railway.

Senator Isnor: Yes.
The Chairman: The public is convinced now that the railway is trying to 

serve them.
If there are no further questions we can proceed to the bill.
Senator Reid: Yes.
The Chairman: Shall clause 1 carry, the short title? It is carried. Shall 

clause 2 carry, the definitions, there is nothing in that? It is carried. Shall clause 
3 carry, capital expenditures? I think we have had a pretty clear explanation 
of that. Clause 3 is carried.

Senator Reid: How does that $155 million compare with last year, is that 
a greater or lesser amount?

Mr. Cooper: The previous Financing and Guarantee Act covered two years, 
1962 and 1963.

Mr. Cleevely: The comparable figure for 1963 was $141 million.
The Chairman: You see that in the last two columns on page 1.
Senator Reid: I wondered if we were adding more to the volume.
Mr. Cleevely: No, because of the fact that even the $155 million is still 

within the self-generated funds as we will not do all of that work.
The Chairman: In the last two columns on page 1, you see 1964 Road 

Property, Expenditure, $77 million; as against $89 million in 1963. On the other 
hand, for Equipment, they spent a lot more in 1964 than in 1963, $55 million 
as against $18 million. The total comparable figure appears lower down, $155 
million for 1964 as against $141 million for 1963.
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Mr. Cooper draws my attention again to this question, should we change 
the name “Trans-Canada Air Lines” to “Air Canada”. Our Law Clerk has a 
comment on that. What does the act say about that change of name, Mr. Hop­
kins?

Mr. Hopkins: The act that we passed recently says:
Wherever, in the Trans-Canada Air Lines Act, or in any other stat­

ute of Canada or in any regulation, order, deed, contract, lease or 
other instrument, the words “Trans-Canada Air Lines”, or “Lignes 
aériennes Trans-Canada” or “Trans-Canada” appear, there shall be 
substituted therefor the words “Air Canada”.

The act came into force on 1st January, 1965 and I assume this bill may have 
been drafted prior to that date. The act says:

This act shall come into force on a day to be fixed by proclama­
tion ...

The day fixed was January 1, 1965.
Mr. Cooper tells me this bill received first reading in the House of Com­

mons in November of last year.
The Chairman : Perhaps in this instance it is not worth while making an 

amendment now, because it means sending the bill back to the House of Com­
mons. Do you agree with that?

Mr. Hopkins: Actually, the company may use the words “Air Canada”; 
“Trans-Canada Air Lines”; “Lignes aériennes Trans-Canada” or any abbrevia­
tion thereof. That is to say, the air line may use any of these and nobody else 
may use them. What is your opinion, Mr. Cooper? Do you think it should be 
changed?

Mr. Cooper: I would prefer to see the change made. If we take chapter 
2 of the statutes of the current session as a direction that the change be made, it 
would seem rather anomalous in March 1965 to pass an act using the wrong 
name. Certainly the name of the corporation has been changed, although the 
corporation so named might use its old name as economy and expediency war­
rant, during an interim period.

Senator Pearson: Would that extend the time of this bill before it is 
actually passed? It has to go before the other place, if we make this change now.

The Chairman: We would have to send it back to the other place. I do 
not think it would take more than a minute or two in the other place.

Senator Isnor: It would be better to have the change made.
Senator McKeen: If you saw what was going on in the other place, you 

would not think it would be through in a week.
The Chairman: Is it the view of the committee that we make this change?
Hon. Senators: Yes.
Senator Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche) : I second.
The Chairman: In clause 3(1) (b), where it occurs in two places, and 

also in clause 3(2) (a), to change the title Trans-Canada Air Lines to the new 
title.

That is carried.
Shall section 4 carry, with the change in title in it in that section? It is 

carried.
Shall section 5 carry, dealing with guarantees? It is carried.
Shall section 6 carry, loans with the change in title? It is carried.
Shall section 7 carry, dealing with the power to aid other companies? It 

is carried.
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Shall section 8 carry, dealing with proceeds paid to the credit of the Min­
ister of Finance in trust? It is carried.

Shall section 9 carry? It is carried.
Shall section 10 carry, with the change in title? It is carried.
Senator Reid: May I ask again what is the new name?
The Chairman: It is Air-Canada, with a hyphen. No, I understand there 

is no hyphen.
Mr. Hopkins: In the copy I have it has a hyphen. I would like to check it. 
The Chairman: I think we can leave that with our law clerk, and what­

ever is correct, the change will be made in that sense.
Shall section 11 carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Shall section 12 carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Shall section 13 carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Section 14 appoints the auditors, Touche, Ross, Bailey and 

Smart for the year 1965.
Shall section 14 carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Shall the preamble carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Shall the title carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Shall I report the bill with those amendments?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Thank you very much, gentlemen and honourable senators. 
The committee adjourned.
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ORDER OF REFERENCE
Extract from the Minutes of the Proceedings of the Senate, Tuesday, 

March 9, 1965.
“Pursuant to the Order of the Day, Honourable Senator Cook moved, 

seconded by the Honourable Senator Lang, that the Bill C-137, intituled: “An 
Act to authorize the provision of moneys to meet certain capital expenditures 
of the Canadian National Railways System for the period from the 1st day of 
January, 1964 to the 30th day of June, 1965, and to authorize the guarantee 
by Her Majesty to certain securities to be issued by the Canadian National 
Railway Company”, be read the second time.

After debate, and—
The question being put on the motion, it was—
Resolved in the affirmative.
The Bill was then read the second time.
The Honourable Senator Cook moved, seconded by the Honourable Senator 

Rattenbury, that the Bijl be referred to the Standing Committee on Transport 
and Communications.

After debate, and—
The question being put on the motion, it was—
Resolved in the affirmative.

J. F. MacNEILL,
Clerk of the Senate.

Extract from the Minutes of the Proceedings of the Senate, Tuesday, 
March 16, 1965.

“Pursuant to the Order of the Day, the Senate proceeded to the considera­
tion of the Report of the Standing Committee on Transport and Communica­
tions with respect to the Bill C-137, intituled: “An Act to authorize the provi­
sion of moneys to meet certain capital expenditures of the Canadian National 
Railways System for the period from the 1st day of January, 1964 to the 30th 
day of June, 1965, and to authorize the guarantee by Her Majesty of certain 
securities to be issued by the Canadian National Railway Company”.

The Honourable Senator Hugessen moved, seconded by the Honourable 
Senator Leonard, that the Report be not now adopted, but that it be referred 
back to the Standing Committee on Transport and Communications for further 
consideration.

After debate, and—
The question being put on the motion, it was—
Resolved in the affirmative.”

J. F. MacNEILL,
Clerk of the Senate.
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
Thursday, March 18th, 1965.

Pursuant to adjournment and notice the Standing Committee on Transport 
and Communications met this day at 10.15 a.m.

Present: The Honourable Senators Hugessen (Chairman), Bouffard, Brooks, 
Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche), Gouin, Haig, Hayden, Hollett, Isnor, 
Kinley, Lang, McCutcheon, McGrand, Pearson, Quart, Reid, Thorvaldson and 
Woodrow—18.

In attendance: Mr. E. Russell Hopkins, Law Clerk and Parliamentary 
Counsel.

The Report of the Committee, which was referred back on March 16th, 
with respect to Bill C-137, “An Act to authorize the provision of moneys to meet 
certain capital expenditures of the Canadian National Railways System for 
the period from the 1st day of January, 1964, to the 30th day of June, 1965, 
and to authorize the guarantee by Her Majesty of certain securities to be 
issued by the Canadian National Railway Company”, was reconsidered by 
the Committee.

On Motion of the Honourble Senator Hayden it was Resolved to report 
the Bill without amendment.

At 10.25 a.m. the Committee adjourned to the call of the Chairman.

Attest.

F. A. Jackson,
Clerk of the Committee.
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REPORT OF THE COMMITTEE

Thursday, March 18th, 1965.
The Standing Committee on Transport and Communications to which was 

referred back the Report on the Bill C-137, intituled: “An Act to authorize the 
provision of moneys to meet certain capital expenditures of the Canadian 
National Railways System for the period from the 1st day of January, 1964 
to the 30th day of June, 1965, and to authorize the guarantee by Her Majesty 
of certain securities to be issued by the Canadian National Railway Company”, 
has in obedience to the order of reference of March 16th, 1965, further ex­
amined the said Bill and now reports the same without any amendment.

All which is respectfully submitted.
A. K. HUGESSEN, 

Chairman.



THE SENATE

THE STANDING COMMITTEE ON TRANSPORT AND COMMINICATIONS

EVIDENCE

Ottawa, Thursday, March 18, 1965.

The Standing Committee on Transport and Communications, to which was 
referred Bill C-137, to authorize the provision of moneys to meet certain capital 
expenditures of the Canadian National Railways System for the period from 
the 1st day of January, 1964 to the 30th day of June, 1965, and to authorize 
the guarantee by Her Majesty of certain securities to be issued by the Cana­
dian National Railway Company, met this day at 10.15 a.m. to give further 
consideration to the bill.

Senator A. K. Hugessen (Chairman), in the Chair.
The Chairman: Honourable senators, I call the meeting to order. The 

Senate has referred Bill C-137, the Canadian National Railways financing bill, 
back to this committee for further consideration. Senators will remember 
that in our first report we suggested a minor amendment in the phraseology 
of the bill which was simply a substitution of the words “Air-Canada” for the 
Words “Trans-Canada Air Lines” wherever they appeared.

It is now suggested that perhaps we might consider whether we think 
these amendments are really necessary, because if they are then the bill will 
have to go back to the House of Commons for reconsideration and approval 
°f the amendments, and having regard to the present state of the House of 
Commons that might give rise to a long and bitter debate.

Senator McCutcheon: You are judging only from what you read in the 
Papers.

The Chairman: I am judging from what I read in the papers, yes.
Our Law Clerk tells me that these amendments are in no way necessary 

from a legal point of view; that in view of the act that we passed earlier this 
session the words “Air Canada” are to be taken to include the words “Trans- 
Canada Air Lines”.

Senator Brooks: Have you that section before you?
The Chairman: Yes, I have, senator. The section of the Trans-Canada
Lines Act reads as follows:

Wherever, in the Trans-Canada Air Lines Act, or in any other Statute 
of Canada or in any regulation, order, deed, contract, lease or other 
instrument, the words “Trans-Canada Air Lines”, or “Lignes aériennes 
Trans-Canada” or “Trans-Canada” appear, there shall be substituted 
therefor the words “Air-Canada”.

Senator Brooks: I do not think you can have anything more comprehensive 
than that.

Senator Thorvaldson: I take it that the Law Clerk’s opinion is that this 
^uld apply even to a bill that has the words “Trans-Canada Air Lines” in it?

Mr. Hopkins: Yes, that is correct. I think the amendment that the com- 
^Pttee passed the other day would have been preferable as a matter of good

7
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drafting since the new act came into force on January 1, but as a matter of 
law it is not necessary to make this amendment.

The Chairman: I think it is the Interpretation Act that says that the 
law always speaks.

Senator Hayden: I move we report the bill without amendment.
Hon. Senators: Agreed.
The Chairman : Thank you very much, honourable senators.
The committee adjourned.
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ORDER OF REFERENCE

Extract from the Minutes of the Proceedings of the Senate, Tuesday, 
March 24th, 1964:

“Pursuant to the Order of the Day, the Honourable Senator Macdonald, 
P.C., moved, seconded by the Honourable Senator McLean, that the Bill S-4, 
intituled: “An Act respecting the International Bridge over the St. Clair River 
known as the Blue Water Bridge”, be read the second time.

After debate, and—

The question being put on the motion, it was—

Resolved in the affirmative.

The Bill was then read the second time.

The Honourable Senator Macdonald, P.C., moved, seconded by the Honour­
able Senator McLean, that the Bill be referred to the Standing Committee on 
Transport and Communications.

The question being put on the motion, it was—

Resolved in the affirmative.”

JOHN F. MacNEILL, 
Clerk of the Senate.
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

Thursday, March 26th, 1964.

Pursuant to adjournment and notice the Standing Committee on Transport 
and Communications met this day at 10.30 a.m.

Present: The Honourable Senators Hugessen (Chairman), Baird, Beaubien 
(Provencher), Buchanan, Connolly (Ottawa West), Croll, Dupuis, Gelinas, 
Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche), Gouin, Haig, Hollett, Kinley, Lambert, 
Lang, Lefrancois, McCutcheon, Smith (Kamloops), Welch and Woodrow—20.

In attendance: Mr. E. Russell Hopkins, Law Clerk and Parliamentary 
Counsel.

Bill S-4, intituled: “An Act respecting the International Bridge over the 
St. Clair River known as the Blue Water Bridge” was read and considered clause 
by clause.

On Motion of the Honourable Senator Kinley, it was Resolved to Report 
recommending that authority be granted for the printing of 500 copies in 
English and 200 copies in French of the Committee’s proceedings on the said 
Bill.

The following witnesses were heard:
Mr. J. G. Grandy, Assistant Secretary to the Cabinet.
Mr. D. S. Thorson, Assistant Deputy Minister of Justice.
Mr. G. Douglas McIntyre, Solicitor for Customs.
Mr. W. F. Foy, M.P. for Lambton West.
Mr. James Bullbrook, Solicitor for the village of Point Edward.
In attendance but not heard were:
Mr. Maurice Copithorne, Legal Division, Treaty Section of External Affairs.
Mr. S. G. Ogilvie, Chief of Accommodation for Customs and Excise.
On Motion of the Honourable Senator Haig, it was Resolved to Report 

the Bill with the following amendments:
1. Page 9: Immediately after clause 22 insert the following as new 

clause 23:
“23. The Bridge Authority shall provide and maintain at its expense 

such suitable office, warehouse and other accommodation, with adequate 
light and heat,
(a) as the Governor in Council or any Minister designated by the 

Governor in Council may from time to time require for Canadian 
customs and immigration purposes; and

(b) as the appropriate authority in the United States or any authority 
designated by the appropriate authority in the United States may 
from time to time require for United States customs and immigra­
tion purposes.”

2. Page 10: Renumber clauses 23 and 24 as clauses 24 and 25.
3. Page 10, line 13: Strike out “23” and substitute therefor “24”.
At 11.30 a.m. the Committee adjourned to the call of the Chairman. 
Attest.

D. Jarvis,
Clerk of the Committee.
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REPORT OF THE COMMITTEE

Thursday, March 26th, 1964.

The Standing Committee on Transport and Communications to whom was 
referred the Bill S-4, intituled: “An Act respecting the International Bridge 
over the St. Clair River known as the Blue Water Bridge”, have in obedience 
to the order of reference of March 24th, 1964, examined the said Bill and 
now report the same with the following amendments:

1. Page 9: Immediately after clause 22 insert the following as new 
clause 23:

“23. The Bridge Authority shall provide and maintain at its expense 
such suitable office, warehouse and other accommodation, with adequate 
light and heat,
(a) as the Governor in Council or any Minister designated by the 

Governor in Council may from time to time require for Canadian 
customs and immigration purposes; and

(b) as the appropriate authority in the United States or any authority 
designated by the appropriate authority in the United States may 
from time to time require for United States customs and immigra­
tion purposes.”

2. Page 10: Renumber clauses 23 and 24 as clauses 24 and 25.
3. Page 10, line 13: Strike out “23” and substitute therefor “24”.
All which is respectfully submitted.

A. K. HUGESSEN, 
Chairman.



THE SENATE
THE STANDING COMMITTEE ON TRANSPORT AND COMMUNICATIONS

EVIDENCE

Ottawa, Thursday, March 26, 1964.

The Standing Committee on Transport and Communications to which was 
referred Bill S-4, respecting the International Bridge over the St. Clair River 
known as the Blue Water Bridge, met this day at 10.30 a.m.

Senator A. K. Hugessen (Chairman), in the Chair.
The committee agreed that a verbatim report be made of the committee’s 

proceedings on the bill.
The committee agreed to report, recommending that authority be granted 

for the printing of 500 copies in English and 200 copies in French of the 
committee’s proceedings on the bill.

The Chairman : A number of witnesses are to appear before us in con­
nection with this bill. As honourable senators will recall from the explana­
tion given to it last Tuesday by Senator W. Ross Macdonald, this is in some 
respects an international bill, dealing as it does with the International Bridge 
between Canada and the United States at Sarnia; and a number of legal 
questions are involved as well. We have as witnesses, Mr. D. S. Thorson, 
Assistant Deputy Minister of Justice, and Mr. J. F. G randy, Assistant Secretary 
to the Cabinet. We also have a representative from the legal division of the 
Treaty Section of the Department of External Affairs. One or more of the 
witnesses will give such evidence as the committee may require in connection 
with the bill.

I am advised that the Department of National Revenue wishes to have an 
amendment made to this bill, to insert a section requiring the Bridge Authority, 
which is to be set up under the bill, to provide accommodation on the Canadian 
side for Canadian customs immigration, and on the American side for American 
customs immigration, pursuant to such authority as the United States authori­
ties may give in due course. When we come to that part of the bill, I will 
ask someone to move that amendment. For that purpose we have here Mr. 
G. Douglas McIntyre, Solicitor for Customs and Excise Division, Department 
°î National Revenue, and Mr. S. G. Ogilvie, Chief of Accommodation, Customs 
and Excise Division, Department of National Revenue.

The Canadian end of this bridge is situated in the municipality of Point 
Edward, and I understand that the municipality of Point Edward has some 
interesting taxation in respect of the Canadian end. In any event, the solicitor 
*or the village of Point Edward is Mr. James Bullbrook, and he is here and 
"wishes to make some representations to the committee. He is accompanied by 
ihe member of Parliament for the district, Mr. Walter Foy.

I suppose we might proceed now with the evidence from the officials who 
are promulgating this bill, if that meets with the committee’s approval.

I think honourable senators will recall that Senator White made a number
comments in his speech on the bill. Perhaps those officials have read 

Senator White’s speech and will be able to give us advice in respect of the 
Points he raised. Will Mr. Thorson or Mr. Grandy give evidence first? Which

the two would be more appropriate?
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Mr. Grand y: I can speak on the more general points, Mr. Chairman; and 
I think Mr. Thorson will be willing to proceed on the legal problems.

The Chairman: This is Mr. Grandy, Assistant Secretary to the Cabinet.

Mr. J. F. Grandy. Assistant Secretary to the Cabinet: I have had the oppor­
tunity of looking at the questions that were raised by Senator White, and I 
think perhaps it might be most useful if I were to speak on some of those 
points. Would that be appropriate, Mr. Chairman?

The Chairman : Yes, I think the committee would be interested in that. 
Senator White raised some points, which I think we should be satisfied on, 
with respect to various sections of the bill.

Mr. Grandy: I think the first comment was that clause 6 provides there 
shall be no pay for members of the Bridge Authority. This is not an unusual 
practice in this kind of arrangement. It is a public benefit corporation, and 
the task of being a member of the Bridge Authority will be very much a 
part-time one. The Authority will, of course, have its permanent staff to 
manage the bridge who would, of course, be full-time paid employees. I think 
there is a precedent in the Peace Bridge Authority, where a similar arrange­
ment was made, having members of the Bridge Authority serve without pay. 
That seems to have worked satisfactorily there.

Senator Kinley: These men who would get no pay, have they a municipal 
connection? Are they interested in the town, or something?

Mr. Grandy: These members would be appointed by the Governor in 
Council, and I would assume that they would be representative of a number 
of interests, including, of course, local interests.

Senator Gouin: They would not be paid. This is one of the comments 
made by Senator White.

Mr. Grandy: That is right, they would not be paid.
Senator Kinley: Like a town council, they would not be paid. I thought 

perhaps they had a local service to perform in connection with the village, 
which is interested in this bridge.

Mr. Grandy-: I think that is the kind of person the Governor in Council 
would no doubt appoint, people who were interested in serving the community 
and the area.

I will not try to deal with the questions that were raised about title, and 
so forth, which I would rather have Mr. Thorson deal with. There was a 
comment made by Senator White, on page 226 of Senate Hansard:

Senator Macdonald indicated that the bridge had been paid for, 
but he did not state what assets are on hand, if any, as far as Canada 
is concerned, or what debts or claims or anything of that nature are 
outstanding. I believe honourable senators would like that and similar 
information in regard to what might be owing in respect of the portion 
located in the United States.

The Chairman: It does not refer to any particular section of the bill. 
He wanted information. Can you give us that information, please?

Mr. Grandy: As far as assets are concerned, I do not think there are any 
assets, certainly on the Canadian side. There is no body, there is no entity to 
have any assets. On the question of debts or claims, or anything of that nature, 
I think the main thing we are aware of is the claim of the village of Point 
Edward in respect of the payment in lieu of taxes, on which no doubt the 
committee will be hearing later from Mr. Bullbrook. As for the other debts, 
again, there is no entity to owe any debts. Since the Michigan State Bridge
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Commission no longer has any revenue and has used up its reserves, there 
has been a problem of maintenance of the bridge, particularly since last 
November, and this has been handled on a rather ad hoc basis, with the 
Department of Highways of Ontario continuing to plow the bridge and keep 
the road going, and with the federal Government on an ad hoc basis, I think, 
providing the cost of some of the utilities used by the Customs and Immigra­
tion offices and janitor services for those offices.

The Chairman: I think honourable senators will recall the situation as 
I understand it, that this bridge was built in the early thirties and was financed 
by a bond issue, the terms of the authorization being that when the bond issue 
was paid off, the bridge would revert, so far as Canada was concerned, to the 
dominion Government, and, so far as the United States end of it vzas 
concerned, to the Government of the United States or the State of Michigan. 
What happened was that the bridge went on collecting tolls until 1961, and 
those tolls were used, partly for maintenance and partly to pay off the bonds.

Since 1961 the bonds have been paid off, and no tolls, I am told, have 
been levied since 1961. In fact, there is no authority to do anything about the 
bridge. There is the obligation to turn over the Canadian end of it to the 
federal Government of Canada, and the Michigan end of it to the State of 
Michigan or the Government of the United States—one or the other. This is 
an attempt to bring the matter up to date and to create a joint Authority between 
the two countries, with the right to levy tolls, and so forth. That is the situation, 
is it not, Mr. Grandy?

Mr. Grandy: That is about it, sir, except that on the United States side 
there is the Michigan State Bridge Commission which is operating the bridge 
and has, up until now, operated both ends of the bridge. As long as it had 
tolls it could do this and finance the painting of the bridge right across, and 
all the rest of it. Even after 1961 it was able to carry out certain expenditures 
on the Canadian half of the bridge because it had set up a reserve fund through 
the years when tolls were collected, but that reserve fund was exhausted by 
1st November last. Now the Michigan State Bridge Commission is simply not 
hi a position to spend money out of Michigan public funds to maintain the 
Canadian end of this bridge, and I do not think it is in the Canadian interest 
they should be expected to.

Senator Kinley: What is the purpose of the bill, to restore the tolls and 
°btain revenue?

The Chairman : It is to create a new international Authority, half Cana­
dian and half American, to operate the bridge and, of course, perhaps to 
restore tolls too.

Senator Kinley: If the tolls are not collected now, that is what the bill 
ls intended to do, to restore the tolls, is it not?

Mr. Grandy: This is one purpose, I suppose. I think the preamble to the 
bill states, in the first paragraph, that:

Whereas it is deemed appropriate that an international bridge pro­
viding facilities for the carriage of highway traffic between Canada 
and the United States be operated on a joint international basis by a 
public authority having equal representation of members appointed from 
each of the two countries, and having power to levy tolls to meet the 
costs of operating and maintaining such a bridge;

And whereas there is at present no competent authority to levy 
tolls to defray the costs of operating and maintaining the Canadian 
portion of the international bridge . . .
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Etcetera. So it is a part of the purpose. It is to have an Authority of an 
international character, with the necessary revenues, which presumably must 
come from tolls.

Senator Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche) : In other words, our end 
of the bridge is an “orphan”?

Mr. Grandy: Yes.
Senator Kinley: And the other end has no money.
Senator Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche) : How heavy is the traffic on 

that bridge?
Mr. Grandy: I do not know that, sir.
Senator Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche): Is it heavy or moderate?
Mr. Grandy: I understand it has been fairly heavy, but I do not have 

any figures.
Senator Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche): It is a two-lane highway, 

I suppose?
Mr. Grandy: Yes.
The Chairman: You were going on with your remarks on Senator White’s 

comments.
Mr. Grandy: Yes, sir. On the United States side, I do not think we have 

any information about debts or claims. I am sorry, Mr. Chairman, on the 
previous question, I am informed that last year six million cars crossed the 
bridge. Senator White went on to talk about some of the provisions about the 
bond issues, and I would like to comment on this. The first point was about 
the rate of interest.

The Chairman: That is section 13?
Mr. Grandy: Yes. Section 13(3) provides that the Bridge Authority can 

issue bonds which shall be sold at a price not less than a price at which the 
interest-yield basis will equal 6| per cent per annum, Senator White’s com­
ment was that this seems to be a high rate of interest. This, of course, is put 
in as a maximum, as a protection against an unduly high rate of interest. The 
provision is that the coupon rate cannot exceed 6 per cent, but the Authority 
would not be permitted to offer the bonds for sale at a price so far below the 
par value as to give a yield of higher than 6£ per cent. It is more common in 
United States legislation than in Canadian legislation to put limiting provi­
sions of this kind in about bond issues. I think in Canada the more usual tradi­
tion has been to provide that the terms of a bond issue would have to be 
approved by the Governor in Council, and to assume that that would be ade­
quate protection.

However, we want this bill to be acceptable both to the United States and 
Canada. In other words, wre wanted them to be able to pass enabling legisla­
tion on their side which would be in the same terms, and we knew from 
experience that the United States Congress would insist on having provisions 
of this kind as regards the rate of interest on the bond issue.

Then there was a related comment about the call provisions on the bonds. 
Again this is a provision that a bond issued by the Bridge Authority—”

Senator Dupuis: What section is this?
The Chairman: Subsection 4 (a) on page 6.
Mr. Grandy:—“may be issued with a call provision reserving to the Bridge 

Authority the right to redeem the bond before maturity at a price or prices 
not exceeding the sum of the accrued interest plus 150 per cent of the par 
value.” Again this is meant to be a limiting provision. It is meant to be pro­
tection, to be a maximum on the premium.

Senator McCutcheon: It is a fantastic amount.
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Senator Haig: Let us buy some.
Mr. Grandy: Again this is based on the fairly standard provision that 

the United States usually puts into its legislation. Here again I think we would 
probably not have put in a limiting provision of this kind.

Senator McCutcheon: I could understand a 10 per cent premium as an 
outside on a 6 per cent security, but even that is higher than the normal com­
mercial rate. But 150 per cent I don’t understand.

Mr. Grandy: I suppose the idea behind it is that in a period of high interest 
rates a call provision would clearly be needed. Whether this premium is exces­
sive, I don’t know, because I don’t know that much about the bond market. 
Again we based it on what has been a pretty standard provision in United 
States legislation.

Senator McCutcheon: Well, it is subject to approval of the Governor in 
Council.

Senator Gouin: It is of course a very high premium.
Mr. Grandy: The assumption is that the Bridge Authority would not try 

to put in a call provision that was greater than it would need from the point 
of view of proper financial management.

Senator Connolly (Ottawa West): I take it what you are saying is that 
the trustee would not call for a redemption price at this level, and as Senator 
McCutcheon points out, the only safety valve there is, is the right of the 
Governor in Council to say it shall be at this level of 10 per cent. It still 
seems to me, talking as a private member of the Senate and not as a member 
of the Government, to be a very high ceiling. However, I suppose you have 
got to take into account the fact that legislation has to conform with what is 
possible in your arrangements with the Americans.

Mr. Grandy: Of course in Canada we do have the extra protection of 
the requirement of approval by the Governor in Council.

Senator Connolly (Ottawa West): That is the safety valve.
Mr. Grandy: On the United States side they probably wouldn’t have that 

extra protection.
The Chairman: Frankly, I don’t pay much attention to these protecting 

Powers for this reason, the bridge is already paid for and the only reason 
the Authority would need to raise funds would be if it wanted to widen ap­
proaches or something of that nature.

Senator Kinley: It depends on the condition of the bridge. It might be in 
bad repair or it might require maintenance.

The Chairman: That could be recovered by the tolls.
Senator Kinley: It might require new parts. It is 30 years old.
Mr. Grandy: I think the assumption was that a bond issue would be very 

Unlikely, and would not be needed unless there was a major structural repair 
0r a complete rebuilding of the bridge.

Senator Haig: On the question of tolls, are they going to be in perpetuity 
and how do you set the toll rate? How do you set the tolls?

Mr. Grandy: First of all, the tolls are only to be what is necessary to 
Provide current revenues as provided in clause 9—to provide current revenues 
to Pay the reasonable current costs of the bridge, and to provide or replenish 
a sinking fund if there were a bond issue and to pay any other expenses the 
Bridge Authority may properly incur. The Authority will not have the right 
to charge tolls that would be excessive in relation to these actual requirements, 
and the tolls would be subject to review by the Board of Transport Com­
missioners.
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Senator Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche): In other words, they would 
be the ones to set the tolls.

Mr. Grandy: I presume the Bridge Authority would set up a schedule and 
the transport commissioners would approve it.

Senator Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche) : Are there tolls today?
Mr. Grandy: No. Since there is no bond issue now to pay back, I think 

we could assume the tolls would really be quite low.
The Chairman: That deals with Senator White’s comments.
Mr. Grandy: Other than the legal comments which Mr. Thorson might 

want to deal with, there is a question on the last column of page 228 of 
Hansard.

The Chairman: Any further questions of Mr. Grandy, then? If not, shall 
we call on Mr. Thorson?

Senator Gouin: I suppose at the present time the bridge would be vested 
in the Crown. I find it strange that such a valuable piece of property has not 
been vested expressly in anybody, except that by the original act of 1928, or 
whatever year it was, it was vested in the Crown.

The Chairman: I think all that the original act did was to create an 
obligation to vest the property in the Crown when the bond issue was paid off.

Senator Gouin : And that is where we stand now?
The Chairman: Yes.
Mr. Grandy: Mr. Thorson might be able to comment on the question of 

ownership, and so forth.
The Chairman: Very well, shall we call on Mr. Thorson?
Hon. Senators: Yes.
The Chairman: Mr. Thorson is the assistant deputy minister of Justice. 

You might deal with the question of title, Mr. Thorson.

Mr. D. S. Thorson, Q.C., Assistant Deputy Minister, Department of Justice:
Yes. This is a very involved situation but I will try to simplify it. At the 
present time the title to the structure itself is not in the Crown in right of 
Canada. When the bridge was financed originally in the United States in 1928, 
there was a corporation established by the Parliament of Canada to construct 
the Canadian portion of the bridge. When the construction was completed the 
Canadian corporation conveyed all its right, title and interest in the bridge to 
the Michigan body, and from that point the entire structure including the 
portion in the United States was operated by the Michigan State Bridge 
Commission.

There was a provision in the Canadian law that upon the retirement of 
the bonded indebtedness that had to be assumed in order to construct the bridge, 
the Canadian portion of the bridge would be conveyed either to the Crown 
in right of Canada or to such other authority as the Governor in Council might 
designate at that time. At the moment there has been no such designation. We 
are still awaiting a proper regime, and this bill is designed to establish such 
a regime before making the necessary conveyance.

So, the situation is that the title to the bridge will be conveyed as soon 
as this legislation is enacted by Parliament. V/hen that happens title in the 
Canadian portion will be conveyed to the Crown in right of Canada which, in 
turn, will reconvey the title to the new Bridge Authority, so in effect we will 
have title for only a fleeting moment.

Senator Baird: In other words, the Michigan people will fall into line with 
this? They are agreeable?
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Mr. Thorson: Yes. I think it is fair to say that they are quite anxious to 
make a conveyance of their interest in the Canadian portion of the bridge, 
because it will be appreciated that a structure of this kind is not really a 
valuable asset, except in so far as there is a right to levy tolls to cover the 
cost of maintaining and operating it.

There is a further complexity. When the span itself was constructed, the 
financing of the construction had been raised by the Michigan body. The bridge 
itself—

Senator Connolly (Ottawa West): Mr. Thorson, may I interrupt to ask 
you one question?

Mr. Thorson: Yes.
Senator Connolly (Ottawa West): The Canadian company which was 

incorporated by Act of Parliament was a private company, was it not?
Mr. Thorson: Yes, sir, it was.
Senator Connolly (Ottawa West): And was the Michigan company a 

private company too?
Mr. Thorson: I do not think it was.
Senator Connolly (Ottawa West) : I know you said that the Michigan 

Bridge Authority operated the bridge. Now, I wonder whether they were the 
original owners.

Mr. Thorson: This is subject to correction. Mr. Copithorne might deal with 
this point, but I believe that a Michigan corporation was established for the 
Purpose of constructing the bridge, and then when the bridge was completed 
the whole thing was turned over the State Bridge Commission of Michigan. 
There is Congressional legislation in the United States establishing this body.

Does that deal with the present state of the title?
Hon. Senators: Yes.
Mr. Thorson: Dealing with a point raised by Senator White, at page 226 of 

Hansard of March 24, when he asked a question concerning subclause (4) of 
clause 7—

The Chairman: That is at the top of page 4 of the bill.
Mr. Thorson: He asked a question, based on an assumption that he made, 

which is as follows:
I presume that when the transfer is made— 

that is, by the two countries
—as far as Canada is concerned the entire title to the bridge, including 
the approaches and everything else, will be made, and that the same 
will apply to that part of the bridge in the United States.

Then he raised a question as to why subclause (4) of clause 7 was necessary.
At the moment, of course, there is no reciprocal legislation in the United 

States authorizing the United States to join with us to operate the bridge on 
a joint and international basis as Part I of this bill contemplates.

You will see b}' Part II that until there is such reciprocal legislation the 
Hridge Commission is to consist of not eight but four members—four Canadian 
Members—and the jurisdiction of the Bridge Authority will extend only to 
Hie portion of the bridge physically in Canada.

Now then, Part I, and more particularly clause 7, contemplates the regime 
that will apply when the United States joins in with Canada in the joint 
°Peration of the bridge. Subclause (4) is necessary because it is appreciated 
that Michigan as the owner of the United States portion of the bridge may 
^°t want to convey title to its portion of the bridge to this proposed new 
pidge Authority. Rather than convey title, they may prefer simply to entrust 
0 the Bridge Authority full power to maintain and operate the bridge.
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Subclause (4) is concerned with that situation, in the event that Michigan 
by a trust instrument of some kind confers a right to operate and maintain 
the bridge upon this Bridge Authority. That will then be sufficient “title” for 
the purposes of this Act, and the Bridge Authority can then go on to operate 
and maintain the bridge as though it had the full proprietary interest in the 
United States portion.

The Chairman: Are there any other questions of Mr. Thorson? If not, I 
think we should now proceed to consider the amendments that the Depart­
ment of National Revenue wishes to introduce into the bill to provide for 
facilities for customs and immigration at the bridge.

Mr. G. Douglas McIntyre is present to discuss this matter. He is a solicitor 
for the Customs and Excise Division of the Department of National Revenue.

Will you tell us what amendments you want, and for what purpose, Mr. 
McIntyre? Perhaps you could give us the text of the suggested amendments?

Mr. G. Douglas McIntyre. Solicitor. Department of National Revenue: Yes. 
Well, the purpose, Mr. Chairman and senators, is to provide for facilities for 
customs and immigration at the Canadian end of the bridge, and also appro­
priate authority at the United States end when the legislation goes through.

Senator Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche): May I ask whether there 
are facilities there at the moment?

Mr. McIntyre: There are facilities there now, senator, but they have been 
very badly neglected since the tolls were taken off. We have had trouble 
with the maintenance of our facilities. There has not been any char work done. 
We have had trouble with the removal of snow, and so on. It has not been very 
satisfactory.

The proposed amendment is:
1. That Bill S-4, an Act respecting the International Bridge over the 

St. Clair River known as the Blue Water Bridge, be amended
(a) by adding thereto immediately after clause 22 the following new 

clause:
“23. The Bridge Authority shall provide and maintain at its expense 

such suitable office, warehouse and other accommodation, with adequate 
light and heat,

(a) as the Governor in Council or any Minister designated by the 
Governor in Council may from time to time require for Canadian 
customs and immigration purposes; and

(b) as the appropriate authority in the United States or any author­
ity designated by the appropriate authority in the United States 
may from time to time require for United States customs and 
immigration purposes.

(b) by renumbering clauses 23 to 24 as clauses 24 to 25 respectively;
(c) by striking out line 13 on page 10 of the renumbered clause 25 

and by substituting therefor the following: “as a proclamation is 
issued under section 24”

That is the proposed amendment.
Senator Baird: Is that the customary thing to do, for the bridge authorities 

to pay for the customs?
Mr. McIntyre: Yes, the order in council has been in effect since 1936, 

whereby the Michigan State Authority agreed to provide those facilities for 
customs and immigration purposes. That has been the policy of our department 
since Confederation, senator. We do not pay for any facilities in the way of 
ferries, international tunnels or bridges.
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Senator Connolly (Ottawa West): Has this amendment been cleared with 
the people who have been dealing with the American authorities in respect of 
this legislation. Perhaps Mr. Thorson would know.

Mr. Thorson: No, it has not been formally referred to them, sir, but I 
should think it is obviously acceptable. The purpose is to state explicitly in 
the law the arrangement which has been in effect for many years. That might 
have been achieved in another manner without having provision in the legisla­
tion, but it was thought desirable to make the Bill explicit on this point and 
to have it in the law so as to put the matter beyond question.

The Chairman: Perhaps I might ask our Law Clerk, although he has had 
only a few seconds to look at this amendment, if it seems acceptable?

Mr. Hopkins: Yes, I think it would be fine.
The Chairman: Honourable senators, shall I read the amendment?
Some Hon. Senators: No.
The Chairman: There are three parts in it. First, to add the new clause 23.
Some Hon. Senators: Agreed.
The Chairman: Then there is the portion to renumber clauses 23 and 24 

as clauses 24 and 25 respectively.
Some Hon. Senators: Agreed.
The Chairman: Finally there is the reference to line 13 on page 10, clause 

24, which is now renumbered clause 25.
Hon. Senators: Agreed.
The Chairman: We come now to the other parties who have representa­

tions to make to us. For the municipality of Point Edward we have Mr. James 
Bullbrook, who is solicitor for the Town of Point Edward. I think Mr. Walter 
Boy has had to go to a division.

Mr. Bullbrook: No, Mr. Chairman; Mr. Foy is still with us.
The Chairman: Would you like to say anything, Mr. Foy?
Mr. Foy: Honourable senators, I have very little to say. There has been 

fiuite a lot of confusion for some time about this bill, as to how the ownership 
is going to be vested in the new Bridge Authority. This is the thing which has 
been confusing Point Edward from the taxation standpoint. Mr. Bullbrook 
will carry through on that. I am sure that if we had known in the past that 
the land was going to be conveyed to the Bridge Authority from the Crown, 
We could have terminated some of our discussions.

The Chairman: Thank you, Mr. Foy. Honourable senators, we now have 
^Ir. Bullbrook, who is solicitor for the Village of Point Edward.

Mr. James Bullbrook. Solicitor for the Village of Point Edward: Mr. Chairman 
and honourable senators, in carrying on what Mr. Foy had to say, part of 
°ur problem was the fact that, although this proposed legislation said that 
the Bridge Authority may acquire such conveyances as are set out in the 
tsgislation we were not aware of the fact that they would, in point of fact, 
receive the conveyances. This caused us some concern.

The two basic problems which face the municipality which I represent 
today are these. First, there is the question of what might be called back 
taxes. Secondly, there is the question of future taxes or future payments in 

*eu of taxes.
in connection with back taxes is that federal and provincial 
was originally enacted in connection with this bridge is 

somewhat at odds—I believe my friends will agree with this.

The problem 
tegislation which
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The provincial legislation was enacted in 1940 and provided for a payment 
to the municipality of $5,000 per year in lieu of taxes, until the bonded in­
debtedness of the commission had been exhausted and that portion of the 
bridge situated within the Province of Ontario had been conveyed to the 
Province of Ontario.

As has actually been brought to your attention that the St. Clair Transit 
Company which originally chartered the company, and which was the common 
assignor of rights to the State Bridge Commission, envisaged, after the satis­
faction of the bounded indebtedness, a transfer of structures and proprietary 
rights to whatever emanation the Governor in Council should designate.

Since June 1961, at which time the corporate indebtedness of the Bridge 
Commission was satisfied, the attorneys for the State Bridge Commission have 
been attempting to secure from either the federal or the provincial authorities 
an answer to the question as to the body to which this structure is to be con­
veyed. There has been a delay because of the legislation, but I do not think it 
has been an undue delay, as it is a complicated legal problem.

At the same time, the municipality has not received one cent in con­
nection with their payment in lieu of taxes for the years 1961, 1962, 1963 
and 1964. In connection with that matter, although we do not feel it is ap­
propriate to this particular legislation, we do feel it is appropriate to the Bridge 
Authority itself, that it might well consider the question of these back taxes; 
and we bring this to your attention, honourable senators, because of this 
divergence in legislation.

As Mr. Thorson has brought to your attention, under the St. Clair Transit 
Company Act, it was intended that this bridge would go back to Her Majesty in 
right of the Dominion of Canada. Under the provincial legislation, it was 
obviously intended that it would be conveyed to Her Majesty in right of the 
province. As a result of this ensuing delay—

Senator Connolly (Ottawa West): If one or the other of these took place, 
you would be entitled to $5,000 a year and since then you have not received 
anything.

Mr. Bullbrook: The Bridge Commission has said, in effect, “We cannot 
pay you until our corporate indebtedness has been satisfied.” I have a file on 
this which has been going on for almost a year and a half. They say they have 
been trying to convey this bridge to someone so that they can set up the proper 
authority.

Therefore, I bring to your attention, and for the subsequent attention of 
the Authority itself, the question of equitable payment to the Village of Point 
Edward.

However, the more important consideration which I wish to bring to your 
attention today is the question of future payments. As I mentioned, honourable 
senators, in 1940 it was envisaged that $5,000 per year to this municipality was 
adequate compensation to give for that portion of their lands which would be 
taken. This is a village of some 2,800 people and this is a tremendous expanse 
of land. It amounts to almost one eighth of the total area that has been taken- 
It is in a somewhat close commercial area. As a result, we feel at this time, sirs, 
that the 1940 legislation is really inadequate now in connection with the pay­
ment in lieu of taxes.

As a result of the provisions of the Assessment Act, each year the roll 
must be shown, and the assessment on the bridge structure and land last year 
was $351,000. This had no assessment in connection with Mr. McIntyre’s prop­
erties, the Customs and Excise offices and other building facilities there. At the 
present mill rate, that would have entitled the Village of Point Edward last 
year to a sum of $14,980.
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The problem which faces Mr. Thorson is the fact that the question of 
municipal taxation is a provincial one. I readily agree with this. I believe that 
the situation now is that under case law we would have the right to assess 
this Authority under the provisions of the provincial statute. I think Mr. 
Thorson is nodding agreement.

The only thing I suggest in connection with this is what has happened 
with respect to other legislation of this nature; for example, the City of 
Niagara Falls have provided a provincial bill which gives a payment of some 
$12,000 a year to that city in connection with the International Bridge Authority 
there.

We are asking—and our representation to date is primarily for this—that 
some direct liaison should take place between the federal and provincial officials 
in connection with this whole matter. This is the way it is anticipated in this 
statute under section 21, which reads:

Nothing in this Act in any way affects any right, privilege, obliga­
tion or liability in respect of provincial or municipal assessment or 
taxation.

We have an existing provincial statute which renders an obligation to the 
State Bridge Commission of the State of Michigan to pay to this municipality 
$5,000 a year. If that legislation remains as it is, there is some question of 
a conflict between the provisions of the Assessment Act and this provincial 
legislation. Therefore, we ask for some liaison with the provincial government 
to consider a private bill in connection with the establishment of a new 
payment by the new bridge authority; and we would like to have the oppor­
tunity, of course, at that time to put forward to those people the question 
of adequacy of the 1939 remuneration of $5,000. We do not consider this 
adequate at this time. However, I do not think that is of much probative 
value to this committee at the present time.

The Chairman: You are not suggesting any amendment to the bill?
Mr. Bullbrook: I am not, Mr. Chairman, but I am attempting to bring 

to the attention of this committee the quandary that the municipality faces 
and has faced.

Senator Baird: You want to register?
Mr. Bullbrook: Yes.
Senator Connolly (Ottawa West) : Assuming the Ontario legislation to 

which you have referred has gotten out of the way this section 21, I take it 
you think that gives you freedom of action which you need to assess and 
collect taxes?

Mr. Bullbrook: Yes, senator, I entirely agree. I would think for the 
Purpose of this municipality it would be better to establish a new private 
Provincial bill, calling for a specific payment in lieu of taxes, rather than 
enabling us to assess. This would obviate two things; first, that of the new 
Authority in wondering what their taxes are every year, because there would 
be a question of the assessment, plus the mill rate—and the mill rate of 
the municipality might go up and down—whereas if an established payment 
°f $15,000 a year were set, and their toll requirements assessed, they would 
know exactly what they were going to pay to this municipality.

Senator Connolly (Ottawa West) : Well, speaking off the cuff, they 
^ould not be in any different position from any other taxpayer?

Mr. Bullbrook: That is correct, sir.
Senator Connolly (Ottawa West) : It might make it a good deal easier 

tor them, as you suggest?
Mr. Bullbrook: Yes.

20504—2
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The second thing that would be obviated is any possible confusion in the 
legislation. If the provincial legislation were repealed, then I think the provi­
sions of the Ontario Assessment Act might apply. By the way, from a purely 
monetary point of view, when I speak of $15,000 a year, I do not know, 
and I do not presume to know, what the total would be, but my information 
is that approximately 6 million vehicles went over that bridge last year, 
and at 10 cents each, that would have brought in a revenue of $600,000 a 
year.

I would bring to your attention also that the new freeways in the State of 
Michigan are all, in effect, dumping into this area itself. We anticipate and 
hope for a great deal more traffic over the bridge itself.

The Chairman: In effect, anything you can get the legislature of Ontario 
to do for you in this matter is not affected by our section 21 of this bill.

Mr. Bullbrook: That is correct. What I would really ask the Senate to 
assist me in, and I am sure I will get the assistance, is in having those adminis­
trative officials responsible for this bill take up some direct liaison with the 
provincial authorities. As a result of conversation I have had with the elected 
representative at Queens Park, I am led to believe that the provincial govern­
ment will look with favour on the request.

The Chairman: Any questions?
Senator Connolly (Ottawa West) : May I suggest that we hear from the 

officials of the department to see if the assurance can be given?
The Chairman: Would that come from Mr. Thorson or from Mr. Grandy?
Mr. Grandy: I do not think it matters, Mr. Chairman. I think this is an 

assurance that we would be willing to give, to agree to a suitable liaison, with 
the provincial authorities to try to get this matter settled.

The Chairman: I think it is only right and fair. After all, the municipality 
has been going without $5,000 a year through no fault of its own.

Senator Connolly (Ottawa West): Would you keep in mind also that it 
is a double-barrelled problem-—not only taxes for the future, but also back 
taxes.

The Chairman: Yes, that is what I have said. The municipality is going 
without $5,000 a year, which they have not been receiving for the past four 
years.

Mr. Bullbrook: Thank you, Mr. Chairman and honourable senators.

The Chairman: Is the committee ready to consider the bill now? First of 
all, I did not ask the Law Clerk if he had a report on this bill.

Mr. Hopkins: I have not had any report. We do not normally comment 
on public bills.

The Chairman: Well, as we proceed you may be asked questions.
Is the committee now ready to consider the bill clause by clause?
On the question being put by the Chairman on each section of the bill, 

sections 1 to 22 were duly carried.
The Chairman: Now, the new section 23, which was carried by the 

committee a few moments ago.
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: And section 24, which is the old section 23.
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Section 25, which is the old section 24, will be amended 

in line 13.
Hon. Senators: Carried.
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The Chairman: Shall the preamble carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Shall the title carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Shall we report the bill as amended? Bill reported as 

amended.

The committee adjourned.
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ORDER OF REFERENCE

Extract from the Minutes of the Proceedings of the Senate, Wednesday, 
March 18th, 1964.

“Pursuant to the Order of the Day, the Senate resumed the debate on the 
ftiotion of the Honourable Senator Bouffard, seconded by the Honourable Senator 
Beaubien (Provencher), for second reading of the Bill S-7, intituled: “An Act 
to amend the Canada Shipping Act”.

After debate, and—
The question being put on the motion, it was—
Resolved in the affirmative.
The Bill was then read the second time.

The Honourable Senator Bouffard moved, seconded by the Honourable 
Senator Gouin, that the Bill be referred to the Standing Committee on Trans­
port and Communications.

The question being put on the motion, it was—
Resolved in the affirmative.”

J. F. MacNEILL, 
Clerk of the Senate,
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
Tuesday, May 5th, 1964.

Pursuant to adjournment and notice the Standing Committee on Transport 
and Communications met this day at 10.40 a.m.

Present: The Honourable Senators Hugessen (Chairman), Baird, Brooks, 
Buchanan, Connolly (Ottawa West), Croll, Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche), 
Gershaw, Gouin, Haig, Hollett, Isnor, Kinley, Lambert, Lefrancois, McGrand, 
Méthot, Pearson, Power, Quart, Reid, Smith (Kamloops), Smith (Queens-Shel- 
^urne), Stambaugh, Thorvaldson, Veniot and Woodrow.

In attendance: Mr. E. Russell Hopkins, Law Clerk and Parliamentary 
Counsel.

On Motion of the Honourable Senator Baird it was RESOLVED to report 
recommending that authority be granted for the printing of 800 copies in English 
and 300 copies in French of the proceedings of the Committee on Bill S-7.

Bill S-7, intituled: “An Act to amend the Canada Shipping Act”, was ex­
plained to the Committee by the Minister and Officials of the Department of 
Transport.

The following witnesses were heard:
The Honourable J. W. Pickersgill, Minister of Transport.
Mr. R. J. Baldwin, Deputy Minister of Transport.
Capt. W. S. G. Morrison, Superintendent of Nautical Examination, Depart­

ment of Transport.
At 12.35 p.m. the Committee adjourned until Thursday, May 21, at 

10-00 a.m.
ATTEST:

F. A. Jackson, 
Clerk of the Committee.
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THE SENATE
the standing committee on transport and communications

EVIDENCE
Ottawa, Tuesday, May 5, 1964.

The Standing Committee on Transport and Communications to which was 
referred Bill S-7, an Act to amend the Canada Shipping Act, met this day at 
10:30 a.m.

Senator A. K. Hugessen (Chairman), in the Chair.
The Chairman: Honourable senators, we have our quorum, and we have 

now before us for consideration Bill S-7, an Act to amend the Canada Shipping 
Act.

The committee agreed that a verbatim report be made of the com­
mittee’s proceedings on the bill.

The committee agreed to report recommending authority be granted 
for the printing of 800 copies in English and 300 copies in French of the 
committee’s proceedings on the bill.

The Chairman: As I have said, we now have to deal with Bill S-7, an Act 
to amend the Canada Shipping Act. In cases where an important act of this 
kind is being amended, I think it is very useful for members of the committee 
to have before them the text of the act which it is proposed to amend so that 
they can compare the act with the proposed amendments. I therefore tried 
Yesterday to get the members of the committee copies of the Canada Shipping 
Act in its present form so that they could have them when they considered the 
Proposed amendments. I am told these are very, very hard to come by, which is 
rather surprising. How many of the copies have we got?

The Clerk of the Committee: Fifteen.
The Chairman: Are they available for distribution?
The Clerk of the Committee: Yes.
The Chairman: I am informed that these are the only copies of the Canada 

^hipping Act, in its present form, available. If honourable senators take them, 
Please be sure to keep them and have them available for future meetings of 
oe committee. I am sure honourable senators will recall that this bill was 

exPlained on second reading by Senator Bouffard, and his remarks have been 
reported in the Debates of the Senate of March 12.

The purpose of this meeting, as we agreed upon at our last meeting, is to 
Set explanations from the officials of the department with respect to this bill, 
efore we attempt to hear any evidence from outside interests. There are many 

°utside interests who wish to be heard. I was not aware that the minister was 
to be here this morning, but I am very glad to see him.

, Do you wish to give any explanation to us, Mr. Minister, or would you like 
0 have the departmental officials deal with it.

, Hon. J. W. Pickersgill, Minister of Transport: I would like to do whatever 
® senators would like. I have rather a summary explanation of the main 

P°ints, which I would be glad to give. However I don’t think I will be very com- 
^ ent to give the technical explanations, not being a lawyer, and perhaps not 
av’ng applied my mind to the matter in the way I intend to do before it ap-

7
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pears in our house. I would much rather have the officials deal with the 
technical aspects. I could comment very generally on the bill and what it is 
seeking to do, in a general way, unless this would be duplicating what Senator 
Bouffard has done earlier.

The Chairman: I think we would be glad to hear the minister. It is nearly 
two months since Senator Bouffard spoke to us about this. Is the committee 
willing to hear the minister?

Hon. Senators: Agreed.
Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: Dealing with the bill, I do not think one could really 

say that there is a single principle in these amendments at all. I am not sug­
gesting it is unprincipled. In fact I was rather puzzled after going over it myself 
as to what I would say in the House of Commons if I was asked what the prin­
ciple of the bill was. It deals with several topics, not very closely related to 
each other, but they all relate to shipping. I think one can say in a broad way 
that the principle of the bill is to improve the Canada Shipping Act in a num­
ber of particulars. Perhaps I can indicate what they are.

In 1960 an international conference was held for the purpose of revising 
the International Convention for the Safety of Life at Sea. I may say this is 
something which we in Canada and other advanced countries should always 
welcome, because some of the competition we face on the high seas is from 
countries which do not pay the same attention to safety of life as we do in 
order to keep down their economic costs, perhaps, at the cost of human life. 
We have an economic interest, or at least our shipping people have an eco­
nomic interest in seeing that the convention is adhered to by as many countries 
as possible. We sent a large delegation to that convention, and there were a 
number of changes made in the convention as a result of our intervention which 
are all incorporated in this bill. But the new convention cannot be brought 
into force until it is accepted by a specified number of countries. My under­
standing is that we are just about at the point where enough countries will 
have acted and that it will be possible for it to come into force.

Following our usual practice we do not accept these things unless we are 
sure our legislative body is willing to do so. We would not, I think, give a 
final decision until we were sure that Parliament had approved our doing so, 
and that is one of the purposes of this legislation. As I have said, I think it 
will be quite advantageous to our shipping interests.

I don’t think I will go into detail about that because I am sure you will 
wish to examine the matters of detail with the officials, and therefore I am 
going to go right on to another subject, which is dealt with in clause 2 of the 
bill.

The Chairman: Before you leave that, Mr. Minister, may I say that I see 
from Senator Bouffard’s speech that these sections of the bill deal with this 
new convention—that is, sections 6 to 27 inclusive.

Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: That is right.
The Chairman: Would it be too much to ask you whether you think there 

is likely to be any opposition to those sections?
Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: To the best of my knowledge I have heard of none, 

but perhaps the officials might be able to clarify that. I think all Canadian 
interests are satisfied, since this relates to navigation on the high seas. Since 
these are standards that we now maintain ourselves it is entirely in our in­
terests to have other countries do the same. There is nothing that I could use­
fully add. I have not the technical knowledge to add very much beyond that.

Perhaps I might make just a reference to clause 2 which deals with the 
licensing of small vessels that are not required to be registered. This is a rather 
anomalous part of the Canada Shipping Act because navigation under the Bri-
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tish North America Act is exclusively within the jurisdiction of Parliament. 
We find ourselves the only body which has the legislative power to lay down 
regulations about even the smallest type of boats. It is quite obvious that many 
of these things would be much better regulated by local authorities in the light 
of local interests and concern. What we are suggesting in this bill is that Parlia­
ment should empower the Department of Transport or the Governor in Council, 
as the case may be, to get suitable provincial and local agencies to act as agents. 
We cannot delegate our power, but we can delegate the administration of cer­
tain responsibilities to people who would be far more competent to do it than 
federal bureaucrats, and who could do it while going about their other activities 
at much less cost, and much more agreeably to the local population.

Anyone who goes to summer resorts will realize there is the problem of 
noise. I may say that I am not an enthusiast for these putt-putts, and I think 
that some reasonable control of them would be desirable, but I do not think it 
is a very suitable function for the Department of Transport to be carrying on 
directly. Perhaps that is all I need say about that section.

Clause 2—
Senator Isnor: Would you make an exception to that in so far as the 

ports which have branches of the Department of Transport established at 
them are concerned?

Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: Senator Isnor is probably thinking of the large 
ports where small boats operate There, of course, we would not want to 
delegate to anybody else the policing function with respect to small boats and 
small vessels. I am thinking of places like Halifax, for example, where the 
Department of Transport would not want to delegate its power to anyone but 
the National Harbours Board, because there small boats might endanger what 
we usually think of as the navigation itself of commercial vessels.

I am thinking of places like the Lake of the Woods where there is prac­
tically no commercial traffic at all. I suppose the logging company for which I 
worked about 40 years ago still has a few vessels on the lake, but for all 
practical purposes most of the traffic on the Lake of the Woods is pleasure 
traffic, with which the Department of Transport is really not very well 
equipped to deal. ,

Perhaps I could go on to clause 3. This clause is to require large fishing 
vessels to be in the charge of certificated masters and mates. I am informed that 
representatives of the fishing industry have been consulted over a period of 
years in this matter, and there is a general agreement to a move in the direc­
tion of higher standards of competence and certification of fishing vessels. It 
is thought to be very desirable. While there has been very extensive consultation 
with groups representing the fishing industry on the standards that should be 
required of persons in charge of fishing vessels there are still differences of 
opinion which I am sure honourable senators will hear at a later stage of their 
deliberations. For this reason we do not propose in the bill as it is now 
drafted that this clause should go into effect on the passage of the bill, but 
that it should be brought into effect on a date to be proclaimed by the Governor 
in Council. This is in order to make sure that there is plenty of opportunity for 
further consultation with a view to reconciling any differences that may exist 
or develop. I may say that I know that Senator Kinley, Senator Hollett, and 
some other honourable senators probably will be able to assist the committee 
a great deal themselves on this matter.

Senator Hollett: Do I understand from this section that any fishing vessel 
of over 25 tons going, if you like, from Twillingate to the Labrador will have 
to have a certificated master and mate?
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Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: I understand that anything we propose with respect 
to fishing vessels in this legislation will not apply to any vessel now operating, 
or to the masters or other officers of any vessel now operating. It would only 
apply to new vessels going into the business.

Senator Hollett: But what have new or old vessels got to do with it? 
I think you know as well as I do, Mr. Minister, that most of these masters 
going to Labrador have ships of over 25 tons, and they can ill afford at this 
stage to go to school and learn.

Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: That is precisely why I say they will not apply 
to them at all. This clause will apply only to new entries. It will not apply to 
anybody who is now in the fishing business and who has a vessel.

Senator Hollett: I really wish to point out the danger there.
Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: Yes, there would have been a danger if it had 

not been completely dealt with in the bill by exception. After all, I know some 
of these masters very well myself, and I would far rather go to sea with 
them than with somebody just out of school. I can tell you that. At the same 
time I do think that to let young fellows go into the business without adequate 
training, when the training facilities now exist, would be a mistake. That is 
really why we want to be absolutely sure that we are not going to penalize 
in any manner anybody who is now making his living in this way. It affects 
my constituency probably as much as any constituency in Canada.

Senator Baird: Oh, definitely.
Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: I can assure honourable senators I would be ex­

ceedingly sensitive about this.
The Chairman: Which provision of the bill limits its application to new 

vessels?
Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: Perhaps Mr. Baldwin can assist me here. It does 

not deal with the vessels. It deals with the masters and mates. It does not apply 
to a person who is now a master or mate engaged in the fishing industry. It 
only applies to future entries.

The Chairman: But in what clause of the bill is that?
Senator Kinley: A vessel of 25 tons is a very small vessel.
Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: Yes. This is a matter which the committee should 

give fairly close attention to.
Senator Kinley: Should it not be 150 tons?
Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: I understand from my officials that they already 

have some amendments to propose in this matter.
Senator Kinley: To this committee?
Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: Yes, and I might say that I personally would become 

the assistance of this committee in getting this matter into good shape. 
I am not at all satisfied that we have considered all its aspects. As the minister 
of Transport I want to say right here and now that we want to be absolutely 
sure we do not do anything which will in any way affect or jeopardize the 
position of those now engaged in the industry.

The Chairman: That is what I was thinking of. I did not see anything 
in the bill itself.

Mr. J. R. Baldwin, Deputy Minister of Transport: Clause 5 deals with the same 
subject, sir, and has to be taken really in conjunction with clause 3. In clause 
5 you have the proposed power of the Governor in Council to establish the 
various procedures and standards that will apply in matters of certification. 
It was in accordance with the powers in this clause that we proposed to 
establish the levels and procedures which would protect existing persons in
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the industry. It is in this connection that it is necessary that a further amend­
ment be introduced to ensure—

Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: I would go further than Mr. Baldwin and say 
that I am very anxious an amendment should be made to make it very 
clear; that it should not be left to the Governor in Council, but that the 
amendment should be made by Parliament.

Senator Kinley: That will not be by order in council.
Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: No, that should be done by Parliament.
Senator Hollett: I am speaking now for Newfoundland and not for 

any other part of Canada. I do know our fishermen. The acceptability or 
otherwise of clause 3 rests wholly and solely on the regulations which the 
Governoj- in Council may make. If we knew the regulations, perhaps we 
could understand this.

Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: I might not always be Minister of Transport, and 
I would not be satisfied to have the Governor in Council have power to make 
regulations which would adversely affect anyone now in the business.

Senator Kinley: I know that.
Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: I want to make that perfectly clear and therefore 

I think the act should spell it out.
Senator Pearson: If clauses were put in authorizing the Governor in 

Council to make regulations later on, what use is the bill before us now?
Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: It was thought at the time the bill was drafted 

that—perhaps I should not say this because I was not Minister of Transport 
myself and I was not paying so much attention to this, and there were 
a great many pieces of legislation before us—the situation was adequately 
safeguarded. But certain representations were made to me, after the bill was 
given second reading by honourable senators, which led me to believe that 
additional safeguards are necessary, I would like to see them put in. That 
is one of the reasons.

I think that if this bill had been going first to our house, I would perhaps 
have scrutinized it a little more carefully and in detail myself; but I know 
with what care honourable senators look at these matters, and I had no doubt 
that this matter would be scrutinized by them. Also, my friend Senator 
Kinley had himself drawn my attention to certain of these matters. I thought 
that since the amendments do not bring about any changes in principle but 
merely put more adequate safeguards on the things we intended to do any­
way, that if I indicated complete acquiescence in this—and that was the 
principal reason I was anxious to be here today—this would be agreeable 
to me and to the Government, and that honourable senators would be well 
able to assist in this way as a part of their legislative function.

The Chairman: I think we have this matter cleared up now. The minister 
says that, as a matter of principle, he is not going to apply clause 3 of the 
present bill to any present masters of vessels. Is that it?

Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: That is right.
The Chairman: It is not so provided in terms in the bill now before us. 

We are told that it could be provided by order in council. Since this principle 
has been laid down by the minister, it should be inserted in the bill itself, 
presumably, as an amendment to clause 3.

Mr. Baldwin: Clause 5, sir.
The Chairman : Very well. Can we depend upon the department to 

produce at some stage an amendment to that effect?
Senator Connolly (Ottawa West) : Just on that point, we have quite 

a list of people who desire to appear here to make representations. Some of
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them may be coming particularly in connection with this clause. I would 
just ask the clerk of the committee to keep this in mind when he is advising 
people about sittings at which these representations might be heard. Perhaps 
by that time we would have the amendment and it could be sent to them.

Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: I would think that the department would be able 
to provide it. They have done a certain amount of work already. The amend­
ment perhaps would not be in its final form but we do not want to prejudge 
the issue until these representations have been heard. It would be an indication 
at any rate of the lines along which we would proceed, and it would probably 
save a lot of the time of the committee, if you tell those who are making 
representations that the committee was disposed to go in this direction, and 
then get their detailed views on the matter.

Senator Hollett: Has the amendment been formulated yet?
Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: Yes, it has.
Senator Reid: May I ask a question in regard to clause 4, at the top of 

page 4—
(a) if the ship is not solely employed in fishing, a third class engineer, 

duly certificated, and
(b) if the ship is solely employed in fishing, a chief engineer of a 

motor-driven fishing vessel, duly certificated,
The Chairman: The minister has not yet started dealing with clause 4. 

He is dealing with clause 3 as affected by clause 5.
Senator Reid: I will leave the point until later.
Senator Kinley: The question of engineers brings up quite a problem. 

Why do you include the mates in this. This says “masters and mates of fishing 
vessels”. When the bigger trawlers were put on, all the fishermen were always 
called second hands and they were chosen by the master, and the crew 
were on shares and they had to satisfy the crew and satisfy the master, and 
the thing had to run harmoniously.

If the master found that a second hand was not good enough, he would 
put him in the dory, and put someone else in as second hand. If this man 
comes along and flourishes a certificate and says “I am a mate” it will change 
the position. If you are giving a certificate to a man like that, it seems to 
open the field a little. All this is a matter of experience, on the face of it. 
Even with the certificate, if he has not that experience the conditions are 
such that he will not be there, because he has to make money. He is dealing 
with a vessel of $2| million and he has to deal with men who are on shares 
and they will not go with him unless he is successful.

The certificate that you ask is lopsided. You ask for the rule of the road and 
the compass on this. Every boy knows that in the Maritimes. I was chairman of 
a committee we had there for 20 years. The captain now has to look after all 
these instruments. They have instruments which are so finely adjusted now 
that if they lose a rake on the banks they can go out again and find its position 
and pick it up. The captain is supposed to look after all these instruments. 
Everything is done by machinery. A fellow who comes along and says, “I 
have a certificate” embarrasses the situation, because he may not be fitted 
at all. A man who is going out on the sea now has to pass a good examination 
and he is a master mariner, but he does not have to do the things the fishing 
skipper does: look after expensive machinery, make money and know his 
job.

Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: We are not seeking to impose any employment 
practices on these people. All this would do is to say that new entrants into 
the industry would not be acceptable unless they had certain qualifications.
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Senator Kinley: This might do if you want a master and mate on a 10 
ton schooner. But I think a mate is necessary on the big trawlers over 200 
tons. To make mates of those who are not mates puts in a qualification I do 
not like.

Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: This is something which perhaps the committee 
could deal with, when someone who is competent to argue with Senator 
Kinley will do it, because I cannot. He knows so much more than I do.

Senator Kinley: This measure was before us a month ago and I have 
forgotten the details of it. I would like to study it a little.

Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: Right.
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : I would like the minister to under­

stand while he is here that this provision for certification of mates is going to 
create difficulties. I am glad Senator Kinley brought it up. If we go ahead with 
this legislation, even in the future, the intelligent young men coming out of 
high scools and getting onto scallop trawlers and shutters, will still be known 
as second hands. The second hand is not recognized. To my knowledge he is 
not paid any extra money, because this will apply to what we think of as 
very small vessels, about 42 feet, which includes all smaller vessels, the 
smaller draggers, the 90-foot scallop draggers, for instance, and they do not 
have any other counterpart. That is going to mean that there must be a mate 
available. It is going to be pretty difficult for the owner or captain of the 
ship to find someone whom he desires and thinks necessary to designate as 
a mate. Those leading hands or second hands are those who are considered by 
the skipper to be a little more intelligent than the rest, and in whose opinion 
are capable of taking over. However, such a hand may fish for a while, and 
go back to some other occupation. This is a point I want to impress upon the 
minister while he is here, and I want to ask him to have his officials look into 
it pretty carefully, because without dealing with certified mates, we are dealing 
with just a class of which there is no counterpart.

Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: Yes. I think this is a matter to be fully considered 
by the committee, when looking at the clauses of the bill in detail. I just do not 
really feel competent myself to discuss it.

Senator Kinley: I think we might leave the mates alone, except on the 
bigger draggers.

Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: Yes. I have always found it wise, since I learned a 
little wisdom, to try to avoid getting into discussions about this when I am 
not thoroughly familiar with it. I admit that I am not very familiar with this 
subject, and that it would be better for me not to express any view, except 
the general view that we do not want to do anything with this legislation 
which is going to jeopardize the economic interest of the fishery in any way 
whatsoever.

Senator Hollett: Why the change from 150 tons to 25 tons, is there any 
particular reason for that?

Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: There again, I think that I would rather not attempt 
to answer that question myself, senator. I can assure honourable senators that 
this is not a point of principle about which the Government is concerned. This 
is a point on which I think there are half a dozen honourable senators who 
would have opinions worth a lot more than mine would be.

Senator Kinley: We could work that out in committee.
Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: That is right; and I hope you will.
Senator Kinley: With regard to engineers, too.
Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: Oh, quite.
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Senator Kinley: Mind you, if you have a second engineer and a second 
captain on a fishing vessel there is the question of being certified.

Hon. Mr. Pickersgill : I think I know what Senator Kinley means. Last 
Saturday I was flying in a plane which was being flown by a single pilot.
I suddenly wondered what would happen if the pilot had a heart attack. 
If something went wrong, if some repair was needed, I wouldn’t have the 
foggiest idea what to do, except to pray. I think the same applies to the modern 
machinery of these vessels we are talking about.

Senator Kinley: You were in the air; but when you are on the sea and 
there is some indication of something wrong, if land is in sight you make for 
it because repairs are done in shore.

Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: Oh, quite. Of course, there would have been no 
repairs to the aircraft if the pilot had had a heart attack.

The Chairman: The minister has dealt with sections 3 and 5.
Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: I will turn now to clause 4.
Senator Kinley: Some years ago this question of 150 tons came up in 

committee, and the committee decided we should leave it as it is.
Hon. Mr. Pickersgill; And they may decide that again. However, I hope 

they will look at it very carefully and as dispassionately as possible, because 
I think there are two sides to this. After all, there is a lot of technical informa­
tion being given out these days, and if this new industry is to become really 
efficient, it is quite important that we should have not only competent people, 
but competently trained people. There is not the same opportunity for ap­
prenticeship today as there was in the days when Labrador fishery was in its 
prime. So that I think really we will have to try to balance the two things. 
But I want to say again, at the risk of repeating myself ad nauseum, that the 
last thing we want to do is to jeopardize the fisheries in any way.

Senator Baird: In other words, our technical schools should undoubtedly 
be taking care of a great deal of the problem.

Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: Quite. Now, with regard to these tugs, I am in­
formed—and here I am speaking without much direct knowledge—that certain 
types have been fitted with modern alarm devices in the engine room, with 
complete bridge control of the propelling machinery, and that tugboat owners, 
want to be exempted from the requirements of carrying watch-keeping 
engineers when making comparatively sheltered water voyages of the inland 
or home-trade type. This change is proposed in view of strong representations 
received from coastal tugboat operators and is, in fact, a recognition of the 
increased safety attendant upon the fitting of modern alarm and control devices 
in connection with ship’s machinery. This is just one phase of modernization.

The clause also provides that certain non-passenger vessels hitherto 
exempt from the carriage of certificated engineers shall be required to carry 
a third class engineer or, in the case of a fishing vessel, a chief engineer of a 
motor driven fishing vessel when making voyages more exposed than limited 
home-trade III.

These two amendments have been very carefully examined by the 
Steamship Inspection Service to ensure that we are in no way affecting the 
necessary degree of safety in operations or imposing undue hardship on the 
ship owner.

I do not think it is necessary for me to say any more about clause 5, 
because we have already discussed that in connection with clause 3, and 
therefore perhaps I can proceed directly to clause 28.

Clause 28(1) is to provide authority to give effect to certain amendments 
to the International Convention for the Prevention of Pollution of the Sea 
by Oil, which was made in 1954, in accordance with agreements made by a

J
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conference of maritime nations in London in 1962. These changes extend the 
ocean areas in which oil discharges are prohibited, reduce the size vessels 
subject to convention requirements and are considered to be a useful step 
forward in dealing with this problem.

I think there will be universal feeling that the more we can do to end 
this pollution of the sea by oil, the better. I do not think any Canadian would 
want to see this going on to any greater extent than at present.

Senator Kinley: There must be a penalty for that.
Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: Yes, of course. It is just a question of how much we 

can get foreigners operating off our coasts to agree. We should move ahead 
just as fast as they will, and that is what we are trying to do.

Clause 28(2). The purpose of the amendment is to increase to $5,000 
the maximum penalty provided for a violation of the Oil Pollution Prevention 
Regulations. That is consequential upon clause 28(1), and just simply increases 
the penalty.

Senator Kinley: Would that endanger the small operator?
Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: No. I think it is precisely to get the type of 

people to whom a smaller fine of, say $500, would not mean anything but 
just the price of dumping their oil. I cannot imagine a magistrate imposing a 
penalty of $500 on a small vessel. However, some of the big ship owners 
think it is worth while to pay such a fine. It is just like parking your car. 
Some people think it is cheaper to pay the parking fine than to put their car 
in a parking lot. I think we can rely on the good sense of people who enforce 
the law in a matter of this kind; but we really do want to have effective 
penalties against these large ship owners.

Clause 29 deals with the payment of dues in public harbours. Under the 
Canada Shipping Act certain areas may be proclaimed as public harbours, 
and for these harbours the act also prescribes the conditions under which a 
ship shall or shall not pay harbour dues and stipulates the frequency of 
payment of these dues. The fact that these conditions are imposed by statute 
prevents the Governor in Council from exercising any discretion, and we 
feel that if the dues levied in public harbours are made the subject of 
regulations a more equitable assessment of charges will be possible.

As I understand it, the Governor in Council prescribes the dues, but 
he is not allowed to prescribe how often they shall be paid. It seems to be 
rather silly he should be able to do the one and not the other.

Senator Kinley: Have you made different arrangements for the fishermen? 
I do not know whether or not you are going to allow the fishermen in free.

Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: They are free if they do not stay longer than 24 
hours. There is some problem out on the west coast where fishermen use floats 
to tie up their boats for three or four days, or even longer. We feel it is not 
quite reasonable to provide wharfage for some fishermen in some parts of the 
country and not for others in other parts. It would be more equitable if it were 
not provided that in some parts it should be paid for and in others it should 
not be paid for. So far as the actual discharge of fish and the taking on of other 
cargo is concerned, there are no dues for fishermen.

Senator Kinley: In the smaller ports, you are also charging for the public 
wharf?

Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: As a matter of fact, at the present time I am review­
ing this whole problem of the administration of small public harbours. I think 
nobody has looked at it for a long time, and it needs very careful review. I am 
quite interested in this as a member of Parliament, and I am not at all satisfied 
with the situation at present. However, of course, it will not be affected in any 
way by this bill.
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Clause 30 deals with the regulation of pleasure boating. I do not think I 
need to say anything more about it than I said of small boats generally. This is 
a field in which if we could find agents to operate for us—

Senator Kinley: The provincial police, perhaps?
Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: Perhaps we could make agreements with some of 

the provincial authorities.
Senator Kinley: There is a real danger from pleasure boating where people 

go swimming.
Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: If we could make deals with provincial governments 

and local authorities to do what needs to be done it would be done far better 
than if federal officers did it, because we just cannot afford to have federal 
officers do it.

The clause will provide authority for the Government to prohibit or 
restrict the use of specified waters by small boats where public safety in in­
volved, or to ensure the effective use of such waters in the public interest or for 
the protection or convenience of the public. There are obviously certain places 
where these small boats would not be allowed at all, where they are a real 
danger to navigation and to commercial operations.

Clauses 31 to 34 concern amendments to those provisions of the act that 
relate to the limitation of liability of ship owners and other persons concerned 
with the operation of ships. I would prefer simply to leave these matters which 
are highly technical to the technical officers. It is outside my ken anyway.

The Chairman: These have to do with the International Convention 
relating to the Limitation of Liability of Owners of Seagoing Ships.

Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: Clause 35 will, I am sure, be regarded by most 
honourable senators and by most of the public as the most important section of 
the bill. This seeks to import a new practice into our coasting trade by restrict­
ing the Canadian coastal trade in the Great Lakes, and that portion of the St. 
Lawrence River which is not usually regarded as the high seas to ships of 
Canadian registry. I must say this is something for which, as an old-fashioned 
Liberal free-trader, I had a somewhat limited enthusiasm. But there are certain 
considerations which have helped me to take the view that this is not an un­
reasonable provision. I do think it would be unreasonable and would be greatly 
resented if it were applied to all the Atlantic coast and particularly New­
foundland. But it is not going to be. It is only going to be applied west of 
Anticosti, without defining it more particularly as it is defined in the act.

There are, of course, some rather compelling reasons why it should be 
applied west of Anticosti, when one compares the practice of Canada with the 
practice of other countries.

Senator Hollett: What is the present situation?
Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: The present situation is that it is limited at the pres­

ent time to ships on British registry. We have the consent of whatever this or­
ganization is called, under the Commonwealth shipping Agreement to restrict 
it. One of the reasons we have done this is that some very old ships were being 
put on Bermudian registry to get into this trade, ships which we would not 
allow under Canadian registry to ply this trade at all. It was felt that if we 
were to have any coasting trade and any standards, labour standards and so on, 
this kind of competition was what Mr. Fielding would have called “dumping” 
in the days when he invented that very important principle which made it 
possible for us to have a relatively liberal attitude to trade. It was on that 
basis as much as anything else that I felt this was not an unreasonable pro­
vision to propose at this time.
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The Chairman: Surely, Mr. Minister, you could prevent unseaworthy ships 
operating in the Great Lakes?

Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: Yes, unseaworthy ships, but we would perhaps 
find it difficult, if it is not illegal for shipping under registry of some other 
country, to make the kind of investigations we would in the case of our own 
ships. It is just not precisely unseaworthiness. One of the simple devices we 
use is to forbid ships over a certain age from being put on Canadian registry, 
because we feel the risk of them being unsea worthy is rather great. We feel 
that it is undesirable to keep them in this kind of trade, and that it would be 
undercutting laws of our own if we permitted some of the practices which 
have shown some signs of developing in recent times.

Senator Pearson: Mr. Minister, in regard to the Port of Churchill or to 
Hudson Bay, in particular, would only Canadian vessels be allowed to ship 
from there to points in the St. Lawrence River?

Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: No. British ships will not be prevented from carry­
ing goods from Newfoundland or Nova Scotia up the St. Lawrence and into the 
Lakes. They will be prevented from coasting west of Anticosti, between one 
Canadian port and another west of Anticosti.

Senator Kinley: Not a Canadian ship?
Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: A British ship will be prevented.
Senator Kinley: A Canadian ship has free access both ways?
Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: Yes, a Canadian ship has access anyway; but a 

British ship which can now coast, say, between Baie Comeau and Hamilton, 
or between Seven Islands and Hamilton, will not be allowed to do so in the 
future. That will be reserved for Canadian ships.

Senator Hollett: At the present time are American ships allowed to 
engage in coastal trade?

Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: Not in Canada. No ship that we call a foreign ship 
is allowed to do so; only ships that are on Commonwealth registry. But the 
changes in Commonwealth registry itself are partly responsible for our taking 
this attitude. Some of these countries that are in the Commonwealth con­
ference, or whatever it is called, are pretty casual as to what kind of ships they 
allow to go into the trade. Some very old American ships have been acquired 
and put into this trade, and it is well that some steps should be taken to stop it.

Senator Haig: Does this mean that grain being transported in boats from 
Fort William down to, say, the eastern end of the lake has to be transported 
in Canadian ships?

Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: Yes, that will be the case in future. Now they can 
be Commonwealth ships.

Senator Haig: But a foreign registered ship can take grain from Fort 
William across the sea.

Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: Yes, and I think a foreign ship could take grain 
from Fort William to Buffalo, unless the Americans have some prohibition. 
There is no Canadian prohibition. But such a ship could not take grain from 
Fort William to Port Colborne because both ports are in Canada.

Senator Isnor: Were representations made by any outside bodies or organ­
izations in connection with this?

Hon. Mr. Pickersgill : Canadian shipbuilders and shippers were naturally 
in favour of this. This was considered by the Spence Commission. At the time 
the Royal Commission was appointed, Mr. Justice Spence, now of the Supreme 
Court, considered this question but did not recommend any restriction. How­
ever, at that time the only ships plying this trade besides Canadian ships 
were British ships under United Kingdom registry; so conditions were not too
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dissimilar, and it was not felt that they created any problem. The kind of 
problem I would suggest arises from certain registries which were established 
in, for example, the West Indies, and have much laxer regulations than we 
have.

Senator Baird: Will it not restrict our trade?
Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: I don’t believe so.
Mr. Baldwin: There were some 10 to 12 ships, old United States ships, 

which were put on British registry prior to the original government announce­
ment in 1961, and perhaps five or six since of them were engaged in this trade. 
The old U.S. lakers were built from 1888 to 1905. They affect a very small 
proportion of the trade being moved at the present time. I have some detailed 
information on this which I can give later.

Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: It seems to me it would not be consistent with the 
usual practice that we have had in making our rules and legislating to 
impose these rules upon those vessels that were engaged in the traffic before 
Mr. Balcer made the original announcements. They were in the traffic and 
they are still in the traffic and so long as they satisfy all our other require­
ments, and all the requirements of our law, I would be very reluctant to 
legislate them out of existence. This is something that would be rather re­
pugnant to me.

Senator Kinley: This can be done by ministerial discretion?
Hon. Mr. Pickersgill : There is a discretion in the Governor in Council 

to exempt those vessels. There are some vessels that came in after the 
announcement, but they are few. If the legislation is left in its present form 
it would be competent to the Governor in Council to exempt them. But 
they would not be prepared to recommend exemption of any ship which may 
enter into this trade from now on, and which had not been in it before now 
or prior to this legislation. They would not recommend exemption of any ship 
entering the trade from the date this bill was introduced into the Senate, for 
they would have had ample warning of our intentions. But I don’t believe 
any have entered into the trade since then; my best advice is that none have 
done so.

Senator Kinley: Mr. Chairman, the report we heard in the house the other 
day was made about seven years ago, before the existence of the St. Lawrence 
Seaway. Things have changed. Western people have the right to load grain 
from the west and send it all over the world. Before the St. Lawrence Seaway 
there was a degree of protection on the lakes, and I think that coastal trade 
does deserve protection, and that what you have done is very good. I would 
not like to see it apply to Newfoundland.

Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: We want to keep Newfoundland in Confederation, 
you know. I don’t want to be the minister to apply this to Newfoundland, 
but we are not recommending it anywhere east of Anticosti at the present 
time. I have no doubt in other places there will be quite a difference in 
views about this.

Senator Kinley: Under the Washington treaty we had some of the regi­
ments from the United States being carried to different ports and back again, 
and transportation was also provided. That was very good.

Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: Of course, anything that went from one Canadian 
port to another Canadian port would not be affected.

Senator Kinley : Reciprocity in coastal trade would be a splendid thing.
Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: If we could get that we would knock the spots off 

them.
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Senator Haig: Can Canadian ships take goods from Canadian ports to 
American ports?

Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: That is foreign trade, but our ships cannot engage 
in American coastal trade any more than they can ours.

Senator Kinley: Why did they fine us $2,000 for taking two passengers 
from Milwaukee to Chicago? They gave it back, but why did they fine us 
in the first place?

Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: I doubt very much if there is much more I could 
usefully add.

The Chairman: I am obliged to you, Mr. Minister.
Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: If honourable senators have any further questions 

—I am about 40 minutes late for another engagement already.
The Chairman: Shall we excuse the minister?
Hon. Senators: Agreed.
Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: I thank the Senate for their polite reception. I was 

accused of contempt in my own house, but I hope I will not be accused of the 
same thing here.

The Chairman: Honourable senators, we have as witnesses, in addition to 
the minister, Mr. Baldwin, the Deputy Minister of Transport, Mr. R. R. Mac- 
gillivray, Assistant Counsel; Mr. Alan Cumyn, Director, Marine Regulations; 
Mr. J. H. W. Cavey, Chief of Harbours and Property, and Captain W. S. G. 
Morrison, Superintendent of Nautical Examinations, all of the Department 
of Transport.

There are other gentlemen present who can answer questions if asked, and 
they are Mr. J. G. Hutchison, Chief of the Protection Branch, Department of 
Fisheries; Mr. G. G. M. Guthrie, Supervisor of the Registry of Shipping, De­
partment of Transport; Mr. H. O. Buchanan, Steamship Inspection Service; 
Mr. A. G. E. Argue, of the Radio Regulations Division of the Department of 
Transport; Mr. C. D. Kenny, also of the Radio Regulations Division; and Mr. 
J. McL. Hendry, Solicitor of the Department of Transport.

How do honourable senators suggest we proceed with this bill? Should we 
ask the officials for detailed explanations of the sections as we come to 
them?

Hon. Senators : Agreed.
The Chairman: Honourable senators will remember from Senator Bouf- 

fard’s speech that parts of this bill deal with certain international conventions. 
There are the International Convention for the Safety of Life at Sea, the Inter­
national Convention for the Prevention of the Pollution of the Sea by Oil, the 
International Convention relating to the Limitation of Liability on Owners of 
Sea-going Ships, and the British Commonwealth Shipping Agreement of 1931 
and the Merchant Shipping Agreement of 1961.

Various sections of this bill deal with these various conventions. Should we 
take up these conventions one by one and ask the officials what sections of 
the bill deal with a particular convention, and ask them to explain them to 
us as we go along?

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : Will that give us ample time this 
morning to get back to further elucidation of sections 3 and 4? Those are 
controversial and are the ones on which some people from the west coast 
are anxious to make representations. I am wondering if we could get a full 
explanation of them on our record so that record can reach those people. There 
may be others from the east coast.
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The Chairman: There is something in what you say. If we are going to have 
a meeting later on to hear other representations perhaps we might deal with 
the contentious sections and get on record any amendments that the department 
proposes and any explanation that its representatives have to give. We can 
then have this record printed and circulated amongst the people who intend 
making representations. It may mean that some of them do not need to come. 
Perhaps that would be advisable.

Senator Hollett: Agreed.
The Chairman: So, we will forget about the conventions for the moment 

and go on to the contentious sections of the bill which are sections 3 and 5 and 
section 35 which the minister has just discussed. Shall we deal with those in 
that order? Those are, I think, the contentious sections, are they not, Mr. 
Baldwin?

Mr. Baldwin: I believe so, sir. Sections 3 and 4 will be contentious in 
the sense that you will get varying views depending on whether it is the 
Marine Engineers Union or the Tug Boat Operators who will give evidence. 
However, it is in a technical sense that you will receive differing views.

The Chairman: So, we will deal with sections 3, 5 and 35 in that order, 
these being what we understand to be the contentious sections. We will get 
the explanation from the departmental officials in so far as we require it in 
connection with these sections.

Section 2 is the section dealing with the registration of small vessels, 
licences, and so forth. Who do you suggest will deal with section 2, Mr. 
Baldwin?

Mr. Baldwin: I could speak on section 2 myself, Mr. Chairman, and also 
on section 30 which should be read in conjunction with it. Those are the two 
sections which deal with the matter of small boat regulations. The basic problem 
in the small boat field, as explained by the minister, has been the question of 
what degree of regulation should be imposed in the pleasure boat field due 
to the recent and very rapid growth of pleasure boating.

We do have authority under the act as it now stands for the licensing of 
small boats. This is not registration; it is a simplified form of licensing whereby 
a licence is obtained from the local customs officer, and it applies to vessels of 
ten horsepower or over. This system is in effect, but it is not a very effective 
system, if I may so describe it, because it is more of a routine of getting some 
identification on the boat so that the mounted police or other police can 
recognize it.

We have authority in the act to license operators of small boats, but we 
have never used this authority because it presents a large and complicated 
administrative problem. As indicated by the minister, we have reservations 
about the desirability of the federal Government’s getting into this on the huge 
scale necessary if it is to be effective. We have been doing what we can 
in the way of education, and there is control in the same way as there is control 
of dangerous driving under the Criminal Code.

Various conferences with the boating interests and the provinces have 
led us to the conclusion, even though provincial views are not unanimous, 
that if there are to be further effective measures taken in regard to the 
regulation of the small boat field it would be much better if this were taken 
at the provincial and/or local level rather than by and large the federal 
machine. Some provinces have reservations; others have indicated that this 
is something they may wish to consider in a limited sense.

We have in our operator licensing section of the act the authority that 
would allow us to make use of the provinces as our agents in this connection. 
We do not in the act have this authority with regard to the licensing of small 
boats as distinct from the operators, and the most important part of section 2
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is to make it possible for us to have comprehensive authority with regard to 
the licensing of small boats, and the authority to make use of other than 
federal Government personnel as agents if a scheme is to be extended in 
this field. The idea is that we would not wish to extend in this field unless a 
province finds it possible to set up the machinery to act as our agents in this 
regard, and we would really act on their advice as to whether they think 
action should be taken.

Parallel to this, in section 30 there are certain powers with regard to 
restriction of the use of small boats in local waters. We found in our discussions 
with the provinces over the last two or three years that it is impossible to set 
down a hard and fast rule—this is in their opinion and in ours—regarding the 
waters in which you might want to restrict the use of outboard pleasure 
craft. Conditions vary a great deal from point to point. As Senator Kinley 
mentioned, in some areas small craft may be dangerous to swimmers. In some 
other areas we have found that the provincial wild life and fishing conservation 
authorities feel there is some merit in placing some restriction on the use of 
small boats in the interests of wild life conservation. In other areas it is felt 
there may be a community interest in a locality where the majority of the 
community themselves feel they would like some restriction placed on the 
use of small boats.

So, clause 30 has been put in to give the Government some authority in 
regard to imposing restrictions, in an area sense, on the use of these very 
small pleasure craft. Here, again, the intent is that this would be exercised 
only on provincial and/or local or municipal request coming forward through 
provincial sources. That is a broad description of the intent of the two clauses.

Senator Pearson: What about pleasure vessels in commercial lanes 
interfering with shipping?

Mr. Baldwin: This would come under the general provisions regarding 
traffic control that we have. This is something that we would feel we would 
keep control over because this is where our interest lies, namely, in the main 
commercial lanes of traffic.

Senator Baird: In other words, you just want the machinery set up and 
as far as the exercise of it is concerned it is solely under provincial jurisdiction, 
is that right?

Mr. Baldwin: Yes.
Senator Kinley: These pleasure craft are capable of high speeds today, 

and young people get these boats and drive them at excessive speed. They 
want to show off before an audience and that makes it very dangerous. They 
go very quickly, even through the docks.

Senator Baird: That comes under another field altogether.
Senator Kinley: No, that is the kind of boat.
Senator Baird: That comes under speed restrictions.
Mr. Baldwin: We have provisions in the Criminal Code with regard to 

that. They used to be in the Shipping Act.
Senator Power: I understand that this clause 30 would be brought into 

effect only if the local people or provincial people asked for it.
Mr. Baldwin: That is the basic intent. There might be a case where 

there would be a strong federal case in that field, but we would expect to 
be guided by provincial or local views with regard to this, as the position 
varies from place to place regarding the clause.

Senator Power: With regard to the section?
Mr. Baldwin: There may be a case where there is a federal interest in 

doing this also.
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Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : Mr. Baldwin, does your department 
deal directly with the municipality? You would refer the matter to the 
provincial authority, would you not?

Mr. Baldwin: This would be our intent.
Senator Kinley: I suppose there could be no accusation unless the 

attorney general of the province so decided.
Senator Baird: In other words, you would bring it to his notice.
Mr. Baldwin: This clause was, if not accepted unanimously, at least very 

strongly supported by the majority of the provinces the last time we met with 
them.

The Chairman: Is there any further question on clauses 2 and 30?
We come now to clause 3 which has received some comment. That is the 

reduction from 150 tons to 25 tons with respect to fishing boats.
Senator Hollett: To start the argument, I would like to move that clause 

3 be deleted from the bill.
Senator Baird: You have accomplished it, if you delete it.
Senator Hollett: In section 114, there is a section (b) which says: 

ships solely employed in fishing, and other ships principally engaged in 
fishing not exceeding one hundred and fifty tons gross tonnage, not 
carrying passengers, and employed on the waters within the area within 
which a home-trade voyage may be made,

Anything over 150 tons in that category must have the necessary licensed 
master registered—the certified master and mate. That has been going on for 
quite a number of years, I think right back to 1936 or perhaps before that. I 
am very much afraid that unless the minister can give us some reason for the 
control, this is going to do damage to our fisheries from Newfoundland to 
Labrador and from Newfoundland to places inshore where we have ships of 
much greater size. They would easily be up to 25, 100 or 150 tons. They are 
operating now under non-certified masters and mates.

It is true that regulations are going to be made, but I am wondering what 
the effect will be upon our coastal fishing. As you know, our fishing today is 
more or less in a crippled condition and anything which is brought in to make 
it appear impossible for the men to make a decent living at fishing is not going 
to do any good.

The Chairman: I wonder if it would not help us if we had before us the 
proposed amendment to clause 5, which apparently is designed to cover the 
question of principle which the minister laid down this morning, that this is 
not going to apply to any existing master of a vessel.

Senator Hollett: Then I withdraw the motion, in that case.
The Chairman: Do you not think it would be better if we had that before 

us.
Senator Baird: Yes, the minister is emphatic on that one point.
Senator Kinley: What effect would it have in regard to the St. Lawrence 

if these small vessels of 25 tons came under these regulations?
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne): I would be very interested to hear 

what the witness has to say in clarification of the intentions of the department. 
Perhaps it would be possible to put on record the amendment to the legislation, 
to which the minister referred a little while ago. Then perhaps some of our 
statements would not be necessary. In the early stages of this legislation, some 
of us were quite concerned about this, but I am becoming less concerned all the 
time and perhaps would be even less concerned if we had an elucidation of 
what is intended.
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The Chairman: I have been given a draft of the new section 116B, to be 
inserted after 116A. Perhaps I might read it to the committee and then we 
shall have it on the record in our minutes. It says:

116B. (1) Every person who is a Canadian citizen and every person 
who is a landed immigrant within the meaning of the Immigration 
Act is, on application to the Minister, entitled to
(a) a certificate of service as a fishing master, or
(b) a certificate of service as a fishing mate,
if within the five years preceding the date of his application and before 
the first day of December, 1965, he has served for one fishing season as 
fishing master or fishing mate, as the case may be, of a Canadian fishing 
vessel of over ten tons gross tonnage and is able to provide evidence 
satisfactory to the Minister as to his experience and ability.

(2) A certificate issued to a landed immigrant pursuant to sub­
section (1) shall be valid for such period as the Minister may fix.

(3) In this section and section 116A, “fishing vessel” includes a 
vessel used in the transferring to shore of the catch of other vessels.

Mr. Morrison, perhaps you would explain to us the effect of this in 
relation to clause 3 and how it brings into effect the minister’s statement of 
policy this morning. You were here then?

Mr. W. S. G. Morrison, Superintendent of Nautical Examinations Department 
of Transport: Yes, I was here. The effect of this proposed amendment is 
that, instead of doing this by regulation, it will now appear in the act. 
Those who are at present sailing as fishing master or fishing mate of various 
fishing vessels would be allowed to continue in their trade without any 
disturbance whatever. They would be issued a certificate of service without 
any examination at all. The certificate would be valid for life, except in the 
case of a certificate issued to a landed immigrant, in which case the certificate 
would be valid for a suitable period so that after the expiry of that period 
the person concerned could make further application, and if he had become a 
Canadian citizen his certificate would be renewed for life without any 
examination. I

The intention of this is so that the older generation would not be required 
to undergo any further training or any examination of any nature what­
soever.

The younger generation coming along, however, would be required to go 
through what one might term formalized training. There has been a great 
deal done lately towards providing fisheries training schools, and there has 
also been a considerable movement in some areas of the country towards 
increased size of fishing vessels and increased navigation equipment. It 
therefore seems desirable to create a special certificate for fishermen; the 
certificate would be valid only in the fishing vessels. This is an expressed wish 
of the industry itself so that they may retain the services of the men they 
train. The provision for requiring a certificate is set at 25 tons gross. This 
represents a fishing vessel of about 45 feet in length. It does vary from area to 
area, depending on the type of vessel, and the reason for setting it at 25 
tons gross is that this is the limit which was suggested by a number of 
representatives of the fishing industry, at the time I went across the country 
to discuss, with the people concerned themselves, the various proposals which 
were being made. I might mention that the Fishing Vessel Owners’ Association, 
of British Columbia, expressed a strong wish that the requirements should 
go right down to the smallest fishing vessel. Apparently, the reason was 
that they were concerned about the time they were spending assisting small
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vessels getting into difficulties on the coast. Elsewhere the 25 tons limit seemed 
to be acceptable to everybody.

’ Senator Hollett: You say you went around the country?
Mr. Morrison: I did, sir.
Senator Hollett: Did you take any evidence in Newfoundland?
Mr. Morrison: In Newfoundland, I attended a meeting of the Newfound­

land Fish Trades Association, and a representative of the Newfoundland 
Federation of Fishermen was present at that time.

Senator Baird: This was in Newfoundland?
Mr. Morrison: In Newfoundland, sir.
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : What about Nova Scotia, whom did 

you consult there?
Mr. Morrison: In Nova Scotia I went around to the various larger com­

panies, such as Zwickers, National Sea Products; Booth Fisheries; Acadia 
Fisheries; Ritcey Brothers, and Lunenberg Sea Products.

Senator Hollett: I do not think you interviewed any independent fisher­
men who go to Labrador in their own vessels, did you? You saw people in 
the fishing trade who owned big trawlers?

Mr. Morrison: Yes, sir.
Senator Hollett: They are not interested in the little fellows who go 

to Labrador. It would have been well if you had heard from some of them 
—and I am speaking for them.

Senator Kinley: Why do you want to reduce the 150 tons gross tonnage 
to such a smaller tonnage, when the vessel is “not carrying passengers, and 
employed on the waters within the area within which a home-trade voyage 
may be made”?

Senator Haig: That is the present section 114(1) (b).
Senator Kinley: Yes.
Senator Baird: In British Columbia they want even a smaller tonnage than

that.
Mr. Morrison: Yes. The Fishing Vessel Owners’ Association—and this is 

an association of small fishing vessel owners; not the B.C. Packers, which is 
a representative group of the larger companies.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : I should like to hear an answer to 
the question; why did they chose to go down to as far as 25 tons?

Mr. Morrison: From time to time discussions took place with the fishing 
industry on this particular subject. Occasionally accidents occur. On one par­
ticular occasion there was a collision with the Gertrude de Costa in Halifax 
harbour. During the court investigation of the matter the commissioner ex­
pressed concern at the fact that fishing vessels and vessels principally engaged 
in fishing were not dealt with on the same basis as other commercial vessels. 
In the case of other commercial vessels, a vessel of 10 tons gross or over must 
be provided with a certificated master. If passengers are carried, then the 
limit is 5 tons gross. The court drew attention to this inconsistency. As a 
result of this, discussions were entered into again with the fishing industry 
at that time, and as you mentioned, sir, it came before the Senate committee 
and it was turned down at that time, principally, I understand, because the 
regulations which would be made under the enabling legislation had not been 
discussed with the industry.

In 1960 the department wrote to various provincial fishing authorities 
and also to representatives of the industry, asking these people their opinion 
as to whether or not further discussion of the suggestion that there should
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be certification of fishermen, would be advisable at that time. The response 
received indicated that there had been some change in the feeling of certain 
sections of the fishing industry, principally because of the increase in the 
size of the craft and the increase in the complexity of the equipment. Emphasis 
had started to be placed on formal training. A number of fisheries schools 
had been set up, and the industry, principally in the east coast, was concerned 
about the future supply of competent personnel. A large number of them 
feel that a fishing certificate would be helpful to this end of ensuring a 
supply of well trained men in the future.

Senator Kinley: What caused the collision of which you spoke? I under­
stand that the other vessel ran the fishing vessel down.

Mr. Morrison: I have not read the full transcript of the evidence my­
self, sir.

Senator Kinley: I can recall only one other occasion when a fishing vessel 
was sunk by collision. The record is excellent. I really cannot see any reason 
for lowering the tonnage to such small vessels. It means that if a fellow wants 
to carry a few goods along to Quebec, for instance, he has got to get a captain’s 
certificate. It seems to me that is going rather too far.

Senator Power: My recollection is that two years ago or so this question 
came up, and there was a storm of protest on the north shore of the St. 
Lawrence in the Province of Quebec. I am not too clear about it. Have these 
people been consulted?

Mr. Morrison: I have been in touch and held discussions with two 
associations in Quebec: the Quebec United Fishermen of Montreal, and the 
Quebec Fish Producers’ Association of Quebec City. When I discussed this 
matter with them in April, 1962 they were reasonably satisfied with the draft. 
They suggested one or two changes in |he proposals and these have been 
incorporated in the third draft which was circulated to them. They have made 
no further comment on it, so we presume they are reasonably satisfied with it.

Senator Power: My impression is that the main objection was in bringing 
this control down to the 150-ton vessels. I do not see any other Quebec mem­
bers here, but I do know there was a devil of a row over it. I don’t know that 
the Quebec Producers’ Association would represent the type of people I have 
in mind, and all the boats from the St. Lawrence to Labrador.

Senator Hollett: Just one other word, Mr. Chairman, before I leave. The 
Labrador fishery is something which is entirely distinct from the fishery of 
the rest of Canada; it is the salt fish industry. They go to Labrador, not in 
25-ton vessels but in larger vessels. They go and catch their fish, and they 
salt it in the hull of their vessel and bring the fish into Newfoundland and dry 
it and then ship it to Portugal, Spain or elsewhere. These men have been 
carrying on this operation all their lives, and it is them I am worried about. Are 
we going to destroy our Labrador fishery eventually? You have to have a 
bigger boat than 25 tons.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : How large are they?
Senator Hollett: Anywhere from 40 to 100 tons, and even larger in some 

case. If there were some amendment which could be brought in which would 
save the situation as far as the Labrador fishermen are concerned, I would be 
content.

Senator Baird: The Labrador fishery has depreciated very much within 
the last 20 or 30 years.

Senator Hollett: This will finish it.
Senator Baird: I do not think it will require even this to finish it. I think 

that way of fishing will automatically die out.
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Mr. Morrison: For the purpose of clarification, before a certificated mate 
or second hand would be required in a fishing vessel it would need to be a 
very large fishing vessel indeed. The tonnage would have to be in excess of 
400 tons net. That would be approximately 675 tons gross, and this is quite a 
large craft. Therefore, the only reason for putting in the mention of the mate’s 
certificate is because a number of people in the industry expressed the wish to 
have a certificate so that a deck hand could have a step to go to before going up 
to master.

Senator Kinley: How many fishing vessels have we of over 675 gross tons 
in Canada?

Mr. Morrison: I am not an expert on this, but I believe there are none 
over 400 tons net—that is, 675 gross.

Senator Kinley: How many?
Mr. Morrison: There are none.
Senator Kinley: I did not think so. They are getting bigger all the time, 

but on a big vessel over 200 tons there should be a mate, but it is difficult to 
have a mate. They choose their best man to deal with it. I suppose they would 
have to discharge the fellow and go to the shipping office and ship another 
fellow with a ticket. These fellows have their job because of their experience, 
and they know what they want, and they give a fellow a second hand and he is 
the best man they have.

Mr. Morrison: They will still be able to do this.
Senator Kinley: For vessels of how many tons?
Mr. Morrison: So long as the vessel is under 400 tons net. In other words, 

fishing vessels would not have to have a certificated mate, but only a certifi­
cated master, by law.

Senator Kinley: Is that what the amendment says?
Mr. Morrison: Yes, if you refer to section 114-
Senator Kinley: I have not seen it for a while.
Mr. Morrison: In the present act mention is made there that the certifi­

cated mate is only required on home-trade voyages.
Senator Kinley: That is different now. A home-trade voyage carries you to 

British Guiana, but does a fishing vessel, which is on the coast and knows 
where she is all the time, have to have a mate under this new amendment?

Mr. Morrison: No, she does not.
Senator Kinley: Where are you going to have the certificated mate?
Mr. Morrison: As I was mentioning, the industry expressed the wish to 

have a stepping stone towards the master’s certificate, and for this purpose we 
have put in the certificate as mate.

Senator Kinley: What kind of a vessel?
Mr. Baldwin: This would really be to allow second hands to try for some­

thing higher, the first step up in their training. It would be purely voluntary.
Senator Kinley: To be a skipper or mate he has to have certain qualifica­

tions that do not go with any certificate.
Mr. Baldwin: I agree on that. This would be towards the certificate of a 

master.
Senator Kinley: You are not going to put them on fishing vessels anyway, 

because even the big trawlers only go 250 tons.
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : Do I now understand it is not the 

intention to require these vessels of 25 tons and up to quite a large tonnage to
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have mates at all, and yet you are providing for such a qualification if they 
voluntarily desire to become mates, as a stepping stone—is that the position?

Mr. Morrison: That is the position.
Mr. Baldwin: This was requested by industry, in the consultations.
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : That puts a different complexion on 

the whole thing. We are not going to compel a long liner, 45 feet in length, to 
have both a certificated captain and mate in the future, not unless we change 
the legislation.

Mr. Morrison: No.
The Chairman: I think senator, that section 114, as it reads now, requires, 

in any case, a master holding a certificate of proper grade and class. It goes on 
to certain designations of passenger ships or ships over 400 tons also re­
quiring a mate. But that does not affect our small fishing vessels at all.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : Not at all, and I am glad to say that 
now it is clear.

Senator Kinley: Have you not put the cart before the horse? Where are 
your educational facilities for these fishermen?

Mr. Morrison: With respect to Nova Scotia, there is a school in Pictou 
which takes in younger boys, and I understand that they are paid subsistence 
while there.

Senator Kinley: That is a technical school. That takes in all kinds of 
technical trades, does it not?

Mr. Morrison: I have never visited the place; I only have the information 
second hand. It was set up about 18 months ago, and I understood it was purely 
a fisheries training school.

Mr. Baldwin: This is a new provincial setup.
Senator Kinley: I know.
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : You should have another one down 

in Lunenburg. ,
Senator Kinley: No, we do not have one down in Lunenburg. We have to 

pay for our men going to one—technicians, engineers and that sort of thing.
Mr. Morrison: To continue, in addition, the provincial government of 

Nova Scotia has two large caravan trailers which they send around to various 
outports, providing engineering and navigational courses for fishermen.

Senator Kinley: There is a Lunenburg man in charge of that. They teach 
these fellows how to handle their engines.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : Mr. Chairman, as a reason for bringing 
forward this legislation the witness did refer to one disaster that occurred near 
Halifax. One happening like that is not sufficient to require the act to be 
amended. What other reasons were there? Where did they emanate from? Are 
they departmental suggestions brought to the attention of the industry, or has 
the industry been pressing the department to do this?

Mr. Morrison: The industry has not been pressing the department, except 
that when we wrote and inquired as to the feeling towards this, the replies 
were varied. There was a variety of replies varying from one expression of 
the opinion that it was long overdue—that such a step was long overdue—to 
the other side of the coin where they felt we were perhaps rather ahead of 
the times. But subsequent discussion and clarification as to what we meant 
by certification has eased the position so far as the people who opposed the 
step are concerned. There is only one association which has expressed a serious 
reservation, and it is our hope that we will be able to smooth this over. The 
B. C. Fish Packers Association, whilst at first they agreed with our proposals,
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have had second thoughts on one or two aspects of them, but they are mainly 
minor points which I think can be ironed out. The accident I referred to, of 
course, is not the only accident which has occurred. We have had numerous 
accidents reported over the years from 1950 to 1963. We had a total of 651 
accidents reported in that period, and the loss of life involved was 159 lives.

Senator Kinley: What was that period?
Mr. Morrison: This is from 1950, sir, to 1963.
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : Accidents to fishing vessels?
Mr. Morrison: Yes, we have attempted to analyse these reports, and it 

would appear that in 247 cases, representing 38 per cent of these accidents, 
the accident was due to some fault in navigation; that in 38 cases, faulty 
seamanship was perhaps involved—that is 6 per cent. We also found that in 
66 accidents it was a case of collision, and that represents 10 per cent of these 
accidents. Fire was involved in 185 cases or 28 per cent of the total. That is 
fire or explosion.

Senator Kinley: That is the biggest hazard they have.
Mr. Morrison: And 18 per cent of the cases we ascribed to other causes 

such as the vessel being blown onto a lee shore in which case the crew could 
do nothing about it, or the vessel breaking adrift whilst moored and unattended, 
and various other nondescript causes.

Senator Smith (Kamloops) : What is the total again of vessels involved?
Mr. Morrison: The total from 1950 to 1963 is 651, sir.
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : Thirteen years.
Mr. Morrison: That is approximately 50 per year.
Senator Smith (Kamloops) : Were other vessels involved in collisions of 

fishing vessels?
Mr. Morrison: These are all fishing vessels.
Senator Smith (Kamloops) : I am thinking of the terrific growth in and 

.the great volume of sport fishing vessels that have caused some annoyance to 
the commercial fishermen out there in recent years. That has been growing 
very rapidly in recent years. These figures you have given us, would they be 
incidents due to the carelessness and inexperience and so on of sport fishermen?

Mr. Morrison: No, sir. I think I can say that with one slight reservation, 
that in the case of some of the collisions there may possibly have been a 
pleasure vessel involved, but, as I mentioned, the collisions represented only 
66 cases, or 10 per cent.

Senator Kinley: That is what you get your certificate for, the rule of the 
road and some other elementary things.

Mr. Morrison: In order to get a certificate the applicant is supposed to 
have had rudimentary training in the rule of the road, seamanship, navigation 
and fire fighting. These items were involved in approximately 82 per cent of 
the accidents.

Senator Kinley: What you mean is all those things represented 82 per 
cent. But the fire hazard is caused by careless people.

Mr. Morrison: But it is also hoped that the man would receive some ele­
mentary training in fire fighting.

Senator Kinley: That is for the future.
Mr. Morrison: Yes.
Senator Kinley: They are getting very careful about that too. But naviga­

tion is so wrapped up in mechanical means now that they know exactly where 
they are by their cross bearings and by their instruments.
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Mr. Morrison: Generally speaking, sir, the instrument or navigational aid 
is only as good as the man behind it.

Senator Kinley: Sometimes there are two. Lots of them duplicate it.
Mr. Morrison: It is our hope that in training a man will be instructed in 

the proper use of various electronic and other aids to navigation which he will 
be called upon to use.

Senator Kinley: I think it is pretty good for the captain, but I don’t know 
where it will finish up with these mates getting certificates. Do they have to be 
a mate before this or what? You are getting into a large field, and you are 
going to give certificates to some who I think are in a doubtful class. Captains 
have had experience, and you can with safety give them certificates for the 
future, but when it comes to the second man, the mates, you get myriads of 
these fellows and you don’t know if they will be good or not. I don’t think you 
are improving anything by adding these mates on fishing vessels. The captain 
now chooses the mate and he chooses the best man he can get. If he isn’t good 
the captain can get somebody else. But with this idea the man can say “Well,
I have got a certificate.”

Mr. Morrison: That situation would not really be changed.
Senator Kinley: The skipper now can hire the man.
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : This is the situation as I understand 

it: if a young man, who is the second hand on a small fishing vessel desires to 
apply, he can get a certificate if he qualifies, but it is purely voluntary. That 
is the situation as I understand it. I know it is getting rather late but I am still 
confused as to whether this thing in its present form is in the public interest. 
From the correspondence I have had and the contacts I had during the Easter 
recess, I find that those who are in the fish business and who are mostly con­
cerned with it have to rely on the operation of large fishing vessels and some 
of them have said that the proposals of the Department of Transport do not 
go far enough. I am speaking now about Nova Scotia, by the way.

On the other hand, when I get down the line to the class of fish dealer 
who operates fish plants which depend for the most part on the types of 
vessels which will for the first time be brought under regulation so that they 
will eventually have to have captains and possibly mates, I find that they are 
not exactly opposed to it but they are a little afraid of it.

One man, who has a rather substantial part of the industry all along the 
south shore of Nova Scotia, said that if the regulations were not interpreted 
with elasticity they could ruin the industry on that particular part of the 
coast. I had some conversations with people in the Civil Service in Ottawa 
which enabled me to assure him of what the approximate intentions of the 
department were, and that sort of mollified him, but then he came back and 
said: “What good will it do if you are going to make it so easy to get in, 
and if you are not going to do it by examination for four or five years? If 
that is the case, what is the purpose of doing it at all?” He had many 
questions, and I am sure he would like to sit here in my place and ask them 
of you.

I am a little worried that we may possibly be getting down into a class 
of vessels that is too small when we include those of 25 tons gross. You are 
then considering a vessel of 40 or 45 feet in length, which would include 
all the Cape Islanders and other such vessels. There has been a gradual 
build-up to larger ships. The fishermen are getting into 95-foot boats and boats 
of over 100 feet. Such vessels are becoming quite numerous, and I do not 
think there would be any objection from any source, or from the people 
with whom I have contact, if these regulations did not embrace vessels as 
small as those of 25 tons gross.
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This is creating suspicion. These people are saying: “Here is the Depart­
ment of Transport telling us how to operate our fishing fleets”. They say: 
“We have had 50 accidents a year on both coasts, but how many of them 
occurred in Nova Scotia, and how many were due to violent storms in which 
whatever qualifications a man had would be of no help to him?” Qualifications 
do not help you if you are driven on the shore.

I am not saying I am opposing this in its present form, but I am con­
cerned about it.

Senator Kinley: At one time there was a hurricane, but a certificate 
would not have saved those boats.

Mr. Morrison: These are included under “other cases”. We realize that 
nothing can be done—

Senator Kinley: Yes, but the boats that stayed out survived. It was the 
boats that came in shore that did not survive.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : Mr. Chairman, to complete my 
remarks on the record I should add that it is just the whole class of fishermen 
who have not been consulted directly. The representatives of the industry in 
Nova Scotia who are active in organizations such as the Fisheries Council of 
Canada, in their thinking, do not have direct representation, and perhaps I 
represent their thinking on this committee.

The Chairman: Honourable senators, time is getting along. We have now 
dealt with two of the clauses of the bill which we think will be disputed, 
namely, clauses 2 and 3. We have before us a proposed amendment to clause 5 
which will apparently exempt any existing master or mate from the require­
ments of clause 3. Clause 4 deals with tugs. Is that a contentious section?

Mr. Baldwin: Sir, in so far as the department is concerned, we have reached 
what we consider is a proper technical judgment, but we realize that probably 
the owners on the one side, and the engineers’ union on the other, will both 
feel it is not correct, and each would like to see it moved in their own direction. 
This is primarily a problem on the west coast, and we understand that both 
groups involved wish to appear before you to give evidence. I am speaking of 
the B.C. Tug Owners and the National Union of Marine Engineers.

Senator Kinley: They operate on the west coast?
Mr. Baldwin: Primarily, yes.
The Chairman: The clerk informs me that both of these organizations have 

asked permission to appear before us.
Senator Kinley: Consideration of this bill has been delayed for a long time. 

I think the committee should stand adjourned after this preliminary meeting 
until such time as there has been some study of this. I do not know what has 
happened now. I have forgotten.

The Chairman: The other contentious section is section 35 and that con­
cerns limiting the right of transport on the Great Lakes as far as West Point 
Anticosti Island. I do not know whether the departmental officials can assist 
us on this because it is a matter of policy which the Government has determined 
upon.

I would like to ask the committee if it feels it is in a position to hear rep­
resentations from public bodies, or does it wish another meeting before that in 
order to consider the non-contentious sections of the bill?

I am going to suggest, if we feel ready to hear public representations, that 
we delay hearing them for at least a fortnight. In the interim the proceedings 
of this meeting can be printed and published, and sent to the people who have 
asked to be heard together with a notice saying that the committee is going 
to meet. They will then have a copy of the minutes of this morning’s meeting
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and they will know what the thinking of the minister and the department is, 
and that may change their representations. It may even make it unnecessary 
for some of them to come here.

If it meets with the agreement of the committee I suggest that we adjourn 
until Thursday, May 21 at 10 o’clock.

Senator Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche) : Mr. Chairman, I move that 
the committee adjourn until that date.

Hon. Senators: Agreed.
Whereupon the committee adjourned until Thursday, May 21, 1964 at 

10 a.m.
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ORDER OF REFERENCE

Extract from the Minutes of the Proceedings of the Senate, Wednesday, 
March 18th, 1964.

“Pursuant to the Order of the Day, the Senate resumed the debate on the 
motion of the Honourable Senator Bouffard, seconded by the Honourable Senator 
Beaubien (Provencher), for second reading of the Bill S-7, intituled: “An Act 
to amend the Canada Shipping Act”.

After debate, and—

The question being put on the motion, it was—

Resolved in the affirmative.

The Bill was then read the second time.

The Honourable Senator Bouffard moved, seconded by the Honourable 
Senator Gouin, that the Bill be referred to the Standing Committee on Trans­
port and Comunications.

The question being put on the motion, it was—

Resolved in the affirmative.”

J. F. MacNEILL, 
Clerk of the Senate.
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
Thursday, May 21, 1964.

Pursuant to adjournment and notice the Standing Committee on Transport 
and Communications met this day at 10.00 a.m.

Present: The Honourable Senators: Hugessen (Chairman), Baird, Bradley, 
Buchanan, Connolly (Halifax North), Dupuis, Fournier (Madawaska-Resti- 
gouche), Hayden, Hollett, Isnor, Lambert, Lefrancois, McLean, Molson, Power, 
Reid, Smith (Kamloops), Smith (Queens-Shelburne), Stambaugh, Taylor 
(Westmorland), Thorvaldsen, Veniot and Woodrow. (23)

In attendance Mr. E. Russell Hopkins, Law Clerk and Parliamentary 
Counsel.

Consideration of Bill S-7, intituled: “An Act to amend the Canada Ship­
ping Act”, was resumed.

On Motion of the Honourable Senator Smith (Queens-Shelbume) it was 
agreed to table the report of the Special Committee on revisions to the Operat­
ing Engineers Act—Ontario Department of Labour.

The following witnesses were heard: R. G. Greaves, National President, 
National Association of Marine Engineers of Canada. R. F. Cook, President, 
Local 425, Marine Officers’ Section, Canadian Brotherhood of Railway, Trans­
port and General Workers; J. R. A. Lindsay, B. C. Towboat Owners’ Associa­
tion; Alan Cumyn, Director, Marine Regulations, Department of Transport; 
G. F. Bullock, Secretary, Canadian Merchant Service Guild; Geo. F. Blain, 
Vice-President, Planning and Development, Upper Lakes Shipping Limited; 
A. S. Hyndman, Canadian Bar Association; R. Lowrey, President, Canadian 
Shipbuilding and Engineering Ltd.

At 12.50 p.m. the Committee adjourned to the call of the Chairman.

Attest:

F. A. Jackson, 
Clerk of the Committee.
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THE SENATE
THE STANDING COMMITTEE ON TRANSPORT AND COMMUNICATIONS

EVIDENCE

Ottawa, Thursday, May 21, 1964.

The Standing Committee on Transport and Communications to which was 
referred Bill S-7, to amend the Canada Shipping Act, met this day at 10 a.m.

Senator A. K. Hugessen (Chairman), in the Chair.
The Chairman: Honourable senators, I see a quorum, and I ask the com­

mittee to come to order. We are resuming our consideration of Bill S-7, and 
we have asked for representations from such members of the public as are 
interested in this bill.

We have with us today representing the Department of Transport Mr. 
Alan Cumyn, Director of Marine Regulations; Mr. R. R. Macgillivray, Assistant 
Counsel; Captain F. S. Slocombe, Chief, Nautical and Pilotage; Mr. J. H. W. 
Cavey, Chief, Harbours and Property. Also in attendance in case they should 
be needed are Mr. G. G. M. Guthrie, Supervisor, Registry of Shipping; Mr. 
H. O. Buchanan, Steamship Inspection Service; Mr. E. J. Jones, also of the 
Steamship Inspection Service; Mr. A. G. E. Argue, Radio Regulations Division; 
and Mr. C. D. Kenny, also of the Radio Regulations Division.

I should perhaps explain to the committee that the deputy minister 
unfortunately had to go to Washington last night, and so cannot be with us 
today.

The representatives of the public who are present today—this is the latest 
list I have, but it may not be quite complete—are Mr. George F. Bain, Vice 
President (Planning and Development) of Upper Lakes Shipping Limited. Is 
Mr. Bain here?

Mr. Bain: Yes, sir.
The Chairman: Mr. W. J. Fisher, general manager of the Canadian Ship­

owners’ Association. Mr. Fisher?
Mr. Fisher: Present.
The Chairman: Three representatives of the Canadian Bar Association: 

Mr. Ronald C. Merriam, secretary; Mr. Kenneth C. Mackay and Mr. A. S. 
Hyndman.

Mr. Merriam: Present.
The Chairman: Mr. C. Gordon O’Brien, manager of the Fisheries Council 

of Canada.
Mr. O’Brien: Present.
The Chairman: Mr. R. F. Cook, president, Local 425, Marine Officers’ 

Section, Canadian Brotherhood of Railway, Transport and General Workers.
Mr. Cook: Present.
The Chairman: Mr. G. F. Bullock, secretary of the Canadian Merchant 

Service Guild.
Mr. Bullock: Present.
The Chairman: Mr. T. R. McLagan, chairman, Davie Shipbuilding 

Limited, Lauzon, Quebec.
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Mr. Lowrey: Mr. McLagan is unable to be present. I am next on the 
list—Mr. Lowrey.

The Chairman: Mr. McLagan is not here, but Mr. Lowrey is, who is presi­
dent of the Canadian Shipbuilding and Engineering Limited, Collingwood, 
Ontario.

Mr. W. A. Sankey, secretary of the British Columbia Towboat Owners’ 
Association.

Mr. Lindsay: He is not here.
The Chairman: Who are you?
Mr. Lindsay: I am J. R. A. Lindsay of the B.C. Towboat Owners’ Associa­

tion, and with me is Mr. H. L. Cliffe of the B.C. Towboat Owners’ Association.
The Chairman: You represent the Towboat Owners’ Association?
Mr. Lindsay: Yes.
The Chairman: And Mr. Stavenes, president of the United Fishermen and 

Allied Workers Union. Is he here? No response. Is there anyone here who 
wishes to make representations I have not so far named?

Mr. Greaves: Yes, sir. My name is Greaves, from the National Association 
of Marine Engineers.

The Chairman: Anyone else?
Before we proceed, gentlemen, I think I should read to the committee 

several letters that I have received.
The first is a copy of a letter addressed to Mr. Hinds, signed by Mr. C. 

Gordon O’Brien, who is the manager of the Fisheries Council of Canada, and he 
is here this morning.

This is to advise that I will be present at the hearing and will be 
glad to make a brief statement to the committee indicating that this 
council is in agreement with the proposed legislation.

This matter was discussed very thoroughly with the industry during 
the past several years and we have come to an agreement with the 
department that we will support the amendment to the act, on the 
understanding that the regulations will not be implemented until we 
have reached a mutual agreement on several points which are still 
at issue. We are satisfied that, with this agreement, the proposed legis­
lation is sound and in the best interests of the fishing industry.

It may be that a number of questions will be asked of me and I 
just want to point out that I am not a technical man and will be speaking 
basically from the administrative and policy viewpoint.

As I say, Mr. O’Brien is here, and he does not propose to give evidence 
but will be available to the committee in case members wish to ask questions.

I have received also a letter from the Canadian Shipowners Association, 
dated May 19.

Dear Mr. Hugessen:
We recently requested permission to appear before the Transport 

and Communications Committee of the Senate to make representations 
on Bill S-7, an act to amend the Canada Shipping Act.

The particular interest of this association extends only to those 
clauses relating to:
(a) The International Convention for the Safety of Life at Sea 1960, 

clauses 1, 6 to 27 inclusive and clause 36.
(b) The amendments to the International Convention for the Preven­

tion of Pollution of the Sea by Oil, 1954, adopted on April 11, 1962; 
clause 28.



TRANSPORT AND COMMUNICATIONS 39

(c) The Limitation of the Liability of Owners of Sea-Going Ships 1957, 
clauses 31 to 34 inclusive.

(d) Restrictions on the coasting trade of Canada in the inland waters of 
Canada to Canadian registered vessels. We have some misgivings 
as to the drafting of clause 35 but understand the possible ambiguity 
is being drawn to the committee’s attention by officials of the 
Department of Transport.

Our request to appear was to indicate only the Association’s sup­
port of the foregoing amendments to the Canada Shipping Act. The 
clauses of Bill S-7 not referred to above do not affect ocean-going ship­
ping and are therefore beyond our competency to comment.

Since we desired only to indicate our approval of those matters 
directly affecting us, it would seem an unnecessary use of the com­
mittee’s time to make a public appearance solely for this purpose. It 
is hoped, therefore, that this letter will suffice.

The writer, however, expects to be in attendance at the public 
hearings commencing on Thursday, May 21st and will be pleased to 
answer any questions the committee may have.

That letter is signed by Mr. W. J. Fisher, who is the general manager of the 
Canadian Shipowners Association, and he is here this morning.

There are two further letters, addressed to Mr. Hinds. One is from the 
Department of Fisheries of Nova Scotia, dated May 20, written by Mr. J. W. 
Watt.

Thank you for giving us notice of the meeting of the committee on 
Transport and Communications. It is impossible for any of us to get to 
the meeting and, following such inquiries as we have been able to make 
since we received your letter, it does not seem likely that we could 
add much to the opinions and background information that the com­
mittee will receive from other sources.

Most of the discussion recently has centered on the 25-gross-tons 
stipulation and perhaps we should comment on this. In the early stages 
of discussion we believe the stipulation was 50-gross-tons. The fear 
was that this would establish an awkward line of diversion, since there 
are certain types of fishing craft in this province in which the gross 
tonnage may be just a little more or a little less than 50 tons. Chiefly 
for this reason, the Nova Scotia Fish Packers Association recommended 
25-gross-tons. There are some misgivings in Nova Scotia that 25-gross- 
tons is too low but on the whole our feeling is that 25 would cause less 
difficulty than 50, having regard for the provisions contained in the 
proposed section 116B and for the generally simple requirements for 
examination and certification of new fishing skippers.

As I say, that is from the Department of Fisheries of the province of Nova 
Scotia, and is signed by Mr. J. W. Watt, director.

The fourth and last letter is from the Dominion Marine Association in 
Toronto. It acknowledges receipt of the notice of this meeting and simply goes 
on to say:

As the support of the association with respect to the Canadian Gov­
ernment’s stand on the Safety of Life at Sea Convention is clear, the 
association feels that it should not take an active part in the committee 
hearings.

That is signed by John J. Mahoney.
Senator Hollett: Mr. Chairman, may I ask if anybody was communicated 

with in Newfoundland on this bill?
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The Clerk of the Committee: Yes, the Newfoundland Federation of Fish­
ermen; and the Newfoundland Shipowners’ and Shipbuilders’ Advisory Com­
mission.

Senator Hollett: There was no reply from either of them?
The Clerk of the Committee: No, sir.
Senator Smith {Queens-Shelburne) : What was the first organization?
The Clerk of the Committee: The Newfoundland Federation of 

Fishermen.
The Chairman: Honourable senators, we have a number of witnesses who 

wish to appear before us, and I draw your attention to the fact that at least 
four of them are from the province of British Columbia. We are grateful to 
them for coming all this way to give us their advice. It is possible we may 
not be able to get through this morning and under those circumstances I think 
perhaps it is only a matter of courtesy to the British Columbia witnesses that 
we should hear them first.

Hon. Senators: Agreed.
The Chairman: Moreover, I am given to understand that most, if not all, 

of the British Columbia witnesses are interested principally, if not entirely, 
in section 4 of the bill, the section that deals with towboat operation in pro­
tected waters. If that be so, then I suggest the committee might proceed to 
consider section 4 and hear these witnesses from British Columbia.

Hon. Senators: Agreed.
The Chairman: Very good, then. The first I have on my list is Mr. R. F. 

Cook, who is president of Local 425 of the Marine Officers’ Section, the Cana­
dian Brotherhood of Railway, Transport and General Workers. Would you 
come forward, Mr. Cook.

Mr. R. F. Cook, President, Local 425, Marine Officers' Section, Canadian Brother­
hood, Railway, Transport and General Workers: In consultation with the president 
of the National Association of Marine Engineers we find that both our ideas 
are similar pertaining to this particular problem and we request, if we may, 
to submit a joint brief, for matters of expediency.

The Chairman: That is Mr. Cook—
Mr. Cook: That is Mr. Greaves and myself.
The Chairman: Would both of you like to come up then?
Mr. Cook: Yes.
The Chairman: We have Mr. Cook, and Mr. Greaves of the National 

Association of Marine Engineers. Who will represent the association before 
the committee? Mr. Greaves, do you have a brief?

Mr. Robert Greaves, President, National Association of Marine Engineers: Yes, 
Mr. Chairman.

The Chairman: While the brief is being circulated to honourable senators, 
I think perhaps it would be helpful to the committee if I were to read out 
what the deputy minister said at our last meeting about section 4 of the bill; 
as appears at page 30 of the proceedings:

In so far as the department is concerned, we have reached what 
we consider is a proper technical judgment, but we realize that probably 
the owners on the one side, and the engineers’ union on the other, will 
both feel it is not correct, and each would like to see it moved in their 
own direction. This is primarily a problem on the west coast, and we
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understand that both groups involved wish to appear before you to give 
evidence. I am speaking of the B.C. Tug Owners and the National 
Union of Marine Engineers.

That is the situation with which we are faced this morning.
Mr. Greaves: Mr. Chairman and honourable senators: We are appearing 

to present the views of our members, the certified marine engineers of Canada, 
whose intimate, practical knowledge of the matters covered by section 115 of 
the Canada Shipping Act should be of some assistance to the committee.

At this time we should like to draw the attention of the committee to the 
following factors having a direct bearing on any changes in the provisions of 
section 115, namely:

1. The protection of human life and property;
2. The technical considerations involved;
3. The employment picture.
For the sake of clarity and brevity, this submission is limited exclusively 

to these matters ; although we expect to make further presentation of our views 
on other changes proposed in the Canada Shipping Act. Our specific recom­
mendations regarding changes in section 115 are listed at the concluding sec­
tion of this brief.

1. Effect of proposed changes in section 115 on protection of human life 
and property:

Safety is the number one priority in legislation and regulations affecting 
shipping, as the many sections and provisions dealing with this matter in the 
Canada Shipping Act testify. Yet safety will be compromised under the pro­
posed revision under the following circumstances:

(a) tugs of not more than 150 gross tons, powered by internal combustion 
engines of not more than 15 NHP, in waters not more open than would be 
encountered in a home-trade voyage class III or an inland voyage class II, un­
der conditions prescribed at the minister’s discretion, are relieved of the neces­
sity of carrying sufficient certificated engineers to ensure reasonable periods of 
watch. Generally the result will be to eliminate one engineer from these vessels 
as presently operated;

(b) vessels with internal combustion engines of less than 8 NHP and 
600 BHP, (regardless of the size of the vessel) may operate on any voyage with 
no engineer;

(c) vessels of more than 15 gross tons, with internal combustion engines 
of 8 NHP to 10 NHP and 600 BHP, may operate with no engineer on home- 
trade class III voyages of less than 10 miles, and on all home-trade class IV 
and minor water voyages.

These provisions may allow vessels of up to 1500 BHP, and up to 150 
gross tons, to operate without an alternate engineer to cover all watches. Even 
more dangerous is the fact that vessels of unlimited size can operate in any 
waters, with main propulsion units of 765 BHP, with no engineer aboard, 
e.g. vessels now in operation:

Gross
Vessel Length Tonnage B.H.P. N.H.P.

Island Challenger
Black Bird II

9V 165 765 7.8

now
Gulf Bird 92' 98 765 7.8
La Brise 90' 182 765 7.8

Note: These vessels can operate in any waters without a certificated
engineer.
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The Chairman: You mean under this amendment?
Mr. Greaves: Yes.
Senator Reid: Are those vessels just a simple number?
Mr. Greaves: That is just a simple number, yes, sir. The hazard to life 

and property arising from absence of a qualified engineer, can be illustrated 
by imagining one of these tugs towing a heavily laden scow or large boom 
of 1^ million fbm of logs when for some reason the engine conks out. The 
very much greater weight of the tow compared to the tug, both of which are 
proceeding at the same speed when the engine fails, means that the tow has 
correspondingly greater momentum. It will require much more time and dis­
tance to overcome the momentum of the tow than of the tug. In other words, 
the tug will be unable to get out of the way and the tow will plow into it.

Exactly this situation occurred on February 16, 1960, when the scow towed 
by M.V. Myrmak in the Fraser River sunk the tug, resulting in the loss of two 
lives. The captain of the tug, Ronald Maxim, was quoted by the press as stating, 
“The engine had conked out, it may have been air in the fuel line; we could not 
pull away from the scow; it kept pushing the tug into the water.”

Of course, exactly the same hazard is presented to any other person or 
structure unable to move out of the way of an uncontrolled tow.

The essential protection assured by the presence of a qualified, experienced 
engineer where engines are operating was well stated by the Ontario Special 
Committee on Revisions of the Operating Engineers’ Act and Regulations Made 
Thereunder:

After hearing the evidence presented, the committee does not con­
sider that the operating personnel can be replaced entirely by automatic 
equipment and controls. While it is true that such equipment can and 
does add to the safety of operation, it is man-made, maintained and 
adjusted, and therefore, is subject, in some measure, to human limitations. 
Moreover, a person has five senses, namely: sight, hearing, touch, taste 
and smell, all of which are used every day and hour and when he is 
accustomed to a certain environment or field of activity, he reacts sub­
consciously to slight changes in that environment. A common example of 
this is the almost intuitive sensing of slight changes in rhythm of a run­
ning motor or other machinery, which the experienced operator recog­
nizes, but other observers do not. Also, the circumstances that tempera­
tures are rising to an undesirable degree is frequently indicated by a 
slight change in smell. These are senses that could possibly be replaced 
by various kinds of electronic or other controls but the number, variety, 
and complexity involved in such replacements would probably be pro­
hibitive in complication, cost and maintenance.

I might digress, Mr. Chairman. I have a copy of the report of the com­
mission under the special committee set up by the Honourable Mr. Rowntree, 
at that time the Minister of Labour, and I would like to leave this with you if 
I may.

The Chairman: You have quoted in your brief in part?
Mr. Greaves: Yes.
Senator Thorvaldson: I take it these are all diesel engines of which you 

are speaking?
Mr. Greaves: Diesel engines.
The Chairman: Unless it is the wish of the committee, I do not think 

it is necessary to burden ourselves with this whole report of the Ontario com­
mittee. You are quite certain you have given us all that part of it, Mr. Greaves?

Mr. Greaves: The whole report deals with the safety of operation under 
the Operating Engineers’ Act. It is quite extensive.
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Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne): Perhaps it might be useful if that 
report were tabled for the use of the committee.

The Chairman: Shall the report be tabled?
Hon. Senators: Agreed.
Senator Hayden: Mr. Chairman, could I ask the witness a question? Have 

you any calculation of the rate by which a tug would be overtaken by a scow 
when the engine fails?

Mr. Greaves: I do not have that offhand. I might ask Mr. Cook if he can 
answer you. He might be able to assist us in that respect. It would depend. In 
the Fraser River, when the river is flowing out, it would depend upon the 
speed of the tug at the time the engine failed. A number of variables would 
enter into it. From personal experience I can say that once the power goes 
the tow seems to come up upon you very quickly.

The job of an engineer on a vessel is not only to sense trouble and act 
quickly to head it off, but also to effect repairs quickly and expertly. He is 
completely on his own, with no garage mechanic and tow truck nearby to 
come to his aid in the case of an auto engine failure on the highway. On him 
rests the whole responsibility of keeping the machinery in good order, and 
fixing it when anything goes wrong. In these situations, on his actions depends 
the safety of everyone on the vessel or involved in its movements.

Although modern engines and control apparatus have added greatly to the 
reliability of vessel operation, they have also had the effect of making expert 
supervision and care more indispensable. The increased power output of modern 
marine diesels in relation to their weight tends to accentuate engine vibration, 
often leading to fractured fuel or oil lines. The combination of vibration from 
wave motion and engine often leads to plugged bilges when the vessel rolls 
and pitches. Introduction of more sophisticated auxiliary equipment increases 
the need to ensure that these systems function properly, or are quickly 
repaired when they do not.

II. TECHNICAL CONSIDERATIONS OF SETTING LIMIT BELOW WHICH 
VESSELS CAN BE PERMITTED TO OPERATE WITHOUT ENGINEERS

In proposed subsection (2) of section 115, the limit is set in size of vessel 
at 150 gross tons, and in power of internal combustion engines at 15 nominal 
horsepower. In proposed subsection (2a) of section 115, the lower limit is set 
in size of vessel at 15 gross tons, in power of internal combustion engines at 
8 to 10 nominal horsepower and 600 brake horsepower, and in type of voyage 
at home-trade voyages class III of ten miles in length, or of class IV, or of 
a minor waters voyage.

The use of nominal horsepower (NHP) is ambiguous and dangerous. 
Nominal horsepower is not a scientific measure of either the potential or 
actual output of an engine. It is simply an arbitrary convention, based on 
only one of the variables in engine design which help to determine its out­
put. It may have had some usefulness in roughly classifying early engines, 
but it is quite fictitious and misleading in the present stage of advanced 
engine design, particularly of marine diesels. There is no connection whatever 
between an engine’s NHP and its actual output. It is entirely feasible to 
design two diesel engines with the same NHP but with widely different 
brake horse power (BHP) outputs. For example: a Werkspoor RUB-160, 
12-cylinder diesel has a NHP of 8 and a BHP of 650; while a Caterpillar 
D398, a 12-cylinder, has a NHP of 7.8, but a BHP of 1090.

The NHP is currently defined for diesels, under the Canada Shipping 
Act regulations, as the square of the cylinder diameter times the number of
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cylinders divided by 60 (or by 45 for opposed pistons). Whereas the theoreti­
cal or indicated horsepower is given by the formula—

PLAN
IHP =---------

33,000
where P = mean indicated pressure in pounds per square inch.

L — length of stroke in feet.
A = area of piston in square inches.
N = number of working strokes per minute.

The output, or BHP, is the IHP multiplied by the mechanical efficiency factor 
of the engine, a fraction less than unity. It is thus obvious that there are 
a number of other variables besides piston size which determine the capability 
of an engine, and these cannot be expressed by an arbitrary number 1/60 
for all conceivable single acting diesel designs.

The following quotation from a standard reference book widely used 
by marine engineers emphasizes the point, that BHP is the accepted method 
of engine rating:

Stating that an oil engine develops a certain horsepower is apt 
to convey a wrong impression regarding its actual capabilities, unless 
the type of engine and manner of driving the injection compressor, 
scavenging and cooling water pumps etc. is also given. For instance, 
in some designs the injection air compressor is driven from the main 
engine, while in others it is independently driven. Also in the case 
of two engines of the same IHP one operating on the two-cycle and 
the other on the four-cycle principle and each having the air compressor 
directly coupled the four-cycle will be capable of doing more useful 
work than the two-cycle engine, since in the latter part of the IHP 
will be expended in driving the scavenging pumps, unless of course, 
they are independently driven. For these reasons the power of oil 
engines is generally stated in terms of actual power developed on the 
brake test or BHP.

(The Running and Maintenance of the 
Marine Diesel Engine, by John Lamb, 
5th edition 1945, Charles Griffin and 
Co. Ltd., London, pp. 691-2)

Under modern practice involving the increasing use of hydraulic, pneu­
matic or electric control and auxiliary apparatus, the reliability of auxiliary 
engines becomes just as important as of the propulsion engines. The con­
tinuous proper functioning of auxiliary engines for wheelhouse control, bilge 
level alarms, fire detection and other safety devices is obviously of vital 
importance. This means that the total BHP of all engines in a vessel should 
be the criterion for judging the need for engineers in attendance—not just 
the BHP of the propulsion engines.

In this connection it might be noted that there are instances of a self- 
propelled dredge being classified as a ship where the main propulsion engines 
may be 1,000 BHP, with pumps requiring an additional engine output of 
4,000 BHP.

The Australian practice in setting BHP requirements for certificated 
engineers recognizes exactly this problem, and combines the BHP of both 
propulsion and auxiliary engines to set the standard.
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III. EFFECT OF LOWERING STANDARDS ON MARINE ENGINEERS
At a time when engines are becoming increasingly powerful and control 

apparatus increasingly complicated, it seems unwise to alter standards in a 
manner which tends to downgrade technical skill and experience. The im­
mediate result of the proposed changes in Section 115 will be to throw 200 
to 300 certificated engineers out of jobs on the west coast alone. A secondary, 
long-term effect will be to discourage entry into the profession and significantly 
narrow the training opportunities for lower rank engineers to qualify for higher 
certificates.

The Government shipbuilding subsidy program in recent years has given 
new stimulus to expansion of Canada’s lake and coastwise fleets. Now there 
appears to be some possibility that some similar Government encouragement 
may be forthcoming to stimulate re-development of Canadian deep-sea opera­
tions. In view of these prospects, it would seem most inopportune to place a 
new impediment in the way of attracting and training men in the marine engi­
neer’s profession. Where are the new, qualified engineers to come from if the 
training grounds on small vessels are reduced or eliminated?

In the United Kingdom, before anyone may act as an engineer, “cer­
tificated” or “non-certificated’’, he must have served an apprenticeship of at 
least four years “building and/or repairing marine engines and boilers”. He 
must also attend day and night classes for instruction in mathematics, dynamics, 
machine drawing, general engineering knowledge, science and is subject 
to a pre-sea oral examination by a Minister of Transport Surveyor to be graded 
as to suitability. In Canada, there are not such stringent requirements, al­
though some steps have been taken in past years by the Department of Trans­
port to improve the minimum standards for marine engineers. In 1932 a motor 
certificate was introduced. In 1954 it was recognized that modern machinery 
had made considerable advances and the 3rd class engineers certificate was 
revised to permit its use as chief engineer on vessels of 25 Nominal Horsepower 
or less. This was a trend in the right direction, which should not now be re­
versed. Any action by government to downgrade the standards of any technical 
or skilled workers is surely a retrograde step with serious implications for the 
future in this day of rapid technological advance.

IV. EMPLOYMENT PICTURE

Rather than portray a picture of the whole towboat industry on the West 
Coast of Canada, we will show what has taken place in just one company, 
and, following the normal trend, what will probably take place in the near 
future.

STRAITS TOWING LTD. 

Vessels recently taken out of operation:
Vessel B.H.P. No. of Engineers

Wilmae Straits 450 2
Montague Straits 230 2
Pacific Chief 450 2
Georgia Straits 400 2
Haro Straits 450 2

Total horsepower 1980 No. of engineers removed 10

Because engineers on towboats work an 84 hour week, they work on a 
day on, day off basis. This means there would be two crews for each vessel, 
in other words the removal of 10 X 2 = 20 engineers.
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Senator Thorvaldson: What happens to these vessels? Are they scrapped 
or do they remain in use after being taken from this particular type of job?

Mr. Cook: They are generally scrapped. Some have been sold to people 
who convert them into yachts. Others sometimes find their way into the fishing 
industry as towboats or they are used as barges.

Senator Thorvaldson: Thank you.
Mr. Greaves:

Vessels built to replace the above vessels:
No. of Engineers 

required by proposed
Vessel B. H. P. legislation

Neva Straits 800 1
Haro Straits 765

Vessel B. H. P. No. of Engineers
Rosario Straits 765
Georgia Straits 765
Malasapina Straits 765

Total Horsepower 3860 Total Engineers 1X2 = 2

Probable Future Changes:
Vessel H. P. Gross Tons No. of Engineers

Charlotte Straits 800 185 2
Fury Straits 750 181 2
Hecate Straits 500 175 2
Magellan Straits 500 177 2
Broughton Straits 375 150 2
Burnaby Straits 400 101 2

Total H. P. 3325 Total Engineers 12 X 2 = 24

Senator Smith {Queens-Shelburne) : What kind of changes do you mean 
when you say “probable future changes”?

The Chairman: The next paragraph clears that up, senator.
Mr. Greaves:

All of the vessels named above could be re-engined with 765 H.P. 
engines with a N.H.P. of 7.8, and will not require a certificated engineer 
under the proposed legislative changes. These vessels would then have 
a total horsepower of 4590.

Senator Thorvaldson: Since what year have these vessels been required 
to carry an engineer or two engineers? Is that since the 1932 legislation or 
the 1954 legislation, or what is the purpose for which they have been required?

Mr. Greaves: The 1932 legislation.
Senator Thorvaldson: Prior to that they were not required to have an 

engineer?
Mr. Greaves: The diesel certificate came in at that time. There was no 

separate diesel certificate at that time. The marine engineer’s certificate, 
whether it was for steam or diesel, they were required to carry an engineer.

In order to circumvent the proposed legislation, operators could, 
and because of economic competition, probably would, change their 
heavy-duty engines with high nominal horsepower, for high-speed 
engines similar to the 765 B.H.P. Caterpillar, which has a nominal 
horsepower of 7.8. This will probably result in the removal of from
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two to three hundred certificated engineers from the towboat industry. 
Many of these men have devoted most of their lives to help build this 
industry to the very healthy condition it is in today.

RECOMMENDATIONS

Following from the foregoing remarks, we wish to place before the 
Committee the following specific recommendation :

Section 115, subsection 2(a) should be amended by deleting the 
word “and” from the fifth line and substituting therefor the word “or”.

This subsection would then read:
“2 (a) Every ship of more than fifteen tons gross tonnage, other than 

a passenger ship of a pleasure yacht, powered by internal combustion 
engines of more than eight but not more than ten nominal horsepower 
or of more than six hundred brake horse power as determined by the 
Board shall, when making any voyage other than a home-trade voyage 
class III of not more than ten miles in length, a home-trade voyage 
class IV or a minor waters voyage, be provided with the following:

(a) if the ship is not solely employed in fishing, a third class 
engineer, duly certificated, and

(b) if the ship is solely employed in fishing, a chief engineer of 
a motor-driven fishing vessel, duly certificated, and subsection (2) does 
not apply to the ship when making such voyage.”

In addition to the above stated specific recommendation, we recom­
mend:

The Chairman: Excuse me, what change do you suggest in the section as 
now ordered at the top of page 4? I cannot see the change you are suggesting.

Mr. Greaves: The change is one word: from “and” to “or”.
The Chairman: I see.
Senator Hollett: Is that on page 3 or 4?
The Chairman: Page 4. The only suggestion that is made with regard 

to that is in line 5 on page 4 the substitution of the word “or” for the word 
“and”.

I am sorry, Mr. Greaves.
Mr. Greaves:

1. The use of nominal horse power (NHP) as a measure of the size 
and capacity of engines should be abandoned and the universally 
accepted measure of output brake horse power (BHP), should be 
adopted.

2. For the purpose of establishing vessel power below which no quali­
fied engineer is required on board, maximum BHP of propulsion and 
all auxiliary engines together should be set at 600 BHP.

3. For vessels with 600 BHP, as above defined, detailed manning 
requirements of engineers should be established to assure adequate 
constant supervision over the engines and auxiliary equipment at 
all times.

4. A program to provide adequate training facilities, job opportuni­
ties and advancement to ensure improved technical standards and 
a continuing supply of qualified marine engineers for the future 
needs of Canada as a great trading nation should be worked out 
jointly by representatives of the government, shipowners and 
engineers concerned.

20744—2
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All of which is respectfully submitted by 
Canadian Brotherhood of Railway, National Association of Marine
Transport and General Workers, Local 425. Engineers of Canada, Inc.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Chairman and honourable senators, if there are any questions, we 

would be very happy to answer them.
The Chairman: Thank you. Are there any questions the members wish 

to ask of the witnesses? These are rather technical matters, honourable 
senators. I though perhaps we should proceed next by asking the towboat 
owners for their views, and then have the views of our own expert in the 
department, Mr. Cumyn.

Senator Hollett: Are you referring to fishing vessels as well?
Mr. Greaves: To tugs.
Senator Hollett: To tugs only?
Mr. Greaves: Yes.
Senator Molson: Mr. Chairman, could I ask a question on page 2 of the 

brief? The table set out there indicates that in two cases the tonnage exceeds 
150 tons. I was wondering if that could be explained.

Mr. Cook: I did not hear the question.
The Chairman: The witness did not hear your question, Senator Molson.
Senator Molson: On page 2 of the brief, the table, two of the tonnages of 

vessels shown exceed 150 tons.
Mr. Cook: That is right sir. This is one of the problems we find with the 

proposed legislation, that a vessel of any size as long as it is below eight 
nominal horse power may sail in any waters. This is one of the openings that 
are left here.

Senator Thorvaldson: That is without a third class engineer?
Mr. Cook: Without a certificated engineer.
Senator Thorvaldson: Yes, without a certificated engineer.
Senator Reid: Is this in accordance with the names of companies or in­

dividuals?
Mr. Cook: Companies, sir. There are three different companies.
Senator Thorvaldson: I have one question. You referred to the number of 

engineers that would be displaced as about 200, I believe?
Mr. Cook: Yes.
Senator Thorvaldson: Would that be a case of losing their jobs, or would 

they find some other employment in the marine industry? Would they simply be 
out of a job, or would they be retained by their present employers?

Mr. Cook: I should like to point out, sir, that even though some of these 
vessels, thirty or forty of them, are high speed vessels, which have been built, 
they do keep a certificated man abroad. However, if some of the smaller 
operaters decide to sail without one this will force the larger companies, in 
order to compete with them, also to get rid of their engineer. As a result 
of this, eventually, these people will be right out of the industry.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : On page 3 of your brief you give 
an example of a scow towed by M. V. Myrmak in the Fraser River having 
sunk the tug, resulting in the loss of two lives. The captain speculated that 
there might have been air in the fuel line. If you had had an engineer on 
duty in the engine room at the time that occurred how long would it have 
taken him to clear the line? My question is would that have avoided this 
tragic result?
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Mr. Greaves: Yes, in my opinion ; because it is like a car running out 
of gas, it will jerk and stop. If there is air in the fuel line that is a definite 
indication of missing in the cylinders. In our case, we would bleed the air 
off quickly.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne): How long would it take to perform 
that operation?

Mr. Greaves: In my experience, you start, immediately you hear the 
change of rhythm, to determine what it is. You may be able to do it in a 
matter of two or three minutes, or even one minute.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne): You would have time to do that 
before the scow caught up with the tug. I thought the scow would pile up 
pretty quickly, and not change circumstances. Thank you.

Senator Reid: A scow could not catch up with a tug; they are so far 
apart. How far apart are they, 2,000 feet?

Mr. Greaves: Sometimes.
Senator Hollett: A scow would not be that distance apart, would it?
Mr. Greaves: If it were open waters it might be 2,000 feet; but in 

narrow waters it might be 200 feet.
The Chairman: Any further questions? Thank you for your presenta­

tion, Mr. Greaves.
The two representatives of the British Columbia Towboat Owners’ Asso­

ciation are Mr. J. R. A. Lindsay and Mr. H. L. Clifïe. I understand that Mr. 
Lindsay will speak to us?

Mr. Lindsay: Yes.

Mr. J. R. A. Lindsay, British Columbia Towboat Owners' Association:
The Chairman: Have you a written presentation to circulate, Mr. 

Lindsay?
Mr. Lindsay: We have a written brief, sir. It was my thought that I 

would not read it, but I would just highlight the items to save time.
The Chairman: Have you copies of the brief?
Mr. Lindsay: We have about 30 copies, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman: Will the Clerk of the Committee kindly circulate these 

copies to the members? Perhaps you will now proceed, Mr. Lindsay.
Mr. Lindsay: Thank you. Mr. Chairman and honourable members of 

the Senate, it was not my intention originally to read our brief, but I thought 
with the foregoing I might read it. Mr. Cliffe, my associate and myself are 
both tugboat operators on the west coast in British Columbia, and we are 
representing the British Columbia Towboat Owners’ Association. Our associa­
tion represents 34 tugboat companies, large and small. To my knowledge 
we employ about 244 engineers in toto. I do not think there are more than 
300 engineers working on tugboats on the west coast of Canada.

Senator Thorvaldson: Before you continue, Mr. Lindsay, may I ask 
you a question? When you said that you and your associate are tugboat 
operators, do you mean by that you are heads of one or two of these 34 
companies, or what are the actual positions? Are you officers of that 
association?

Mr. Lindsay: Mr. Cliffe is past president of the association. I don’t 
know exactly what I am, but I am one of the directors. I would say the 34 
companies operate about 150 tugboats in toto on the west coast.

20744—21
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The British Columbia Tugboat Owners’ Association comprises 34 tugboat 
companies operating on the British Columbia coast. These companies together 
operate vessels of various sizes from harbour tugs to deep sea tugs, and com­
prise the major part of the industry.

Early in 1960 our association was advised by the Department of Transport 
that they were reviewing certain parts of section 115 of the Canada Shipping 
Act and asked our views on suggested amendments which we subsequently 
submitted to the Director of Marine Services and to local steamship inspec­
tion officials. In addition, we understand that the National Association of Marine 
Engineers also submitted their recommendations. Eventually subclause (3) 
of clause 9 of Bill C-98, which received first reading on May 20, 1961, in­
cluded a revision covering engineers on tugboats. This revision provided that 
tugs of not more than 150 tons gross tons powered by internal combustion 
engines of not more than 15 nominal horsepower fully controlled from the 
bridge may be exempted from carrying the additional certificated engineer 
required by subsection (2) of section 115 when making voyages not more open 
than home trade class III or inland voyages class II. This clause in its original 
form passed second reading in the House of Commons and passed the Standing 
Committee on Railways, Canals, and Telegraph Lines. On final reading in the 
house subclause (3) of clause 9 was deleted after a long speech by the Honour­
able Mr. Harold Winch. Mr. Winch pointed out that:

1. Nominal horsepower was an antiquated term.
2. 50 to 100 engineers on the west coast tugboats would be laid off if such 

an amendment should pass.
3. Tugs operating under suggested amended regulations would be unsafe.
4. Automated engines on west coast tugs were unreliable and such vessels 

needed just as many engineers.
None of the above statements were factual, nor could they be substantiated 

by evidence.
Between June 12, 1961 and the present date a great deal of further con­

sideration has been given to this section of the Canada Shipping Act. We un­
derstand it has again been submitted in a further amended form to the Senate 
under Bill S-7, which received first reading March 3, 1964. In addition to 
allowing the use of one certified engineer on vessels under 150 gross tons and 
not more than 15 nominal horsepower on certain restricted voyages, as in the 
original Bill C-98, a further limitation has been included. This further limita­
tion headed subsection 2a of section 115 stipulates that vessels of more than 
8 but not more than 10 nominal horsepower and more than 600 brake horse­
power shall carry a 3rd class engineer duly certificated. In the past no tugboat 
of 10 nominal horsepower or less needed to carry such a certificated engineer.

We of the B.C. Towboat Owners’ Association have the following comments 
to make in regard to proposed amendment (2) (c) of section 115:

1. We are not in favour of the 150 gross tons limitation placed on this 
amendment but otherwise feel that this amendment is well worded.

2. A vessel of 150 gross tons is not a large ship and, in general, must be 
a vessel of less than 100 feet in length.

3. The operation of the main engine must be fully controlled from the 
wheelhouse and, in fact, on all B.C. vessels can be controlled from at least 
two other control positions.

4. The Minister may prescribe any other conditions which he deems 
advisable before making an exemption under this clause.

5. This clause only applies to vessels operating in Home Trade Class 2 
waters or Inland Class 2 waters which can be restricted by the Steamship
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Inspector and certainly will not allow a vessel to go more than 20 miles off 
shore or more than a maximum distance of 100 miles between ports of refuge.

This suggested amendment, therefore, has a great number of built-in 
restrictions.

Many of our members have been in business on the B.C. coast for over 
45 years. These men have seen tremendous changes take place in the con­
struction, powering and outfitting of B.C. coast tug boats. This has been 
particularly accentuated by the ship building subsidy which is now in effect. 
The days of the wooden tug boat are finished and these old vessels are being 
replaced by modern welded steel hulls with tremendous improvements in 
seaworthiness and reliability.

These same operators have seen a transition from coal and oil fired steam 
engines to the first unreliable heavy duty diesel engine which required a 
continual watch for bearing failure and constant mechanical lubrication.

They have seen metallurgical improvements whereby the quality and 
weight of engine parts have been improved, plus the addition of many types 
of both visual and audible alarms being attached. Whether engines are over 
or under 10 nominal horsepower they have seen the fitting of multi-station 
automatic controls for both main engine and auxiliary equipment.

Both twoboat operators and employees must agree that the modern tug 
boat is safer and more reliable than the older vessels for which section 115 
of the Canada Shipping Act was originally designed.

We feel also that we must outline a rebuttal to some of the arguments 
put forward by the Honourable Mr. Winch. First of all, there are only 
9 tug boats on the British Columbia coast which are less than 150 tons and 
between 10 and 15 nominal horsepower. Therefore, at the maximum, only 18 
engineers could be displaced (2 such engineers necessary to continuously man 
one vessel). However, a number of these vessels have certificates which are 
higher than Class 3 certificates and, therefore, the engineer could not be 
replaced. Some operators have served as engineers on this class of vessel and 
it is a well known fact that these engineers do not keep a constant watch in 
the engine room, but spend a great deal of their watch in the galley and 
wheelhouse. It is therefore a fact that a 24-hour watch is not being kept at 
the present time in the engine room on such vessels.

If, also, the automatic controls and both visual and audible alarms are not 
reliable tow boat operators in British Columbia as well as ship operators all 
over the world are wasting a tremendous amount of money.

With the strides that are being made through automation and technological 
advances we of the B.C. towboat industry feel that this section will certainly 
be revised further in years to come. We are sorry to see the limitation of 150 
tons imposed in this section. It should be at least 200 gross tons; in fact, we 
believe within the next few years the industry will be requesting a limit of 
250 gross tons.

Let us now consider proposed amendment subsection 2a of section 115. 
From our association’s viewpoint this amendment can only be a regression after 
considering the foregoing arguments. With the great improvements in the re­
liability of modern marine engines and with all the automated controls and 
alarms, particularly on this size of engine which is under 10 nominal horse­
power, we can see no reason for carrying any certified engineers. Vessels of 
this class have already been operating for over 10 years on this coast without 
certified engineers and, in fact, with individuals who are in charge of the engine 
but who also perform other duties. Certified engineers have not been required 
in the past on vessels under 10 nominal horsepower and it is difficult to see 
why they should be required in the future.
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We of the B.C. towboat industry are particularly interested in operating 
safe and efficient vessels. In fact, in the past five years management has in­
stituted and spent considerable capital on industry wide safety programs. Be­
cause of the ship building subsidy we have been able to put into service many 
new vessels which all must agree are safer and more seaworthy than vessels 
previously in existence. It is therefore our contention that the proposed change 
to 8 nominal horsepower is indeed a backward and unnecessary step which, 
if implemented, will lower the efficiency of the industry.

We of the British Columbia towboat industry are anxious to provide any 
further information which the committee might require and look forward to 
the opportunity of being present in Ottawa when committee meetings are held.

Mr. Chairman, I will be very pleased to answer any questions.
Senator Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche) : Mr. Chairman, for those 

who know very little about tugboat operation can we be informed as to how 
many are employed on a tugboat?

The Chairman: How many engineers?
Senator Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche) : How many engaged in all 

duties would be employed? I take it that a tugboat would have a captain. How 
many other men would be employed?

Mr. Lindsay: The crew would vary from two men to 14 men on the largest 
tug. The average tugboat, I would say, carries between four and seven men. 
That is the average complement. Some tugs, one of which was mentioned in the 
previous brief and which was over-run by a scow, are river yarding tugs. 
They just yard scows from the mills to ships, and that kind of thing. Other tugs 
take tows from Vancouver to Prince Rupert and the Queen Charlotte Islands.

Senator Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche) :What are the duties of the 
engineer? Does he perform other duties than just looking after the engine on 
the tug?

Mr. Lindsay: Mr. Chairman, it depends on the size of the vessel. Some of 
the vessels under discussion here are about 755 horsepower. It is our feeling 
as operators that there is not a full-time job for an engineer on that class of 
vessel. In this case you are talking about a 5-man crew which would include 
a master, a mate, an engineer, a cook and a deck hand. With radar and the 
wheelhouse handling the master is recognized to have more work to perform, 
and with automation the engineer has less work to perform, and if he can help 
out with certain other duties such as handing a line to somebody, or taking the 
wheel while the mate goes to the bathroom, and that kind of thing, then he 
should do so. This is the kind of thing they do on certain of these vessels.

Senator Hollett: Are the masters and mates certificated?
Mr. Lindsay: The masters are certificated, and a great proportion of our 

mates are certificated tugboat masters. They have their ticket, but they have 
not taken command yet.

Mr. H. L. Cliffe B.C. Tugboat Owners' Association: With respect to the Myrmak, 
which was mentioned by the engineers, I do not think that boat had an engineer 
on board.

Mr. Lindsay: No, it is a small yarding boat which has a skipper and a 
crew of two. That type of boat would not carry an engineer, anyway.

Mr. Cliffe: Yes, I do not think that type of boat is required to carry an 
engineer.

The Chairman: Are there any further questions of these witnesses? If 
not, honourable senators, we might now get the view of the department. I 
understand that Mr. Cumyn will not be available after today because he has 
to go to Europe. Is that not so, Mr. Cumyn?
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Mr. Alan Cumyn, Director, Marine Regulations, Department of Transport: Yes.
The Chairman: Perhaps Mr. Cumyn can tell us the department’s views. 

We have heard the opposing views of the engineers and the operators. Thank 
you, gentlemen, for your presentation.

As I informed the committee, Mr. Cumyn is the director of Marine 
Regulations in the Department of Transport.

Senator Reid: Perhaps he can address some of his remarks to masters and 
mates.

Mr. Cumyn: Yes, I will try.
Mr. Chairman and honourable senators, when the situation on the west 

coast with respect to the development of small high-speed marine engines and 
their fitting on tugboats in place of the old slow-turning heavy-duty type, and 
the fitting of them with automated machinery, including gauges on the bridge 
which showed rise in temperature in the engine room, the temperature of 
bilge water and the temperature in the bearings, or that kind of alarm or 
danger signal, came to the attention of the Board we sent one of our most 
experienced members, who is a marine engineer with many years’ experience 
at sea and as a steamship inspector, to the west coast to investigate these 
changes. He discussed the situation with tugboat owners and with the 
representatives of the National Association of Marine Engineers, and made a 
trip on one of the newly automated tugs, and then came back and reported to 
the board—which, incidentally, is composed also of marine engineers who 
have had many year's’ experience at sea—

The Chairman: Which board, please?

Mr. Cumyn: The Board of Steamship Inspection—recommending this 
first change, which is subsection 1, to the effect that tugs having engines of 
between 10 and 15 nominal horsepower, which presently require watchkeeping 
engineers, should be exempted from the carriage of watchkeeping engineers 
provided the gauges on the bridge indicate conditions in the engine room, and 
that, therefore, the officer on watch on the bridge can maintain a surveillance 
of the conditions in the engine room, but recommending also that the require­
ments for the carriage of a third-class engineer on each of these ships should 
remain. So that, in effect, we propose to do away with the watchkeepers 
substituting the instrumentation which is fitted, but retaining one engineer who 
does not stand a watch but maintains constant supervision over the machinery 
and who is ready at command if something goes wrong.

The original legislation in section 115, is, of course, based on safety, and 
does not take into account labour conditions, because to do so would of course 
prejudice the interests of safety with which the Board of Steamship Inspection 
is solely concerned, though we do give some thought to the effect on the labour 
market and we endeavour to avoid in this type of legislative amendment changes 
which will throw a lot of people out of work.

Dealing with the changes which have been claimed by the Marine Engi­
neers’ Association and by the Shipowners with respect to the number of men 
that will be thrown out of work by this change to subsection one, our steam­
ship inspection representatives on the west coast, who are very close to the 
situation and one of whom, Mr. Jones is here today, advises that in so far as 
they can tell there will be nine tugs affected by this change, which would mean 
18 engineers thrown out of work or thrown off these tugs, if the owners decide 
to go ahead and automate them.

Sir, I wonder if at this stage I could say a few words with regard to the 
nominal horsepower, this rather difficult subject over which the Board has 
sustained some criticism?
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Nominal horsepower is based on cylinder area; that is to say, the square 
of the diameter of the cylinders and the number of cylinders. It does not bear 
an accurate relationship to the brake horsepower developed by an engine, but 
it does have this one big advantage, that in the calculation of the nominal horse­
power of any ship there can be no argument, because it is based entirely on 
the cylinder diameter and the number of cylinders.

Senator Reid: What is the meaning of the term “brake horsepower”?
Mr. Cumyn: Brake horsepower bears a relationship to the indicated horse­

power which is the actual horsepower developed in the cylinders of an engine. 
It is taken by a pony brake and is the indicated horsepower minus the horse­
power lost through friction in turning the engine. It bears a direct relationship 
to the actual horsepower, whereas nominal horsepower does not.

I would like to explain the reason the Board clings to this nominal horse­
power measurement—despite the fact the industry does not like it, I feel 
mainly because of the lack of familiarity with the term—is because it keeps 
the Board out of trouble in the calculation of horsepower of any ship because 
of the simplicity of this calculation. Whereas if we go to brake horsepower, 
brake horsepower having as one of its functions the revolutions of an engine, 
can be anything depending on the speed at which the engine is being operated. 
So if we take an engine turning at a speed of a thousand revolutions and we 
calculate through the horsepower formula that engine is developing a thousand 
brake horsepower and we say to the owner: “Well, your engine is developing 
a thousand brake horsepower. Therefore you have to have, say, a first-class 
engineer”, it is quite possible an owner or operator would say: “Yes, but I 
propose to operate my engine at 800 and not a thousand revolutions, and this 
will bring it down to 800 horsepower, so I will not need a first-class engineer” 
—assuming that criterion. In that case the Board will find itself in all kinds of 
arguments with shipowners and engine manufacturers who will try to rate 
their engine in such a way it will fall under these various criteria, and thus 
enable them to get away from the carriage of certificated engineers of certain 
grades.

In order to overcome this, if we decide to go to brake horsepower, we will 
have to have arbitrary decisions by the Board as to what the actual horse­
power of an engine is, irrespective of what the shipowners claim or what 
the engine manufacturer may claim on the basis they are going to run their 
engines at certain revolutions. We have tried to keep away from this because 
we know we will have a much quieter life if we can stay with the nominal 
horsepower.

If I may pass to the subsection 2 of the proposed amendment—
Senator Reid: How many inspectors have you on the coast of British 

Columbia?
Mr. Cumyn: I would say we have about 10, sir.
In our investigation on the west coast it also came to our attention that 

due to the modern developments in marine engines manufacturers are turning 
out these days that turn at very high speed and develop comparatively high 
brake horsepower in relation to their nominal horsepower—that is to say, 
they are getting more power out of their engines per unit of cylinder volume 
—it has become possible for ship owners to fit to their smaller type tugs engines 
developing quite a high brake horsepower but coming under the 10 nominal 
horsepower which requires them to carry a certificated engineer. These tugs, 
by virtue of their greater brake horsepower capacity, are venturing into more 
exposed waters, so we felt that we should reduce this nominal horsepower limit 
of 10 down to eight so as to catch some of these engines that are developing
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this high brake horsepower. When you get into this range of engine, in the 
eight to 10 nominal and the six to 1,000 brake horsepower, you find a wide 
variety of engines. Some are of a heavy-duty type, comparatively large, 
developing a low brake horsepower, and in fact most of the engines on the east 
coast are of this type. On the west coast you find engines of a more modern 
type turning at high speed and developing a high brake horsepower in rela­
tion to a low nominal horsepower.

So that we thought that we would have to put a 600 brake horsepower 
limit in the second amendment, because there are on the west coast a few old- 
fashioned types having a nominal of the class III less than 10 which develop 
300 or 400 brake horsepower. The ships fitted with these engines have been 
operative for a number of years without certificated engineers, and we could 
not see the justification for suddenly bringing them under this amendment 
requiring them to carry a certificated engineer. This explains the 600 brake 
horsepower limit.

I would like to point out, Mr. Chairman, with respect to the statement made 
by marine engineers that what we are doing is increasing the danger to the 
operation of the tugs and to human life. In considering this matter, we know 
that the incidence of loss of life arising out of tugs which had sustained engine 
failure was extremely low, and that certainly was not sufficient to justify or 
warrant our not going ahead with these changes.

We also noted that American tugs operating in the Puget Sound area 
under coastguard regulations and having a gross tonnage under 200 are not 
required to be allowed to carry certain certificated engineers at all, irrespective 
of their horsepower. So we felt, having in mind that there is some compe­
tition between B.C. tugboat owners and the American tugboat owners in this 
area we should give some cognizance to this situation. I think, sir, that is all 
I have to say.

The Chairman: Thank you, Mr. Cumyn. Are there any questions?
Senator Molson: I understand your argument is in favour of retaining 

nominal horsepower; but while that would simplify some of your problems, 
would it not create others?

Mr. Cumyn: The only problem I can see is that the trade—the engineers, 
the shipowners, are unfamiliar with this, because the term used by engineering 
manufacturers is “brake” horse power. I also agree that it does not represent 
accurately the horse power developed by an engine; but, after all, how im­
portant is it that it should be? If you take an engine developing 500 brake 
horse power, and operate it with a third class engineer, where there is an engine 
developing 510 horse power, well, if you have a second class engineer, who is 
to say what will develop? An engine developing 510 horse power is that much 
more comprehensive and requires the higher type of engineer. So that, after all, 
the criterion we are using is surely a rough and ready criterion, and we find 
that the nominal horse power is close enough for this purpose.

Senator Smith (Kamloops): I should like to come back to one of the last 
statements made by the witness referring to the matter of competition of B.C. 
towboat owners with the Americans. You say that the American boats under 
200 tons do not require certificated engineers at all?

Mr. Cumyn: Yes, sir.
Senator Smith (Kamloops) : Then what justifies limiting the Canadian 

regulation to 150 tons? Did you give consideration to that competitive situation 
in arriving at that?

Mr. Cumyn: We gave due consideration to it, sir. There is some competi­
tion, not very much.
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Senator Smith (Kamloops) : That is likely to be increased though, is 
it not?

Mr. Cumyn: Possibly. We are not entirely guided by the American 
regulations. We feel that we have our own engineers on the board of inspec­
tion who are quite competent, possibly even more so than the Americans, 
and have better judgment and we try to use our own judgment, having due 
regard to the judgment of other regulating agencies.

The Chairman: Are there any further questions? Thank you, Mr. Cumyn.
Mr. Greaves: I should like to make one or two comments on what has 

been said, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman: Mr. Greaves wants to make a few comments. Is the 

committee willing to hear him?
Mr. Greaves: First of all, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Cumyn stated, as I under­

stood him, that Mr. Beckett from his department went to British Columbia 
and went on board some of these vessels, and I understood him to say with 
a representative of the National Association of American Engineers. I be­
lieve we met with Mr. Beckett in the steamship inspection office, but we 
did not go on board any vessel with Mr. Beckett. My understanding was 
that Mr. Beckett went on a vessel around Vancouver harbour, which in my 
opinion is something different from going up to Kitimat or Alaska, or the 
west coast of Vancouver Island.

Secondly, there was some question that only 18 engineers would be 
involved in all of this. This we feel is not correct, because we show in the 
brief in one area, 18 engineer positions. If this proposed legislation goes 
through it will mean a much greater number than 18 engineers, it will 
mean something in the area of a figure between 200 and 300. For Wilmae 
Straits, as shown on page 12 of the brief, there were 20 engineers, and 18 
of their jobs have already gone. That is only one company.

There is one other point, on the question of American coastguard regula­
tions. I am not particularly familiar with all of it, but I do know that the 
masters down there on the tugs must have some engineering qualifications. 
They have what they call a line certificate, or something of that nature, that 
the master must have some experience, some technical knowledge of engines. 
It is not just that there is no one on board without any requirement of any 
knowledge whatsoever of marine engineering.

Senator Smith (Kamloops) : I was not quite clear on the reference by 
the witness to the engineers that have already been thrown out of work 
due to the obsolescence of certain towboats. I think you told us before that 
some of them have gone into other businesses, and so on. When you referred 
to a certain number of engineers being out of work, is that situation due 
entirely to obsolescence?

Mr. Greaves: It is due almost entirely to the change that is proposed. 
Let me put it this way. The towboat owners have now been able to go out, 
or are going out, for design of vessels which in our opinion will circumvent 
the proposed legislation, by building vessels 7.8 nominal horse power, just 
below the 8 horse power mentioned in the proposed legislation, by getting 
rid of these older vessels and introducing new ships under the subsidy 
program, and steel vessels, and so forth. These people have done that.

Senator Molson: I wonder if the witness has any further comment 
to make on nominal horsepower?

Mr. Greaves: My comment, Mr. Chairman, as far as nominal horse­
power is concerned, is that as far back as 1875 Professor Jamieson felt that 
it was antiquated, and yet we are still using it so far as certificates are 
concerned. It has absolutely no relationship to horsepower. When a tail
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shaft is designed it is designed having regard to the safety factors in the 
maximum output of the particular engine. We feel some system of this 
type should be used instead of nominal horsepower.

Senator Molson: Do you feel that the sophistication of an engine is a 
more important measure of the amount of attention it needs than this measure 
of nominal horsepower?

Mr. Greaves: Yes, sir.
The Chairman: Are there any further questions of Mr. Greaves? Thank 

you, Mr. Greaves.
Mr. Greaves : Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Lindsay: Mr. Chairman, I wonder if I might—
The Chairman: Mr. Lindsay, I think we would like such clarification as 

you give us on this great discrepancy that has appeared in the evidence. The 
engineers fear they will lose 200 jobs, and Mr. Cumyn tells us that no more 
than 18 will be lost. What is your view on that?

Mr. Lindsay: Mr. Chairman and honourable senators, under steamship in­
spection on the British Columbia coast, to my knowledge, at the present time 
there are about 172 vessels. These vessels have jobs for 950 people. These are 
the figures we have. There are 950 jobs, and when you consider that each 
vessel has two crews to run it then there is a total of 1,900 employees of 
which 480 are engineers. I was a little wrong in my previous figures.

One thing I want to say is that to my knowledge on the British Columbia 
coast there has been a terrific change in the last five years. There is not an 
engineer unemployed today. There might be a less number of engineers on the 
small tug boats, but there is a larger number of vessels. The British Columbia 
ferries have taken a large number of engineers. Our company tried to get an 
engineer the other day and there was only one available, and he was a reject 
from many other companies. This is the problem. I do not think there is any 
unemployment problem being created by this, although we do not agree with 
the lowering down from ten to eight. It has not been mentioned that certain 
engineers would possibly be laid off on the ten to 15. If this other amendment 
goes through you will put a lot more engineers off, which will look after the 
engineers being displaced by the higher figures. We do not feel there is a 
problem, and we are not in favour of its retention. It is not necessary to make 
an unemployment problem out of this.

I would like to mention an example of what is happening in British 
Columbia right now. Our company alone has four new tugs under construction, 
and the tenders on a fifth one are to be in on Friday. The fifth tug is to be a 
2,500 horsepower tug, 120 feet in length, with a gross tonnage of somewhere 
around 300 tons. I am not sure of the tonnage, but it will be high. That will 
certainly take at least two engineers.

We are building another tug of 96 feet which will be 18.2 nominal horse­
power, or 1,300 brake horsepower. This tug will require two engineers.

This kind of thing is going on right down to the smaller class of tugs we 
are discussing here. We feel that there will still be lots of jobs for engineers.

We have a parallel situation on the west coast to that which you had on the 
east coast where, with the coming of the Seaway, all of these regulations were 
made obsolete. The same thing is happening on the British Columbia coast. No 
tugs have been built for years and years. We were using old wooden tugs 
which were re-engined. Now we are getting rid of this obsolete equipment 
and replacing it with new equipment.

One other thing I noticed in the engineers’ brief is that they talked about 
training programs. In conjunction with the Engineers’ Association the B.C. 
Towboat Owners’ Association is providing through the Vancouver Vocational
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School engineers’ classes to enable engineers to upgrade their certificates so 
as to take into account hydraulics and electricity, and that type of thing. We are 
putting these classes on in conjunction with the engineers so that they may 
upgrade themselves and make themselves more useful on the boats they are 
serving on.

Senator Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche): When one of these engineers 
is laid off on the ship who takes over his duties of maintaining the engines? 
Who replaces the engineer?

Mr. Lindsay: There is not really any necessity for having an engineer at 
all on the new high-speed engines. The maintenance is done by the shore crew 
when the vessel comes into the dock. The engines are automatic. They are 
unattended, and they run year in and year out.

A new vessel that is being constructed on the B.C. coast right now is going 
to have an electronic device that will start the engine on the barge. There are 
many electronic devices that are going to be required—

Senator Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche) : I can see that in the future. 
You are ahead of me in your answer. What about the existing boats today? Are 
you going to change all the engines, and be prepared for this automation?

Mr. Lindsay: The change has already taken place. It occured in the last 
five years, and there are more changes coming.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : I wonder if the witness is going to 
say anything about the safety side of this question. It seems to me that the 
chief concern of the department, and our chief concern on this question, is 
with respect to safety at sea. Have you any comments to make on that factor? 
We are interested in the employment angle, of course, but I think our prime 
objective is to look at the safety angle.

Mr. Lindsay: I was brought up in the tug boat industry, Mr. Chairman. It 
in my personal feeling today, having regard to the new class of steel vessels we 
are operating in the trade, that we have much safer vessels than we ever had 
before. We have better trained crews, and more experienced crews. Certainly, 
from our company’s point of view, we have had less accidents and a much 
safer operation in the past five years than we ever had previously.

Senator Molson: Have you high speed engines in the vessels you are 
operating?

Mr. Lindsay: Yes, that is correct. One of the boats mentioned here is one of 
our vessels. I am referring to La Brise. It has a high speed engine.

Senator Molson: Have you had many cases of engine failure?
Mr. Lindsay: We have had no cases of engine failure away from port. By 

preventive maintenance we have picked up things here and there, but—
Senator Molson: I mean a failure at sea.
Mr. Lindsay: No, sir.
Senator Smith (Kamloops) : Can you tell us what the average wages paid 

an engineer on an average tug boat of the class we are considering would be?
Mr. Lindsay: I would suggest the wages would be about $450 per month 

for working 15 days, 12 hours per day. Engineers work one day on and one 
day off, which means they work 15 days a month, 12 hours a day, and their 
wages are approximately $450 a month. Maybe the Engineers’ Association would 
have more accurate information. I think the wages range from $550 down to 
$400 per month.

Senator Smith (Kamloops) : Do the engineers as a class get year-round 
employment?
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Mr. Lindsay: The business on the west coast is steady day in and day out 
twelve months of the year. Most of the boats tie up for three days at Christmas.

Senator Smith (Kamloops) : What do you say about the suggestion that 
the owners in new construction are likely to go down to the 7.8 engines in order 
to circumvent the regulations?

Mr. Lindsay: I do not think there is going to be any circumvention to get 
down from ten to eight. To be very honest about the subject, the problem here 
is that if we go down to eight nominal horsepower the engineers might say that 
on that type of vessel their sole duty is to sit in the engine room, and they will 
refuse to do any other kind of duty which they are presently doing in that 
class of vessel. There is no difference in pay scale for a certified or an uncer­
tified engineer. We are going to hire the best man we can for a job, but we 
would like him to do a day’s work for a day’s pay, and not get to the point of 
being like a fireman on a locomotive. We do not want that type of operation. 
This is getting down to the basics of the operation.

Senator Smith (Kamloops) : That is a parallel case?
Mr. Lindsay: Yes, in our estimation it is, sir.
The Chairman: Are there any more questions of Mr. Lindsay?
Honourable senators, we have had a very full discussion on section 4.

I imagine before we reach any conclusions upon it we will wish to read the 
evidence when it is before us in printed form.

There are two things I think we should bear in mind. First of all, is there 
anybody else who wishes to make representations to us on section 4? If there 
is not, then I think We have had a very adequate discussion on that section.

The second question I wanted to ask was: Is there anybody else from 
British Columbia, or any of these gentlemen who have already given evidence 
from British Columbia, who are anxious to give evidence on any other section 
of the bill before they go home, because we want to accommodate them, and 
not bring them back unless it is absolutely necessary.

Mr. Greaves: Mr. Bullock represents the masters and mates and I have 
Captain Barry with me. We would like to comment on the section, although 
we are not engineers, concerning the engineering on the ship.

The Chairman: On section 4?
Mr. Greaves: Yes.
The Chairman: Mr. Bullock is secretary of the Canadian Merchant Service 

Guild.
Mr. Bullock: As we advised the secretary of your committee, Mr. Chair­

man, we have actually three items in which we are interested. That pertaining 
to certificates of competency, sections 114 and 116; section 115, engineer; and 
section 671 which has to do with the trading of Canadian ships in Canadian 
ports. Would it be convenient if we kept our remarks to section 115?

The Chairman: If you wish to go home.
Mr. Bullock: No, we are prepared to come back.
The Chairman: That is very good of you. Perhaps to keep things in order 

you might confine your remarks today to section 115. I think that would meet 
the convenience of the committee.

Senator Smith {Queens-Shelburne) : What page of the bill is that?
The Chairman: That is page 3, section 4, Senator Smith, subsections 1 

and 2.
Mr. Bullock: It is not our intention to get into the engineering technicali­

ties involved here, but we would like to comment about the position of one 
man who has not been mentioned here today. That happens to be the master in
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charge of the ship. We would like to say now we do not want him to be the 
forgotten man here. We want you to know that every time someone is 
eliminated from the crew of a ship that puts more responsibility on the man in 
charge of that ship.

As things are going in the towing industry on the coast, it must be borne 
in mind we had ships at one time that had a crew, say, of eight, including the
master. With the different machinery, and so on, it is down to seven or six.
We had one ship not long ago concerning which the master found the steam­
ship inspector had been down and said, “This ship can sail with five.” If we 
keep on it is going to be just the master and mate on the ship, and I do not
know who is going to handle the lines or anything else.

It is rather difficult for the master of a ship when, we will say, we are 
down to one chief engineer, and this man has been with the company for 
many years, and we say: “There is automation and you have a sealed-up 
engine practically and auxiliaries, and everything is looking after itself.” The 
owner says: “You can use this man for something else, and we do not want 
him to sit down there all day.” I have talked to masters, and they say: “You 
know, the only other thing I can ask that man to do is to handle the bridle 
or take a line. That man is over 60 years of age and has been with the 
company for years. That is not his work.” We may want to eliminate 
engineers, but let us not kill it. It is a rather peculiar thing, the master is 
responsible for everything under the Shipping Act. It says at times that the 
owner is responsible too, but once that ship gets away from that wharf there 
is only one fellow responsible for that ship, the safety of life at sea and 
everything in this book; that is the master’s responsibility.

All I can say is, I hope we will not forget him. When we continue to reduce 
crews, every time you take a man off that ship, especially if he is an engineer, 
you are taking his leading man off that ship. There are times when the master 
will confer with his engineer, who has been at sea quite a number of years, 
and they work together. What is happening here now, by this proposed leg­
islation, is that we are going to make it possible to do away with more en­
gineers. We say very emphatically we do not concur with the idea.

It is a rather peculiar thing too that this act argues with itself. We think 
the officials of the Department of Transport know that. Mr. Chairman, there 
is an item in here, section 407, and without reading it at length—

The Chairman: Section 407 of the act?
Mr. Bullock: Yes, it is on page 178 of the copy I have, Mr. Chairman. 

It goes on to say that the ship shall be operated with an efficient and sufficient 
crew. This is what the act says. The master is responsible for the operation 
of that ship. Once that ship is away from that wharf he is the man. So we 
tell the master of the ship: “We are going to reduce your crew and take away 
one of your engineers”—“or your engineer”—however it fits. We should also 
tell him: “Don’t forget section 407 says you are responsible, and we are going 
to further reduce your crew.” We do not think that is the proper way to run 
a steamboat. We think you are getting crews down now to a minimum, and 
we do not think it is in keeping with the future of the industry, especially on 
our west coast, where nothing is going to be gained by continuing to take 
away from the service of the master the services of an experienced engineer. 
You might say sometimes: “Oh well, you are not far from home.” I wonder 
if some of you gentlemen have been in the Johnstone Strait on a good dark 
night, which in some places is only three or four miles across.

It is a very fine feeling to be able to say, “I have an engineer around here 
somewhere in case anything goes wrong with this pack.” We have terrific 
horsepower on the ships and a line of barges that cost three-quarters of a 
million dollars to $1 million, and a terrific cargo that a ship could not carry.
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We have done away with the coasting traders. We have the tow boats doing this 
business with terrific power, and all I ask is: remember what is on the end of 
that line, and there are no brakes on it.

That is what we are asking for. We trust the committee will just remember 
the fellow up there in charge of the ship—the master. We think there is a 
limit to what can be done for efficient operation of any ship, and we do trust 
you will remember that the engineer is at the heart of the ship, the power plant, 
and we would like to retain his services. We think even within the industry, 
although they do not want to come out and say so, you must have power, and 
it must be looked after. There is a limit to it, and we would like to keep our 
engineers. I think that is all I wish to say, Mr. Chairman.

The Chairman: Thank you, Mr. Bullock.
I was reading section 407 of the Shipping Act to which you referred, and 

it reads as follows:
(1) Every steamship registered in Canada shall be manned with a 

crew sufficient and efficient from the point of view of safety of life for 
the purpose of her intended voyage, and shall, during such voyage, be 
kept so manned.

Now, when I refer to section 4 of the proposed bill on page 3, it does leave 
this question as to whether or not there should be an engineer in any particular 
case, to the discretion of the minister. It says:

. . . the minister may, subject to such conditions that he may 
prescribe, exempt it from the requirements . . .

I would think if the minister, who in effect would be the department, in 
any case, thought that with the absence of an engineer any tug would not be 
sufficiently manned he would not allow that engineer to be disposed with.

Mr. Bullock: We run into what we call “Pierhead jumps.” We have to get 
there in a hurry. This comes almost in the same category. We will say a man is 
going down to a ship and that ship is sailing at noon today. It goes down, 
everything is all right, and he takes his mate, and so on, and there are six or 
seven men. He is told that there is only one engineer, and he asks why, and is 
told that under the act you don’t have to carry them. He says, “Well, I am off 
to the Charlotte Islands, and I want two engineers on.” What does the master 
do now? He has to leave the ship at this wharf, I suppose, and go down to 
Ottawa to see the minister or his representative, and say, “Where is my en­
gineer?” Well, this packet is already to sail a few hundred miles up the coast.

The Chairman : He does not need to come to Ottawa, surely? We were told 
by Mr. Cumyn that they have at least ten inspectors on the British Columbia 
coast.

Mr. Bullock: Well, if we have that understanding with the Department of 
Transport, all we have to do is to go to the inspector and say, “Where is the 
engineer?” But let us not forget about the master. The act says he is responsible 
for safety of life at sea, and tells you everything about it.

Senator Molson: Just before Mr. Bullock steps down, I wonder, with 
respect to the west coast, if we could have an explanation of “home-trade 
voyage class III or an inland voyage class II”, which I think is too generally 
defined?

Mr. Bullock: I don’t have that in front of me, Mr. Chairman. I think 
Mr. Cumyn would have it.

The Chairman: Would you tell us what is involved in those words “home- 
trade voyage class III or an inland voyage class II” Mr. Cumyn, with respect 
to British Columbia coast?
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Mr. Cumyn: Home trade voyage class III is a voyage that does not take the 
ship more than 20 miles from land, and 100 miles between ports. Inland voyage 
class II is limited to 15 miles to land.

The Chairman: Thank you. Does that answer your question, Senator 
Molson?

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne): I would like to ask Mr. Bullock 
whether the subject of work load, in so far as the captain is concerned, and 
indeed others on the ship, forms part of the discussions he has from time to 
time in regard to collective bargaining?

Mr. Bullock: Yes, sir. You mentioned the word collective bargaining. 
Let us say the engineer perhaps has been eliminated from the crew. Now you 
have wheelhouse control. The controls show air pressures, temperatures, and 
so on. The master does six to twelve twice a day, and is called out at other 
times by the mate as required. The mate does the twelve to six. These gauges 
are there and are the responsibility of the man at that wheelhouse to see that 
this powerhouse is doing its proper work.

It is a very fine thing to be out in the Gulf of Georgia at two o’clock in the 
morning, and if you are standing at the wheelhouse you don’t know whether 
there is a foot of water down there or anything else; and this happens some­
times. There is nobody down there. The responsibility is concentrated now in 
the wheelhouse. Well, it has been done on large, deep water ships where they 
have wheelhouse control. The operation of propellers, and so on. They still 
have their engineers, yes, sir.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : So this does form part of the discus­
sion you are now taking up with the shipowners?

Mr. Bullock: Oh, very much so.
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : The act refers to steamships. I 

thought we had passed the steamship age. Does that include diesels?
Mr. Bullock: All ships are steamships, it does not matter whether they are 

diesels or what they are.
The Chairman: The word “steamship” in the act is defined as any ship 

propelled by machinery not coming within the definition of a sailing ship. 
Thank you, Mr. Bullock.

Those are all the representatives. Does anyone wish to make any comment 
with respect to section 4? Have we heard everybody from British Columbia 
who wants to go home? Then how shall we now proceed; shall we 
proceed to hear other witnesses who may have comments on other 
sections of the bill? There is one gentleman here, Mr. Bain, Vice-President of 
Planning and Development of the Upper Lakes shipping Company. I believe 
he wanted to be heard today.

Mr. George F. Bain, Vice President, Planning and Development, Upper Lakes 
Shipping Limited:

The Chairman: What sections of the bill do you wish to discuss, Mr. Bain?
Mr. Bain: The section concerning the coasting trade, which is section 35, 

Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman: That is the section which purports to limit coastal trade 

within Canada, between the Upper Lakes and the Anticosti Island, to ships of 
Canadian registry.

Mr. Bain: Yes, Mr. Chairman. The Upper Lakes Shipping Company acts 
as the agent for one of the only Canadian flag help carriers which is now mak­
ing deep sea voyages, and we have also built a new type coal ship which will
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be classed as deep sea voyages, and it will be carrying full from Cape Breton 
to Lake Ontario. That ship, plus the one for which we are agents and another 
ship now being built, will be ocean going ships, and will carry the Canadian flag 
and will be on the Canadian register and manned by Canadian crews.

At the same time my company is a substantial operator of Great Lakes 
vessels. We welcome the provisions of section 35 which limit the coasting trade 
of Canada westward of this line, which is drawn from roughly across the end 
of Anticosti Island, reserving that trade for Canadian ships. What we are doing 
now, and what one other shipping company in the maritimes is doing, will pro­
duce for the first time since Mr. Banks and the S.I.U. drove Canadian shipping 
off the high seas, Canadian ships carrying bulk cargoes on the high seas under 
the Canadian flag, giving the same flexibility of operation as now enjoyed by 
the United Kingdom ships trading between Canadian ports. That is a normal 
competitive situation. With the support, help and encouragement, I think, of 
all officials in a position to influence this venture, we can in fact compete fairly 
successfully and re-establish the Canadian flag as a factor on certain specialized 
vessels. That is a normal competitive situation. With the support, help and 
encouragement of all officials in a position of influence in this venture I think 
that we can operate fairly competitively, and raise the Canadian flag on certain 
specialized voyages.

Senator Smith {Queens-Shelburne) : What is the other company in the 
Maritimes that you just passed by?

Mr. Bain: I do not know the name of the company, but it is building a large 
bulk carrier in St. John’s drydock which is intended to operate in the interna­
tional trades.

The ships we are now building—both the one that has been built and the 
other which is under construction—could have been built in United Kingdom 
yards. Such ships could have been built for the Great Lakes trades in Com­
monwealth countries, and we could have operated under the United Kingdom 
flag in the “across-the-Anticosti-line” trade. These ships have been built in 
Canada partly as a result of Government policy in instituting shipbuilding 
subsidies. This puts us into direct competition with any United Kingdom ships 
which are still allowed to enter the Canadian trade between Canadian ports 
under this bill.

Such ships are, in fact, duty paid ships. The duty is paid either by the 
voyage or in a lump sum, which enables British built ships to operate in Cana­
dian waters.

In building these two Canadian bulk carriers we are locked into the Cana­
dian flag under the provisions of the covenant which says that we must keep 
them on the Canadian register for the first five years. They are in competition 
with United Kingdom ships which may be manned by United Kingdom crews, 
Hong Kong Chinese crews or Cayman Island crews, on voyages between Cana­
dian ports, for example, from the Lakehead to Halifax with grain; from 
Newfoundland to Montreal with gypsum; from Seven Islands to Sydney with 
iron ore; or from Wabana to Sydney with iron ore.

In the future we will rely upon these sorts of trades to give us the taxable 
profits which our commercial operations require in order to maintain these 
ships in Canada as profitable assets. But, if we are exposed to the unfair com­
petition of foreign trade—that is, United Kingdom ships in the Canada-to- 
Canada run in the Gulf of St. Lawrence—the result will be a lack of the profits 
for us and for the Canadian treasury, and it will clearly expose the anomalous 
situation where Canadian-built ships, built to the extent of 40 per cent with 
Government money, cannot operate successfully because of a legal “drawing-of- 
a-line” on a map.

20744—3
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If this situation comes about I would like to put it on record that we will 
be back asking the Government and Parliament either to allow us to escape the 
five-year flag covenant on these Canadian-built ships—that is, that we should 
be released from this covenant—or that the Minister of Transport be put in 
such a position as to be able either to license this competition or, by making 
the appropriate changes in the regulations which affect us for tax purposes, to 
put us in such a position that we will in fact be able to compete against this 
type of competition. We believe that the Canadian Merchant Marine on the 
deep seas will tend to grow as it is given the opportunity, and particularly in 
these specialized trades from inside the Great Lakes to outside the Great Lakes.

The argument has been made before this committee in its previous sittings 
that the Maritimes and Newfoundland should always continue to be able to 
use United Kingdom ships for moving between say, Montreal and the Great 
Lakes and their ports, because costs are less.

The large bulk products movements should be carefully distinguished from 
general cargo movements. Bulk products move out of the Atlantic provinces to 
Montreal, or into the Great Lakes, or to Sydney. Today much of this movement 
is in fact carried out in Canadian ships that are returning to the Lakehead 
after having delivered grain to Halifax. As our other large ships come into 
existence this will be the case more and more, except where United Kingdom 
ships engage us in cut-throat and unfair competition. Wherever the competi­
tion to Canadian flag ships is the result of sort of hit-and-run tactics we would 
want the minister to act in the Canadian public interest to restore the com­
petitive situation.

This situation could arise, for example, from United Kingdom ships taking 
gypsum or coal cargoes into the Great Lakes at ridiculously low rates, their 
journey having been paid by the Russians who have chartered the ship for an 
outbound grain cargo. It could arise from the existence of corporate ties be­
tween shipper and ship where from notional rates of freight are used, and 
where entry into the trade is not based on economic considerations at all.

That is all I have to say, sir.
The Chairman: To summarize what you have said, Mr. Bain, you approve 

of section 35 but you think it should go further, and some day in the future 
you may come back and ask that it be extended?

Mr. Bain: Precisely.
The Chairman: Are there any questions of Mr. Bain?
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : One of the things you are now 

asking for is the inclusion in this new proposal of shipping between ports of 
the Atlantic provinces and the inland water ports? In other words, if there 
is a British-owned ship which is presently carrying newsprint from Newfound­
land to Toronto that will be continued by this legislation?

Mr. Bain: Yes, it will.
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne): And what you are saying is that 

the time is coming when you will ask that even that be excluded from our 
inland coastal trade?

Mr. Bain: In that specific case I think it is only with respect to the situa­
tion where we are not even allowed to compete, or able to get into the trade. 
We should be permitted to go to the company and say: “Look, we can do this 
job more efficiently and cheaper than you can with your United Kingdom ship”- 
We can do some of these things today. In the specific situation you mention the 
ship would be carrying newsprint into the Great Lakes at rates of freight 
which were not set by economic conditions. That would be one case...

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : Why would that be true? Why would 
they want to set rates like that?
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Mr. Bain: I think the rates at which products are bought and sold as 
between divisions of a company, and rates at which raw materials are moved 
in and out of the corporate structure, are almost completely arbitrary. Cost 
accountants can do amazing things in order to make one division make a profit 
and another division make a loss.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : My observation is that so far as the 
newsprint industry is concerned they are making so much money in the opera­
tion of the newsprint mills that they would be glad to have their subsidiary 
companies charge them more for freight.

Mr. Bain: I would not want to say that, sir—especially if one holds some 
paper stocks.

Senator Lambert: Is not what you have expressed today similar to the 
position that was expressed by the Great Lakes steamship group at the time 
the waterway was being opened?

Mr. Bain: With respect to what I have said...
Senator Lambert: This is with respect to the exclusion of the British ships.
Mr. Bain: Yes, sir. Since then there have been some technological changes 

which make it possible for Canadian ships to move on the high seas trades 
between Canadian ports, and successfully compete with overseas ships.

Senator Lambert: Are any of the other steamship lines identified with 
the Great Lakes, such as Paterson and others, of the same view that you have 
expressed?

Mr. Bain: I am sorry, sir, but I cannot say. There are some Canadian 
shipping firms which operate ships in the Gulf of St. Lawrence between 
Canadian ports under the Canadian flag—tankers, for example—and there are 
some small pulpwood ships. I cannot speak for these people, but if I were they 
I would be inclined to be somewhat worried about the fact that United Kingdom 
ships can enter into that trade.

Senator Lambert: I think this point raises a very important factor with 
respect to international trading facilities. You have dealt with it, apparently, 
from the point of view of the regulations on the Great Lakes themselves?

Mr. Bain: Yes, sir.
The Chairman: Thank you, Mr. Bain; there are no further questions.
Honourable senators, as far as I can tell from my list the only witnesses 

present from whom we have not heard are Mr. Lowrey, the President of Cana­
dian Shipbuilding and Engineering Limited of Collingwood, and the three 
gentlemen representing the Canadian Bar Association, Mr. Merriam, the sec­
retary, who has with him Mr. Mackay and Mr. Hyndman who are lawyers from 
Montreal.

Senator Reid: Are those the final witnesses?
The Chairman: These are the only ones that we have not heard from so 

far. Shall we ask Mr. Lowrey to give us his presentation?
Hon. Senators: Agreed.
The Chairman: Mr. Lowrey is the President of the Canadian Shipbuilding 

and Engineering Limited of Collingwood, Ontario. Perhaps it would be con­
venient if you could tell us what sections of the bill you propose to discuss, 
Mr. Lowrey?

Mr. R. Lowrey. President, Canadian Shipbuilding and Engineering Limited: Mr.
Chairman, honourable senators, I have no prepared brief, but I do wish to com­
ment on the same section as Mr. Bain.

The Chairman: Section 35?
20744—y
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Mr. Lowrey: Yes. To clarify my own position, I would say that I am 
president of Canadian Shipbuilding and Engineering Limited, who own and 
operate three shipyards on the Great Lakes, at Port Arthur, Collingwood and 
Kingston. I am also president of Davie Shipbuilding Limited at Lauzon, Quebec; 
and these four shipyards are the largest shipbuilding aggregation in Canada 
and produce something over 50 per cent of all ships built in Canada.

These shipyards are totally owned by Canada Steamship Lines, of which 
I am vice-president. I am vice-president of the Canadian Shipbuilding and 
Ship Repairing Association; and Canada Steamship Lines are, of course, a very 
effective member of the Dominion Marine Association. In connection with Mr. 
Bain’s comments, I would say that both these organizations—that is, the Cana­
dian Shipbuilding and Ship Repairing Association and the Dominion Marine 
Association—were and, so far as I am aware, still are in favour of the coasting 
trade of Canada being totally restricted, including the west coast, east coast 
and Maritimes.

However, when the Canadian Government proposed the restriction of the 
coasting trade should be limited roughly to the area bounded by the Anticosti 
Island situation we decided that half a loaf was better than none, and the 
problems associated with such limitation are very much less than the problems 
associated with its extension to other areas, primarily due to the fact that his­
torically it has been Canadian ships which have been operating within the 
present proposed areas, whereas the areas outside the present proposed areas 
have had a much larger participation by vessels of British non-Canadian regis­
try. So we do concur with Mr. Bain’s concept that the present regulations do 
not go far enough, but we would not like to prejudice any passing of the pres­
ent regulations by the consideration of extension at this time.

With regard to section 35 we felt that there was considerable ambiguity in 
the wording of section 35 with regard to whether it did, in fact, say what it 
meant to say. Before we knew of this committee meeting we had considered 
this matter, we had taken legal advice on it, and I had taken the matter to 
Mr. Baldwin, the deputy minister. I pointed out to him we were not proposing 
any change in the intent of the wording, but we felt the wording was not clear. 
Mr. Baldwin felt with me that the wording was not clear, and said that he 
would take legal advice on the matter. This morning I understand from the 
counsel for the Department of Transport that they did concur in our doubts, 
and there is probably a proposal to be put to the committee with regard to a 
change in the wording. So, apart from that particular point, I will not comment 
further on that area.

The only other question that we are concerned about is the fact that no 
matter what the regulations say in the Canada Shipping Act, as you yourself 
referred to, sir, earlier this morning, there is a clause which refers to the 
discretion of the Minister of Transport. As we see it, this act, if passed, will 
limit the operation of ships in the Canadian coasting trade within these limits 
to Canadian registered vessels. In reading some of the previous Hansards on 
Senate hearings we have observed some of the senators have been in some 
doubt as to what in fact is intended.

When this act is passed, as we hope it will be, it will in no way limit the 
ability or right of any vessels, British or otherwise, from trading into Montreal 
and dropping cargo, going to Toronto and dropping cargo, going to the head 
of the Lakes or Chicago and dropping cargo, or picking up cargo on the way 
back. It merely limits the carriage of goods from one part of Canada to another. 
The fact however is this, that since the statement was made in about 1962 
that it was the Government’s intention to introduce this act, many ship owners 
have applied to the Canadian Government for permission to import very old 
ships into Canada, to obtain Canadian registry and to operate them on the 
Canadian coasts. Many of these ships are over 50 years of age.
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The Canadian Government has denied these ships Canadian registry, and 
they have therefore simply gone and put the vessels on Bermudan or any other 
British Commonwealth registry, and these vessels are now operating within 
the Great Lakes under precisely the same conditions as would have applied had 
the Canadian Government agreed to give them this permission.

We believe it is not in the interests of the Canadian shipping or ship­
building industries to encourage the use of broken-down, 50-year old ships 
in our trade when many Canadian operators—such as the company represented 
by Mr. Bain, Paterson Steamships, Scott Misener, Canada Steamship Lines 
and others—have spent many millions of dollars over the past years having 
built in Canada some of the finest ships in existence. We feel that when this 
act is passed—as we hope it will be—these ships that have gone on to other 
Commonwealth registries will come along and under some sort of grandfather 
clause arrangement say: “We are now carrying coal from Port Colborne to 
Toronto, or elsewhere on the Great Lakes, with these broken-down old tubs. 
Since we are doing this, give us permission to continue doing so.”

I can now only speak for the Canadian Shipbuilding Association and 
Canada Steamship Lines themselves. We believe that while the minister may 
feel inclined to give special consideration to British companies who have 
historically been operating in the Canadian coasting trade, that no consideration 
whatever should be given to the companies who have deliberately flouted the 
wishes and the intention of the Canadian Government by buying old vessels 
and putting them on British registry since the Minister of Transport first made 
his statement to the house of his intention to introduce the legislation which is 
now under consideration.

The Chairman : Did you read the evidence given before this committee 
by the minister at its last meeting on the 5th May?

Mr. Lowrey: I have read much of it, sir.
The Chairman: Because he referred to that point, about some of these 

very old vessels that had been put on Bermudan registry.
Mr. Lowrey: Yes.
The Chairman: On page 17 he said:

. . . One of the simple devices we use is to forbid ships over a certain 
age from being put on Canadian registry, because we feel the risk of them 
being unseaworthy is rather great. We feel that it is undesirable to keep 
them in this kind of trade, and that it would be undercutting laws of our 
own if we permitted some of the practices which have shown some 
signs of developing in recent times.

Senator Baird: I presume that these old tubs have passed all the tests 
of seaworthiness, insurance, and so on?

The Chairman: I asked the minister that question at our last meeting. I 
said: “Surely, Mr. Minister, you could prevent unseaworthy ships operating 
in the Great Lakes?”

His reply was this, on page 17:
Yes, unseaworthy ships, but we would perhaps find it difficult, if 

it is not illegal for shipping under registry of some other country, to 
make the kind of investigations we would in the case of our own 
ships.

Mr. Lowrey: I myself have not used the term “unseaworthy”. I believe 
within the limits of the regulations presently in force one cannot say these 
vessels are unseaworthy.

The Chairman: In a technical sense?
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Mr. Lowrey: Yes, sir, but the regulation mentioned by the minister is, in 
effect—well, it is not a regulation, but his attitude towards the importation 
of ships is such that for many years there have not been old ships allowed 
to come on Canadian registry, and we have a few complaints about this factor.

We are not really making a complaint, but the fear we have is that people 
who are presently on these British registries will say: “Don’t put us out 
of business by the introduction of this legislation.” We feel with regard to 
some British companies that have been operating on the Canadian coast and 
rendering a good service for 50 years, or something, that maybe some con­
sideration ought to be given to them; but we feel no consideration ought to 
be given to people who have put their vessels on Bermudan registry, since 
the Government announced its intention to reduce trade, on the basis of a sort 
of grandfather clause. Our objection is on the ground the Canadian 
Government would be behaving illogically because we have at present a ship­
building subsidy especially designed to encourage the building of new modem 
vessels in Canada which will contribute something to Canada’s future in the 
shipping industry. But a view to changing patterns on the Great Lakes is 
obtained when you consider that certain vessels, like self-loaders that are 
over 50 years of age, and which were built in the United States, have become 
available for something like $50,000. This is what made them attractive. 
These are operating in competition with the Canadian vessels, built in Canada, 
and we have been sorely tempted ourselves to go into this but we don’t think 
it is the right thing to do. We have resisted temptation. To some extent we 
did so because we did not want to be prejudiced, and I wanted to be able to 
come here today with clean hands.

We have heard a lot this morning about captains and chief engineers, and 
we cannot get away from the aspect of competition. This is how we live, by 
meeting competition. I may say that I myself have not been tempted because 
so far as my advice to the companies is concerned I do not think it is good 
business to buy these old vessels. But wo do know that there could be quite a 
temptation to do this, and we think it is not right, and we think the companies 
that have done this since the regulations were proposed should not receive 
any sympathetic treatment. I don’t quite know how this fits in with the 
regulations, but we have made our opinions known to Mr. Pickersgill by letter, 
and he has promised to take cognizance of them.

The Chairman: He seems to have this situation in mind from his evidence 
before us the other day.

Mr. Lowery: We felt we would like to bring it also to the attention of this 
committee.

Senator Power : Do we understand what you would propose would be 
some phraseology in the statute itself which would prohibit the use of these 
vessels you talk about rather than leave it to the discretion of the minister?

Mr. Lowery: I think in the act as written it says that only vessels of 
Canadian registry can do this. But the Canada Shipping Act says no vessel 
without the permission of the minister may be registered in Canada. We felt 
the members of the Senate committee might at least pass on a recommendation 
to the minister that when any such overtures were made he would not look at 
them sympathetically.

Senator Power: We could criticize him afterwards if he does not do it in 
the right way, but I doubt if we can advise him in advance.

Mr. Lowery: One of the previous ministers of transport, Mr. Balcer, did 
make a statement in the house that it was his intention, and in fact he stated 
it categorically in the house, that any vessels going on to British registry after 
he made his original statement would not be allowed to be transferred. However, 
I felt I ought to bring this question up.
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The Chairman: Is there any further question of Mr. Lowrey? Thank you, 
Mr. Lowrey.

Mr. Lowrey: May I pass a comment on nominal horsepower and brake 
horsepower. In fact I agree fully with what everyone said this morning. A 
nominal horsepower does not mean anything that an engineer can check or get 
at, but brake horsepower means many things. When one is purchasing a diesel 
engine we have to have our engineers examine the quotation and specifications 
very carefully because there is no international method of computing the brake 
horsepower of machinery.

So apart from the difficulty Mr. Cumyn looked at there would be involved 
the setting up of a comprehensive system of specifications as to what should be 
measured to get the brake horsepower. The real problem is to find a parameter. 
One could perhaps use the height or weight of the engine, but the real point is 
the capacity of the engine. One parameter is as good as any other.

The Chairman: You have no objection to the department’s method of 
calculating horsepower?

Mr. Lowrey: I doubt if it is a good measure, but I also doubt if I can find 
a better one.

Senator Reid: I move the adjournment. I have been here 3£ hours.
The Chairman: The only other witnesses are members of the Canadian Bar 

Association. Gentlemen, how long do you think it would take?

Mr. Ronald C. Merriam, Secretary. Canadian Bar Association: A very short 
time, no more than five minutes.

The Chairman: We could of course meet at two o’clock if necessary.
Mr. Merriam: We could dispose of the matter in five minutes.
The Chairman: The gentlemen representing the Canadian Bar Association 

are Mr. Merriam, the secretary, Mr. Kenneth C. Mackay, Montreal, and Mr. 
A. S. Hyndman.

Who is going to act as your spokesman?
Mr. Merriam: Mr. Hyndman.
The Chairman: I know Mr. Hyndman, who is a very well known lawyer 

with a very large firm of lawyers in Montreal who knows a great deal about 
the shipping business.

Mr. A. S. Hyndman. Canadian Bar Association: Mr. Chairman, honourable 
senators, may I say first that the Canadian Bar Association, or in any event 
its maritime subsection, which we represent, appreciates very much the oppor­
tunity of being here and of having been invited by your committee of the Senate 
to present its views. It has been a matter which we have fought for a number 
of years to have the opportunity of giving consideration to legislation affecting 
shipping interests. This is particularly so in matters which are or which might 
become of more interest where limitation is involved, and the interpretation 
of statutes. The sections of the bill with which we are most concerned are those 
sections relating to limitation of liability, which in turn are sections which stem 
from the Brussels Convention of 1957 to which Canada was a signatory.

The Chairman: With which particular sections are you dealing?
Mr. Hyndman: I am dealing, Mr. Chairman, with clauses 31 to 34, which 

are amendments to sections 658, 659, 661 and 663 of the Canada Shipping Act.
The Chairman: These stem from the international convention relating to 

limitation of liability in 1957?
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Mr. Hyndman : Yes, and in turn they stem from earlier conventions to the 
same effect. Some of the provisions of the Brussels Convention were imple­
mented in the amendments to the act in 1961. At that time the maritime 
section of the Canadian Bar Association felt very strongly there should be a 
more ample implementation which has now come about.

However there are two points I should make. First of all we are strongly 
in favour of the proposed amendments to the act dealing with limitation of 
liability, but there are two points which may be taken as points of information 
or points of comment. The first of these relates to section 659(c).

The Chairman: That is section 32 of the bill?
Mr. Hyndman: Section 32. In that section or clause 32 the word “agent” is 

added in paragraph 1 (c). It says “the manager, operator or agent—”. The 
purpose of the act is to extend the protection of limitation not only to managers 
and operators but to the agent. Our concern is in the definition of the word 
“agent”, and in what circumstances that word was put into the statute. The 
Brussels Convention according to the note on the opposite page on the draft bill, 
Bill S-7, says that “the purpose of this amendment is to extend to ships’ agents 
the privilege of limitation in cases where agents are by statute placed in the 
same position as owners in connection with damage caused by ships.” It is a 
point of information as to what is intended by the word, to what statute refer­
ence is being made, and how an agent could become liable in the same way 
as an owner where the limitation provision might be made applicable.

The Chairman: There is no definition of agent in the Act itself.
Mr. Hyndman: No, there is not. The wording of the convention which 

perhaps brought this about is given in paragraph (c) and will be found in 
British Shipping Laws, volume 4, Stevens, 11th edition, 1961—Marsden. These 
are matters which we could discuss with the Solicitor’s Department of the 
Department of Transport.

The Chairman: You could take up with Mr. Macgillivray, who is here 
now, and if he is agreeable you could make a suggestion to us.

Mr. Hyndman: Yes. The second point, in regard to the Brussels Convention 
of 1957, extends the right of limitation. It will be found in Article 1(c).

In the United Kingdom Act which is known as the Merchant Shipping 
(Liabilities of shipowners and others) Act, 1958, that provision of the Brussels 
Convention appears in sub-section (2) (a) of Section 2, where again the right to 
limit is extended “in connection with the raising, removal or destruction of any 
ship which is sunk, stranded or abandoned or of anything on board such a ship”. 
Then similarly in sub-section 2(b), with respect to basins, navigable waterways 
and so forth. It is our submission that inasmuch as Canada is a signatory to the 
Brussels Convention and inasmuch as many of the major or few of the other 
major provisions of the Act even now are in process of being implemented in 
the Canada Shipping Act, these provisions as well should be considered and 
possibly added to the Canada Shipping Act.

The Chairman : Is there any particular section to which you wish to 
refer?

Mr. Hyndman: This would not be an amendment to any one particular 
section. This would be a new section which would come within these sections.

The Chairman : That also seems to be a technical matter you might discuss 
with Mr. Macgillivray.

Mr. Hyndman : I mentioned it here because I regard it more as a matter of 
principle than as a technical matter, as to whether that right should be ex­
tended. A letter or brief can be submitted after consultation with Mr. Mac­
gillivray, should that be necessary.
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The Chairman: This is the best way to deal with these two technical 
questions.

Mr. Hyndman: There are other minor questions of drafting but we can take 
them up with him also as they are matters of interpretation.

The Chairman: Have you discussed them with him?
Mr. Hyndman: We intend to do so.
The Chairman: Thank you very much.
Whereupon the Committee adjourned.
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ORDER OF REFERENCE

Extract from the Minutes of the Proceedings of the Senate, Wednesday, 
March 18th, 1964.

“Pursuant to the Order of the Day, the Senate resumed the debate on the 
motion of the Honourable Senator Bouffard, seconded by the Honourable Senator 
Beaubien (Provencher), for second reading of the Bill S-7, intituled: “An Act 
to amend the Canada Shipping Act”.

After debate, and—
The question being put on the motion, it was—
Resolved in the affirmative.

The Bill was then read the second time.

The Honourable Senator Bouffard moved, seconded by the Honourable 
Senator Gouin, that the Bill be referred to the Standing Committee on Trans­
port and Communications.

The question being put on the motion, it was—

Resolved in the affirmative.”

J. F. MacNEILL, 
Clerk of the Senate.
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THE SENATE
THE STANDING COMMITTEE ON TRANSPORT AND COMMUNICATIONS

EVIDENCE

Ottawa, Thursday, May 28, 1964.

The Standing Committee on Transport and Communications to which was 
referred Bill S-7, to amend the Canada Shipping Act, met this day at 10 a.m.

Senator A. K. Hugessen {Chairman), in the Chair.
The Chairman: Honourable senators, I see a quorum, and I ask the com­

mittee to come to order. We are resuming our consideration of Bill S-7.
We have with us today from the Department of Transport, beginning with 

Mr. J. R. Baldwin the Deputy Minister, the same witnesses that we had the 
last time, and the same advisors in attendance. I do not propose to read their 
names to you. Mr. Cumyn is unfortunately not here. I mentioned last week 
that he has had to go to Europe. Otherwise, the list is the same.

One association which wished to make representations to us could not 
appear last week, the United Fishermen and Allied Workers’ Union of Van­
couver. They were sent notice of this meeting and have come here, in the person 
of Mr. Stavenes thé President. A brief which they propose to submit has just 
been circulated to you. They are the only new witnesses.

We have with us again Mr. Bullock, the Secretary of the Canadian Mer­
chant Service Guild of Vancouver, accompanied by Captain Barry. We also 
have with us Mr. O’Brien of the Canadian Fisheries Board, who wishes to make 
a statement later on.

I suggest we proceed by hearing the brief of the United Fishermen and 
Allied Workers’ Union.

Hon. Senators: Agreed.
Mr. H. Stavenes, President, United Fishermen and Allied Workers' Union:

Mr. Chairman and honourable senators, as President of the United Fishermen 
and Allied Workers’ Union, I am appearing to present the views of our members 
in the matter of certification of Masters and mates on fishing vessels of over 
25 tons gross tonnage, and on other amendments to the Act affecting fishermen.

For the sake of clarity and some background history, I would like to refer 
back to the end of March of this year, when we received a copy of Bill S-7 
forwarded to us by one of the M.P.’s from British Columbia.

Subsequent to having received the Bill, I wrote to the then Minister of 
Transport, the Honourable George Mcllraith, on April 7th, 1964, asking him 
to delay passage of the Bill, until our Union had an opportunity to study the 
Bill and make representation on it before the Committee on Transport and Com­
munications of the Senate.

In our letter to the Minister of Transport, we made reference to certain 
sections of Bill S-7, and the possible effects these amendments would have 
upon our members.

Since having studied the Bill thoroughly, and having had the benefit 
of reading the proceedings of the Standing Committee on Transport and Com­
munications, we are now prepared to give our views on the proposed amend­
ments affecting fishermen.

77
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In our Union we have a number of members who are skippers of fishing 
vessels and a large number of members who are potential fishing skippers. Up 
till now these men have been able to carry on their occupation without having 
to carry a certificate of competency of any kind.

In addition, we also have a number of members who are engaged on vessels 
used primarily in packing fish from the fishing grounds to shore-based processing 
plants or from one processing plant to another. At one time the masters of these 
latter vessels were required to carry some type of certificate of competency. In 
the last few years, however, this requirement was removed for fish packers 
under 150 tons gross tonnage.

Having made these few introductory remarks, I will now deal with the 
specific amendments to the Act.

Clause 2, Sec. 107 (h) : We strongly oppose the raising of the fine from 
$100.00 to $500.00 and the addition of a term of imprisonment of up to six 
months for what could be a minor offense against the regulations made under 
Section 107 for the sake of conformity.

Clause 3: The purpose of this amendment is to provide that the exemption 
given fishing vessels from the requirement to carry certificated masters and 
mates shall only apply to vessels that are not over 25 tons gross tonnage.

We have no principle objection to this amendment, as we realize that fishing 
vessels are getting larger and better equipped with machinery and electronic 
devices, both for fish finding and navigational purposes, requiring special skills 
to operate.

However, with respect to those men who are presently skippers of fishing 
vessels, or may become skippers of fishing vessels prior to enactment of the 
proposed amendment, we must insist that proper protection be provided either 
directly in the Act or in the regulations that may be promulgated as a result of 
this amendment.

Clause 5 116A Sub-Section 1 : The purpose of this amendment is to authorize 
the Governor in Council to make regulations respecting the types of certificates 
to be held by masters and mates of fishing vessels, and the qualifications and 
examinations of applicants for such certificates.

We are strongly opposed to having such regulations by Order-in-Council 
affecting the livelihood of a large number of fishermen, so we are pleased to see 
that a further amendment 116B has been introduced to give the desired protec­
tion to the older generation of fishermen.

Sub-Section 2 of 116A: This provides for the issuance of certificates to per­
sons who are not British subjects and Sub-Section 2 of 116B deals with the 
period for which such certificate shall be valid.

Under both Section 116A and 116B the term fishing vessel, not only refers 
to vessels employed in catching fish, but also includes vessels used solely in 
transporting fish from active fishing vessels to shoreplants, or from one shore- 
plant to another, and it appears to us that the same type and class of certificate 
is contemplated for both classes of fishing vessels, and if so, we are opposed to 
this for two reasons.

1. Under the Fisheries Act a person must have a fishing licence, either as 
skipper or as assistant in order to engage in the commercial catching of fish, and 
licences are only issued to naturalized British subjects or Canadian citizens, and

2. Foreign fishing companies, with interests in Canadian fishing companies 
could bring in their own nationals to serve as masters and mates, on Canadian 
fishing vessels, and thereby take away jobs from Canadian fishermen.
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We are not opposed to giving certificates to persons who are not Canadian 
citizens who work on vessels that are used to transport fish from active fishing 
vessels to shoreplants, or between shoreplants, as long as they are otherwise 
qualified. We would however strongly urge that such certificates should be 
granted to landed immigrants only where there is a shortage of qualified 
Canadian citizens.

We are very strongly opposed to 116A (2) because it grants power to the 
Governor in Council to grant certificates to persons who are neither landed 
immigrants nor Canadian citizens, nor British subjects. It is wide open to misuse 
of regulations to allow Canadian citizens, British subjects, and landed immi­
grants to be displaced by other persons who intend to remain nationals of 
foreign nations.

We favor an amendment to 116B to eliminate the obvious conflict with the 
Fisheries Act, which Act requires that a person must be a naturalized British 
subject, or a Canadian citizen in order to obtain a commercial fishing licence. 
We must clearly state we favor retention of this principle in the Fisheries Act, 
and that Bill S-7 requires an amendment eliminating the obvious contradiction 
which would occur if 116B is not amended as we propose.

In addition to the above comments on Bill S-7 that concerns fishermen we 
have had the opportunity of reading the Brief submitted by the National Asso­
ciation of Marine Engineers of Canada to the Senate Committee on Transport 
and Communications.

We take this opportunity to express our agreement with the views expressed 
and the recommendations made in respect of Clause 4, Section 115 as submitted 
by the Marine Engineers.

The Chairman: Thank you, Mr. Stavenes. Having heard Mr. Stavenes’ 
brief, are there any questions which any honourable senators wish to ask on 
different parts of his brief? Perhaps it would be easier if we dealt with them 
section by section, as his brief deals with them.

I will commence with his comment on clause 2 regarding the increase 
of the maximum fine from $100 to $500 and providing for a term of imprison­
ment. I would point out that is only increasing the maximum, and it does not 
mean that the fine will be $500. It will be a matter of the discretion of the 
court as to the seriousness of the offence.

Mr. Stavenes: Well, we look at it this way, the previous maximum fine 
in that section was $100 and there was no prison term. We feel that under 
that particular section the fine and term of imprisonment will be for offences 
against certain regulations in regard to the licensing of vessels and what we 
consider might be minor infringements of the regulations. We do not feel 
it necessary, just for the sake of having conformity in the act—that is, I 
believe other sections have other maximums of, maybe, $500 or $1,000, or 
whatever they are—that fine should be raised to that amount of $500 or the 
term of imprisonment.

The Chairman: You simply think this was done in order to make this 
section conform to other sections of the act?

Mr. Stavenes: I read the part in the amendment where it stated the 
reason for this was to conform with other sections of the act.

The Chairman: Yes, that is so, in the note opposite the section.
Mr. Stavenes: Yes.
Senator Reid: Could we have an explanation of the reason why this 

amount has been increased from $100 to $500?
The Chairman: Perhaps someone in the department could tell us that.
Senator Reid: We should be told that.



80 STANDING COMMITTEE

The Chairman: Mr. MacGillivray, counsel for the department can speak 
on that.

R. R. MacGillivray, Assistant Counsel, Department of Transport: Yes. This is a 
normal policy we have been following for some years now, ever since the 
Criminal Code was revised. When we have a summary conviction offence in 
one of our statutes, if the fine is not in conformity with the summary conviction 
provisions of the Criminal Code we bring it into line by having provision for 
a maximum fine of $500 and imprisonment for six months.

Senator Reid: Where was the difficulty experienced when the fine was 
only $100?

Mr. MacGillivray: I am not sure we ever did have any serious difficulty 
with it, sir. That fine was established many years ago—certainly no later than 
1934. The value of money has changed since that time, of course, and this is 
a point on which we have not had difficulty such as we have had in one of 
the other provisions, where we are increasing the fine greatly; but it is just 
our intention to achieve uniformity in the matter of summary conviction 
proceedings in our law.

Senator Bradley: Surely, the heaviness of the fine should depend on the 
gravity of the offence rather than on the question of conformity?

Mr. MacGillivray: I think there could be some offences in relation to 
the licensing of small vessels—persons who refuse to take out a license for 
a pleasure craft or who refuse to place markings on their pleasure craft—I 
think it could be quite a serious offence. For instance, we want pleasure 
craft marked so they can be identified if they engage in unsafe practices. If 
a person fails to mark his vessel and is involved in an accident on a hit- 
and-run basis and is eventually found, I think the court would want to 
impose a fine of more than $100.

Senator Reid: Have you had many cases of that kind?
Mr. MacGillivray: We have had one or two where people objected to 

marking their vessels. I think this would have very little impact on the 
fishing industry, because I believe most of their vessels would be registered 
rather than licensed. This only applies to vessels that are not required to be 
registered.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : Would not all the vessels in the 
fishing industry, regardless of size, be registered, because then they qualify for 
the sick mariners’ benefits?

Mr. MacGillivray: Yes.
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : So this section does deal only with 

these pleasure craft?
Mr. MacGillivray: Yes, that is what is aimed at. You will very rarely 

have any other craft other than a pleasure craft that is licensed.
Senator Bradley: A man who failed to carry out the law with regard 

to pleasure craft, basically stands in the same position as anyone else. If he 
refuses to conform to the law, that is another matter.

The Chairman: This section does not really deal with fishing vessels 
at all.

Mr. Stavenes: I think it does, I think the majority of fishing vessels in 
British Columbia are under the size that requires registration. I am not sure 
what the requirements are, but I would say the majority of fishing vessels in 
British Columbia are at the present time licensed vessels and are not registered 
vessels.

Senator Kinley: Who owns the boats?
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Mr. Stavenes: Fishermen, in most cases.
Senator Kinley: They own them individually?
Mr. Stavenes: Yes.
Senator Kinley: And you are liable for the boat yourself?
Mr. Stavenes: Yes.
Senator Kinley: That is a little heavy then.
Mr. Stavenes: Another thing, personally I do not think a fisherman, if he 

should inadvertently contravene the regulations, should be classed as a criminal 
for such an offence.

Senator Bradley: That is my point. If he refuses, point blank, to register 
that is another matter, but a mere neglect to do so, perhaps due to fortuitous 
circumstances, I do not think that he should be subject to a fine of $500.

The Chairman: Of course, it would always be a matter within the discretion 
of the judge who heard the case, to determine how serious the offence was.

Senator Bradley: I have seen the bench go too far on many occasions.
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : How long has it been since the maxi­

mum was set at $100? Doesn’t this go back a long time I don’t want to 
know exactly, but it is rather a long-standing amount, is it not?

Mr. MacGillivray: This was established in 1915. It was the amount laid 
down in the present vessel regulations, and I am not sure but that it may go 
back beyond that.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : Relatively $500 is not much dif­
ference from what it was when it was first set at that amount. It seems to me, 
Mr. Chairman, that we should not be too critical because there is a growing 
problem in this country with regard to pleasure craft. I wonder if they should 
not be dealt with in the same way as automobile drivers. We deal severly with 
automobile drivers who drive recklessly or who drive without a licence. Surely 
we should make somewhat the same situation apply to these people. We have, 
of course, to rely on the judgment of good judges.

Senator Bradley: We have to rely on the good judgment of bad judges
too.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : We have to rely on judges with regard 
to motor vehicle driving. But we have the situation now where some people are 
getting away with a $ 10-fine. I think we should consider very carefully before 
we introduce this maximum. We must remember that $100 before 1915 was a 
large amount of money and probably equal to what we are doing today.

Senator Bradley: We should be careful in considering these things to realize 
that there should be an element of mens rea. The mere failure to carry out a 
regulation should not of itself subject an ordinary fisherman to a fine of $500.

The Chairman: Senator McLean.
Senator McLean: Did the Department of Fisheries make inquiries about 

this bill before it was introduced? Did they make any inquiries as to how it will 
work out?

Mr. MacGillivray: You are thinking of the situation which arises in 
terms of violation of this act. I am not sure I understand this question.

The Chairman: I think Senator McLean was asking if the department 
had made inquiries from fishermen before introducing this.

Mr. MacGillivray: I think the Department of Transport did.
Senator Kinley: Have you had any infractions by the bigger vessels?
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Mr. Baldwin: Not with the registered vessels, that I am aware of. This 
is primarily a clause intended to enable us to deal with the growing problem 
of pleasure craft.

The Chairman: Any further discussion on this part of Mr. Stavenes’ 
brief? If not, perhaps we could proceed to his comments on section 3, that 
is the section prescribing licences for people to operate fishing vessels exceeding 
25 tons. Have you any objection to this section? You want to have the men 
who now operate these small vessels protected. I think we have covered that 
in the proposed amendment to section 116 (c).

Mr. Stavenes: You have covered it at least partly in section 116 (b). But 
what we object to appears in both 116 (a) and (b). That is the provision 
that people who are not Canadian citizens or British subjects may be given 
a certificate of competency to become masters of fishing vessels.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : We are having difficulty in hearing 
the witness.

Mr. Stavenes: May I say again our concern is that the clause in this 
particular section providing that non-Canadian citizens and non-British sub­
jects be given certificates of competency—it seems to have lumped together in 
this clause all types of fishing vessels or vessels engaged in the fishing industry. 
As I have outlined in my brief we have fishing vessels which do nothing else 
but fish, and they require fishing licences to operate those. However on the 
other hand we have vessels which carry fish from camps where fishermen 
deliver their catch and from fishing boats to processing plants. These we call 
packing vessels. Since these are lumped together we feel there is a contradic­
tion here in this amendment. To carry on the business as a fish packing captain 
no such requirement is in the act. We feel there is something that should be 
changed, and perhaps there should be some amendment to that section to 
specify that there should be two classes of certificates, or at least the certificates 
to spell out the requirements for fishing purposes and for the purposes of 
packers.

Mr. Baldwin: These clauses were the subject of rather extensive consulta­
tion with representatives of the fishing industry across Canada, and my recollec­
tion is that this particular point arose as a result of the proposals received 
from some of the groups we consulted, and I would like to ask Mr. Morrison 
to give some further details on that.

The Chairman: Mr. Morrison is the Superintendent of Nautical Examina­
tions of the Department of Transport.

Mr. Morrison: With respect to the proposed 116 (a) which includes the 
provision that the certificates may be issued to persons who are not British 
subjects, this was included as a result of requests made by the Quebec Fisheries 
Association and the Lake Erie Fisheries Association. As I understand it the 
reason for the request was that they understood a number of European immi­
grants came into this country with their own boats. They could register their 
own fishing vessel, and if no provision was made for issuing a certificate to 
these people they would not be able to fish with their own vessel simply 
because the certificate of competency or a certificate of service as the case 
may be could not be issued to them.

Senator Reid: You mean these people come into the country with a boat. 
Does this affect people coming from all countries in Europe, bringing in their 
own boat and getting a licence right away to use the boat? Surely there must 
be some time lapse after they arrive in the country. They cannot arrive from 
the continent tomorrow and then start fishing.

Mr. Morrison: As soon as they register their vessel as a Canadian vessel 
they will be able to get a licence to fish.
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Senator Reid: That is strange. They are not Canadian citizens, and they 
are getting a licence to fish.

Mr. Morrison: By that time, sir, they would be Canadian residents.
Senator Reid: They could not be citizens until they are here a certain 

number of years.
Mr. Morrison: Not until they are here five years, I understand. If the 

provision was not made the boat would have to remain idle and they could 
not fish.

Senator Reid: I don’t understand that. I think there is something wrong, 
very far wrong too.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : Mr. Morrison, was it the intention of 
the department that this should be permissive, so that in unusual circumstances, 
where it was in the public interest or the interest of the country not to hold a 
man up long enough until he had established residence and citizenship, you 
could give him a break so that he could go to work? Take the case of a man 
who would come into the country from Hungary and be an excellent plumber. 
He should not be held up in his trade. It seems to me that you or someone in 
the department should have permissive power to grant the licence, under 
circumstances where you are satisfied it is in the public interest. This does not 
mean that every person who would come into the country would automatically 
get a certificate of competency and could go fishing.

Mr. Morrison: It was our intention to use it in the permissive manner.
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : Each case would be examined on its 

merits. It seems to me there should be some provision of that nature. I know 
more about the Atlantic coast than the east coast. There have been changes in 
the fishing methods on the Atlantic coast and there will be changes in the 
future. Someone from Norway may come to demonstrate a new method of 
fishing, perhaps regarding herrings or something else, and I am sure you would 
not want to hold him from being the captain of the demonstrating boat. 
I think you people should have power to do this, as long as he would have the 
competence.

I can see Senator Reid’s point of view also, that this might be abused and 
privileges given to foreigners, taking away from our nationals the chance to 
earn a livelihood. We must face that situation in every form of immigration.

Senator Reid: If this is giving them the same rights as our own people to 
go and fish, then they can flood the fishing areas with people from other 
countries.

Senator Bradley: Must they not register the ship as a Canadian ship? 
It would have to be so registered, would it not?

The Chairman: Section 116A(2) is clearly permissive. It is not mandatory. 
It is within the competence of the department to determine in any particular 
case whether a non-Canadian citizen should get a certificate of competency. 
I cannot imagine that the department would go so far as to flood the fishing 
industry in Canada with non-residents to whom they have given certificates 
of competency.

Senator Reid: The right is there.
The Chairman: It is not a right. It is permissive. It is within the discretion 

of the department.
Senator Kinley: It is the minister’s preference.
The Chairman: Yes.
Senator Bradley: The operative word is “may” instead of “shall”.
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Senator Molson: Is this brought about by any political exiles who head 
over here to escape from the Iron Curtain? I know at least one or two small 
vessels sailed in with a rather extraordinary odyssey at their backs.

Mr. Morrison: It is probably this type of thing which these two associa­
tions had in mind. They had several cases of that nature and also several cases 
on the east coast where Norwegian and Danish fishermen have been brought 
in to demonstrate new fishing techniques.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne): Is it not a fact that on the west 
coast where a man and his vessel go fishing it also depends on his ability to 
get a licence from the Fisheries Department to enter the fishery and with that 
you have no connection whatsoever. It is only if this man gets a licence to fish 
that you determine whether he ought to be qualified as a captain of one of 
these smaller vessels.

Senator Reid: He must be a Canadian citizen. My point is that if you give 
it to any others you will have many coming in. What about the Americans using 
the British Columbia waters?

Senator Kinley: Mr. Chairman, how big are the boats these men are 
interested in?

Mr. Stavenes: It is not the boats we are interested in, but the people.
Senator Kinley: What size boats do you want?
Mr. Stavenes: Up to 150 tons.
Senator Kinley: As regards smaller boats, how about them?
Mr. Stavenes: There are fishery boats which do not require a certificate, 

which would be under 25 tons. What I am objecting to is having foreigners 
coming in who may be certified captains in foreign lands.

They come in here with a master’s certificate and are given an opportunity 
to take over Canadian fisheries. This would be in conflict with the provisions 
of the Fisheries Act, which requires a person to have a fishery licence.

Senator Kinley: They should not get a licence?
Mr. Stavenes: They should not get a licence.
Senator Kinley: It would permit captains to do business. He does not have 

to be a Canadian. There are sailors coming in all the time. It is not an issue 
on my side.

Senator Bradley: These men who come in are presumably competent 
fishermen. They are not allowed to work because they are landed immigrants. 
What about a plumber or a carpenter?

Senator Reid: A plumber is not using natural resources. Our natural re­
sources are fish.

Senator Bradley: He may not be using natural resources in a raw con­
dition but using them partly manufactured.

Senator Reid: I hope you do not have a flood of them in Newfoundland.
Senator Bradley: We have no problem there.
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : It seems to me we are off the track, 

because most of us are talking about permission to fish in Canadian waters and 
that is a matter for the Fisheries Department to decide, particularly as regards 
the west coast. If a man gets a licence to fish from the Fisheries Department 
you have a double check as to whether this man should be given the licence 
or the certificate to embark on that fishery.

Senator Reid: Let us be clear right now. He does not get a fishing licence 
unless he is a Canadian citizen?

Senator Kinley: Have you any oriental problem in the west?



TRANSPORT AND COMMUNICATIONS 85

Mr. Stavenes: There were three years ago some joint operations started 
between Japanese fishing companies and British Columbia fishing companies. 
They brought in a number of Japanese citizens to operate those vessels. They 
were given special permission to operate them, by the Department of Transport 
or the Department of Fisheries, I am not sure which. They are there only 
under permit. We do not want to see anything that makes that permanent, 
because as soon as these people have finished with the whaling season in five 
or six months, they head back to Japan for the balance of the year. They do 
not become residents of Canada.

Of course, on the other side we do not object to giving certificates to 
immigrants, providing the certificate they receive does not permit them to go 
fishing. In other words, we give it for fishing packers, solely for packing fish. 
We do not object to this type of certificate. There could be some differentiation 
in the type of certificate issued, that would state that this is for packing fish.

Mr. Morrison: As I understand it, in issuing these fishing licences, a 
difference exists between the east coast and the west coast. I understand that 
on the west coast every fisherman must have this licence, whereas on the east 
coast the vessel itself is licensed and the men are not.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : A man is licensed in so far as lobster 
fishing is concerned. That is very important.

Senator Reid: On the difference between the east coast and the west 
coast, I cannot understand the argument.

Mr. Morrison: 'Let us suppose a landed immigrant is issued a certificate of 
competency as a master. The certificate of competency, through a request of 
the fisheries department, would be over-printed with a statement to the effect 
that this certificate of competency is not a fishing licence.

Senator Reid: A fishing licence is something again.
Mr. Morrison: Yes, a fishing licence is something quite separate. Therefore, 

if this man wished to fish on the west coast he would then have to get a fishing 
licence from the Department of Fisheries, and since he is a landed immigrant 
they would not issue it to him on the west coast.

Senator Reid: He would have to be a Canadian subject to get a fishing 
licence?

Mr. Morrison: Yes, on the west coast; but the situation is somewhat 
different on the east coast.

Senator Reid: No wonder there is trouble on the Atlantic side. He cannot 
get it if he is not a Canadian citizen. Is there anything wrong in that?

Senator Baird: Yes, is there anything wrong with that?
Senator Molson: It seems to me there is an awful lot of confusion in our 

policies in this country. We try to find competent and qualified immigrants in 
all sorts of skills, and we are bringing them in. If they are doctors they are 
not allowed to practise; if they are lawyers, they are not allowed to practise; 
and if they are fishermen they cannot fish. If that is the case, what are they 
going to do?

Senator Reid: On the Pacific coast there is just a certain quantity of fish, 
and we feel there are too many fishermen already. If you come over there and 
are allowed to fish, soon there will be nothing left.

Senator Hollett: We have been sending them from Newfoundland for 
many years.

Senator Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche) : Could we find out how many 
licences—
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The Chairman: Just a moment. Honourable senators, it is impossible for 
the reporter to take this discussion if several honourable senators speak at the 
same time.

Senator Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche) : Mr. Chairman, I would like 
to repeat my question. Could we find out how many licenses have been issued 
to immigrants on the east coast and on the west coast?

Mr. Morrison: This is a question about the Fisheries Act and we are not 
really competent to answer that. All we are dealing with here are certificates 
of competency to sail a vessel and this has nothing to do with their eligibility 
to fish.

Senator Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche) : Are we dealing with a flea 
on an elephant, or is it a serious matter?

Senator Kinley: He says we are dealing with the size of the vessel, and 
ships exceeding 25 tons shall have a registered captain. I think that is what 
we are dealing with.

Mr. Stavenes: I am specifically concerned about this subsection of section 
116A which reads:

Notwithstanding anything in this Part, regulations made pursuant to 
subsection (1) may provide for the issue of certificates to persons who 
are not British subjects.

We think this gives too wide powers to the Governor in Council. We do not 
understand what is meant by, “Notwithstanding anything in this Part,”. Does 
it mean this amendment, this bill or the entire act?

The Chairman: The entire act.
Mr. Morrison: It means Part II of the act.
The Chairman: I must admit I am rather confused myself. Would there, 

in fact, be a conflict between the Fisheries Act and this Act? In other words, 
what would be the effect of giving a certificate to a person who is not a British 
subject to act as master of a fishing vessel if he could not fish?

Mr. MacGillivray: He still could not fish. There are two restrictions on 
him, one under the Fisheries Act and one under the Canada Shipping Act. 
If we remove it from the Canada Shipping Act we can do it in this bill, but 
not under the Fisheries Act. As far as a person’s legibility to fish it means 
nothing, but deals with his eligibility to be captain of a vessel.

Senator Kinley: You are dealing with claus 3, ar you?
Mr. Stavenes: Twenty-five tons and over.
The Chairman: No, we are dealing with clause 5, senator.
Senator Kinley: You have skipped clause 3.
Senator Bradley: Section 116A, that is the one, is it not?
Mr. Stavenes: It refers to ships over 25 tons which will be required to 

carry a certificated master after a certain period of time.
Senator Bradley: I do not like that at all.
The Chairman: Honourable senators, we cannot proceed with several hon­

ourable senators speaking at once. Is someone asking the witness a question? 
Senator McLean?

Senator McLean: Are we on item 3?
The Chairman: We are on section 5.
Senator Hollett: I wonder if the witness could tell us why that provision 

is in section 3.
The Chairman: Section 5—we are dealing with section 5.
Senator Hollett: We were a moment ago, but I thought you left that.
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Senator Kinley:
Notwithstanding anything in this Part, regulations made pursuant 

to subsection (1) may provide for the issue of certificates to persons 
who are not British subjects.

I think that is what we are dealing with.
The Chairman: Yes.
Senator Hollett: Sections 5 and 3 go together, do they not? One refers 

to the other. Regulations may be made under section 5 to give a licence to a 
fishing captain or engineer. Under section 5 you make the regulations, do you 
not?

Mr. Morrison: Under section 5 you make the regulations.
Senator McLean: Section 3 deals with reducing the tonnage from 150 

tons to 25 tons.
The Chairman: We were dealing with the question of non-Canadian 

citizens.
Senator Hollett: I thought you satisfied the honourable senator on that 

point.
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : Could I make a comment at this 

point, Mr. Chairman? It seems to me the difficulty is not connected with 
fishing rights at all, because under some legislation there is provision for the 
fisheries department to control who shall have the right to fish, particularly on 
the west coast. But what I think the witness has been trying to point out 
to us is that they have objection to those who may not be entitled to fish under 
legislation concerning the fisheries administration but who might be on some 
of these smaller boats and might be packing fish.

The Chairman: Or carrying fish from one place to another.
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : Yes, and I think the witness can 

confirm what I am saying, but is it not his objection that he does not think 
it is in the public interest that those who are not British subjects should have 
permission to be captains of fish packers? By “packers” I mean a boat that is 
packing fish back and forth. Is that your main objection?

Mr. Stavenes: No, we have no objection to a non-British subject becoming 
captain of a packing vessel.

Senator Bradley: That is a carrier, really?
Mr. Stavenes: Yes. What we are concerned with is the fact that in this 

amendment it calls for two types of vessels lumped together, and they are 
called a fishing vessel whether they actually fish or not, and we want some 
distinction between the two. The people from the department will understand 
what I am trying to accomplish, and it is this, that there should be a distinction 
between the master of a packing vessel and the master of a fishing vessel.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : If the immigrant cannot get a licence 
to fish from the fisheries department, I do not see why you want to have that 
distinction made.

Mr. Stavenes: We have had examples of people, neither British subjects 
nor Canadian citizens, who have found their ways aboard vessels fishing. By 
some means they evade the Department of Fisheries inspectors, and some 
fishing company could engage a person who gets aboard and gets a licence 
through some devious means. This could happen and this is what we are con­
cerned with.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : Does that happen very frequently 
to your knowledge?

Mr. Stavenes: Not very frequently, but it could happen.
20843—2
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Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne): Does the licensing technique of the 
department include the licensing of every member of a crew?

Mr. Stavenes: They cannot work on board a fishing vessel without a 
fishing licence. They cannot work on the vessel without a licence.

The Chairman: This in itself is not in the bill.
Mr. Stavenes: We feel some protection should be given in this amend­

ment so that people who are not entitled to have fishing licences be not given 
certificates to operate fishing vessels. They can be given certificates to operate 
packing vessels, but not fishing vessels.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : I wonder whether it would be help­
ful for us to give consideration to the problem that confronts him, and perhaps 
with some consultation with the Department of Fisheries they might be able 
to strengthen their efforts to exert a practical control on this whole thing so 
that we would not have to do it through this means. Is there some way you 
could suggest, Mr. Stavenes?

Mr. Stavenes: I would not suggest that this be done by the Department of 
Fisheries. I think if the Department of Transport issued certificates they could 
issue two types of certificates, marked in two different ways. I have no sugges­
tion as to how they would be marked, but they could indicate whether or not 
the person holding a certificate is entitled to fish or to be a master of a packing 
vessel.

The Chairman: I think you have accomplished your objective in drawing 
the attention of the department to this. We cannot deal with it in this bill.

Have we concluded our examination of Mr. Stavenes’ brief? I think we 
should perhaps move on.

Senator Kinley: Senator McLean is interested in clause 3.
Senator Bradley: There is a serious objection here.
Senator McLean: Is anyone familiar with fishing in the Bay of Fundy?
Mr. Morrison: I am not personally.
Senator McLean: I would say the bay is almost common ground with Nova 

Scotia, Maine and New Brunswick. There are hundreds of boats under 150 
tons, carrying from one plant to another. You cannot get more than 10 miles 
away from shore without getting to a Nova Scotia shore or to the Maine shore. 
Now you want to put captains of those little boats who are going to be covered 
by this out of business. I am sure whoever put that clause in is not familiar 
with fishing in the Bay of Fundy.

Mr. Morrison: I found considerable difficulty in contacting any associa­
tion of fishermen in that area. With regard to disrupting the fishing industry, 
as has been mentioned before, those who are now in command would be issued 
this certificate of service simply on the basis of a letter produced stating that 
they have been in command for a fishing season. The proposed examination is 
for the certificate of competency and is quite rudimentary, and I don’t think 
it should pose any serious problems to the fishermen in that area. So far as 
training facilities are concerned I understand a fisheries college is to be set 
up at St. Andrews and would probably serve that area.

Senator McLean: Why put it in the law then?
The Chairman: May we pause here. I think we have finished with Mr. 

Stavenes’ brief.
Senator Kinley: I want to ask one question. You say they would be issued 

with a certificate because of experience. Is that an open and shut door, or is 
it to continue in future that experience will result in the issue of a certificate?

Mr. Morrison: Experience will give them a certificate for a limited time. 
After five years we would issue a different kind of certificate.
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Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : I notice in the brief the witness 
from the west coast states they are in favour of that clause of the bill. I would 
not suggest we should detain him. I suggest there might be a long discussion 
with Captain Morrison on this, and I don’t think we should detain the 
witnesses.

Mr. Stavenes: Thank you for the opportunity to appear before you. May 
we be excused?

The Chairman: Certainly.
Mr. Morrison: There is one point to which I should perhaps draw the 

attention of the committee. In this brief we have been discussing matters men­
tioned in the final paragraph on page 3 of the brief where it said: “including 
vessels used solely in transporting fish from active fishing vessels to shore 
plants, or from one shore plant to another.” I would point out that my under­
standing of the bill, section 114, is that a vessel which carries fish from one 
shore plant to another would be regarded as a cargo vessel, that is when she 
is carrying this fish from one place in Canada to another.

Senator Kinley: Are you going to put in a provision to that effect?
Mr. Morrison: No, I am pointing out that under section 114 a vessel 

carrying fish from one plant to another would be classified as a cargo vessel, 
and therefore would be required to have a certificate of a master on board if 
she is in excess of 10 tons gross.

Senator Kinley: You used the word “solely” before.
Mr. Morrison: When I used that particular word I was reading from the 

brief which has been submitted.
Senator Kinley: You quite understand she may be carrying fish one day 

and the next day may be going for supplies. You can get in trouble if you 
use the word “solely”.

The Chairman : The witness didn’t use the word “solely”—he was quoting 
from the brief.

Senator McLean: What about the weirs or traps? There is a lot of them 
on the bay. They are set all along the shore of Maine and New Brunswick and 
along the shore of Nova Scotia. They are set along the islands, and the fisher­
men bring them in boats and bring them direct to the plant. Now the bay is 
about 40 miles wide, and the islands just run right along the shore about a mile 
out. The boats bringing in these, must they have a captain if they are over 
25 tons?

Mr. Morrison: They would be regarded as fishing vessels and under section 
3 if that vessel was over 25 tons gross then she would be required to have a 
certified master on board.

Senator McLean: You are going to put a lot of people out of business.
Senator Bradley: They are going to put a lot of people out of work.
Mr. Morrison: Those who are now sailing in such vessels as you describe 

would be issued a certificate of service which would enable them to continue 
their trade.

Senator McLean: You said about consulting the fishermen. The fishermen 
of the bay were not consulted.

Mr. Morrison: I do not profess to have made contact with the entire in­
dustry.

The Chairma: I do not think Senator McLean is aware of the new 
amendment proposed to section 116B.

Senator McLean: I have not seen it, sir.
20843—2*
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The Chairman: I think we should wait, to discuss these clauses between 
ourselves and members of the department, until we have concluded the evidence 
of the outside witnesses.

Senator Kinley: I have one more question. There are thousands of boats, 
you will have to register and police them. How many more civil servants will 
be needed for that purpose?

Mr. Morrison: I do not think we need any more at the moment, sir. In 
so far as the issue of certificates is concerned, I think we would be able to 
deal with this through using our present staff. In some areas we may have to 
ask those of our staff who are engaged in other activities, to assume this as 
a new activity, but I do not believe we would need more.

Senator Kinley: Is it assumed that they are not very busy at the present 
time?

Mr. Morrison: I would not say that they are not very busy but I think it 
can be fitted in with other duties.

The Chairman : We have with us again today Mr. Bullock, the Secretary 
of the Canadian Merchant Service Guild of Vancouver, accompanied by Captain 
Barry. I think they wish to make some further representations to us in some 
other sections of the bill which we did not discuss on the last occasion. Shall 
we ask Mr. Bullock to come forward again?

Hon. Senators: Agreed.
The Chairman: When Mr. Bullock was here last week he discussed Clause 

4, in connection with tugboat operations on the Pacific coast. On page 59 of his 
evidence he said that he wished also to discuss the certificates of competency, 
Sections 114 and 116; Section 115, engineers; and Section 671, dealing with 
the trading of Canadian ships in Canadian ports. Would you give your repre­
sentations now, Mr. Bullock?

Mr. G. F. Bullock, Secretary, Canadian Merchant Service Guild: Mr. Chairman 
and members of the Senate committee, we will be brief. We are concerned 
with the intent of Section 116A especially. You have just finished discussing 
it at length. Representing the masters, mates and pilots in Canada, my execu­
tive officers requested me to discuss this with you. We are concerned about 
the granting of certificates of competency, or certificates of service—they really 
do not mean anything, the certificates of service—to certain persons who are 
not citizens.

We would like to advise you that the Department of Transport already 
has regulations and we do not believe those regulations should be lowered.

It is one thing to say about a Canadian that he has a certificate of com­
petency issued by the Department of Transport, and especially his foreign 
going certificate, and he is acknowledged as holding something of value.

The Department of Transport has a syllabus for various certificates. You 
must establish you have been 24 months at sea, or 36 or 48 months, just to 
qualify to sit for the certificate, before the examiner will permit you to go 
through your written or oral examination.

Senator Reid: Does that apply to men coming into the country as well 
as to the man born here.

Mr. Bullock: You have to qualify yourself as a British subject, as a 
Canadian citizen, even to sit for the examination. We want to see him in the 
same category as people of other professions who come to Canada. I do not 
want to go into medical or legal matters, but no matter how many degrees 
you have to show, you must show competence in order to practise. We 
fear that people are being told that they do not have to be citizens and can 
go ahead while our own people have to pass their examinations. We do not
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want to see the quality of the examination lowered but we want it to apply 
to everyone.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : What kind of certificate are you 
referring to?

Mr. Bullock: Any certificate issued by the Department of Transport. In 
order to sit, you must show you have your experience, and it will not do to 
have it in a rowboat, as there is Mr. Morrison and the examiners to watch 
that point. We maintain the idea of a Canadian certificate. We are not here 
to discuss fishing but qualifications on certain kinds of ships in order to sit 
for the exam. No one has given us anything and we do not want anything. 
We want to see the same yardstick applied to all, as given in the syllabus 
of the Department of Transport. On tugboats, for instance, there is no mate, 
you go straight from deckhand to master, but the department says that they 
must serve 48 months. I happen to be four years, just to sit for the exam.

The Chairman: You are criticizing subsection (2) of 116A, providing for 
the issuance of certificates to non-British subjects, on the ground that possibly 
the department might let in people who are non-British subjects with certifi­
cates, who have not gone through the requirements that a British subject 
has to go through, that a Canadian has to go through?

Mr. Bullock: Yes, thank you, that is it.
Senator Hayden : Is it suggested that Section 5 permits or provides some 

way by which different and lowered standards might be applied to the person 
who is not a British subject as against the one who might be a British subject?

The Chairman: I think we shall have to hear from the department on 
that. After all, it is permissive.

Senator Hayden : But the permission is to issue the certificate. I do not 
think there is anything there dealing with any lowering of standards in rela­
tion to somebody who is not a British subject.

The Chairman: Perhaps Mr. MacGillivray might answer that.
Senator Kinley: Is this gentleman representing the Master Mariners Asso­

ciation?
Mr. Bullock: Yes, sir.
Mr. MacGillivray: Certainly among the people who proposed this amend­

ment there never has been any thought, and I think it inconceivable that the 
Governor in Council would ever make regulations that would operate more 
favourably for landed immigrants than for people who have lived here all their 
lives. There is no thought of that at all, sir.

The Chairman: Does that make you feel happier, Mr. Bullock?
Mr. Bullock: If the solicitor for the department says that, it will take 

away quite a few of our fears. Thqt is all we are asking for: use the same 
yardstick for everybody.

The Chairman: What other sections do you wish to discuss, Mr. Bullock?
Mr. Bullock: One other.
The Chairman: Which section?
Mr. Bullock: Section 671 of the act, that part which refers to the trading 

of Canadian ships between Canadian ports.
The Chairman: Section 35 of the bill.
Mr. Bullock: Yes, section 35.
Senator Reid: What page is that?
The Chairman: Page 19. That is the section which purports to limit to 

Canadian vessels the right to trade between the Head of the Lakes and Anti­
costi Island.
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Mr. Bullock: If I may—and I will be as brief as possible—this is quite 
an old subject with our association. The discussion has been going on with the 
Department of Transport—looking back through our records—since about 1918, 
which is a few years ago. Constantly the idea has been brought up that if we 
are going to have a Canadian Merchant Marine and we are going to look after 
our shipping, if they are going to trade between our ports they should be our 
ships. This proposed amendment to the act is—well, there were cheers in our 
office when we read this, and I might say, Mr. Chairman, just a week ago this 
morning. We are going to mark our calendars off on the 21 May because 
there were two officials from shipping companies here and they were stealing 
all our thunder, and everything they said was just what we have in our minds. 
We used to be arguing with each other, but we are not arguing now.

There is just one thing. I do not know if I am using the correct language 
in saying this, but we would just like it to read that it is only Canadian ships 
which trade between Canadian ports. There is a proviso in here that we are 
only going to deal with a certain route. We do not care, apparently, in the 
act—I do not think that is the correct phraseology, but they say in the act, 
“Come out to our B.C. coast and you can run between our Canadian ports, 
because we tell you in here we are not going to bother you.” We thought 
our B.C. coast, and so on, are all part of Canada, and that is the only thing 
we are concerned with.

The Chairman: You would like this restriction extended to other parts 
of the coast?

Mr. Bullock: I think if we are going to paint the house, we should make 
it all four sides. We think we have a pretty solid argument on it, and we 
would like to finish the job properly that we have been trying to do for years. 
I think it would be one of the best things that ever happened to our shipping. 
I think that is all, Mr. Chairman.

The Chairman: Thank you, Mr. Bullock. Are there any questions mem­
bers of the committee wish to ask Mr. Bullock?

There is only one other witness, as far as I am aware at the moment, and 
that is Mr. O’Brien of the Fisheries Council of Canada, who was here last week 
and who is here this morning and has listened to all the discussions. I think 
we would be very glad to hear from Mr. O’Brien, if he wishes to say anything 
to us. He wrote me a letter which, you will remember, I quoted last week, in 
which he said he had a watching brief. Having watched, perhaps Mr. O’Brien 
would now give us his ideas on the discussions that have taken place in the 
committee so far.

Mr. C. Gordon O'Brien, Manager, Fisheries Council of Canada: Mr. Chairman 
and honourable senators, as has been stated, my name is C. Gordon O’Brien, 
and I am the manager of the Fisheries Council of Canada, with offices at 
77 Metcalfe Street, Ottawa. We are a national trade association representing 
the commercial fishing industry and, for the convenience perhaps of the 
reporter, Mr. Chairman, I could hand him a list of the member associations, 
which number 16, from coast to coast.

The Chairman: Does the committee wish this list to be read?
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : Is it not on our record already? Is 

it not included in last week’s record?
The Chairman: I do not think the list of member associations is.
Mr. O’Brien: Not on this committee’s record.
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : I am sorry, that is right.
The Chairman: Perhaps we could include that in Mr. O’Brien’s evidence.
(The list is as follows):
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MEMBER ASSOCIATIONS 
FISHERIES COUNCIL OF CANADA

BRITISH COLUMBIA 
Fisheries Association of B.C.

Prince Rupert Fishermen’s Co-op. 
Association

Prince Rupert Wholesale Fish 
Dealers Association

PRAIRIE PROVINCES 
Prairie Fisheries Federation

ONTARIO
Fish Distributors Association of 

Ontario

Ontario Fish Processors’ 
Association

QUEBEC
Montreal Fish Merchants 

Association

Quebec Fish Producers Association

Quebec United Fishermen

NEW BRUNSWICK
New Brunswick Fish Packers 

Association

NOVA SCOTIA
Atlantic Fisheries By-Products 

Association

Canadian Atlantic Salt Fish 
Exporters Association

Nova Scotia Fish Packers 
Association

Secretary-Manager : K. M. Campbell, 
Room 201, 325 Howe Street, 
VANCOUVER, B.C.
General Manager: K. F. Harding,
P.O. Box 520,
PRINCE RUPERT, B.C.
Secretary-Treasurer : E. A. Williamson, 
P.O. Box 124,
PRINCE RUPERT, B.C.

Secretary-Treasurer: H. E. Bryant, 
Winnipeg Cold Storage Bldg.,
Salter & Jarvis Sts.,
WINNIPEG, Man.

Secretary-Treasurer : Jan Overweel, 
716 Terminal Building,
Toronto, Ont.
Secretary-Treasurer : Don Pentz, 
North Shore Packing Co.,
PORT DOVER, Ont.

Secretary-Treasurer : H. Welham, 
c/o A. Roy Clouston & Sons Ltd., 
8225 Mayrand Street,
MONTREAL, P.Q.
President: Bernard Blais,
P.O. Box 307, Upper-Town, 
QUEBEC 4, P.Q.
Secretary-Treasurer : Guy Bernier, 
P.O. Box 1100, Youville Station, 
MONTREAL, P.Q.

Secretary-Treasurer : J. W. Stewart, 
c/o Canadian Manufacturers Association, 
232 St. George St.,
MONCTON, N.B.

Secretary-Treasurer : R. F. Johnson, 
P.O. Box 71, (237 Hollis St.), 
HALIFAX, N.S.
Secretary-Manager : R. F. Johnson, 
P.O. Box 71, (237 Hollis St.), 
HALIFAX, N.S.
Secretary-Manager : R. F. Johnson, 
P.O. Box 71, (237 Hollis St.), 
HALIFAX, N.S.
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PRINCE EDWARD ISLAND 
Prince Edward Island Fisheries Secretary-Treasurer : A. W. Gaudet, 

P.O. Box 336,
CHARLOTTETOWN, P.E.I.

Federation

NEWFOUNDLAND 
Newfoundland Fish Trades Secretary-Treasurer : E. A. Harvey, 

P.O. Box 5730, (197 Water St.),
ST. JOHN’S, Nfld.

Association

The Frozen Fish Trades 
Association Ltd.

Secretary-Treasurer : E. A. Harvey, 
P.O. Box 5730, (197 Water St.),
ST. JOHN’S, Nfld.

Mr. O’Brien: This matter came before—I guess it was this committee 
about seven years ago, and some of the senators will recall that at that time we 
appeared and opposed introduction of this particular legislation providing 
for certification of masters and mates. The reason we gave at that time for 
opposing it was that there had not been discussions with the fishing industry, 
and until there had been and we were clear in our minds as to what the de­
partment was proposing, we could not support it.

The Chairman: You are dealing now with sections 3 and 5?
Mr. O’Brien: I am dealing with seven years ago.
The Chairman: But the particular bill we have before us?
Mr. O’Brien: The provision for certificates of competency for masters of 

fishing craft.
The Chairman: And with the 25 tons?
Mr. O’Brien: I am speaking now in rather general terms. Seven years 

ago we had the same idea proposed. Without getting into any detail about 
that, but simply to explain our position at that time—because I think in 
courtesy to the department it is necessary to do that, since today I am here 
supporting the proposal—I think it would be of interest to you to appreciate 
the things that have happened between 1957 and 1964 which lead to my 
appearance in support of this proposal at this time rather than opposing it.

As I mentioned, we felt that more consultation was needed on this matter, 
and the department agreed. Basically, we started in the fall of 1960 to discuss 
this between the department and the industry, and both sides felt there was 
a need for something. We had had reports from various courts of inquiry, and 
one of the customary suggestions was that the department should look at this 
whole matter. There appeared to be some requirements for more control, a 
little better trained people on some of these fishing boats. So we agreed with 
the department it would be desirable to progress to the point where we should 
introduce a certificate.

The procedure was as follows. In February of 1961 we received from the 
Department of Transport Draft No. 1 of the proposed regulations with regard 
to the certification for competency of masters and mates of fishing vessels. 
That was distributed across Canada, through our 16 associations. All the 
associations were given the opportunity to discuss it and make their comments 
and send them back, where they agreed and where they disagreed with this 
draft. I might say this draft is not a couple of pages. Draft No. 3, which I will 
be coming to in a moment, runs to 36 pages.

In August, 1962, Draft No. 2 was received in my office, and 450 copies 
again distributed to the industry across Canada, and comments were made 
again on Draft No. 2 and sent back to the department. During the period 
between the receipt of draft No. 1 and draft No. 2, the Department of Trans­
port, with our co-operation in arranging meetings, sent Captain Morrison from
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coast to coast to sit down wherever we could get in touch with people who 
were interested to talk with them, and this, I am sure, was helpful to the 
department.

We got draft No. 3 in May, 1963. Comments were filed on it in late 
summer, 1963. But all I can say, gentlemen, is that we have come a meeting 
of minds as a result of this preliminary work. We are satisfied, with very few 
exceptions, with the proposed regulations as they have been given to us. These 
exceptions relate to certain objections still held by some of our people in 
British Columbia. We do not consider them to be serious objections, and we 
are quite confident that another visit from a departmental officer and another 
discussion will settle those few minor points. Furthermore we have an agree­
ment with the department that these regulations will not come in until 
agreement has been reached.

The Chairman: May I interrupt you to make it clear that what you are 
discussing is not the provision in the bill, but the regulations to be implemented 
under section 116A.

Mr. O’Brien: What I am discussing is the consultation, and how it hap­
pened between the industry and the department over the last few years, which 
now brings me to the point that we come here to support the intent of this bill.

There were one or two points raised this morning which I would like to 
comment on. One had to do with a separate certificate for packing vessels, that 
it should be somewhat different from the certificate issued to a fishing vessel 
skipper. I would like to point out that for many, many years vessels which pack 
fish from the grounds to the plants or between ports have been classed as 
fishing vessels. We are very much concerned that there should be no change 
made in that. They are defined in the Canada Shipping Act as fishing vessels. 
These boats are in fact fishing vessels and there is no reason for splitting hairs 
over their classification. There is some confusion about this licensing of fisher­
men which is not a national thing. It applies in British Columbia, but it does 
not apply in most other parts of the country.

A reference was made to the issuing of licences to non-nationals, and 
whaling operations were mentioned. Obviously in a case like that if we didn’t 
have an agreement with the Japanese, because they are the people who are 
taking the product and using it in Japan, who lent us their experts, we wouldn’t 
have had the operation at all and Canadian fishermen would have been out 
of work. These permissive clauses in the act are there with good reason.

There has been some discussion of a 25-ton gross limit, and that this is 
quite a drop from 150-ton previous limits. All I can say is that as a result of 
discussions with the department over the last three years we have had no 
instructions from any section of our industry to oppose the 25-ton gross limit. 
I think, gentlemen, that is my brief statement.

The Chairman: Thank you, Mr. O’Brien.
Senator Kinley: I think it was also opposed by the fishermen’s union man 

here—the 25-ton limit.
The Chairman: You mean the first witness this morning?
Senator Kinley: Yes.
The Chairman: No, he didn’t oppose it.
Senator Kinley: In his brief, didn’t he?
Senator McLean: How did you contact the fishermen of New Brunswick?
Mr. O’Brien: Through the New Brunswick Fish Packers Association. It is 

rather hard at times to say whether a particular section of an industry has 
complied with a request for remarks. There were some 480 firms involved across 
the country.
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Senator McLean: Do you know that the fishing industry is the greatest 
industry in the Bay of Fundy?

Mr. O’Brien: These briefs were distributed to the association to which 
these people belong.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne): I wonder if Mr. O’Brien could tell 
us the names of officers in the Nova Scotia Fish Packers Association who have 
indicated their support.

Mr. O’Brien: Yes, sir, the Nova Scotia Fish Packers Association—it would 
take me—

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : I know the list of members, but I 
was wondering about the executive officers.

Mr. O’Brien: The present president is D. F. Corney of Acadia Fisheries 
Limited. The secretary is Mr. R. F. Johnson of 237 Hollett Street in Halifax.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : Are there many other names on the 
list of executive officers?

Mr. O’Brien: I would have to go by memory, and I would hesitate to do 
that. The New Brunswick Fish Packers Association secretary is Mr. J. W. 
Stewart of 32 St. George Street, Moncton.

Senator McLean: That is not a fishing ground.
Mr. O’Brien: That is the secretary’s office. The New Brunswick Fish 

Packers Association is a section of the Canadian Maritime Association and 
the members are H. W. Welch Limited of Fairhaven and of course Connor 
Brothers.

Senator McLean: As president of that concern I am sure nobody came 
to us.

Senator Reid: With regard to whaling ships in British Columbia and owned 
in British Columbia is the crew all Japanese or is it 50-50?

Mr. O’Brien: There are very few Japanese in these crews—very few— 
key men plus a number of plant workers.

Senator Reid: They are under the control of B. C. Packers?
Senator Hollett: Can Mr. O’Brien tell me in the course of his inquiries 

did he find out how many fishing vessels would be affected by this legislation 
in Newfoundland? That is to say vessels of 25 tons and over—between 25 
and 150.

Mr. O’Brien: I wouldn’t be able to quote any figures, sir. The only thing 
I have is the letter from Newfoundland which states “For record purposes 
the Newfoundland fishing trade association and frozen fish trade association 
agree with the third and final draft regulations.”

Senator Hollett: The fish trade is the people who export the fish. They 
are not the individual fishermen.

Mr. O’Brien: Perhaps I should explain for the purpose of the committee 
the fishermen’s council has never claimed to represent fishermen because as 
you know from one or two incidents there are no fishermen’s organizations 
you can get at in most provinces.

We have quite a representation in that field—the Prince Rupert Co­
operative, the Quebec Co-operative, the United Maritime Fisheries and 
including a co-operative in the Prairies. They are all directly associated with 
us or through 16 associations. This is not to say we represent the fishermen. 
We represent basically the processing and the wholesale distributing part of 
the industry.

Senator Kinley: I think it is fair to say that these smaller boats are owned 
by inshore fishermen. The companies are not much interested in them.
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Mr. O’Brien: The companies are interested for two reasons. One is because 
they own a lot of boats in the larger sizes. Secondly, I think you will agree 
from your own experience that when you are working with somebody you 
become affected and feel that what is good for one is good for all.

Senator Kinley: There fishermen are not working for the fishery factors, 
they are getting fish and selling them to the companies.

Mr. O’Brien: They are self-employed, except in regard to the Unemploy­
ment Insurance Act and then they are employees of the fishing industry.

Senator Kinley: You heard the Master Mariners Association complain 
that the giving of certificates to fishermen without examination, as the master 
of a 15-ton vessel, rather cheapens the certificate of the sea-going mariner 
who attains his certificate because of long service and a stiff examination.

Mr. O’Brien: I can see the gentleman’s point but I think we have to 
realize the point of view of the fishing industry and not of the department. 
We had to try to do this without stopping the fishing. The department has 
come up with a very lenient type of legislation which would be introduced 
gradually to make it possible—we are satisfied on this—perhaps in ten years 
to come to something which will be firmer, while ensuring that in the 
meantime the industry will not be held up.

Senator Kinley: That is not in the bill. They are going to make regulations 
and we want to be very sure. I asked the gentleman here if that was an open 
door or a shut door, to let the other fellows in, and he said five years, which is 
very good.

Mr. O’Brien: Jfn this sort of thing we feel it necessary to get this started, 
to start it in such a way that we do not interfere with the fishing operations.

Senator Kinley: These inshore fishermen are poor people on our coast.
Senator Bradley: The question is what will happen under these new regu­

lations to the man who has been fishing all his life and is not capable mentally 
of acquiring the necessary knowlege to pass an examination in seamanship now. 
That is the man I am concerned about.

The Chairman: Will he not be covered by 116B, the proposed amendment?
Mr. O’Brien: If it is a question directed to me, we are not concerned with 

that man. We have an agreement and the department has now drafted an 
amendment which makes it crystal clear, that you hand that man a certificate.

Senator Bradley: As long as he is protected, it is all right.
The Chairman: I might read again the proposed amendment, 116B.
Senator Hollett: Has this to do with immigrants?
The Chairman: Only partly. This is an amendment proposed to Section 

116B. It is not in printed form, it has just been brought in, it is the proposed 
amendment which the department advised us about at the last meeting. It is as 
follows:

116B. (1) Every person who is a Canadian citizen and every person 
who is a landed immigrant within the meaning of the Immigration Act is, 
on application to the Minister, entitled to
(a) a certificate of service as a fishing master, or
(b) a certificate of service as a fishing mate,
if within the five years preceding the date of his application and before 
the first day of December, 1965, he has served for one fishing season as 
fishing master or fishing mate, as the case may be, of a Canadian fishing 
vessel of over ten tons gross tonnage and is able to provide evidence 
satisfactory to the Minister as to his experience and ability.

(2) A certificate issued to a landed immigrant pursuant to subsection 
( 1 ) shall be valid for such period as the Minister may fix.
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(3) In this section and section 116A, “fishing vessel” includes a 
vessel used in the transferring to shore of the catch of other vessels.

Senator Bradley: That protects him. That is all right.
Senator McLean: Mr. O’Brien, are you saying you have no idea of the num­

ber of fishing boats which will be affected by the change to 25?
Mr. O’Brien: I would not like to hazard a guess.
Senator McLean: Do you know New Brunswick?
Mr. O’Brien: No, sir.
Senator McLean: It seems to me you should know these things which will 

be affected.
Mr. O’Brien: There is a tremendous amount of detail on this. This is my file 

on the matter. I would like to have a better memory but it is just impossible to 
keep this in my head. Here is the comment from the New Brunswick Fish Pack­
ers Association on this, the last comment we have from them. It says: “Regard­
ing your memo of the 15th and certificates of competency for masters and mates 
of fishing vessels, I do not expect we shall have any comments to make . . .” 
There is no way in which we can force an association to give an answer. In my 
experience over the years, I would say that, having distributed this three times, 
somebody must have looked at it and been satisfied.

Senator McLean: When I talked to you on the telephone the first time you 
did not tell me you had received that letter. I told you my objection to it.

Mr. O’Brien: I am sorry if I misunderstood you about this but there is 
no question for the last year at least but that we are supporting it.

Senator McLean: To the Canadian Manufacturers office you sent it? We 
never got any telephone message. There are different officers of our company and 
no such came to us.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : That is not Mr. O’Brien’s fault.
Mr. O’Brien: I have got 16 associations and do my best to keep them well 

advised. It is my job to approach the associations on this. We have made every 
effort over three years and I am satisfied we have done our job to the best of 
our ability on this. If there is an objection from the sardine industry, I am glad 
it has come up.

Senator McLean: There is the question of a man’s competence, a question 
of lives lost and a question of whether a good job is being done.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : I think Senator McLean’s argument 
is that the New Brunswick Fish Packers Association, is a member of the 
Fisheries Council of Canada, of which Mr. O’Brien is simply the full-time 
manager.

Senator Kinley: This deals mostly with the individual fisherman. I have 
a telegram from Adams and Knickle Ltd. which says:

If fishing schooners over twenty five tons gross require certified masters 
and engineers as proposed in amendment to Canada Shipping Act many 
schooners will be laid up as not sufficient certified masters and engineers 
available for fishing fleet resulting in unemployment and financial loss 
to fishermen and foreign exchange from sale of fishery products.

I would say they are rather alert members.
Mr. O’Brien: They are, sir.
Senator Kinley: I had a letter from Laurence Sweeney, who is operating 

extensively in fishing in Yarmouth; and he objects to too much departmental 
control of experienced men such as masters and engineers. Is he a member of 
the Fishery Council?
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Mr. O’Brien: No, sir, not a member of any association I know of.
Senator Kinley: He is very much against it. I have his letter. He is a very 

successful and alert man and does a big business in Yarmouth in Nova Scotia. 
You know him?

Mr. O’Brien: Yes, sir.
Senator Kinley: I have one from him. I asked other persons and they said 

like you. They did not say much about it. You said your people were not oppos­
ing it. That is what they said.

Mr. O’Brien: I did not say we were passive about it. We have put the 
Department of Transport to a tremendous amount of work over the last three 
years with three drafts of the proposed regulations.

Senator Kinley: You go along with the department though?
Mr. O’Brien: Following upon the agreement which we have reached over 

three years of consultation, we feel that the regulations will allow the industry 
to operate without disturbance over a period of time.

Senator Kinley: Then the department says that for the next five years we 
are going to let these men by, whether they have certificates or not. They say 
they are going to give them certificates. A certificate like that to a man with 
a 25-ton boat does not seem to me to deal fairly with the Master Mariners’ 
Association, because they have to do what that man says. They have to have 
so much service, and they are only qualified by examination. I would not like 
to see their certificates diluted or counterfeited by the fact you have given all 
these men certificates.

Senator Bradley: It will not be an identical certificate, will it?
Senator Kinley: Pretty near.
Mr. O’Brien: I think the criteria we have used, and the department, in 

these discussions—and I can sympathize with the views of people like Mr. 
Bullock, but we had to find some way of keeping this industry operating and 
at the same time bringing in this legislation. I know the department is not very 
happy about the proposed regulations; they would like to have something a 
little more strict.

Senator Bradley: It is a question of seamanship. The man who passes his 
regular certificate under the Board of Trade, or whoever is the correct authority, 
gets his certificate of a master or mate, or whatever he might be. This is only a 
certificate of service. There is a distinction. This does not put the man who gets 
this certificate of service in exactly the same class as a man who has his sea­
man’s certificate, his master’s or mate’s, in the regular way.

Mr. O’Brien: This is a certificate applicable to and useful only on a fishing 
vessel.

Senator Bradley: Exactly.
Mr. O’Brien: I think this would help to answer your worries, sir, about 

these boats in the Bay of Fundy going over 25 tons. In the time before 
December 1, 1965, if the man has a letter from your office or the office of the 
people he works for saying he has been in charge of that vessel for one fishing 
season, he is automatically given this ticket. They carry on just the same as 
they always have, and for another five years this will persist. In the meantime, 
with these schools coming along, there will be an opportunity for the younger 
men to take a rather simple examination.

Senator McLean: You are not asking a man 60 years old to go and get it?
Mr. O’Brien: No. There seems to be some misunderstanding. There is not 

a man in the Bay of Fundy who ran a boat over 25 tons last summer who had 
to do more than write a letter and say, “Please send my certificate.”
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Senator McLean: You say five years.
Mr. O’Brien: He can do it this year or next year. Once he gets it, it is 

good enough for the rest of his life, and all he has to do is to write a letter 
and ask for it, but he can do it any time within five years. If he has a younger 
brother on the boat and he gets his ticket by asking for it, and suppose two 
years from now that younger brother may decide that he wants to take over, 
then he has had a year’s fishing experience and two years from now he can 
get it simply by applying, without taking any examination.

Senator McLean: You have never given any good reason why the change 
should be made. Things are operating there fine. If you can tell me anyone has 
had any loss in competition with Maine—

Mr. O’Brien: I do not think I am the right person to give reasons.
Senator McLean: You represent the fisheries.
Mr. O’Brien: I could, if given sufficient time, certainly detail why we 

agreed with the department that over a period of time, introduced carefully 
so as not to disrupt the industry, we would go along with and support this 
type of legislation. This is not a personal opinion. You people make up my 
mind for me.

Senator McLean: Maine has at least 100 boats on the bay.
Senator Bradley: It means that in the next five years anybody can get 

a certificate, on proof of a year’s service, and after that they will not get it; 
and I think that is very reasonable.

The Chairman: Are there any further questions of Mr. O’Brien? I think 
we are greatly indebted to you, Mr. O’Brien.

Mr. O’Brien: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator Kinley: What do you think about the so-called mates?
Mr. O’Brien: This does not apply; only in the case of a vessel of 450 tons.
Senator Kinley: That is all right.
Mr. O’Brien: He can go and get a mate’s ticket, but does not have to have 

it unless it is 450 tons.
Senator Kinley: They call them second-hands in smaller vessels. If he 

is not a good man, another man is put in his place.
Senator Smith {Queens-Shelburne) : I think it was placed on our record 

at the last meeting, or the one before, that the mate’s part of this proposal is 
on a purely voluntary basis. I think that was clearly stated by the department.

I am only sorry, Mr. O’Brien, that the part of the industry with which 
I am more familiar—that is the small boat industry—are not a little more 
active in the Nova Scotia Fish Packer’s Association, because I have received 
correspondence from people who major in that branch of the business, and they 
do not like it one bit. You have done an excellent job of keeping them informed, 
and if there is a fault I am conscious of, it is that the Nova Scotia fish packers 
have not repeated their requests to these dealers in the southern part of 
Nova Scotia to respond to what they must have had in the way of cor­
respondence on this matter, because my correspondence indicates this hits 
them like a bombshell. The earlier letters are so strongly worded I do not 
care to put anything on the record regarding them. But their views have 
now been tempered to a certain extent because of what the department has 
indicated and what has been said by Mr. O’Brien with regard to what kind of 
regulations there may be. There is still serious objection over the matter of 
the 25 tons, but this is not Mr. O’Brien’s fault, and he has done a most 
capable job.
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Mr. O’Brien: Thank you, Senator Smith. This Fisheries Council is no 
closed corporation. I am always open for new members. I am restricted in this 
respect, that it must be an association. Mr. Robichaud, in speaking to us in 
Charlottetown, said:

At this annual meeting, sponsored by one of our effective and efficient 
Canadian industrial and business organizations, your membership is 
representative of the fisheries industry from coast to coast.

But a little later he also said:
Earlier, I complimented the fisheries industry for having an efficient 

and effective industry organization, or perhaps I should say organizations, 
because the council is a federated body.

I have referred back to this point because I believe that the adage, 
“The Lord helps those who help themselves,” contains a substantial ele­
ment of sound advice.

We have a lot of people—one was mentioned down at Yarmouth—who are 
perfectly welcome any day, any week, to join the Nova Scotia Fish Packers 
and help themselves a little bit. Our job is to service our 16 associations, and 
they service their members.

If these people are sincere and want to make a little contribution back 
to the industry and get this information, there is an easy way of doing it. 
We do recognize these groups, and both the provincial organizations and our 
own are open at all times for applications for membership.

The Chairman: Thank you, Mr. O’Brien. Are there any further questions 
to Mr. O’Brien. ïhank you Mr. O’Brien.

With regard to Nova Scotia, Senator Smith, I was interested in the letter 
the Department of Fisheries there wrote which is on our record of last 
meeting and in which they discuss the 25-ton limit, and they seem to be 
in favour of it.

Senator Kinley: How old are they?
The Chairman: I have no idea.
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : As a separate department of govern­

ment they are months old, but previous to a few months ago it was a branch 
of the Department of Trade and Industry and I think it was called the fisheries 
department or something or other.

The Chairman: I think we have reached the point where we have heard 
all witnesses from outside bodies and organizations. It is now almost 12 o’clock. 
I don’t see that we can possibly deal with this bill section by section at this 
meeting, particularly since there are several amendments which we have to 
discuss. I understand there are several other amendments which the depart­
ment wishes to propose.

Senator Kinley: We haven’t heard anything about the engineers. Has any­
thing been done about that? I wasn’t here the last day.

The Chairman: If you read the minutes of last week’s meeting you will 
find a great deal of evidence about that.

Senator Kinley: You have settled it all?
The Chairman: We haven’t settled anything. We have not passed a single 

amendment.
Senator Reid: I move that we adjourn.
The Chairman: I suggest we adjourn until next Thursday to consider the 

bill section by section. At that time it will be possible for any senator to move 
any amendment he chooses.
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Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne): Before we do that would it not be 
better if we still prosecuted our endeavour with regard to the contentious 
sections?

The Chairman: What I had in mind was this; at our next meeting we 
could deal with the uncontentious sections very expeditiously, and then perhaps 
devote ourselves to consideration of the contentious sections and consider any 
amendments suggested by honourable senators.

Senator Kinley: It may be that the powers that be will want to upgrade 
that 25-ton limit to something higher, 60 tons or something like that.

The Chairman: It may be so.
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : Personally I would like to hear 

additional evidence from somebody from the department on the basic reasons 
for including these lower tonnage vessels for certification.

The Chairman: That could be. I don’t think we could consider these 
contentious sections without having officials from the department to assist us.

The committee adjourned.
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ORDER OF REFERENCE

Extract from the Minutes of the Proceedings of the Senate, Wednesday, 
March 18th, 1964.

“Pursuant to the Order of the Day, the Senate resumed the debate on the 
motion of the Honourable Senator Bouffard, seconded by the Honourable Sena­
tor Beaubien (Provencher), for second reading of the Bill S-7, intituled: “An 
Act to amend the Canada Shipping Act”.

After debate, and—

The question being put on the motion, it was—

Resolved in the affirmative.

The Bill was then read the second time.

The Honourable Senator Bouffard moved, seconded by the Honourable 
Senator Gouin, that the Bill be referred to the Standing Committee on Trans­
port and Communications.

The question being put on the motion, it was—

Resolved in the affirmative.

J. F. MacNEILL, 
Clerk of the Senate.

20845—11
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
Thursday, June 4, 1964.

Pursuant to adjournment and notice the Standing Committee on Transport 
and Communications met this day at 10.00 a.m.

Present: The Honourable Senators: Hugessen (Chairman), Baird, Buch­
anan, Dupuis, Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche), Hollett, Isnor, Kinley, 
Lambert, Lang, McCutcheon, McLean, Molson, Reid, Smith (Queens-Shel­
burne), and Stambaugh.—16.

In attendance: Mr. E. Russell Hopkins, Law Clerk and Parliamentary 
Counsel.

Bill S-7, intituled: “An Act to amend the Canada Shipping Act”, was 
considered, clause by clause.

The following witnesses were heard: Mr. J. R. Baldwin, Deputy Minister 
of Transport; Mr. R. R. Macgillivray, Assistant Counsel, Department of Trans­
port; Mr. W. S. G. Morrison, Superintendent, Nautical Examinations, Depart­
ment of Transport; Mr. J. H. W. Cavey, Chief, Harbours and Property Division, 
Department of Transport.

After discussion, and on the respective Motions of the Honourable Sena­
tors: Smith (Queens-Shelburne), Kinley, Molson and Hollett, it was RE­
SOLVED that the 4 following amendments be adopted:

1. Page 3, line 8: Strike out “twenty-five” and substitute therefor 
“one hundred”

2. Page 4: Strike out clause 5 and substitute therefor the following:
“5. The said Act is further amended by adding thereto, im­

mediately after section 116 thereof, the following sections:
T16A. (1) The Governor in Council may make regulations 

respecting the certificates of competency and service to be held 
by masters and mates of fishing vessels, including the regulations 
prescribing,
(a) the grades and classes of certificates;
(b) the qualifications of applicants for certificates;
(c) the examination of applicants for certificates; and
(d) the fees to be paid for examinations and the issuance of 

certificates.
(2) Notwithstanding anything in this Part, regulations made 

pursuant to subsection (1) may provide for the issue of certificates 
to persons who are not British subects.

T16B. (1) Every person who is a Canadian citizen and every 
person who is a landed immigrant within the meaning of the Im­
migration Act, is, on application to the Minister, entitled to
(a) a certificate of service as a fishing master, or
(b) a certificate of service as a fishing mate, if within the five 

years preceding the date of his application and before the first 
day of December, 1965, he has served for one fishing season 
as fishing master or fishing mate, as the case may be, of a
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Canadian fishing vessel of over twenty-five tons gross tonnage 
and is able to provide evidence satisfactory to the minister as 
to his experience and ability.
(2) A certificate issued to a landed immigrant pursuant to 

subsection (1) shall be valid for such period as the Minister may 
fix.

(3) In this section and section 116A, “fishing vessel” includes 
a vessel used in the transferring to shore of the catch of other 
vessels.’ ”
3. Page 16: Strike out line 23 and substitute therefor the following: 

(c) the manager or operator of a ship and any agent of a ship made
liable by law for damage caused by the ship

4. Page 19: Strike out clause 35 and substitute therefor the fol­
lowing:

35. Section 671 of the said Act is amended by adding thereto, 
immediately after subsection (2) thereof, the following subsection: 

(2a) Notwithstanding subsections (1) and (2),
(a) no goods shall be transported by water or by land and water, 

and
(b) no passengers shall be transported by water
either directly or by way of a foreign port in any ship other than a 
Canadian ship from one place in Canada to another place in Canada 
both of which places are situated within the area comprising the 
Great Lakes, their connecting and tributary waters and the River 
St. Lawrence and its tributary waters as far seaward as a straight 
line drawn
(c) from Cap des Rosiers to West Point Anticosti Island, and
(d) from Anticosti Island to the north shore of the River St. 

Lawrence along the meridian of longitude sixty-three degrees 
west.

On Motion duly put it was RESOLVED to report the Bill as amended. 

At 12.30 p.m. the Committee adjourned to the call of the Chairman. 
Attest.

F. A. Jackson,
Clerk of the Committee.
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REPORT OF THE COMMITTEE

Thursday, June 4, 1964.

The Standing Committee on Transport and Communications to whom was 
referred the Bill S-7, intituled: “An Act to amend the Canada Shipping Act”, 
have in obedience to the order of reference of March 18th, 1964, examined 
the said Bill and now report the same with the following amendments:

1. Page 3, line 8: Strike out “twenty-five” and substitute therefor “one 
hundred”

2. Page 4: Strike out clause 5 and substitute therefor the following:
5. The said Act is further amended by adding thereto, immediately 

after section 116 thereof, the following sections:
‘116A. (1) The Governor in Council may make regulations respect­

ing the certificates of competency and service to be held by masters and 
mates of fishing vessels, including the regulations prescribing,
(a) the grades and classes of certificates;
(b) the qualifications of applicants for certificates;
(c) the examination of applicants for certificates; and
(d) the fees to be paid for examinations and the issuance of certificates. 

(2) Notwithstanding anything in this Part, regulations made pur­
suant to subsection (1) may provide for the issue of certificates to 
persons who are not British subjects.

‘116B. (1) Every person who is a Canadian citizen and every person 
who is a landed immigrant within the meaning of the Immigration Act 
is, on application to the Minister, entitled to
(a) a certificate of service as a fishing master, or
(b) a certificate of service as a fishing mate, if within the five years 

preceding the date of his application and before the first day of 
December, 1965, he has served for one fishing season as fishing 
master or fishing mate, as the case may be, of a Canadian fishing 
vessel of over twenty-five tons gross tonnage and is able to provide 
evidence satisfactory to the Minister as to his experience and 
ability.
(2) A certificate issued to a landed immigrant pursuant to sub­

section (1) shall be valid for such period as the Minister may fix.
(3) In this section and section 116A, “fishing vessel” includes a 

vessel used in the transferring to shore of the catch of other vessels.’ ”

3. Page 16: Strike out line 23 and substitute therefor the following:
(c) the manager or operator of a ship and any agent of a ship made 

liable by law for damage caused by the ship.

4. Page 19: Strike out clause 35 and substitute therefor the following:
35. Section 671 of the said Act is amended by adding thereto, 

immediately after subsection (2) thereof, the following subsection:
(2a) Notwithstanding subsections (1) and (2),

(a) no goods shall be transported by water or by land and water, and
(b) no passengers shall be transported by water either directly or by 

way of a foreign port in any ship other than a Canadian ship from 
one place in Canada to another place in Canada both of which places
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are situated within the area comprising the Great Lakes, their 
connecting and tributary waters and the River St. Lawrence and its 
tributary waters as far seaward as a straight line drawn

(c) from Cap des Rosiers to West Point Anticosti Island, and
(d) from Anticosti Island to the north shore of the River St. Lawrence 

along the meridian of longitude sixty-three degrees west.

All which is respectfully submitted.

A. K. HUGESSEN,
Chairman.



THE SENATE

THE STANDING COMMITTEE ON TRANSPORT AND COMMUNICATIONS

EVIDENCE

Ottawa, Thursday, June 4, 1964

The Standing Committee on Transport and Communications to which was 
referred Bill S-7, to amend the Canada Shipping Act, met this day at 10 a.m.

Senator A. K. Hugessen (Chairman), in the Chair.
The Chairman: Honourable senators, we now proceed with our considera­

tion of Bill S-7, this being the fourth meeting on this subject. I have had no 
further communications from anybody with respect to this bill. I do not think 
any members of the public wish to make representations. At any rate we have 
not heard from anybody. We have the departmental officials here again this 
morning, except Mr. Baldwin who, I understand, will be here later.

How do you think we should now proceed? Shall we proceed to discuss 
the bill section by section?

Senator Kinley: Some of us would like to discuss section 3. There seem 
to be in section 3. one or two matters that are the subject of controversy.

The Chairman: You would like to start off with a discussion of sec­
tion 3?

Senator Kinley: If we clear that out of the way first of all then it will not 
cause us any trouble.

The Chairman: There are some technical amendments that Mr. Mac- 
gillivray wants to suggest.

Senator Hollett: Before that, might I have the form of amendment sug­
gested? I have not seen it.

The Chairman: It is in our proceedings of last week.

Mr. R. R. Macgillivray Assistant Counsel, Department of Transport: As I under­
stand it, Senator Smith had proposed an amendment.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : What my friend is referring to is 
another amendment, not related to this tonnage one, which we had been dis­
cussing. It was an amendment to clarify another part of the bill but I just 
cannot put my finger on it in the evidence here.

Senator Hollett: I can look it up when I go back upstairs.
The Chairman: That is the amendment to make sure that present skippers 

will get a certificate. It forms part of our proceedings of last week.
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : As I recall that proposal it was quite 

acceptable. It was quite a good one.
The Chairman: It appears at the foot of page 97 of our proceedings. 

Would you like me to read it?
Senator McCutcheon: Yes, I wonder if you would read it again.
The Chairman: This is the proposed amendment to section 5.
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Mr. Macgillivray: This is the amendment to section 5 read into the pro­
ceedings.

The Chairman: This is the one I am talking about, but it does also affect 
section 3 to some extent. It incorporates a new section 116B into the bill 
and it reads as follows:

116B. (1) Every person who is a Canadian citizen and every person 
who is a landed immigrant within the meaning of the Immigration Act 
is, on application to the Minister, entitled to

(a) a certificate of service as a fishing master, or
(b) a certificate of service as a fishing mate,

if within the five years preceding the date of his application and before 
the first day of December, 1965, he has served for one fishing season as 
fishing master or fishing mate, as the case may be, of a Canadian fishing 
vessel of over ten tons gross tonnage and is able to provide evidence 
satisfactory to the Minister as to his experience and ability.

(2) A certificate issued to a landed immigrant pursuant to subsec­
tion (1) shall be valid for such period as the Minister may fix.

(3) In this section and section 116A, “fishing vessel” includes a 
vessel used in the transferring to shore of the catch of other vessels.

Senator Reid: May I ask a question. Does this provide that landed im­
migrants will get fishing licenses as well as to Canadian citizens, and does it 
apply to the Atlantic as well as the Pacific coasts?

Mr. Macgillivray: As to your first question, the license to fish is issued 
under the Fisheries Act and is not affected by the certificate to be issued under 
subsection 1. That situation has not changed. As to your second question, this 
applies on both coasts.

Senator Kinley: This has to do with clause 3.
The Chairman: I was going to say that. Does that satisfy?
Senator Hollett: I am not quite satisfied. I can see the case of, say, a 

master who is a master and if he should subsequently go out within the next 
year who is going to take over? He has nobody on his boat to take over who 
has been serving as a master. He may have somebody who may be very 
competent and who may have served as mate. Perhaps the master may even 
have a son who is very competent but he will be unable to take over. I am 
speaking of fishing in cases where it is a family affair. These are the people 
I am thinking of. However, I take it the department would be able to take 
care of a situation like that.

The Chairman: Would these be vessels of over 25 tons?
Senator Hollett: Yes.
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : How large would they be?
Senator Hollett: They can be up to 100 or 120 tons.
Senator Kinley: How long will this certificate qualify him?

Mr. W. S. G. Morrison, Superintendent, Nautical Examinations, Department of 
Transport: My name is Morrison, Superintendent of Nautical Examinations, 
Department of Transport. The certificate which would be issued to this man 
would be valid for his life, and would entitle him to sail as master of a fishing 
vessel of any size whatever.

Senator Kinley : Two hundred and fifty or three hundred tons?
Mr. Morrison: If the owner wishes to employ him. We are attempting to 

maintain this status quo.
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Senator Kinley: The man in charge of a vessel of 250 tons is usually 
corporation employed, while the man who is in charge of a smaller boat is self 
employed.

Mr. Morrison: The man who is employed in a vessel of say 12 tons may 
apply for this certificate of service. Once he has obtained it, and say in five 
or ten years time he decides to build himself or to buy a bigger vessel of 
say 30 tons, this certificate of service would entitle him to carry on and sail 
as master of his own craft.

Senator Kinley: Yes but he could go to a steel beam trawler man. There 
is another man who was here, from the master mariners’ association, and he 
says our man must serve three years, and that only qualifies him to take an 
examination—and I know it is rather a good examination. I am speaking of 
the captain now. I think you destroy the value of the certificate in the hands 
of that man, who in a general way has become a master mariner. You see, 
this also covers the vessel carrying fish. I think you would be making a serious 
invasion in relation to the character of their certificates. Why put a restriction 
on these small men now?

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : Are we on the same subject still?
Senator Kinley: Yes, this is exactly the subject.
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : We are off the point.
Senator Kinley: No.
Senator Hollett: On what grounds are you including fishermen, like 

Labrador fishermen, and off-shore fishermen in Newfoundland.
Mr. Morrison: Do you wish to have the reasons for setting the limit at 

25 tons gross?
Senator Hollett: Yes.
Mr. Macgillivray: Mr. Chairman, may I make a remark on this matter? 

I think possibly that the proposed amendment that Senator Smith was con­
sidering putting forward in connection with clause 3 would make a difference 
because, as I understand it, he wished to have clause 3 changed so that the 
application would not be to vessels of 25 tons, but rather to vessels of 65 feet 
in length, which brings up the tonnage to approximately 50 to 55 tons. There­
fore, the requirement would only apply on vessels of over 65 feet in length, 
if the Senate accepts the proposal that Senator Smith intends to put forward 
and that the department is quite agreeable to.

Senator Kinley: Where is that in this bill?
The Chairman: It is a new amendment, which I understand Senator Smith 

proposes to make, and it is an amendment to section 3. If that is proposed, I 
think we should for the moment confine ourselves to section 3 and the proposed 
amendment to section 3.

Senator Kinley: All right.
Senator McLean: Mr. Chairman, I have been to the coast since our last 

meeting. I was at the Bay of Fundy, and there has been no consultation what­
soever with the fishermen on the Bay of Fundy, as far as New Brunswick is 
concerned, and no consultation with Maine. There are three parties concerned, 
Nova Scotia, New Brunswick and Maine. Maine has rights on the Bay. I tele­
phoned myself to the largest fishing company in Maine, and they said there was 
no change. You are simply turning the Bay of Fundy, so far as small boats are 
concerned, over to the State of Maine, because they are not changing the 
regulations. As you know, the coast of Maine is on the Bay of Fundy. They have 
perhaps a hundred boats on the bay.

There has been talk about taking a course at college. Who is going to do the 
teaching at the college? These people were brought up in the bay, and they
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know what they are doing. Some time ago I travelled up the bay in a deep fog, 
and I said to the captain, “This is a rocky shore, you mustn’t hit it.” He sounded 
the whistle and he said, “We are 300 feet from the shore—I know by the echo.” 
When I asked him how he would find the lighthouse to turn in, he looked at 
his compass and his watch and said, “It will take 15 minutes.” He was there in 
15 minutes. Where can teachers teach that sort of thing? You have to learn it 
on the Bay. You might be able to teach a younger generation, but what about 
these men who are perhaps 55 or 60 years old. Five years is no good. I say that 
to drastically reduce the tonnage from 150 to 25 will put thousands of people 
out of work on the islands. They are a long way out from the main shore, and 
you can hardly expect them to go to St. Andrews to go to college. It will be 
years before you get any benefit from training in a college. You want to come 
here and put all these men out of business.

Mr. Morrison: May I explain that we have no intention of forcing the older 
generation to go to college. This is the idea of issuing the certificate of service. 
They will simply get it on the basis of a letter from some person having knowl­
edge of the facts.

Senator McLean: In other words, you want to take over, and you have 
never visited the bay. I know the conditions there, I have been 40 years on the 
bay. Is there any good reason for this change? I have asked a plain question, 
and I want a plain answer.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : May I ask Senator McLean a ques­
tion? What is the length of a boat in your sardine industry down there that 
you are interested in, is it over or under 65 feet?

Senator McLean: We do not do any fishing ourselves.
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne): Well, the fishermen who do the fish­

ing?
Senator McLean: I think they would be over that.
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : The greater numbers of your sardine 

fleet are not large boats, as I have observed over the years.
Senator McLean: As you know, we have no railroad. We use transporta­

tion to carry fish out, we have no railroad there. We do not use any passenger 
boat.

The Chairman: I think we would be able to make more intelligible prog­
ress if Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) has an amendment to propose to 
section 3.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne): Mr. Chairman, I have been inter­
ested in the subject for a great many years, and from my correspondence and 
personal knowledge I think it is in the public interest to increase that 25-ton 
limit upwards to a considerable degree. I am still in favour of a start being 
made on certifying fishing vessels that are not now certificated. It has been 
made very evident to us that the Fisheries Council of Canada, the main organ­
ization are concerned with the operation of larger draggers that do not require 
certified captains. They want to have certified captains. They want to raise the 
standard so that in the future they will have a pool of trained people to fill 
those vacancies which will be created as we develop upward in the fishing 
industry. I can understand their point of view. I think their own personal con­
cern is not so much with this large number.

There are hundreds of smaller long liners and draggers that go out to the 
Bay of Fundy, and so on, that are somewhere between 25 tons and 50 or 60 
tons, or perhaps up to 100 tons. They are not so concerned with those, and have 
not taken their position into consideration. But I am not convinced, and my 
advisers are not, that there is any hazard to the present operation and that 
there is any particular reason to include all these smaller boats, and it is a fact
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that that segment of the industry has not been consulted directly by the depart­
ment. I cannot blame them, because they have to operate through some sort 
of an organization, and they are too busy making a living to come forward. 
I think that public opinion in the southern part of Nova Scotia is going to resist 
that sort of thing. I have carried on a conversation with some of the officials 
in the department, and they understand. I think that what they are quite pre­
pared to propose will take care of almost all the problems stated by Senator 
McLean.

Senator Kinley tells me that he has been holding the opinion that we 
should not touch the section as it now stands. I do not know whether he will 
be impressed by what I say or not, but I think we have to look a little to the 
future, and if we can take a first step, without embarrassment, by knowing 
what the intentions are, it would be in the public interest to do so. I do not 
mind a limit of around 65 feet. I am not wedded to that because it is slightly 
over the limit under which long liners for some years had been subsidized.

The Chairman: You mean the building of them?
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : In the building of them. Govern­

ment policy has changed in recent years, and the federal Government is now 
subsidizing up to any size, steel or wood vessels. As a result of this subsidizing 
program those longliners are all in a class under 65 feet, and if we could 
eliminate all that clause we could take care of an unpopular situation and take 
care of the problem expressed by a letter to the committee from the Nova Scotia 
Government on this matter.

I believe that the department first thought in terms of 50 tons, and it 
was pointed out to them by the Department of Fisheries in Nova Scotia that this 
was an awkward' change because some vessels were just under and some just 
over. I would like to hear us discuss, and also to have the comments, perhaps, by 
Captain Morrison on what I have been talking about to other officials in the de­
partment as to the limit that would not be an awkward limit and which would 
eliminate this problem.

Senator Kinley : Just a moment Mr. Chairman. The provision says 25 tons, 
which is a bit ridiculous affecting the small fishermen. They admit that. I con­
tend that a ship under 100 tons should not be fishing off Newfoundland or the 
coast of Nova Scotia. Vessels of that size are too small—they are between the 
waves, so to speak, and all our trouble has been with vessels under 100 tons. We 
think a vessel under 100 tons should have a proper captain, and not a man that 
gets a certificate on the recommendation of someone, whoever he might be.

I should like to remind the committee that in Nova Scotia we have a very 
fine arrangement. As far as I know, there is no fisherman’s union. They all get 
along together. If you get fishermen clashing with the fish packers, you will have 
trouble. Our fishermen work on shares, and work together. With regard to this 
provision of 150 tons, when we met some years ago in this committee, I moved, 
seconded by Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) that it be “Resolved that clause 
6 of the bill be deleted.”

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne): That was in 1956.
Senator Kinley: In 1956. There has been no change since, and there has 

been no change in the conditions since. I do not want to put a man who is 
captain of a 250 ton ship in the same class as a man who is running a 25 ton 
ship, just because the latter has a certificate in his pocket. I admit Senator 
Smith’s and the Government’s suggestion that we amend the bill to 65 tons 
has merit, but I do not think it goes quite far enough.

It is said that we are doing all this in the interests of defending education. 
Do you think we are defending education by opening a door and leaving it 
open for five years? Another thing, I do not want these fishermen to become
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in any way dependent upon the fish packers who are operating throughout 
Canada. I had a letter from a member of the Salt Fish Exporters’ Association 
the other day, who is a member of the Fish Packers Association in Lunenburg.

I think his objection will disappear if we give him a certificate for noth­
ing, but I think that would be a palliative. I do not think it would be a cure.

We have to protect our masters and mariners, such as that man who came 
the other day and told us that story. My father was a master mariner and a 
fisherman too. I remember my mother, who was a school teacher, teaching 
him navigation by the light of a lamp. When he got to be a master mariner, 
why, he went on foreign vessels.

These certificates should be worth something. The main thing is that you 
should have a boat of over 100 tons gross in order to go fishing in the winter­
time. A smaller boat than that when used in the wintertime is hazardous. If 
you make this 100 tons then I think it would be splendid.

Senator Hollett: Would the department consider leaving section 114, and 
not amending it by clause 3 at all—that is, leaving it at 150 tons gross until 
such time as the matter has been given more study? I am quite sure that it 
will affect many people, and I am speaking of Newfoundland and Labrador.

Senator Reid: Give us the reasons why this is being done.
Mr. Morrison: The reasons for this were partially put forward at the 

first meeting. We have records of various accidents that have occurred to fishing 
vessels over the past 13 years, and the department felt we ought to do 
something about them.

Senator Reid: Were they due to negligence?
Mr. Morrison: They were due to various causes, and in looking at the 

causes we felt that in about 80 per cent of the cases, as I recall, something 
should be done by way of educating the men in order to prevent these types 
of accidents. It was not thought that we could cut out the accidents altogether, 
but we did think we could cut down on them.

Senator Baird : Were they due to faulty navigation?
Mr. Morrison: There were various causes, such as collision, fire and bad 

navigation, and, occasionally in a small percentage of cases, they were due 
to faulty seamanship.

Senator McLean: I can say this right now, that the average of accidents on 
the Bay of Fundy is less than anywhere in the world. I know what is going on 
there. Accidents in the Bay of Fundy are very few and far between.

Mr. Morrison: We were looking at accidents from the national point of 
view.

Senator McLean: Sometimes gasoline engines explode, as they do explode 
in a boat, but that occurs in a city. As far as groundings are concerned I know 
that among the fisherfolk down there they are very few and far between. We had 
an accident to a Government wharf recently which might have killed 50 people 
had it occurred 20 minutes earlier, but no attention was paid to that at all and 
that was a real accident.

Mr. Morrison: We have had it reported to the department that there has 
been, on the average, one accident a week occurring to a fishing vessel on one 
coast or the other.

Senator McLean: On the Bay of Fundy?
Mr. Morrison: Not on the Bay of Fundy in particular. We have not 

analyzed these figures from the point of view of geographical areas.
Senator McLean: I realize that the boats are becoming larger. The Russians 

are there with the best fleet on the coast, but they have not yet invaded the 
Bay of Fundy. They have not bothered us there at all, but off the coast of
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Maine and off the coast of Nova Scotia there are Russian vessels, and they are 
off the coast further down. They are very advanced vessels—more advanced 
than the ships of any other nation. They have hospital ships, repair ships, 
factory ships and store ships, but they have not come into the Bay of Fundy.

Mr. Morrison: With regard to the accidents reported we have found, 
from looking through the reports from 1960 to 1963, that 33 per cent of the 
accidents reported were to vessels of over 50 tons gross; 25 per cent were 
to vessels of between 25 tons and 50 tons gross; and 42 per cent occurred to 
vessels of under 25 tons gross.

Senator McLean: In the Bay of Fundy?
Mr. Morrison: No, we have no figures for the Bay of Fundy.
Senator Reid: Is that on the Atlantic coast or the Pacific coast?
Mr. Morrison: That is on both coasts.
Senator Kinley: I think you will find that most of the accidents were due 

to small boats fishing in inclement weather in the wintertime.
I might say, Mr. Chairman, that I have received a memorandum from our 

engineer, who is highly qualified and who knows the fishing game well, in which 
he says:

Last week at a meeting in your office, you asked me to have typed 
out some of the notes which you wrote down during the meeting regard­
ing equipment on fishing vessels.

You asked what electronic equipment is installed on the fishing 
draggers, and we mentioned the following: —

Radio telephone—Just about every dragger has at least one of these. 
Some of thé larger draggers have more than one. The sets vary in price 
from about $700 for a small set used by longliners which would have an 
operating range of 75 miles up to radio telephones with ranges of 400 
to 500 miles, which would be priced up to $2,000. Maritime Tel. & Tel. 
has the franchise for all telephone ranges on shore in Nova Scotia so 
that the fishing boats are obligated under law to call through a shore 
station which relays the call by wire to its destination. We receive these 
calls in our office on our regular telephone.

Lorans—“Loran” is an abbreviation for “long range aid to naviga­
tion”. Most of the draggers have at least Loran sets. Some now have as 
many as three sets. The operator only uses one of these sets at a time. 
The reason they have more than one set is to insure that they have at 
least one set that operates. After the war, when the fishing boats first 
started to use these sets, the sets were entirely war asset sets, which 
came out of aircraft. Many of these sets are still in use. However, now 
some commercial sets of later design (transistorized) are in use. The 
old war asset sets could be purchased for as little as $150. The new 
commercial sets cost in excess of $1,500. Kelvin-Hughes, which does not 
now have a commercial Loran set on the market, will have one on the 
market this year that will be in this price range.

These instruments are used to plot the ships position on the ocean. 
They do by cross bearings on the Master Stations and Slave Stations 
located all along the coast. Working range for Lorans vary considerably 
because of location, weather, atmospheric conditions; but they can attain 
ranges up to 500 miles.

Decca Navigator—This is a particular type of navigation instrument 
made only by the Decca people. It is widely used because the instrument 
is very accurate. With this instrument the position of a fishing boat can be 
plotted within 50 feet on the ocean. There have been instances when 
fishing boats have lost scallop rakes one trip and have gone out the next
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trip and picked them up in other rakes. They put themselves on position 
by means of a Decca navigator.

Decca has a large service operation. They are the only people who 
service these instruments. The fishermen do not buy these sets. They 
rent them for about $250 per month.

Radar—Radar instruments are made by just about every electronic 
firm in the business. Many of these are obtained by the ships on a rental 
basis, which includes the servicing of equipment. Just about every fishing 
boat down to the sixty footers have a radar set. There is a large variety 
in the size as well as the makes of radar sets. The radar draws out a 
picture of the area surrounding the ship. The ship is in the centre and 
the beam makes a complete circle around it showing up any objects such 
as other ships, coastline, and even buoys. The instruments have different 
scales and have short and long range depending upon the requirement 
of the operator. The biggest use for radar is, of course, for fog and at 
night when the boats can proceed at cruising speed. I understand some­
times they go at full speed depending entirely on their radar.

Depth Sounders—Most of the fishing boats from the forty footers up 
to the big draggers have depth sounders. They run in price range from 
$160 up to $2,400.

Fish Finders—This is a special type of depth sounder, which can be 
used to find fish. The beam of this instrument can be directed at an angle 
ahead, behind, or alongside the dragger. The instruments are sensitive 
enough to obtain an echo reading off of shoals of fish.

Most of the scallop draggers and large ground-fish draggers have 
these fish finders. Here again, there are many different makes, and 
models which vary greatly in price range. None of the fishing draggers 
that we know have a crew member who is designated as the ship’s elec­
trician only. I am advised that the fellow who seems to have the most 
to do with the electronic instruments is the captain himself.

You can see what the captain must do on these bigger draggers. He has to 
be a pretty good man.

The ship’s engineers seem to look after the ships’ generators, light­
ing, wiring, et cetera, which would be considered an electrician’s duties; 
but the captains look after the electronic instruments. The point is that 
many of the fishing captains lack any formal training in conventional 
navigation—even the ability to take fixes with sextants or to do dead 
reckoning. They have grown up with electronic instruments and use 
them almost entirely.

The newest draggers are now being equipped with automatic pilots. 
Many ships are equipped with automatic pilots. The automatic pilots are 
strictly not electronic instruments. They are largely mechanically oper­
ated, and some are hydraulically operated.

This shows that the big dragger is a highly scientific thing. The captain of 
it must be quite a man. He has equipment worth of a quarter of a million dol­
lars under his control, and he is fishing on shares. He must be a man who can 
lead men. He must be a man who can produce, otherwise he will not be there. 
He is a man whom we are anxious to see well qualified. But, why interfere 
with the little fellow of under 25 tons, and give him a certificate on the report 
of a competent authority that he is qualified. This interferes with his liberty. 
You know, people are concerned today about liberty. They do not like too much 
Government control. President Eisenhower said that the best government is 
the least government.
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The Chairman: So does Senator Goldwater.
Senator Kinley: Well, Goldwater is doing pretty well. He is showing the 

dissatisfaction of the people, anyway. There are 24,000 fishermen on our coast 
—I think that is a low estimate—and they are individuals. To have the Gov­
ernment interfere with these men means that inspectors must come in to do 
the policing, and you are going to have correspondence going back and forth, 
and thus many more civil servants. My friend there thinks it will not mean 
that, but I do not see why not. I do not want to see the officials building up a 
dynasty for themselves. That has been severely criticized by the commission 
that investigated this matter. We say: “Let us alone a bit”. When we go fish­
ing we employ an Indian to guide us in the woods. He knows where to go, and 
these fishermen also know where to go. I think this might be raised, but a 100- 
foot boat means 150 tons gross, and you are into that now. Conditions have not 
changed. I think 65 feet is a little low.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : It was just a basis for discussion. 
It might be helpful to the committee—particularly to those who do not have as 
much direct contact with the sea as Senator Kinley has—if I indicate the two 
classes of vessels that I have in mind. One feature we wanted, along the lines 
suggested by Senator Kinley, would eliminate a whole class, and in the second 
place it would include a class which is not now included. During the last few 
years there has been a great development in scallop draggers. There has been 
a tremendous increase in that industry. A very rich resource which was not 
taken from the sea a few years ago is now being taken by a class of vessel 
which will be included but which up to now has not been included.

I looked up the record in the list of registered vessels, and I find that there 
is one that sails out of the port of Liverpool which is a typical new scallop 
dragger. Its name is the Flying Cloud, and it has been very successful since 
it went into operation during the past year. It is an 83 foot vessel with a gross 
tonnage of 142. That scallop dragger has on board unskilled people whose 
function mainly is to shuck—that has a technical meaning—the mussels to 
remove the meat, which is the scallop itself. They are high school boys and 
other people around who, if they are smart with their hands, can make pretty 
good money. There are 15 or 18 of those men on that boat and they are nothing 
more than passengers.

I believe that perhaps we might regard these particular kinds of ships 
as passenger ships, and I think there is some concern for safety at sea which 
should be expressed by the certificate issued to a man who is in charge of 
these. These are usually privately owned or owned by a small association of 
people. In that class of ship there are quite a number to be included, even 
with this limit now changed to 100 tons. Then the class that that kind of vessel 
has superseded is exemplified by another which I know quite well, ships built 
under the subsidy program I mentioned a while ago, and there is one called the 
Pat and David which is 56| feet in length, and is 54 tons gross. There was a 
time some years ago when these small long liners took more chances going out 
in winter weather than they do today. There were some disastrous results. 
There was one bad example when two or three of these long liners were lost 
trying to get back into Lockport. They were out there in winter weather, where 
they had no business being, but this was their only way of making a living 
otherwise they would be at home sitting in their rocking chairs. Four or five 
members of the crew lost their lives. It was a tragic thing.

Very few of that class can go to sea in wintertime when we have regular 
winter storms. They have to stay home. So they are fair weather ships, and 
I don’t think we need have the same concern for having a certified master on 
them. If that limit was 100 tons it would eliminate the necessity for that class 
to be included in the present legislation.

20845—2
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I want to point out something else; if we are now going to raise that limit 
according to what Senator Kinley proposed to 100 tons, I think we should 
in parenthesis increase their eligibility for a captain’s certificate in accordance 
with that raising, and I don’t believe that somebody who has been footling 
around the bay in a lobster boat of ten tons should be granted a captain’s 
certificate which would qualify him tomorrow to get on one of these 140 ton 
scallop draggers. But I do believe that a man who has served in the Pat and 
David, or something like that, is really qualified after a year. He is really 
qualified to take any lobster boat or scallop dragger and he will be qualified 
to be accepted by the Lockport Company. I would ask the department to give 
consideration to raising the tonnage requirement to the qualification for an 
automatic certificate. We would then strengthen the meaning of the certificate.

The Chairman: You mean in the case of 10 tons?
Senator Smith {Queens-Shelburne): Yes because that includes a lot of 

little lobster vessels that do not go to sea.
Senator Kinley: I think we are getting somewhere, but I want to say that 

the small scallop vessels, the small scallop fishermen are less than 100 tons. I 
know Digby. Lockport is coming up. But Lunenburg and Yarmouth are the two 
places where scallop fishing is flourishing. They have vessels 100 feet long, and 
that is 150 tons. Their measurements are pretty substantial on account of the 
engine space and that. I have a letter from Mr. Lawrence Free who is one of 
the large scallop fishers. He does not belong to the Fish Packers Association, as 
Mr. O’Brien told us the other day. I have a letter from him and I think he is 
more extreme than I am.

The Lunenburg situation—I have a telegram from the man who is now 
president of the Salt Fishing Association which I think is outmoded. But the 
whole thing is based on the fact that state control of people who should be free 
is bad. If there was a reason for it, it would be understandable, but there is no 
reason for it because you are going to give those certificates away for five years. 
That is what the gentleman told me the other day. I would like to see on these 
boats which must use all these instruments, ships of 600, 700 or 800 horse 
power engines, ships which are a complicated piece of engineering—I want to 
see those certificates worth something. I am backed up by the Master Mariners’ 
Association. If you have a 100 foot fishing boat it can go out in wintertime.

There has been no bad accidents to these fishermen except by inclement 
weather, and by fire, which is an engine room trouble. And nowadays with 
the equipment they have if they go on fire they can be saved. The trouble down 
in the Bay of Fundy was not with people who stayed out in bad weather, those 
who stayed out survived, but those who came to shallow water to try to get to 
port did not survive.

The Chairman: There are two suggestions—we are still on section 3.
Senator Kinley: Well let us deal with section 3 because that affects the 

other sections. When you get to 100 feet long you get to the region of 150 tons.
The Chairman: I gather there are three suggestions before us with respect 

to section 3, first that we should increase the limit, the length limit to 65 feet. 
Secondly, we should increase to 100 tons, and thirdly we should leave it alone.

Senator Baird: One hundred feet.
Senator Kinley: One hundred feet.
The Chairman: And 65 feet.
Senator Kinley: One hundred and fifty tons.
The Chairman: I am only a landsman, as I am sure are most of the members 

of the committee. I think Senator Smith’s suggestion was that it should be 65 
feet. Your suggestion was 100 feet.



TRANSPORT AND COMMUNICATIONS 119

Senator Kinley: One hundred feet is better than nothing, but I would 
like to leave this alone.

The Chairman: The third suggestion is that we should leave the act alone.
I think we might have the view of the department on that.

Senator McLean: I see no good reason here for changing the law.
The Chairman: You are in favour of suggestion No. 3.
Senator Hollett: It is 150 tons now.
Senator Kinley: Is it gross tons or net tons you are speaking of?
Mr. Morrison: Gross tons.
Senator Hollett: Leave the section as it is now. Would there be any 

objections from the department? For the time being we are in transition stage 
from the fishing of our generation to that of the present generation.

Mr. Macgillivray: It has been suggested that this should receive more 
study, but I would point out, as you will recall, that it was first introduced in 
1956, and it has been studied since then. The department’s object in this amend­
ment is safety. It is a fact that there have been many accidents to fishing 
vessels throughout Canada, and a good many of the accidents, a large percen­
tage of them, are traceable in our view to the fact that the people in charge 
of the vessels were not adequately trained for the size of the vessel they 
were operating. Now there are two points which have been brought up. 
Firstly, the suggestion that in clause 3, the figure of 25 tons gross tonnage should 
be changed. Now we, the officials, have no instructions on an increase to 
either 100 feet or 100 tons, or 150 tons.

Senator Reid :• Why did you settle on the 25 tons.
Mr. Macgillivray: It is not correct to say the figure was 150 tons because 

the figure was unlimited. Vessels solely employed in fishing, of any tonnage, 
are not required to have any certificate for the master, and we are proposing 
a certificate that is much easier to get, even for the person who is going 
to have to qualify by examination—it will be a much simpler examination 
for him than the examination now for a master’s certificate. This is a new 
category of certificate that will require much less in the way of qualification 
than the present master’s. The plan of the department for the regulations 
to be made under section 116A has been studied by the Fisheries Council and 
they are satisfied that our proposal is for a simple enough certificate that these 
people will be able to qualify for it.

Senator Hollett: Could you give me the percentage figure of accidents— 
what percentage of accidents occur to fishing vessels?

Mr. Morrison: We have not made any comparison as between accidents 
occurring to fishing vessels as distinct from accidents occurring to commercial 
vessels. We didn’t make that comparison.

Senator McLean: Don’t you think you should have?
Senator Kinley: The little fellow knows well enough that he should keep 

out of the way of the big fellow or he will get in trouble. The fishing boats 
and even the yachtsmen know they must keep out of the way of liners in fog 
or they are in trouble. They know exactly where they are. They can tell by 
the echo from the shore. You know sound travels a mile in five seconds. They 
are like Indians in the woods. Leave them alone.

Mr. Morrison: With respect to comparisons our statistics show that there 
are a large number of accidents not reported as required, and therefore there 
was little sense in comparing the two since the basic statistics are not absolutely 
reliable. It would give us a false picture.

20845—2i
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Senator Kinley: You are right. There is no certificate needed for a man 
in a fishing vessel if she is fishing but if he goes and does something else he 
needs it. The whole situation has changed. The qualifications are different. 
The qualifications now are those of a scientific time. If you give a man a cer­
tificate on a 150 ton vessel he is in control of a large piece of property, and 
he has to control 20 or 30—at least 20 men. He has to be good and he should 
have a certificate. But your lines are not quite right. They should be along 
the lines of a scientific development.

Mr. Macgillivray: That is the point I was coming to. In the bill con­
sideration had to be given to the situation of present masters.

We have stated it in the very broadest terms. At the moment, the man 
who is master or is running a ten-ton lobster boat is entitled by law to be 
master of the largest fishing vessel we have; and, as we always have done 
whenever the department has proposed changes in the certification of officers 
of ships, we have in this bill proposed that those who are presently sailing 
in the capacities that are to be affected will continue to be able to sail in those 
capacities for the rest of their lives, without examination; that is, they get a 
certificate of service which entitles them to carry on in their present capacities.

Senator Kinley: But you have not shut that door; that door is open for 
the next five years.

The Chairman: May I say, just for clarification, that perhaps we should 
deal with one section at a time, otherwise we are going back and forth all the 
time between two sections?

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : Mr. Chairman, to bring this matter 
to a head, I offer this as a compromise, I move that the words “twenty-five”, 
appearing in (b) of clause 3 be deleted, and substituted by the words “one 
hundred”. Then (b) would read:

ships not exceeding one hundred tons gross tonnage—

Senator Kinley: That is agreeable to me; but will the department accept 
that?

The Chairman: Senator Kinley, after all, we are the Senate of Canada. 
Of course we can hear the views of the officials on whether they would like 
this amendment or not, but I do not know that the officers of the department 
are qualified to discuss questions of policy with us. That is up to Mr. Mac­
gillivray.

Senator Hollett: This would only apply to ships engaged in fishing?
The Chairman: Yes, the whole section. I do not want to embarrass you, 

Mr. Macgillivray.
Mr. Macgillivray: That is all right, sir. As to 100 tons, the officials who 

are here have no instructions on that. We have instructions that we were to 
express the department’s concurrence with Senator Smith’s proposed amend­
ment to bring it up to 65 feet registered length. The increase to 100 tons is 
somewhat greater.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : What increase in length is that?
Mr. Macgillivray: Oh, I think it is considerable. Sixty-five feet, we esti­

mate, is between 50 and 55 tons. One hundred tons is twice as large a vessel, 
but of course we are in the hands of the committee, as you say, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Kinley: I second the motion.
Senator McCutcheon: Question.
The Chairman: Any further discussion?
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : If we do not accept this, we are going 

to wind up with the section removed completely.
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The Chairman: The committee is ready for the question. The motion of 
Senator Smith, which seems to be seconded by various honourable senators, is 
that subsection (b) of section 3 be varied by deleting the words “twenty-five”, 
and substituting the words “one hundred”. Is that agreeable to the committee?

Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Carried. Now, perhaps we may deal with section 5, as to 

certificates for masters and mates of fishing vessels which are required to be 
obtained, and the proposed amendment.

Mr. Macgillivray: As I was just beginning to explain about the proposed 
amendment, sir, I take it from Senator Kinley’s remarks that he feels we have 
gone too far in our proposed section 116B amendment in that we will allow 
certificates of service to people who are now serving on very small vessels, 
and this will enable them to serve as masters of very large vessels. At the 
present time these people are entitled to serve on those vessels; and, as I say, 
we are just following the usual practice of the department in cases of this 
sort, not to interfere with the existing rights of individuals. Although, perhaps 
I should put it this way, the future rights of individuals or the rights of 
future individuals. The department proposes this amendment in the interests 
of safety.

Senator Kinley: We will have no future for the inshore fisheries.
Senator McLean: Where are you going to get your teachers from?
Senator Kinley: I think they are going to do that in Nova Scotia.
Mr. Morrison: There are a number of colleges in New Brunswick.
Senator Reid: What about those who are already acting as masters, but 

without certificates. How will they be affected?
Mr. Macgillivray: It will not affect them. Those acting as master or mate 

on a fishing vessel will obtain certificates and will be able to continue in that 
occupation, and if they are acting as master and mate any time up until Decem­
ber 1 next year they will be able to qualify, by asking any time within five 
years of that, for their certificate without examination.

Senator Kinley: Will this amendment change the situation?
Mr. Morrison: I don’t believe so, sir.
Senator Kinley: Do you think you ought to let them go five years or so 

without a certificate in the proper form?
Mr. Morrison: The reason for doing this is that we have found in the past 

there are always a number of people involved who are slow to apply for the 
certificate and the idea is to give them five years in case we miss anybody and 
catch up with them later on.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : I wonder, Mr. Chairman, if we could 
have the official view, if there is one, on the suggestion that I made a while 
ago about raising that qualification for someone who has been on a 10-ton boat, 
and would have to make a sudden jump from 7 tons up to 100 tons. It seems 
to me that we should now enter into that 25-ton classification.

Mr. Morrison : The reason for setting 10 tons as the requirement for the 
certificate of service was tied un with the proposed 25 tons, the thought being 
that the fellow with the say 10 or 12 ton vessel might quite well within his 
lifetime be able to purchase a large vessel over the 25 tons gross.

Senator Kinley: Now the man in a 100 ton vessel is secure. You are sep­
arating the inshore fishery from the deepsea fishery which you should do. 
The deepsea fishery is very successful. The inshore fishery is not going to survive 
for long without the 12-mile limit.

The Chairman: Do you think in substituting 100 tons for 25 tons in section 
3(b), it should also include a 10-ton limit?
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Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne): It does not make sense to leave it 
down as low as that. I think we should raise that requirement.

Senator Hollett: Is it not just as dangerous to navigate a 10 ton ship as 
a 100 ton ship?

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : No.
The Chairman: What is the suggestion, to increase that from 10 to 25, 

or something of that kind?
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne): That would bring it into the class of 

those long liners I have been talking about, and if we leave it as it is there is 
no qualification required at all, and it makes no sense.

The Chairman : Shall section 3 as amended be carried?
Hon. senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Coming to section 5, I do not think there was any question 

about the proposed new section 116A in itself, was there?
Senator Kinley: Well, that is government control, and they can make regu­

lations according to the act
The Chairman : Yes.
Senator Kinley: And the government has no business to interfere with 

people in vessels of under 100 tons.
The Chairman: Sections 3 and 5 tie in together. Shall section 5 carry? I 

am going to read the amendment again, and then the new section 116B; but, 
first, shall section 116A now proposed in section 5, carry?

Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Then I will again read the proposed section 116B:

(1) Every person who is a Canadian citizen and every person who 
is a landed immigrant within the meaning of the Immigration Act is, 
on application to the Minister, entitled to
(a) a certificate or service as a fishing master, or
(b) a certificate of service as a fishing mate,
if within the five years a certificate of service as a fishing mate, 
preceding the date of his application and before the first day of Decem­
ber, 1965, he has served for one fishing season as a fishing master or 
fishing mate, as the case may be, of a Canadian fishing vessel of over 
ten tons gross tonnage and is able to provide evidence satisfactory to 
the Minister as to his experience and ability.

(2) A certificate issued to a landed immigrant pursuant to sub­
section ( 1 ) shall be valid for such period as the Minister may fix.

(3) In this section and section 116A, “fishing vessel” includes a 
vessel used in the transferring to shore of the catch of other vessels.

Now, is it suggested that we substitute 25 tons for 10 tons?
Senator Kinley: I am not sure about this. I think we are being inconsistent. 

We are now getting into a pretty good classification of a captain who shall from 
now on be certified, and I do not think that we want to see somebody who 
has just had experience in a 10-ton boat qualified by a captain’s certificate. The 
ordinary small long liner goes down to 40 or 42 feet, that is, 25 tons. To bring 
this matter to a head, I move that 10 tons be changed to 25 tons.

Senator Molson: Mr. Chairman, may I ask why a certificate is necessary 
in this instance? Here is a man who receives an unconditional certificate. When 
certificates are issued in various other occupations there are frequently limits 
set of some sort. Apparently the proposal here is that if a man gets a certificate 
at the present moment for having been at sea for a year, or has been fishing for 
a year on a 10-ton boat—
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The Chairman: Having served as a master or a mate.
Senator Molson: Yes—he will get an unconditional certificate. That is not 

the practice in many other fields. There is frequently some limit. Would it not 
be wise to consider that a certificate should be available within a certain range 
of vessel?

Mr. Macgillivray: The present situation is that this man is now entitled 
under the law to go to sea as master of a 400-ton fishing vessel or one of any 
tonnage. Obviously, the owners of such a vessel are not going to send him unless 
he is competent. We are simply making sure that at law he still remains 
entitled, and I do not think the owners will be any more inclined to put him 
in as master of such a vessel if he is not competent than they are at present.

This is, as I say, the usual thing when we are proposing new restrictions 
on the freedom of the individual to employment at sea; we try not to have 
our proposal have any impact on the people who are presently serving or who 
are entitled to serve in those capacities.

Senator Reid: From what section were you reading?
The Chairman: It was the proposed amendment, section 116B, to follow 

immediately after section 116A. I think Senator Smith moved an amendment 
that the words “twenty-five tons” be substituted for the words “ten tons”. That 
part of the new section would then read:

—if within the five years preceding the date of his application and before 
the first day of December, 1965, he has served for one fishing season as 
fishing master or fishing mate, as the case may be, of a Canadian fishing 
vessel of over 25 tons gross tonnage and is able to provide evidence 
satisfactory to the Minister as to his experience and ability.

Is that amendment satisfactory?
Senator Kinley: The question now is whether he should be taught on a 

small vessel, or on a vessel on which he has experience. I am not sure about 
this.

The Chairman: There is no question of his being taught. He is entitled to 
a certificate.

Senator Kinley: Yes, but should we continue—we are not interested in 
putting in something new, because it is 150 tons under the act. We are chang­
ing that act. Now, how should a man be qualified to receive a certificate when 
we say that if he is on a ship of up to 100 tons he does not need a certificate? 
What should be his experience? I think it should be on a fair sized vessel that 
goes to sea.

The Chairman: I do not know whether I can answer you on that, but it 
would be an amendment we make to clause 5. The only people affected by 
section 116B would be those people who have in the past sailed on vessels of 
between 100 and 150 tons.

Senator Kinley: That looks all right.
Senator Baird: Is Senator Molson’s question answered?
Senator Molson: Yes.
The Chairman: Are you ready to consider the amendment to 25 tons? 

Are there any contrary minded?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Does that conclude our examination of clauses 3 and 5, 

which are perhaps the most highly contentious parts of the bill?
Senator Kinley: How much ministerial discretion is there in this bill? 

There has always been a lot of ministerial discretion in respect of getting a 
foreign vessel to do certain work, and this bill changes the whole thing on the 
St. Lawrence. How much discretion is there going to be?
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The Chairman : Are you dealing with just these sections?
Senator Kinley: No, while the officials are here I am asking the question: 

How much ministerial discretion is in this? The minister can allow a foreigner 
in, if he wants to?

The Chairman: Oh, yes. Having finished sections 3 and 5, what is it sug­
gested we do now? Shall we proceed with the bill section by section?

Hon. Senators: Agreed.
The Chairman: Section 1; I do not think there is any criticism here. Per­

haps Mr. Macgillivray can explain this to us.
Mr. Macgillivray: These are changes in the definitions under the act. 

Each of the changes is related to the International Convention for the Safety 
of Life at Sea, 1960, which we will come to. Each of these changes in definition 
is necessary in order to give effect to the provisions of the new convention. 
There is nothing in it that I can see that should prove the least bit contentious.

Senator Reid: Subsection (25) is something new, is it not? It reads :
“Fishing vessel” means a ship that is employed in catching fish, 

whales, seals, walrus or other living resources of the sea, and that does 
not carry passengers or cargo.

Mr. Macgilligray: Yes, Senator, that is the definition of a fishing vessel 
as contained in the convention. Of course, in the convention there are some­
what different requirements for fishing vessels. They are less onerous than the 
requirements for cargo and passenger vessels.

The Chairman: Shall section 1 carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Section 2?
Mr. Macgillivray: Clause 2, Sir, I believe was pretty well explained by 

Mr. Baldwin at our first meeting when he said that the object here is to give 
the Governor in Council the power to make regulations with respect to the 
licensing of small vessels.

The Chairman: It is mostly dealing with pleasure craft, is it not?
Mr. Macgillivray: Most of the vessels affected by this are pleasure craft. 

There are a few other vessels.
Senator Kinley: There was considerable objection from the western people 

about this fine of $500 or imprisonment not to exceed six months. They thought 
that that was high. The fine was $100 before, was it not?

Mr. Macgillivray: Yes, Sir.
Senator Kinley: That is a big jump for a fisherman who—
The Chairman : You will remember, Senator, that it was explained to us 

that the original penalty of $100 had been fixed in 1915, and it is now to be 
$500 or not more than six months’ imprisonment to conform with the penalty 
clauses that—

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : This has application mainly to 
pleasure craft the owners of which, for example, refuse to license their boats. 
They have to do something drastic with them. It has nothing to do with the 
fishing industry.

The Chairman: I think the people who objected from the west coast did 
not realize it did not affect their kind of industry at all.

Senator Kinley: It was Senator Reid’s problem. It was his people who 
objected to the fine being $500. Do you recall that, Senator?

Senator Reid: Yes.
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : I think the representatives of that 

point of view were fairly well satisfied. They received the explanation.
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The Chairman: Yes, this deals with the licensing of vessels. Shall section 2 
carry?

Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: We have dealt with section 3. Section 4 is the one on 

which we have numerous representations from British Columbia. You will 
recall we had representations from the marine engineers and from the captains, 
and also from the tugboat owners. I do not know if the tugboat owners agree 
with me, but it seemed to me that they more or less cancelled one another out. 
Some of them were opposed to one subsection which did not help them very 
much, and others were opposed to another subsection which did not help 
them.

Senator Kinley: They accepted the exemption up to 15 nominal horse­
power.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : There were two points of view. One 
was that this would put hundreds of men out of work, but the opinion of the 
tugboat owners was that it would put 18 men out of work. I rather gather 
that the department concurred with the latter opinion. Am I stating it 
correctly?

Mr. Macgillivray: Yes, Sir.
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne): It is just a matter of choosing who 

to believe. It was said that those who said it would put hundreds out of work 
were taking the worst possible view. It is a question of making up our minds 
as to which is the best evidence. I have no personal knowledge of the matter, 
and I find it difficult to express an opinion.

Senator Kinley: It was said that these tugs make their repairs on the 
shore. The minister has discretion in case of difficulty. I would not like to 
express an opinion because I do not know much about the tugs on the west 
coast.

Mr. Macgillivray: I think I should add that here, again, the department’s 
approach was on the basis of safety and not on the basis of labour-management 
relations. We always try to avoid that. We hope that they can work out their 
difficulties between one another through bargaining, but certainly we are 
inclined to agree with the tugboat owners with respect to the number of people 
who would be put out of work by reason of one subsection; that it would be 
the small number of 18. The other subsection is the one that favours the 
marine engineers, and provides more opportunities for employment for them. 
I do not know whether it is true to say they cancel one another out, or whether 
one or the other would get the advantage in the long run.

Senator Kinley: You are giving the big fellows a break here. It is a case 
of two engineers in one engine room?

Mr. Macgillivray: Yes.
Senator Molson: I think it was brought out that there had been no recorded 

engine failures in the smaller crafts we were discussing, and also that there 
was absolutely no unemployment in the tug engineering field in British 
Columbia. I think the fact that there might be a shortage today was brought out.

The Chairman: Yes, I think that is right. I was impressed by the evidence 
of Mr. Cumyn, the Director of Marine Regulations. I think he is in Europe now.

Mr. Macgillivray: Yes.
The Chairman: Shall subsection (1) of section 4 carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Subsection (2) ?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
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The Chairman: We have dealt with section 5. We have carried the new 
section 116A and we have inserted section 116B raising it from 10 to 25 tons.

Senator Reid: May I ask why the words “British subjects” are used instead 
of the words “Canadian citizen”?

Senator Kinley: “British subjects” means anybody.
Mr. Macgillivray: It has always been our practice within the Common­

wealth to accept mutually the certificates of other parts of the Commonwealth, 
and, indeed, we are bound to under the Commonwealth Merchant Shipping 
Agreement. It has always been our practice to issue certificates to British 
subjects who are not Canadian citizens. This is intended to take care of the 
landed immigrants who are now in this country and who are employed as 
skippers of fishing vessels.

Senator Reid: Are there many who come under that category?
Mr. Macgillivray: I do not think there are very many. There are some on 

the east coast, and I believe none on the Pacific coast because of the requirements 
of the Fisheries Act.

Senator Reid: Then we have two different laws—one for the Atlantic coast 
and one for the Pacific coast. That should not be.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : I think that is easy to explain, and 
I think it was explained the other day. We do not have to have licences on the 
east coast because the control of the fishing there from a conservation point of 
view is entirely different from what it is on the west coast. The man who fails 
to get a fishing licence can take advantage of this provision, it has been sug­
gested, and the only people on the east coast who require licences are the 
lobster fishermen. That is a conservation measure, as it is on the west coast 
with regard to halibut and salmon. The representative of the unions out there 
understood this completely when it was explained the last time.

Senator Kinley: I know that fishermen going from the east coast to the 
west coast to fish complain that the unions are pretty tight and that they 
cannot get in, but you will know more about that than I do.

The Chairman: Section 6, Mr. Macgillivray?
Mr. Macgillivray: Well, this is the first of a series of clauses dealing with 

the International Convention for the Safety of Life at Sea. The only 
thing we are doing here is providing that the Governor in Council may make 
regulations to give effect to the new safety convention. The act at present allows 
him to make regulations to give effect to the 1948 safety convention.

Senator Kinley: Under the 1948 convention it applies only to a certain 
tonnage—300 tons, was it?

Mr. Macgillivray: A cargo ship of 500 tons, and a passenger ship of any 
tonnage on international voyages.

The Chairman: My notes are that sections 6 to 27 inclusive all stem from 
this international safety convention.

Shall section 6 carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman : Section 7? There is nothing in that.
Mr. Macgillivray: This indicates some change in the present act. The 

1948 safety conventions did not have provisions regarding construction of cargo 
ships, and had nothing to do with regard to nuclear ships. The only change 
we are now making is to make provision for the inspection of the construction 
of cargo ships and the inspection of nuclear ships.

The Chairman: Shall section 7 carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
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The Chairman: Section 8.
Mr. Macgillivray: Again this is just taking care of the changes in termi­

nology in the new convention.
The Chairman: Shall this section carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Section 9.
Mr. Macgillivray: This amendment as the note tells us is consequential 

on the amendment made by clause 8.
The Chairman: Shall this section carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Section 10—safety convention certificates.
Mr. Macgillivray: This is simply to replace in the act the names of the 

new certificates, the new names prescribed by the new safety convention.
The Chairman: Shall this section carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Section 11.
Senator Reid: With regard to section 11 it deals with a ship having on 

board a lesser number of persons than that stated in the certificate. How does 
this affect the law?

Mr. Macgillivray: We may have an occasion where a passenger ship 
which has a certificate under which it is required to carry lifesaving equipment 
for a full load of passengers may be making a trip with no passengers or 
with very few on board, in which case if they happen to have a few lifeboats 
ashore for repairs they should be able to sail because they are still adequately 
equipped to handle the trip. This is there so that they may be excused on that 
one occasion from adhering to the full requirements.

The Chairman: Shall section 11 carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Section 12 relates to certificates.
Mr. Macgillivray: This amendment is entirely consequential on the 

change in the names of the certificates.
The Chairman: Shall section 12 carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Section 13, this also seems to be a consequential amend­

ment.
Mr. Macgillivray: Yes, sir, it is consequential on the amendment in clause 

6 relating to the making of regulations. It is just a drafting change.
The Chairman: Shall this section carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Section 14, a change in names only.
Mr. Macgillivray: This again is a drafting change simply because of 

changes in the names of the certificates.
The Chairman: Shall this section carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Section 15.
Mr. Macgillivray: Again the same comment as for the last one. It is just 

a change in the name of the certificate.
The Chairman: Shall this section carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Section 16.
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Mr. Macgillivray: This is to extend the application of section 402 to 
Canadian safety convention ships. It is also to provide that a ship which is 
certificated as a passenger ship may be cleared on its passenger ship certificate 
even though it has no passengers aboard. There is an anomaly in the present 
act in that a ship that is certificated as a passenger ship, if it should sail with 
no passengers at all, would have to get a cargo ship certificate which is of a 
lesser grade.

Senator Kinley: He already has a higher certificate and that should 
include the lower one.

The Chairman: Shall this section carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Section 17 is a change in wording about nuclear ships and 

that kind of thing.
Mr. Macgillivray: It is consequential upon the change in names. It also 

extends the requirement to nuclear ships and cargo ships of 300 tons or more. 
Previously the limit was 500 tons but it has now been brought down to 300 
tons.

The Chairman: Shall this section carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Section 18.
Mr. Macgillivray: Again this reflects the lowering of the tonnage as 

regards cargo ships to 300 tons, and also the application to nuclear ships.
The Chairman: Shall this section carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Section 19.
Mr. Macgillivray: This is consequential on the previous amendment set 

out in clause 17, the one which makes radio requirements applicable to cargo 
ships of 300 tons.

The Chairman: Shall this section carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Section 20.
Mr. Macgillivray : This amendment—this is the one that requires nuclear 

ships to be inspected annually as regards their radio.
The Chairman: Shall this section carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Section 21?
Mr. Macgillivray: Again, this reflects the reduction of the tonnage of 

cargo ships as regards radio to 300 tons.
The Chairman: Shall this section carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Section 22.
Mr. Macgillivray: That is entirely consequential on the changes in the 

names of the convention certificates.
The Chairman: Shall this section carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Then, section 23.
Mr. Macgillivray: The same comment on that.
The Chairman : Shall this section carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Section 24.
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Mr. Macgillivray: The same comment on that.
The Chairman: Shall this section carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman : Section 25?
Mr. Macgillivray: In the present act and in the 1948 Safety Convention 

there is a requirement for the master of a ship to report certain hazards at sea 
and certain dangers to navigation. In the new convention there is a requirement 
that he shall also report gale force winds for which no storm warnings have 
been received, and also icing conditions, that is conditions of icing on the 
superstructure. Before, he was not legally bound to do so.

The Chairman: Shall this section carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Section 26?
Mr. Macgillivray: This is a drafting change. The repeal of subsection 2 

of section 461 because it is already covered in the amendment to section 389 
set out in clause 6.

The Chairman: Shall this section carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Section 27?
Mr. Macgillivray: This again is entirely consequential on the change in 

the names of certificates.
The Chairman: Section 28 deals with the oil pollution prevention regula­

tions which is an international matter, I gather, is it not?
Mr. Macgillivray: Yes, sir. In 1962 in London there was a conference 

of the governments that were party to the Oil Pollution Convention of 1954, and 
at that conference they agreed on a number of changes in the convention, and 
the purpose of subclause 1 of clause 28 is to empower the Governor in Council 
to make changes in the present Oil Pollution Prevention Regulations which 
will bring them into line with the convention.

The Chairman: Shall subsection 1(a) carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
Senator Kinley: Mr. Chairman, it is 100 miles now. It was previously 

50 miles. That was strenuously objected to in this committee.
Mr. Macgillivray: The limit off the east coast has been extended to 

100 miles.
The Chairman : Subparagraph 2, that is the increase in penalty to $500.
Mr. Macgillivray: We have found in many cases on the west coast the 

magistrates have been critical of the section dealing with the previous fine. 
They found it too low.

The Chairman : It was derisory in the case of large vessels.
Mr. Macgillivray: It was just about a licence fee to pump oil into the 

water. The United States has a fine of $5,000 and I think Britain has a similarly 
high fine.

The Chairman: Shall this carry?
Hon. senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Section 29.
Mr. Macgillivray: This has to do with harbour dues. In section 608, 

609 and 610 of the act it is provided that most of the harbour dues are set, 
or rather some of the harbour dues are set by the act itself, but most of them 
are set by order in council. Section 608 now empowers the Governor in Council



130 STANDING COMMITTEE

to fix the scale of harbour dues. Section 609 prescribes that they shall be pay­
able twice a year, and section 610 prescribes a fee of one-half cent per square 
foot for anchorage. Now that figure was set many years ago and is unrealistic. 
In this case we are now doing two things, we are tidying it up by putting the 
whole thing under the Governor in Council, and we are bringing the figures 
up to date.

Senator Kinley: Is there any significance to the term public harbours?
Mr. Macgillivray: There are various categories of harbours in Canada. 

Those that come under the National Harbours Board which are not included 
in this. There are also those under local harbour commissioners, such as New 
Westminster. I do not think there are any on the east coast, but there are 
some in Newfoundland. The third category are public harbours within the 
meaning of Part X of the Canada Shipping Act, those which are proclaimed 
to be public harbours for this section and which are operated by harbour 
masters appointed by the Department of Transport.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : Do most of these harbours in Nova 
Scotia come under Part X?

Mr. Macgillivray: Halifax is under the National Harbours Board and 
so is Sydney.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : What about Lunenburg Harbour—my 
friend, I am sure, will be interested in that.

Mr. Macgillivray: It would come under this.
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : And Liverpool where they ship news­

print.
Senator Kinley: In Lunenburg Harbour they have public wharves.
Mr. Macgillivray: Yes.
Senator Kinley: Up to now they have allowed fishing vessels to go to 

public wharves free. Will that continue?
Mr. Macgillivray: This section does not deal with wharves. It deals with 

harbour dues. Wharves are dealt with under the Government Harbours and 
Piers Act. There was recently an amendment, a new scchedule of rates for the 
public wharves.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne): Can someone here give us a little 
information on that?

Mr. Macgillivray: Yes, I think Mr. Cavey should explain that, sir.
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : What would be the charge, Mr. Cavey, 

for such an operation in Lunenburg—
Senator Kinley: Or Liverpool?
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : Or Liverpool—where fishing vessels 

are coming in at sea? Is there any change in regulation?
Mr. Cavey: There is no change in regulation. The changes here would not 

have any effect at all in the administration of those harbours, or any public 
harbour.

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne): What I am trying to get at, and I 
think what is in our minds, is the question as to the effect of a change in the 
Order in Council under the act, which you mentioned a while ago, for the 
operation of public wharves. Do you have any knowledge as to the effect of 
such change on fishing vessels using public wharves? Does that come under 
what you have in your jurisdiction?

Mr. Cavey: There were changes made earlier this year with respect to 
public wharves, but they did not affect the fishing vessels at all.

Senator Kinley: Is there an indication that you are going to charge a vessel 
for anchoring in the port?
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Mr. Cavey: Section 610 of the present act provides that a ship shall pay for 
anchorage in a harbour if it stays there over 30 days, but having paid that 
charge, it could stay there for years.

Senator Baird: What is the position of Newfoundland in this respect?
Mr. Cavey: The harbour at St. Johns Newfoundland, is governed by a 

special statute and they have a special harbour commission there. You will 
recall that we had a harbour commission bill here recently; and the minister 
has plans for St. Johns.

The Chairman: Shall section 29 carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Section 30 deals with the restriction of navigation, and I 

think has to be read in conjunction with section 2, which we have already 
passed, which relates essentially to pleasure vessels.

Mr. Macgillivray: The intention in this is to apply it particularly to 
pleasure vessels. We have often had requests in the department from provincial 
governments and from other bodies, and other individuals, to restrict motor 
boating, restrict regattas, and so on, where the local inhabitants don’t want 
them. Under the present section 645 the Governor in Council does not have the 
power to prohibit navigation. This is an ancient right of the citizen, the right of 
navigation. Under this clause the Governor in Council will be able to prohibit 
navigation. Some people were concerned that this might be giving too broad a 
power to the Governor in Council, and so you will note it is proposed only to 
apply it to vessels not exceeding 15 tons. This is to make pretty sure that this 
will apply only to pleasure vessels. I think Mr. Baldwin explained to this 
committee that the intention is only to make these restrictions at the request of 
a provincial government or a municipal government—some responsible local 
body, possibly, but not just at the request of individuals.

Senator Rinley: Some of these fellows that get a thrill out of waterskiing, 
and those who run small boats at 20 or 30 miles an hour, are frequently 
a danger to others. Who administers that act, the Royal Canadian Mounted 
Police?

Mr. Macgillivray: That is now provided for in the Criminal Code and is 
enforceable and enforced by any police force.

Senator Kinley: What about the provincial authority, do you have to go 
to them for action? Do you invoke the Criminal Code?

Mr. Macgillivray: The Criminal Code is, of course, enforced provincially, 
enforced by the provincial attorney general. The municipal and provincial 
police enforce the Criminal Code.

The Chairman: Shall section 30 carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Section 31 is next. Senators will recall that there were 

one or two suggestions made by the Canadian Bar Association to make two 
changes. Perhaps as we go along, Mr. Macgillivray will indicate them and give us 
his reaction.

Mr. Macgillivray: There is a suggestion made with regard to section 31. 
Mr. Hyndman referred to it before the committee last time, and subsequent 
to that he wrote me a letter proposing a wording for subsection (1) of section 
658, in which he stated:

We are particularly concerned with Clauses 31 to 34 of the bill, 
being the clauses concerned with the amendment of the act in 
accordance with the International Convention relating to the Limita­
tion of Liability of Owners of Sea-going Ships, 1957. In connection with 
those provisions we suggest:



132 STANDING COMMITTEE

(a) That the proposed new Section 658(1) the amendment relating to 
priority of claims, be inserted rather as a new section 657(3) to 
read as follows:

He then sets forth a wording, which is somewhat different from the wording 
we have drafted in clause 31. His wording is closer to the wording of the 
international convention, which he prefers. However, it does not change the 
sense of the amendment. I think they were a little concerned because we used 
these fractions, “twenty-one thirty-firsts”, and “ten thirty-firsts”. However, the 
drafting here is approved by the Deputy Minister of Justice; and because the 
drafting proposed by Mr. Hyndman does not change the substance but only 
the form, I would not recommend that we accept the Bar Association’s pro­
posal in this regard. If you would like me to read Mr. Hyndman’s proposed 
amendment, I could do so sir.

The Chairman: Do you think that is necessary? There is no change in 
substance.

Senator Baird : Not if there is no change in substance.
The Chairman : Does that apply to subsection (1) of section 31?
Mr. Macgillivray: Yes, sir.
The Chairman: Shall subsection (1) carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Subsection (2). Did he make any suggestions there?
Mr. Macgillivray: No, he had no suggestions on that, sir. In this sub­

section a limitation is involved, and therefore there is an amount of money 
paid into the court. The court may postpone or defer its distribution of part 
of the fund until all actions relating to the same incident are resolved.

The Chairman: Shall subsection (2) carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: On section 32, I remember Mr. Hyndman had a criterion 

of subparagraph (c), and he suggested that the word “agent” might be expanded 
so as to know exactly what we mean by an agent.

Mr. Macgillivray: Mr. Hyndman has proposed an amendment which we 
agree with, and we would be quite glad to have this inserted, sir. As it was 
drafted, we speak of the manager, operator, or agent of a ship. The draftsmen 
were rather of the opinion that the agent of a ship had a fairly definite meaning 
and could not be expanded. However the maritime lawyers, the practitioners 
in the field, were concerned about it, and so they wanted additional wording 
added.

The Chairman: Shall I read the additional wording of the bar council? 
Instead of (c) reading as it presently does, it would read thus:

the manager or operator of a ship and any agent of a ship made liable 
by law for damage caused by the ship.

If that is agreed between the Bar Association and the department, would 
some honourable senator move?

Senator Smith (Queens - Shelburne) : I so move.
Senator Molson: Seconded.
The Chairman: Carried. Then subsection (2) of section 32?
Mr. Macgillivray: The Bar Association had no recommendation concern­

ing this, sir.
The Chairman: Shall subsection (2) carry.
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Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Then section 32 as amended will be carried.
Now section 33?
Senator Reid: Page 17 of the bill reads:

(b) the Governor in Council may by order from time to time specify 
the amounts which shall be deemed to be equivalent to 3,100 gold 
francs and 1,000 gold francs, respectively.

What exactly does that mean?
Mr. Macgillivray: When the act was amended in 1961, sir, section 657 

expressed the limited liability of a ship in gold francs. This is to achieve uni­
formity throughout the world, if we are to have reciprocity when actions are 
commenced. If a ship is arrested in port, the ship wants to put up bail to be 
released from arrest, and the only way they can find out what is the present 
Canadian equivalent is to phone the Bank of Canada, and if it happens to be a 
Saturday afternoon, for instance, they are out of luck. This provides for the 
Governor in Council to make an order from time to time to say what the 
amounts are in Canadian dollars.

Senator Reid: The wording is, “3,100 gold francs and 1,000 gold francs”. 
Is the one amount plus the other?

Mr. Macgillivray: We could have drafted it to say what was the amount 
of one gold franc, which would have covered it, but it would be expressed in a 
figure of seven decimal points.

Senator Reid: As I read it, it reads like a double payment.
Mr. Macgillivray: I think the drafting is all right.
The Chairman : I think, Senator Reid, section 657 of the present act refers 

to two different amounts of liability in different cases, and this merely carries 
on that manner of expressing it.

Senator Kinley: That is according to tonnage.
Mr. Macgillivray: Per ton.
The Chairman: Shall section 33 carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Section 34?
Mr. Macgillivray: Again, the Bar Association made no comment on this, 

and, indeed, said they are in favour of it.
The Chairman: Shall section 34 carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
Mr. Macgillivray: May I make a comment before you go to clause 35. The 

Bar Association had another item of complaint, and that is that the Interna­
tional Convention that we are giving effect to here is to limit the liability of 
the ship owner, but we have not gone as far as the convention. The convention 
has a provision which enables a ship owner to limit his liability as to the 
removal of wreck. This bill does not go so far as to allow him to limit for 
wreck removal. This was an optional feature of the convention. Canada can still 
accede to it without acceding to the provision relating to wreck, and the Gov­
ernment has just not at present accepted the idea that people should be able to 
limit in connection with the removal of wreck.

I might say that at the time this was being considered, and policy estab­
lished on it, the Federal Express had just sunk in Montreal Harbour, and the 
cost of removing it was to be in excess of $1 million. There was not any desire 
to put that sort of burden on the Canadian taxpayer.

The Chairman: This is a matter of Government policy?
20845—3
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Mr. Macgillivray: That is correct.
The Chairman: I do not think we need to interfere with that.
Mr. Macgillivray: I might say that in the United Kingdom, where they 

have brought the provisions of the convention into effect, they have in their 
act a provision that can be proclaimed giving effect to the wreck removal 
feature, but it has not as yet been proclaimed. It has been in their act since 
1959.

The Chairman: I do not think we need take action on that. It would in­
volve inserting a new section in the bill.

Hon. Senators: No.
The Chairman: Section 35 is one of the most important sections of the bill, 

and it is the restriction to Canadian shipping as to domestic traffic between the 
head of the lakes and Anticosti Island. We had a good many favourable com­
ments on that from the witnesses who appeared before us, and no unfavourable 
comments, which rather surprised me because I thought there were some 
interests in Canada who were opposed to it.

Senator Molson: I think one witness suggested it did not go far enough, 
but if he could not have the whole cake he would take a half.

The Chairman: Yes.
Senator Reid: What is the reason behind it?
Mr. Macgillivray: I think Mr. Baldwin can explain that.

Mr. J. R. Bcddwin, Deputy Minister, Department of Transport: Senator Reid, the 
Canada Shipping Act contains a provision which states that vessels built out­
side Canada may only come on to Canadian registry if the Minister of Trans­
port gives his approval. The policy under this provision for many years has 
been to allow foreign built vessels to come on to Canadian registry if they are 
reasonably new, but if they are extremely ancient not to allow them to come 
on to Canadian registry in order to avoid problems this might create.

The Commonwealth Merchant Shipping Agreement provides that vessels 
of Commonwealth registry, in addition to those of Canadian registry, may 
engage in our coasting trade.

With the opening of the St. Lawrence Seaway we were confronted with 
a rather new and difficult situation in the Great Lakes area. A large number 
of old United States lakers, ranging from 40 to 70 years in age, came on to 
the market, and there was a strong tendency developed for these to be placed 
—they were not eligible for Canadian registry because of their age, but there 
was a tendency for them to be placed on Commonwealth registry in Britain, 
Bermuda or Nassau, as the case may be, as a means of getting them into the 
Canadian domestic coasting trade. In fact, these perform a useful service in the 
Atlantic provinces where some of the industries are very highly dependent 
upon them, but the problem in the Great Lakes was a new one. It created 
hardships for the Great Lakes operators who had been building up fleets of 
reasonably new vessels.

Attempts were made to find out whether the British Government and the 
Commonwealth countries concerned could help us in avoiding many of these 
old vessels getting on to Commonwealth registry, but under their legislation 
this proved impossible.

At about the time when this matter was under consideration—around 
1959 and 1960—we had achieved the point at which some of the Canadian 
lake operators—one in particular—indicated to us that unless this trend could 
be brought to an end somehow they would have no choice but to take the 
Canadian registered vessels which they had off Canadian registry, and start
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putting them on British registry. In fact, the first move was to transfer one 
of the Canadian lakers to Bermuda registry.

In view of this situation the then government reached the conclusion that 
this particular aspect of the coasting trade, which is the Great Lakes and the 
St. Lawrence, and which had always been traditionally carried on by Canadian 
registered vessels—the problem was a new one created by the opening of the 
seaway—should be reserved for Canadian registered vessels. The matter was 
taken up with the British Government which, in turn, consulted the other 
partners in the Commonwealth Merchant Shipping Agreement. They agreed 
that they would be satisfied with an amendment to the agreement which would 
limit the trade in this particular area to vessels of Canadian registry only, and 
this legislation is in implementation of that consultation.

The Chairman: That is a very clear explanation.
Senator Kinley: Mr. Chairman, I quite agree that before the seaway 

there was protection on the rivers and lakes because of natural conditions, 
but now that the seaway is open these ships should have some protection. Per­
haps I left the wrong impression in the house when I said that we in the Mari­
times were open, and were rather in favour of free trade, anyway. I would 
like to see this idea of protecting the Great Lakes, and making the Maritimes 
open to trade put into effect. I think I left the wrong impression, in that I 
thought all foreign vessels were stopped at the coast. However, I discover that 
under this amendment British vessels will still be able to carry goods and 
passengers from the Maritimes to ports within the restricted area, but will not 
be able to pick up cargo in that area and ship it to another area. I thought all 
vessels were stopped at the coast, but that appears not to be the case. I am 
not going to oppose this, but there is a feature of it that will come up in 
the future, I am sure.

The Chairman : Is there any further discussion on clause 35?
Senator Molson: Mr. Chairman, could I ask where 63 degrees west hits the 

island of Anticosti?
Mr. Macgillivray: It is about halfway down the island. It is far enough 

to take in Havre St. Pierre.
Senator Kinley: What part of the Gaspe coast does it go through?
Mr. Macgillivray: Cap des Rosiers to the West Point of Anticosti, and 

then you go downstream a little bit and take in Havre St. Pierre.
Senator Kinley: It does not take in any part of Labrador?
Mr. Macgillivray: No. The drafting of this was mentioned by Mr. Lowrey 

who in his testimony said that their counsel, Mr. Hazen Hansard of Montreal, 
had proposed an alternative draft. I took this up with the draftsmen of the 
Department of Justice, and we produced an alternative draft. Mr. Hansard 
saw this, and still did not like it, but it was at this stage purely a drafting 
point that he disliked. We prepared a draft of which I have copies here which 
I can distribute.

The Chairman: Your department is satisfied with this amendment?
Mr. Macgillivray: Yes. These changes clarify it, and it is agreeable to the 

department. I discussed it also with Mr. Hopkins, and, indeed, I telephoned Mr. 
Hansard from Mr. Hopkins’ office to discuss this most recent draft. We are 
satisfied that, as drafted in the amendment I have placed before you, it now 
covers the situation adequately.

Senator Kinley: I recognize, Mr. Chairman, that Newfoundland, being 
an island on the way to Canada, has a problem here. A British ship can still go 
from St. John’s to the Maritimes, but if it comes from St. John’s to Nova Scotia 
can it then go up the lakes?
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Mr. Baldwin: Yes, there is no restriction on a British vessel carrying traf­
fic between Halifax and, say, Toronto.

Senator Kinley: Of course, a Canadian ship can do that, but it is re­
stricted now to a British ship. The British ship is a little better off now than 
it used to be, is it not?

Mr. Baldwin: It may be.
Senator Kinley: What effect does this have on Canadians who register their 

ships in Great Britain for the purposes of economy?
Mr. Baldwin: In so far as the Atlantic provinces trade is concerned, it 

will not affect them. Within the Great Lakes area we will have to deal with 
the problem of a few ships that are now on British registry and which are being 
used in this trade by Canadian operators.

Senator Kinley: You are still allowing Canadian ships to be registered out­
side the country?

Mr. Baldwin : There is no provision against that.
Senator Kinley: They can register them in England and still have the privi­

lege of working in our coastal trade.
Mr. Baldwin: Not in the Great Lakes.
Senator Kinley: Not in the St. Lawrence?
Mr. Baldwin: That is right.
Senator Kinley: But they can operate from Newfoundland to Nova Scotia?
Mr. Baldwin: Yes.
The Chairman: Have all senators a copy of the proposed amendment to 

section 35? The only change in language seems to be where you say:
Notwithstanding subsections (1) and (2), (a) no goods shall be 

transported by water or by land and water,—
That is an extension of the previous draft. What is the significance of the words: 
“no goods shall be transported by water or by land and water.”

Mr. Macgillivray: There is a history to this. Back in 1932 or 1933 the 
act was amended and put into its present form. At that time, I understand, there 
was a problem in respect to foreign vessels taking grain from the Lakehead to 
an American port, transporting it within the harbour to another American ship, 
and then carrying it to another Canadian port so that it could be said that the 
cargo was going by way of a foreign port. This wording was introduced at that 
time in order to make sure that that practice was not—

Senator Reid: It was taken just a few feet by land?
Mr. Macgillivray: It was a subterfuge to get around our laws.
Senator Kinley: Was there not something in the Treaty of Washington 

about that?
Mr. Macgillivray: No, I do not think so.
Senator Kinley: It dealt with water and land transportation between two 

countries.
Mr. Macgillivray: Yes, but not with what was essentially a transportation 

between one part of the country and another part of the country by water.
The Chairman : From a legal point of view I do not know whether the 

subterfuge would hold water. I do not know whether Senator Lang would 
agree with me on this, but if you transport something from one point of the 
country to Buffalo, and then it is transported across ten feet of dock, and then 
the transportation is continued on by water, I would say that that transport 
was by water. However, it does not matter.
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Mr. Macgillivray: I think the language of the existing section is some­
what confusing, and it has been difficult for me to trace the history of it. I 
could do it only by reading the debates.

Senator Reid: Has it ever been challenged?
Mr. Macgillivray: No.
Senator Molson: This seems like a good amendment.
The Chairman: Is the proposed amendment to subsection (2a) of section 

671 satisfactory, honourable senators? Shall the amendment carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Section 36 which repeals schedule IV.
Mr. Macgillivray: Schedule IV is the existing safety convention of 1948 

which is appended to the act.
The Chairman: We just replace it?
Mr. Macgillivray: We propose not to replace it. We propose not to have 

the new convention added to the act. There are two reasons for that. First, it 
would add about 190 pages to the act and, secondly, it is not legally necessary 
to have it added.

The Chairman : Shall section 36 carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
Senator Kinley: Have we passed section 34 which deals with the arresting 

of a ship?
The Chairman : Section 34 was carried, Senator Kinley. That was in con­

nection with the limitation of liability of a shipowner in connection with the 
international convention.

Senator Kinley: But where a ship was brought under arrest in connection 
with a claim, is that confined to Section 657?

Mr. Macgillivray: Yes, this deals with a case where a ship is arrested, and 
bail has been posted partly in Canada, and partly in another country, the Court 
may order the release of the ship if the total of the bail is equal to the amount 
of limitation. If part of the bail has been posted in a non convention country, 
the Court may order the release of the ship. If the other part of the bail has 
been posted in a country that is party to the convention the Court shall order 
the release of the ship.

Senator Kinley: This does not apply to the payment of an account that a 
vessel might owe for refitting?

Mr. Macgillivray: No.
Senator Kinley: Only to damage that might be done.
The Chairman: Does that satisfy you, senator?
Senator Kinley: Yes.
The Chairman: Then there is Section 37 which deals with the coming into 

force of this Act.
Mr. Baldwin: This would allow the Government time, under the two sec­

tions, to make the necessary arrangements so that when the bill comes into 
effect no hardship may be created for any one individual.

The Chairman: Shall this section carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Shall the preamble carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Shall I report the bill with amendments?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
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The Chairman: I don’t think I can do that this afternoon. I think it will 
have to be next week because it will take some time to prepare the report. I 
want to thank the members of the Committee for their work. They have been 
here now on this bill for four sessions. I think I should also express a word of 
thanks and appreciation to the officers of the Department.

Senator Kinley: They have been very good.
Senator Reid : Do we have a quorum to do this?
The Chairman: We have a quorum. I don’t think you have seen Senator 

Smith sitting over there at that table.
Senator Molson: There is a ringer over there.
Whereupon the Committee adjourned.
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ORDER OF REFERENCE

Extract from the Minutes and Proceedings of the Senate, Wednesday, 
March 18th, 1964.

“Pursuant to the Order of the Day, the Honourable Senator Leonard moved, 
seconded by the Honourable Senator Inman, that the Bill S-10, intituled: “An 
Act to provide for the Establishment of Harbour Commissions”, be read the 
second time.

After debate, and—
The question being put on the motion, it was—
Resolved in the affirmative.
The Bill was then read the second time.
The Honourable Senator Leonard moved, seconded by the Honourable 

Senator Farris, that the Bill be referred to the Standing Committee on Trans­
port and Communications.

The question being put on the motion, it was—
Resolved in the affirmative.”

J. F. MacNEILL, 
Clerk of the Senate.
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
Thursday, April 30th, 1964.

Pursuant to adjournment and notice the Standing Committee on Transport 
and Communications met this day at 10.00 a.m.

Present: The Honourable Senators Hugessen (Chairman), Baird, Bouffard, 
Connolly (Ottawa West), Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche), Hollett, Horner, 
Isnor, Kinley, Lambert, Lang, McCutcheon, McLean, Molson, Phillips, Power, 
Reid, Smith (Kamloops), Smith ( Queens-Shelburne), Stambaugh, Veniot and 
Welch. (22)

In attendance: Mr. E. Russell Hopkins, Law Clerk and Parliamentary 
Counsel.

On Motion of the Honourable Senator Reid it was RESOLVED to report 
recommending that authority be granted for the printing of 800 copies in 
English and 300 copies in French of the proceedings of the Committee on Bill 
S-10.

Bill S-10, intituled: “An Act to provide for the Establishment of Harbour 
Commissions” was read and considered.

The following' witnesses were heard:
Mr. E. G. McNeely, City Solicitor, City of Oshawa.
Mr. S. L. Chambers, Commissioner, North Fraser Harbour Commissioners.
The Honourable J. W. Pickersgill, Minister of Transport.
Mr. Ross Tolmie, Counsel, Council of Forest Industries of British Columbia.
Mr. G. W. Stead, Assistant Deputy Minister, Marine Services, Department 

of Transport.

At 11.20 a.m. the Committee adjourned.

At 2.15 the Committee resumed.

On Motion of the Honourable Senator Lambert it was RESOLVED to report 
the Bill with the following amendments:

1. Page 7, line 17: After “purpose” delete the period and add “, or in the 
case of a municipality having a substantial interest in the harbour, as deter­
mined by the Minister, by the auditors of such municipality.”

2. Page 9, line 4: After “made” delete the period and substitute “: Provided 
that such order or proclamation shall become effective only upon the expira­
tion of ninety days from the date of the publication thereof in the Canada 
Gazette.”

3. Page 9: Strike out subclause (2) of clause 30 and substitute therefor 
the following:

“(2) No proclamation shall be issued pursuant to subsection (1) 
unless the Governor in Council has received
(a) a by-law passed by the Commission requesting the Governor in 

Council to declare the Commission to be established pursuant to this 
Act; and
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(b) a resolution or resolutions approving such by-law passed by the 
councils of all municipalities having power to appoint or to partic­
ipate in the appointment of a member of any harbour Commission 
listed in the Schedule to this Act, or, where the number of such 
municipalities is more than two, by the councils of the majority of 
such municipalities.”

At 2.45 p.m. the Committee adjourned to the call of the Chairman.
Attest:

F. A. Jackson, 
Clerk of Committee.



THE SENATE

THE STANDING COMMITTEE ON TRANSPORT AND COMMUNICATIONS

EVIDENCE

Ottawa, Thursday, April 30, 1964.

The Standing Committee on Transport and Communications to which was 
referred Bill S-10, an Act to provide for the Establishment of Harbour Com­
missions, met this day at 10 a.m.

Senator A. K. Hugessen (Chairman), in the Chair.
The Chairman: Honourable senators, we have a quorum, and I ask the 

committee to be good enough to come to order. We have before us for consider­
ation Bill S-10, an Act to provide for the Establishment of Harbour Com­
missions.

The committee agreed that a verbatim report be made of the com­
mittee’s proceedings on the bill.

The committee agreed to report recommending authority be granted 
for the printing of 800 copies in English and 300 copies in French of 
the committee’s proceedings on the bill.

The Chairman: This bill originates, honourable senators, with the Depart­
ment of Transport, and I understand that the Minister of Transport intends to 
be here. In the meantime we have from the department Mr. G. W. Stead, 
Assistant Deputy Minister, Marine Services, and Mr. Jacques Fortier, Counsel 
for the Department of Transport.

The Minister of Transport, the Hon. J. W. Pickersgill, is here now. I was 
just about to introduce him in his absence. Also in attendance are Mr. W. J. 
Manning, Director, Marine Works Branch, and Mr. J. H. W. Cavey, Chief, 
Harbours and Property Division.

Honourable senators will remember that during the debate on second 
reading of this bill about five weeks ago I undertook to see that everybody 
who might be interested in the bill—the various municipalities surrounding 
the harbours which are mentioned in the bill and the harbour commissions 
themselves—should be notified of this hearing so that they could make any 
representations they saw fit. That has been done. On April 1 a letter was sent 
by the Acting Chief Clerk of Committees to about 30 organizations, munic­
ipalities, harbour commissions and others who had expressed interest in the 
bill, enclosing a copy of the bill and advising them that this committee would 
consider the bill on April 23. When the date of this hearing was changed to 
April 30 they received a second communication, dated April 7. So I think 
the committee can rest assured that everybody who is interested in this bill 
has received a notification of this hearing.

We didn’t get very many replies to this notification. Perhaps I should advise 
the committee of replies we have received. The Board of Trade of Metropolitan 
Toronto informed us that since Toronto had been removed from the bill—you 
will remember it was included in the bill last year and dropped this year— 
the Board of Trade of Toronto is not interested any longer. The Mayor of 
Nanaimo wrote in reply to say that his city has no representations to make in 
respect to the bill. The Corporation of the City of New Westminster advised us
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that the matter had been brought to the attention of the council and that the 
letter had been filed for the information of council.

There was a letter from the former mayor of Belleville in which he makes 
one suggestion with regard to section 13 of the bill which perhaps we might 
deal with when we come to that section.

The Harbour Commissioners of Oshawa have advised that in view of the 
changes made this year from last year’s bill they now have no further comments 
or suggestions to make and they will not be appearing at the hearing. The 
Corporation of the City of Oshawa also wrote a letter to me signed by the city’s 
solicitor saying that they have certain representations they wish to make. The 
solicitor is Mr. E. G. McNeely and he is here.

The North Fraser Harbour Commissioners wrote, and it is dated April 24:
“Further to your letter of April 7, 1964, regarding Bill S-10, this is 

to advise that a delegation comprising Commissioner and Chairman J. 
S. Alsbury, Commissioner S. L. Chambers and Secretary-Manager N. D. 
Eastman, will be attending the meeting of the Standing Committee on 
Transport and Communications on Thursday, April 20, at 10:00 A.M. 
in Senate Committee Room No. 256-S, at which time it is proposed to 
present the views of The North Fraser Harbour Commissioners respecting 
Bill S-10.”

These gentlemen are here this morning and we shall hear from them in 
due course. I should also inform the committee that I received two telegrams 
yesterday, apparently from the heads of industries in the North Fraser area, 
which I shall read to the committee:

“Canadian Forest Products strongly advocates that the North Fraser 
Harbour Commissioners be excluded from the provisions of Bill S 10 
now under consideration STOP We cannot see how the present excellent 
administration of NFHC will be improved upon by this bill

L. L. G. Bentley, Senior Vice President”

The other is in substantially similar terms and reads as follows:
“Copy to the Hon. Arthur Laing. The Council of the Forest Industries 
of British Columbia on behalf of the sawmills plywood plants and shingle 
mills in the North Fraser Harbour area strongly recommends that the 
North Fraser Harbour Commission be excluded from the provisions of 
Bill 10 in view of the excellent administration of this area by the 
commission in the past

B. M. Hoffmeister President”

Those are all the communications we have received. I don’t know if there 
is anybody else here this morning representing any organiation or municipality 
other than those I have mentioned. There is one further person present, Mr. 
Ross Tolmie of Ottawa, representing the Council of Forest Industries of British 
Columbia, whose telegram I have just read.

I would suggest, honourable senators, that perhaps the best way we could 
proceed would be to hear representations from these various interests now. 
Last year we heard the explanation of the bill which departmental officials 
gave us, and we had an extended debate on second reading this year. Normally 
we proceed by asking the officials of the department to start off by explaining 
the bill. I wonder if that is necessary or if perhaps it would be a better plan 
to hear these representations and then let the minister and the officials 
comment on them.

Senator Isnor: Mr. Chairman, the Minister of Transport is here now.
The Chairman: Yes, I have said that.
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Senator Leonard: As sponsor of the bill I wonder if we should ask the 
minister how long his time permits him to be with us, and if his time is short 
we could hear him now to be sure of hearing him before he has to leave.

The Chairman: I wonder if the committee wants to hear the minister at 
this stage. I do not know if we need an explanation or if the minister wishes 
to say something.

Hon. J. W. Pickersgill, Minister of Transport: I have no desire to say anything, 
but in respect of Senator Leonard’s question I would say that it would be 
inconvenient for me to remain beyond 11 o’clock. I am, of course, at the disposi­
tion of the committee if there is any need for my being here.

The Chairman: That is why we should hear the representations and allow 
the minister to comment on them before he goes. Does that meet with the 
committee’s approval?

Some Hon. Senators: Agreed.
The Chairman: Suppose we start with the City of Oshawa. I don’t think 

they have too many suggestions to make. We have heard them before and I 
think we can deal with them promptly. You will remember Mr. McNeely. He 
was here last November in connection with last year’s bill.

Mr. E. G. McNeely, City Solicitor for the City of Oshawa: Mr. Chairman, Mr. 
Minister, honourable senators, I am here this morning, of course, at the request 
of the city council of our municipality which authorized Mayor Gifford and 
myself to appear ,and to renew again the representations which we made to 
this committee with respect to Bill S-38, which I think as far as Oshawa is 
concerned is in all respects the same as S-10 now before the committee.

The committee will recall that when this bill was first introduced and 
considered by the committee, objection was taken by Hamilton, Toronto and 
Oshawa to the provisions in the bill which permitted the majority of the harbour 
commissioners in those cities to place themselves under this new act, and in 
so doing to repeal the private acts under which those harbour commissions had 
existed, in some cases for many years, and in our case for a number of years.

Since those representations were made two of the three parties who were 
here and made substantially the same representations, so far as that point 
is concerned, have of course had their objections met. Toronto was first removed 
from the bill and then, just before this new bill was introduced, Hamilton was 
also removed. Therefore, of the three original objectors we are left here by 
ourselves. That is not because they have abandoned the principle for which we 
were all striving at that time, but because they are satisfied by being deleted 
from the bill. As far as this present bill is concerned, we initially took the 
position—and I think honourable senators will recall it was a position that a 
number of the members of this committee themselves understood and first 
advanced—that in view of the fact these harbour commissioners listed in the 
schedule were now enjoying rights granted by Parliament by private legislation, 
or by public legislation specifically directed to them, the suggestion was made 
that it would be reasonable to provide that if that legislation was to be repealed, 
or if machinery for its repeal was to be incorporated into this new act, it was 
not unreasonable to require that the consent of the municipal councils of those 
particular municipalities be first obtained.

We took that position initially. It was a position which I say at that time 
seemed to commend itself to a number of the members of this committee. It 
was a position which Toronto and Hamilton felt didn’t go quite far enough. 
We have maintained that position, and, as I say, Toronto and Hamilton have 
now been completely excluded, and we are still where we were. This bill is
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going to affect Oshawa in this way. When the Oshawa Harbour Commission was 
established under its present act the municipality, in order to get this local 
commission established, entered into arrangements with the department whereby 
it turned over to the administration of the Harbour Commission—

Senator Isnor: In what year was that?
Mr. McNeely: 1960, sir—approximately 50 acres of land having a value 

of roughly a quarter of a million dollars. We did that on the strength of this 
act.

Under our present act we have the right, of course, to appoint a member. 
Under our present act we have the right of inspection of the commission’s books. 
Of course, the commission is handling the money that is derived from our 
property.

Under this new act our commission can be placed under it and our old 
act can be repealed by a majority vote of the commissioners, and the majority 
of the commissioners, of course, are federally appointed. The new act does 
not contain a provision for the inspection of books which is in our present act. 
I may say that this is a provision which the department thought reasonable to 
include in virtually all of these harbour commission acts going back 50 years. 
It is not in the new act. That is one provision that is taken away.

Another thing is that under the new act once a majority vote of the 
commissioners puts us under the new act then, of course, the new act contains 
a provision whereby the Governor in Council by proclamation can dissolve 
any harbour commission completely. There is no requirement that any notice 
whatever be given with respect to the exercise of that power. The section simply 
provides that by proclamation the commission could be completely abolished.

The council of Oshawa feels that having regard to the fact this was an 
act set up by the arrangements I have mentioned, that it was an Act of 
Parliament which conferred certain rights on the municipality—certain rights 
which we feel are of value—the council feels, in view of these facts, that it 
is not unreasonable in taking objection to a bill which could result in the 
complete abolition of the harbour commission without reference to it, of 
course, without any reference to Parliament.

Any act, of course, can be amended or repealed, but this contains a provision 
whereby whatever rights we now have and which we value can be taken away 
by the executive without notice to us, and without further recourse to Parlia­
ment.

We appreciate, Mr. Chairman, the great pains that this committee and the 
Senate have gone to make sure that not only Oshawa but anyone who has any­
thing to say with respect to this bill has the fullest opportunity to be heard. 
We appreciate that and I trust that the fact we have taken advantage of 
this to the full, will be understood as a reflection of the interest which we have 
in this matter. We have tried throughout in relation to this bill to take what 
we thought was a reasonable position. We did not ask to be completely ex­
cluded, as did other municipalities, but if it appears that in making what we 
consider these reasonable amendments with respect to harbour commissions 
which now enjoy a special status under special acts; if granting what we are 
asking in relation to all of them would pose a problem, then I think it is al­
most suggested that we should have taken the position which Hamilton and 
Toronto took initially, and in which they were successful.

The Chairman: I gather, Mr. McNeely, that you really have two points 
with respect to which you would like this bill changed. The first is that you 
think the consent of the municipality should be obtained before the present 
act is merged into the new act?

Mr. McNeely: Yes, sir.
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The Chairman: Secondly you want to retain the right of inspection of 
books and records so far as the local harbour is concerned?

Mr. McNeely: That is correct, sir.
The Chairman: For the information of honourable senators perhaps I 

should read the provision in the present Oshawa Harbour Commissioners Act 
with respect to the inspection of books.

It is as follows:
All books, accounts, records and documents of the Corporation shall 

be at all times open for inspection by the Minister or the Council of the 
City of Oshawa or by a person authorized by the Minister or the Council 
for such purpose.

Now, there is in the new bill a substantially similar provision with regard to 
the minister but not with regard to the municipalities. Section 17 on page 7 
requires the commission to keep accounts of all moneys borrowed, received 
and expended, and so forth, and then subsection (2) of section 17 reads:

All books, accounts, records and documents of the Commission shall 
be at all reasonable times open for inspection by the Minister or by a 
person authorized by the Minister for such purpose.

I suppose we could amend that section to provide that any local municipality 
in which a harbour is located would also have a right of inspection. That would 
cover your point, would it not?

Mr. McNeely: Yes, sir.
The Chairman: What do you feel about that, Mr. Minister?
Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: I think I would like to hear all the representations 

and deal with them at the one time. I have a view on it.
The Chairman : Yes. Your other point was the consent which you suggest 

should be obtained from the municipality of Oshawa, in your case, before the 
present act is superseded by the new general act. I suppose that could be 
covered by amending section 30 of the bill. As honourable senators will see 
under subsection (2) of section 30, no proclamation shall be issued of this 
nature unless the Governor in Council has received a by-law passed by the 
commission—that is, the Harbour Commission—requesting the Governor in 
Council to declare the commission to be established pursuant to this act. You 
want to add to that, “the consent of the municipality”?

Mr. McNeely: Yes, sir.
Senator Lambert: May I ask Mr. McNeely a question? He implied that 

because the local commission was composed of two federally appointed members 
and one local member that there might be a potential difference of opinion. 
Has he any ground for developing that idea now?

Mr. McNeely: No, sir. I do not think our position was premised on the 
thought that there might be differences of opinion. That can, of course, always 
happen. I think basically our position was that we now enjoy certain rights 
under the present act, and that this new act provides a method whereby those 
rights or some of them could be taken away without recourse to us.

Senator Lambert: In other words, potentially there is a unanimous point 
of view on the part of the harbour commission?

Mr. McNeely: Yes. I do not think that we are basing our position on the 
premise that there is likely to be disagreement, because obviously it is likely. 
That is not the foundation on which we are basing our case.

Senator Leonard: Mr. McNeely, the City of Oshawa still has title to the 
50 acres, has it not?
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Mr. McNeely: Yes, sir. What we did was to place it under the administra­
tion of the harbour commission, and this is something that municipalities 
sometimes do. For instance, with respect to the Parks Board the municipality 
retains title but the Parks Board administers, and it has the power to lease, 
and so on. It enjoys the incidence of ownership while the legal title remains in 
the municipality.

Senator Leonard: Through a lease?
Mr. McNeely: No, what we did, sir, was to pass a by-law placing this land 

under the administration of the Oshawa Harbour Commission, and providing 
that the revenues deriving from that land should be used by the harbour 
commission for the purpose of harbour development. So, while we retained 
title they leased the land and they obtained the revenue and applied that 
revenue for harbour purposes.

Senator Leonard: Are you not in a position where you can change the 
terms of your arrangement with the harbour commission with respect to the 
use of that land?

Mr. McNeely: I think we can.
Senator Leonard: And you could probably make arrangements for the 

inspection of the accounts by agreement by reason of the use of that land?
Mr. McNeely: I think it would probably be possible to do that, yes.
Senator Leonard : Possibly also no action will be taken without your con­

sent, even with respect to coming under this act?
Mr. McNeely: Well, with respect, I think we would have to take the 

view that there is certainly a very real possibility we could be placed under 
this act without our consent. I think it is certainly a real possibility because, 
after all, presumably if the proposal to come under the new act were ad­
vanced it would be advanced because the department thought it was a desir­
able thing to do; and since they appoint a majority of the commissioners it is 
reasonable to suppose that once they reached a firm decision that was the right 
thing to do it would certainly in time be done.

The Chairman: Are there any further questions of Mr. McNeely?
Senator Grosart: Mr. McNeely, if an impasse arose between the attitude 

of the harbour commission wishing to come under this act and the city 
council desirous of not having the harbour commission come under this act, is 
there a possibility that Oshawa might withdraw its 50 acres of land from 
the jurisdiction of the harbour commission? And, if so, would this impair 
the effectiveness of the harbour commission?

Mr. McNeely: Of course, all these things are possibilities. I do not think 
we would wish to hold that out as a consideration, for the reason that we place 
this land under their administration because we feel it is to the mutual ad­
vantage of the city and the harbour commission, and we would hope that it 
would continue to be so. I think the fact we did this, however, at the time we 
were getting this legislation which conferred on us our existing rights, is a 
proper consideration when a question has come up as to whether machinery 
should be provided for taking those rights away without recourse to us. But 
I do not wish to hold it out as a sort of threat.

Senator Grosart: Senator Leonard has suggested this bargaining power 
you have in respect of this land might offer a means by which you could 
protect the rights you have under the present act. Do you regard that as a 
realistic protection?

Mr. McNeely: As I say, we do not regard it as being as good as having 
the right to inspection right in the act. We are quite satisfied with the rights 
we have and, of course, it is no protection at all for the one real possibility
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I mentioned, that the harbour commission itself could be dissolved without any 
reference to us.

Senator Lambert: Is there in contemplation the development of this 50 
acres in connection with harbour facilities, and, if so, how would it be financed?

Mr. McNeely: The harbour commission, of course, is leasing part of this 
land now, and no doubt they have plans for the development of some of the 
land. At the present time I do not think the revenue would be very large be­
cause the land is largely vacant, but in time, of course, it will be quite valu­
able. As far as the financing of the expensive improvements at the harbour are 
concerned, I think the harbour commission’s revenues—and this is something, 
perhaps, the department is better able to speak on than I—will provide for 
some substantial improvements. However, major expenses such as building 
docks, dredging and that sort of thing, in the case of Oshawa, as in the case 
of practically every harbour, are borne and have been borne by the Department 
of Transport at very considerable expense to them.

Senator Crerar: What was the revenue last year?
Mr. McNeely: My recollection is that the revenue they showed last year 

was somewhere around $60,000. Perhaps Mr. Stead or Mr. Cavey could give 
an accurate figure.

Senator Crerar: Did you operate successfully?
Mr. McNeely: Yes, it was a successful operation.
Senator Crerar: With a margin of profit?
Mr. McNeely: Yes, they definitely made a profit. I think the figures were 

given by the chairman at the last meeting. I may say that within the next 
couple of days General Motors Corporation will start to ship cars out through 
our harbour, which will be the first time this has been done.

Senator Crerar: Do you place any of the revenues you have into reserve?
Mr. McNeely: I believe the harbour commission has a reserve in Oshawa. 

I represent the municipality of Oshawa, and I am not perhaps as familiar with 
the harbour commission’s own affairs, if I may put it that way, as they would be; 
but I understand they do have a reserve.

The Chairman : Honourable senators, I do not wish to interrupt the pro­
ceedings, but we have the City of Oshawa’s general views now, and I think it 
is important for the North Fraser Harbour Commissioners to express their 
views before the minister has to leave. Perhaps we could defer any further 
questions any honourable senators have for Mr. McNeely until later, and go 
on with the North Fraser. Does that meet with the committee’s approval?

Hon. Senators: Agreed.
The Chairman: The three representatives of the North Fraser Harbour 

Commissioners are: Mr. J. S. Alsbury, Commissioner and Chairman; Mr. S. L. 
Chambers, Commissioner; and Mr. N. D. Eastman, Secretary-Manager.

May I say, we are grateful to you gentlemen for having taken the trouble 
to come all this way from the Pacific Coast to present your views to the com­
mittee. I understand Mr. Chambers is going to make the presentation, is that 
so?

Mr. Chambers: That is correct.
The Chairman : This is Mr. S. L. Chambers, Commissioner of the North 

Fraser Harbour Commission.

Mr. S. L. Chambers, Commissioner. North Fraser Harbour Commission: Mr.
Chairman, honourable minister, and honourable members of the Senate, to be 
as brief as possible, considering this heavy agenda you have here, last year when
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this same act, or the initial act under the title of Bill S-38 came forward, 
we were of the opinion this was an attempt to create in one bill a harness that 
would fit an elephant and a horse as well. You have taken the two elephants, 
Toronto and Hamilton, out of this; and this particular horse likes the harness 
it has better than the one set out in this bill.

We are very grateful to you in that in your amendments to section 30 
you have made it a little more difficult for us to be brought under this bill 
than it was in its first state because if we were to pass a by-law, as you now 
require, by-laws would have to go to the municipality concerned which would 
then give them an opportunity, if they wished, to state any objections. We 
think this a much preferable situation to simply requiring the majority of 
the commission to bring them under the act.

However, at this point our satisfaction stopped, because on reading the 
material that was before you the last time, apparently it is intended there 
will be other commissions created, and what you are setting out here is a 
standard act to cover harbour commissions. We are afraid that despite the 
option we have to stay out under section 30, sooner or later there will be 
further legislation to bring us in. Therefore, we felt we should state our 
objections now rather than at that particular time. We have prepared, and I 
believe we have filed with you a comparison, section by section, of our existing 
act with the bill which is before you—the appropriate sections—which makes 
it easier reading. I think Mr. Eastman has some more copies here.

The Chairman: I think that is the first time I have heard of that.
Mr. Chambers: I believe one was sent down, but I am not sure.
The Chairman: Yes, it is at the bottom of this file.
Mr. Chambers: We have some extra copies, if any of the senators would 

like them for comparison purposes, section by section.
The Chairman: I am sorry. We did receive a copy. It was at the bottom 

of the file.
Mr. Chambers: I am relieved. I hoped we had not forgotten you. Now, 

section 4 of Bill S-10 contemplates a power by proclamation to define and to 
alter from time to time the boundaries of a commission harbour. Our present 
act sets out our boundaries by statute. Our view is that the effect of a change 
of the boundaries on the municipal authorities and on the industries located 
in the district would be such that it would be better to have them set out by 
statute where, if they were going to be amended, they would be amended by 
statute. Thus, affected parties could come before you and state objections to 
an amendment rather than be confronted by one by proclamation. This is one 
of our strong objections.

The next section I also wish to object to—
The Chairman: That also appears in section 30, subsection 1:

“...the Governor in Council may by proclamation declare a Commission 
set out in the Schedule hereto to be established pursuant to this Act—”

And it can also define the limitations of the harbour.
Mr. Chambers: Yes, sir, that is the case. I cannot imagine why anybody 

would want to do it, but nevertheless the power is there.
The next section we are concerned with is section 8, subsection 2, which 

would provide that the chief executive officer shall be paid out of revenues 
of the commission such salary as may be fixed by the commission with the 
approval of the minister. This puzzled me, and I am told there is some difficulty 
in some other part of the country about some chief executive officer’s salary, 
but since we have passed our golden anniversary and nobody has complained
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in 50 years, I don’t see why after that time we should have to seek approval. 
Further, if we do that and if we have the chief executive officer’s salary fixed 
by ministerial approval, it is going to have the effect of freezing everybody 
below. In effect it would be direction all the way down the line. I don’t know 
why anybody should suggest doing that.

At the present time under our present act we are entitled and empowered 
to acquire property for the benefit of the commission, and there is no restric­
tion on our doing so. We don’t have to ask anybody else’s approval. That is 
under the existing act. Under section 10 of Bill S-10 the minister apparently 
would fix an amount, and we could make a purchase below that amount 
without permission, and anything above that we would have to apply to 
the minister for permission to purchase. The last time we got into a question 
of land purchase out there we were very much pinned in for time. We had to 
do it quickly if we were going to do it, and I think we would be hampered 
if we had to apply to Ottawa for permission to purchase a particular piece of 
property.

The next section we are concerned with is section 15 which deals with 
the revenues of the commission. There it sets out that revenues will be charged 
with certain items, and to that we have no objection, but the oppropriation 
under reserves is subject to the approval of the minister and the revenues 
remaining at the end of the fiscal year shall be paid by the commission to the 
Receiver General. This has our friends in industry out there quite disturbed 
because they see this as a taxing device. They feel that if we are going to 
be told that we may have reserves over and above those approved expenses, 
and anything above that shall be turned over to the Receiver General, we 
are afraid and industry is afraid it is going to bring us into the general taxing 
structure, and that sooner or later we will be told we will have to raise so 
many dollars a year from this source. We don’t think it is the intention of 
your house to put us into that position, the position of being a federal tax 
collection agency, but that is what this section does.

Senator Crerar: Supposing your commission operated at a loss for two 
or three years in succession, how would this be made good?

Mr. Chambers : We are happy, sir, that we have not had to meet that 
situation. I think we would have to, under our existing act, come to the depart­
ment and request help if we ever got into that situation.

Senator Crerar: If that were the case then obviously it qualifies the 
department to have that authority. It qualifies the authority which the depart­
ment would have over the commission. If you are operating independently 
of any charge on the taxpayers and your services to your own city or district 
provided for your own finances in the event of losses, that is one thing. If 
on the other hand such losses do arise, and I am discussing the principle, and 
you call on the federal treasury for assistance, then that quite obviously puts 
the federal treasury in a rather different position.

Mr. Chambers: I agree. There is one factor in this I have not mentioned, 
and that is that roughly 40 per cent of the North Fraser revenue at the present 
time—and this has been the case for several years past—comes from foreshore 
rentals of provincial government lands. We are in this unique position—and 
perhaps the officials can correct me if I am wrong—that we have very little 
federal foreshore in our harbour. Most is owned by the provincial government. 
Why that is I do not know, but it is there and has been for a long time. We 
act as the agents of the provincial government for the rental of these lots, and 
some 40 per cent of our annual revenue comes from the provincial government 
sources. They have put us in a position that we have been very solvent for a 
very long time. Under the regulations of the present act we are required, if
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we are going to attempt to borrow money, to obtain permission for that. We 
have no borrowings and no debts.

Senator Crerar: Is this a provincial government provision?
Mr. Chambers: It was an arrangement made in a 21-year lease, which 

has some eight years to run, that the North Fraser Harbour Commission would 
act as the rental agents for the provincial government for this foreshore, and 
that the rentals would be divided between the commission and the provincial 
government. When this began there was very little development in the way 
of booming grounds. However, the revenues rose year by year, but what will 
happen at the end of the 21-year lease I cannot say. But it has had the result 
that some 40-odd per cent of our revenue comes from this source.

Senator Kinley: Does the Government guarantee your bond?
Mr. Chambers: We have no bond.
Senator Kinley: You have the privilege to borrow money?
Mr. Chambers: Under the North Fraser Harbour Commission Act we do 

have power to operate with approval from Ottawa. We have never exercised 
the power.

Senator Kinley: What does that power carry with it? Can you guarantee 
bonds?

Mr. Chambers: I could not answer you on that because the question has 
never arisen, and in the present state of the commission it is not likely to arise 
for many years.

Senator Lambert: There is one point I would like to ask Mr. Chambers. 
Does not the change that took place in connection with the administration of 
the harbour at Vancouver, and several other harbours that now come under 
the National Harbours Board, resemble very closely the change proposed in 
this bill as affecting the North Fraser Harbour Commission?

Mr. Chambers: You are referring, sir, to the present position of creating 
this advisory committee?

Senator Lambert: I am saying that the change that took place in 1935 
with respect to the administration of the National Harbours Board approxi­
mates very closely what is required here of the other harbours.

Mr. Chambers: I am afraid I could not answer that. I have not done any 
research on the operation of the National Harbours Board.

Senator Lambert: I think it is important, because the finances of the 
harbours to which you are referring now were really transferred to the National 
Harbours Board.

Mr. Chambers: I understand that that was the case, and that some of 
them were in serious financial difficulty, but this was long before I was of an 
age to have any interest in these matters. I would have to read a great deal in 
order to be able to answer that.

Senator Lambert : But you have heard something about that?
Mr. Chambers: Yes, I have heard something about it.
The Chairman: I am not sure that I quite appreciate your point about 

section 15.
Mr. Chambers: I think, sir, if we get into a position where we are re­

quired, if we have a surplus, to turn it over to the Receiver General of Canada, 
then sooner or later the Receiver General of Canada will start looking for a 
certain revenue from that source each year and we will then be in a position 
of becoming unofficially a federal collecting tax body. At the present, our 
revenues are raised only for local improvements and all of them are charged 
to industries which use the harbour.
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Senator Leonard: Can you ask them to make good a loss?
Mr. Chambers: We have not asked that, sir. We have operated without 

that problem, and we are not looking for any subsidies.
Senator Leonard: The fears you express are groundless, of course, if you 

do not pass the by-law which would bring you under this act.
Mr. Chambers: As the act stands at present, yes, but we are afraid that 

if you have, as has been suggested, a great many new harbour commissions, 
and they all come under this act, there will be further legislation coming up 
to bring us in without the safeguards that you have built in here.

The Chairman: I do not think you can—
Mr. Chambers : We cannot anticipate that.
Senator Leonard: You are submitting a defence against the possibility of 

this being done?
Mr. Chambers: Quite so, sir.
Senator Crerar: If your commission gets into trouble financially then you 

will look to Ottawa to bail you out?
Mr. Chambers: If we get into that situation we would have to look to 

Ottawa or to the surrounding municipalities, or, as long as we are admin­
istering this provincial foreshore, we might have to look to the provincial 
Government, and all sources. But in the last analysis I think we would probably, 
if we got into that situation, be coming to Ottawa.

Senator Crerar: Do you think you would have any chance of getting any­
thing out of the provincial Government in those circumstances?

Mr. Chambers: They have a large investment in there. I do not know.
Senator Crerar: I think the point is rather crucial. The point that I am 

trying to get at rather clumsily is: Where does the ultimate financial respon­
sibility rest? If it rests with Ottawa then quite obviously it must fit in with the 
responsibility that Ottawa takes.

Mr. Chambers: I think the ultimate responsibility would have to rest with 
Ottawa to the extent that we are a creation of the federal Government. If we 
get into trouble financially we would have to go back to our parent here in 
the long run for help.

Senator Crerar: I am not saying at the moment that I wholly agree with 
the principle upon which this is based, but as long as that is the circumstance 
then I think Ottawa must have the final word.

Senator Baird: In view of the fact that you expect, if you have a deficit, 
to come to Ottawa why should not Ottawa take any profits that you make 
at any time?

Mr. Chambers: I will put it in this way, that if they do not take the 
profits we are not as likely to have a deficit.

Senator Baird : That may be so, but at the same time you are hedging 
all around.

Mr. Chambers: As far as I have been able to research into the affairs of 
this commission the problem of deficits has not arisen.

Senator Molson: What is the annual revenue of the commission?
Mr. Chambers: The annual revenue last year—and I think you have our 

report on file—was $207,000.
Senator Molson: What was the profit?
Mr. Chambers: There was an excess of revenue over expenditures of 

$59,000.
Senator Molson: What are the reserves or surplus, or both?

20506—2
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Mr. Chambers: There is a reserve for harbour improvements and emer­
gencies of $105,000, and there are funds invested in fixed assets of $270,000.

Senator McCutcheon: Do you charge depreciation on your books?
Mr. Chambers: Yes, sir, there is a depreciation account.
Senator McCutcheon: Was the figure of $90,000 before or after deprecia­

tion?
Mr. Chambers: That was after depreciation.
The Chairman: May I interrupt for just a moment? The minister tells me 

he has to leave very soon, and he would like to have an opportunity of saying 
a few words to the committee before he leaves. Can I ask you to defer, Mr. 
Chambers?

Mr. Chambers: Certainly, sir.
Senator Reid: In order to save time may I ask the minister to explain 

section 27 and also subsection (2) of section 30?
Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: Yes, I would be glad to say a word on that.
Mr. Chairman and Senators, I am not going to say anything whatever 

about the purposes of the legislation because it is obvious that you are as well 
acquainted with it as I am. I do not intend to deal with problems which have 
been raised here this morning, but I do want to say that the prime purpose 
of the bill is to establish a standard procedure for creating new harbour 
commissions so that the time of Parliament will not be taken up—and time 
becomes more precious every year with the complexity of the legislation we 
have to deal with—in dealing with something that can be covered by a 
standard procedure laid down by Parliament. The representations we have 
listened to this morning are rather on the margin of this bill, and are not 
directly connected with its main purpose at all.

I would like to say a word first about the North Fraser representations. 
Without excluding the North Fraser Harbour Commission I believe I am 
correct in saying that no other commission is better protected from coming 
under this act as long as it wants not to, because I understand the commissioners 
are appointed, like you gentlemen, for life. Therefore, unless a majority of 
them decide that there is an advantage in coming under this act there is no 
way, even if you enact the legislation, by which the Government can impose 
it upon them. Only Parliament can do that, and it seems to me, therefore, 
that their apprehensions are perhaps a little exaggerated.

There is one other observation I ought to make because I am a member of 
the administration which has to recommend expenditures and also taxation 
for this country. It is that while the North Fraser Harbour Commissioners are 
in a very excellent financial condition, they are in that excellent financial con­
dition in part because the taxpayers of Canada have paid about $200,000 a 
year, my officials inform me, to keep that harbour dredged. That is not a charge 
on the harbour but is a charge on the treasury of Canada. It may be that the 
whole situation of a harbour which is producing as much revenue as this one 
is should be looked at again to see if the user principle would not be a sounder 
principle to apply than the principle of having the local body collect the reve­
nues, and the taxpayers of Canada generally paying the major expenditure. 
That is a broad question which has no direct bearing on the representations that 
have been made today, but it does have some bearing on the point that if the 
federal treasury—and this was indicated in the case of Oshawa too—is to 
pay the major costs then any profits from these commissions should properly 
be returned to the treasury. It seems to me that this is a principle which is 
easy to defend and very difficult to make a strong case against.

I hope that senators will not think I am too treasury-minded or too much 
of a penny-pincher, but I am really alarmed at the extent to which from all
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parts of the country there are demands for expenditures for purposes that have 
a national aspect but that are also quasi local, with the suggestion that the 
defraying of these expenditures should come out of the taxpayers’ pockets at 
large, because the taxpayers at large are just individual taxpayers too. How­
ever, I did not come here to give a lecture on public finance, sir, and I apologize. 
But I do not think that the apprehensions—which are not really so much about 
this bill itself but about the possible consequences of the North Fraser Harbour 
Commissioners wanting to come under the bill—are very serious. There is not 
the slightest likelihood they will come under the bill, from the representations 
we have heard; and there is no way they can be compelled to do that unless 
the present commissioners were to resign in a body and allow the Governor in 
Council to appoint new commissioners who were previously pledged to bring 
the commission under this bill. I believe that was tried once with respect to 
a more august body, and it did not work. You perhaps will recollect what I 
am alluding to. So I would think that the apprehensions expressed are exag­
gerated, and I would hope the commissioners would not press to have them­
selves taken out of the schedule as a possibility in the rather remote future 
that this commission might come under this act. It is certainly a matter of 
no urgency, and I do not think it really should prejudice our view of the 
merits of the bill itself.

With respect to the representations made by the solicitor for the City of 
Oshawa, I am rather impressed by his point about the consent of the munici­
pality. I would be quite happy myself if clause 30 could be amended, if hon­
ourable senators, in consultation with the officials of my department, would 
care to do so before sending the bill on to our house, to provide that where 
only one municipality is involved the consent of the corporation might be 
obtained, and that if several municipalities are directly involved consent of the 
majority of those municipalities might be obtained. I would not think it would 
be reasonable to say that if there are four or five municipalities, one single 
one could have a veto. But if something of that sort could be done—and I am 
not attempting to draft it because I am not a draftsman—since it only affects 
existing harbour boards and since we do not want to do anything in a way that 
is not satisfactory to the local authorities, it seems to me this would be a 
sensible provision, and I would be very happy to sponsor in our house a bill 
amended in that way.

With regard to the inspection of the books, I am a little troubled by this 
suggestion. Since the municipality in the case of Oshawa, since the municipality 
in every other case where it will have any standing in respect of the harbour 
commission is represented on the harbour commission anyway, and since the 
representative of the municipality being one of the commissioners would have 
the inherent right at all times to inspect the books, it seems to me that this is 
almost redundant. If it is for the proper purpose of inspection, that is, of audit— 
and we do know these harbour commissions are engaged in business—to have 
the books open to the inspection of any member of the council, it does seem 
to me this might conceivably create problems which I do not want to try and 
envisage but which perhaps honourable senators could envisage for themselves. 
So I would feel that the municipalities are adequately protected. But if it 
works out that in the case of a municipality having a substantial interest in 
real estate it could make an agreement with the harbour commission, if it was 
necessary to put that in the bill—and I am not a lawyer, and I do not know— 
but in order to make sure their interest was properly protected, that the auditor 
of the municipality also be empowered to look into the books, it seems to me 
that might not be unreasonable. But I would really rather not. Just as I would 
have some objection to having the members of our house allowed to inspect all 
the details of the administration of the department, which Parliament has never
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claimed the right to do, I would be a little dubious, as a matter of principle, 
about having municipal politicians being permitted to inspect the books of these 
harbour commissions.

As for the point raised both by the solicitor for the City of Oshawa and 
Senator Reid with respect to clause 27, I must say the way it reads at the 
present time it seems rather arbitrary, and I would think there should be 
some provision for a proper notification to be made, in the Canada Gazette or 
somewhere else, a certain length of time before, and an opportunity for in­
terested parties, including any municipality concerned, to make representations 
before this power of dissolving a harbour commission was exercised. I would 
have no objection whatsoever to an amendment of that kind being put into the 
bill and would be very glad indeed to sponsor it, because reading as it does 
it looks like a rather arbitrary power to me.

Senator Reid: It looks to be in conflict with section 30.
Hon. Mr. Pickersgill : I do not think it is, because section 27 applies to 

harbour commissions that may come into existence in the future or to any that 
come under that act. Section 30 only applies to the eight harbour commissions 
listed in the schedule, so they deal with different things. The principle is 
different in the two cases. I would not be willing, of course, to go the whole 
length of saying there must be a by-law from the harbour commission, because 
there have been cases arising from time to time when it would, I think, be very 
difficult to get such a by-law and when there would be good and sufficient 
reasons for the dissolution. These are very rare occurrences, but I think it 
would be possible for senators to envisage certain conditions where that might 
arise. However, it is a residual power, in any case, and I do not think any 
minister is very likely to go about like the White Queen in Alice in Wonderland 
casually lopping the heads off harbour commissions. He probably would not be 
a minister very long if he did.

The Chairman: Are there any questions of the minister? The minister is 
anxious to leave.

Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: I am not so much anxious to leave, but I am 
keeping other people waiting.

Senator Grosart: Did I understand the minister to say he would have 
no objection to the books of a harbour commission being open to inspection by 
the auditors of the municipality, under proper authority?

Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: In any case where the municipality had any material 
interest. It does not seem to me there are sufficient powers of audit here. Where 
the municipality has no material interested it does not seem to me this would 
be appropriate, but where it has I think it is only proper it should have the 
right to have its own auditors inspect the books, to make sure its interest is 
being properly looked after. I do not know how difficult this would be as a 
drafting proposition.

Senator Grosart: As one senator who is not a member of this committee 
but who has raised certain questions, I hope it would not be considered 
presumptuous of me if I commend the minister for his usual sweet reasonable­
ness in this matter.

Senator Crerar: I would like Mr. Pickersgill to comment on section 3. I am 
not quite clear what that means. Does that mean that if someone wanted to 
create a harbour commission for Waskana Lake in Regina, if there was sufficient 
influence brought to bear a harbour commission could be declared for that?

Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: I am not sure that Waskana Lake is a navigable 
water.

Senator Crerar: This provision seems pretty broad.
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Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: Senator Crerar and I know very well there is a 
harbour commission that was in the schedule of the bill which was considered 
last session, but is not here now. I refer to Winnipeg and St. Boniface Harbour 
Commission which I understand came under some considerable discussion by 
the committee. As long as the present minister is around he is not likely to 
be creating a harbour commission in fresh waters except the Great Lakes. In 
fact we don’t envisage many new harbours being created anywhere even 
under this legislation. I happen to know of one place, and I was there last 
week, where there is serious consideration being given to a harbour commission, 
and that is Corner Brook. Then there is St.John’s harbour which is waiting 
for this legislation to be passed so that a harbour commission can be created 
for this historic port which is the oldest port and the oldest city in Canada. 
Apart from those I am not personally aware of any others. It is quite obvious 
a harbour commission would not be created in any place that didn’t have 
sufficient size and traffic to warrant the rather expensive paraphernalia. For 
smaller harbours the ordinary procedure of having a harbourmaster is quite 
adequate, and the complicated and elaborate structure provided in this act 
would not be applied.

Senator Crerar: You cannot guarantee that every minister would take 
that view.

Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: I think the Governor in Council would always feel 
that. He would always feel that a place that didn’t have much importance as 
a harbour would not get a harbour commission unless it was going to cost 
the treasury money and the Minister of Finance might be a countervailing 
influence. Furthermore the Minister of Transport is a quasi dictator over a 
harbour that doés not have a harbour commission, and in establishing such 
a commission he is whittling down his own power, and that too might be a 
restraining influence.

The Chairman: Do you think we might let the minister go?
Senator Grosart: Before the minister goes, Senator Leonard has brought 

something to my attention which I should mention in his presence. I made 
some rather severe criticisms in the Senate of the actions of the department 
to municipalities, in particular with respect to Oshawa, in the matter of 
notification of the meetings of this committee. Senator Leonard has given me 
some subsequent information which does indicate that my criticism was 
overly severe. While I still think there was an area for some misunderstanding 
I should say I believe that at all times the department did act in good faith.

The Chairman : Now while we are in an atmosphere of sweetness and 
light can we let the minister depart?

Hon. Mr. Pickersgill: I thank you very much for listening so patiently 
to my irrelevancies, and I feel that any changes honourable senators make in 
this bill will be improvements. Thank you.

The Chairman: Does the committee wish to proceed with Mr. Chambers? 
There have been some developments in view of the suggestions made by the 
minister for changes. Mr. Ross Tolmie represents the forest industries of 
British Columbia. Do you have anything to add, Mr. Tolmie?

Mr. Ross Tolmie, Parliamentary Agent, representing Council of Forest Industries 
of British Columbia: Very briefly. Mr. Chairman, honourable senators, basically 
my clients, the Council of Forest Industries of British Columbia, take the same 
view that the North Fraser Harbour Commissioners take. They are the users 
of this harbour to a very large extent. It is almost entirely a harbour for the 
forest industries, as honourable senators know. Their chief concern, Mr. 
Chairman, is the preservation of the separate entity of the North Fraser
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Harbour Commission. We would be very, very concerned at the possibility 
of this harbour being integrated with either of the two other harbours, New 
Westminster or Vancouver. They believe that the separate nature and identity 
and special problems of the North Fraser harbour, which is a shallow harbour 
and is not used for deep sea transports, being almost exclusively for logs, 
lumber and sawdust, and which serves local needs and requires local autonomy. 
They would shudder at the thought of any possibility of a metropolitan 
harbour consisting of all the lower region.

The Chairman: I would assume that the relationship between these indus­
tries you represent and the existing commission are pretty close?

Mr. Tolmie : Yes.
The Chairman: That being so don’t you think you have sufficient protection 

under subsection 2 of section 30:
No proclamation shall be issued pursuant to subsection (1) unless 

the Governor in Council has received a by-law passed by the Commission 
requesting the Governor in Council to declare the Commission to be 
established pursuant to this Act.

If there was any question of doing that at that time I would think your clients 
would make representations to the commission, and they would have to be 
satisfied before the commission took that action.

Mr. Tolmie: I think, Mr. Chairman, the minister’s undertaking a few 
moments ago meets in large measure some of the fears they might otherwise 
have as to the possible future disappearance of a separate harbour. But essen­
tially the forest industries using the North Fraser harbour are concerned about 
the maintenance of the status quo and a separate harbour entity.

The Chairman: Any questions for Mr. Tolmie? Honourable senators, I think 
we have reached the position where the minister has said that he would agree 
to three amendments in the bill. I think they completely meet the views of the 
City of Oshawa. Is that not so, Mr. McNeely?

Mr. McNeely: That is correct.
The Chairman: The suggestions the minister made for changes are, first of 

all, in section 17 the right to inspect the books—the minister suggests he would 
be happy to accept an amendment allowing the auditor of a municipality to 
inspect the books of the local harbour in that municipality. He did make a quali­
fication that they should only be allowed to do so where the municipality had 
some proper interest. I think that is a little difficult to put into language, but I 
would think we could quite properly draft an amendment extending the rights 
of auditing the books to auditors of any municipality adjoining the harbour.

Senator Reid : The municipality must have some proper interest for looking 
at the books. It would not of necessity be the auditor of every municipality 
adjoining the harbour.

The Chairman: You are speaking now of the North Fraser?
Senator Reid: No, New Westminster.
Senator Leonard: You are assuming New Westminster would come under 

this?
The Chairman : The second amendment offered by the minister is to section 

27 which gives the right to the Governor in Council to dissolve a commission, 
and he is willing to amend this by providing that before any such dissolution 
takes place the Governor in Council will inquire and invite representations from 
any interested party.

Then, in section 30(2) the proclamation bringing one of these existing 
harbour commissions under the new act will require the consent not only of
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the local commission, as now provided in subsection (2), but of the municipality 
concerned, or, in case more than one municipality is concerned, the majority of 
municipalities.

If those suggested amendments meet with the approval of the committee, 
my suggestion would be that we instruct our Law Clerk to get in touch with the 
legal branch of the Department of Transport and ask it to bring these amend­
ments before us at a further meeting.

Senator Leonard: The Counsel for the department, Mr. Fortier, is present. 
He has suggested that if we meet again at 2.15 the amendments might be ready. 
Can I suggest we meet at that time for this purpose, Mr. Chairman?

The Chairman: If the committee is willing to do that, it will save time. 
If the amendments can be ready by 2.15 is the committee willing to adjourn 
now until 2.15 to consider them?

Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne): There is one small point. The minister 
did mention with reference to section 27 that perhaps a notice in the Canada 
Gazette would be sufficient. You did not mention that in your remarks, Mr. 
Chairman.

The Chairman: Notice in the Canada Gazette?
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelbume): Yes, notice as to whether or not 

they would dissolve a commission. The minister thought that a notice should 
be published in the Canada Gazette. You did not mention that, and I thought 
it might be important.

The Chairman: Yes, I think that a notice of that kind in the Canada 
Gazette and an invitation to any interested parties to make representations 
should be included. Is that agreeable to the committee? Shall we adjourn 
now until 2.15?

Senator Isnor: There is one question with respect to the schedule on page 
11. Can I take it for granted that only two have made representations ? Do 
we take it that the other six are agreeable?

The Chairman: They were sent two notices, senator, and very few of 
them have replied. The only ones who have replied are the ones who have 
appeared before us this morning.

Senator Isnor: Thank you.
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelbume): Might I mention, Mr. Chairman, that 

in conversation with you last evening you did indicate to me that possibly 
the question of when the committee would consider the amendments to the 
Canada Shipping Act would be brought before the meeting this morning in 
order that it may determine a possible date for their consideration.

The Chairman: If the committee would like to consider that now then 
I am willing, or shall we wait until 2.15?

Senator Kinley: Do any people want to appear before the committee on 
that bill?

The Chairman: The bill to amend the Canada Shipping Act is an im­
portant and complex one. Quite a number of people have asked to appear before 
us to make representations with respect to it. I was going to suggest to the 
committee that we hold the first meeting of the committee on that bill alone, 
and ask the Government officials responsible to appear before us and explain 
the bill to us so that we know more about it before we ask other bodies to make 
their representations. Does that meet with the committee’s approval?

Hon. Senators: Agreed.
The Chairman: Perhaps we can determine before we adjourn at 3 o’clock 

when the committee will meet to consider the bill to amend the Canada 
Shipping Act. Shall we now adjourn until 2.15?
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Hon. Senators: Agreed.
The committee adjourned at 11.20 a.m. until 2.15 p.m.

Upon resuming at 2.15 p.m.
The Chairman: Honourable senators, we have a quorum, so I call the 

committee to order again.
I now have the drafting of the three amendments which were discussed 

this morning, to the principle of which the minister agreed, as honourable 
senators recall. I will take them in order. The first is in section 17 on page 7. 
Honourable senators will recall that was the question of whether a municipality 
having an interest in the harbour would have the right to have its auditors 
have access to the books and accounts. The suggestion is that at the end of 
subsection 2 we add these words :

, or, in the case of a municipality having a substantial interest in the 
harbour, as determined by the Minister, by the auditors of such munic­
ipality.

With that amendment subsection 2 would read:
All books, accounts, records and documents of the commission shall 
be at all reasonable times open for inspection by the Minister or by 
a person authorized by the Minister for such purpose, or, in the case 
of a municipality having a substantial interest in the harbour, as deter­
mined by the Minister, by the auditors of such municipality.

That puts it in the hands of the Minister to determine whether a municipality 
has a substantial interest.

Senator Reid: Is that an amendment?
The Chairman: It is an amendment to subsection (2) of section 17.
Senator Molson: Could we have that again?
The Chairman: Shall I read subsection (2), with the amendment?
Senator Molson: Yes.
The Chairman: This is on page 7. Section 17(2) will now read as follows: 

All books, accounts, records and documents of the Commission shall 
be at all reasonable times open for inspection by the Minister, or, by a 
person authorized by the Minister for such purpose, or, in the case of a 
municipality having a substantial interest in the harbour, as determined 
by the Minister, by the auditors of such municipality.

Senator McCutcheon: I am sorry, Mr. Chairman, but I was not here 
this morning. What is the purpose of this amendment?

The Chairman: The City of Oshawa, which has quite a substantial interest 
in the land of the harbour of Oshawa, objected to this bill on the ground that 
under their present bill the municipality is entitled to examine the books of 
the harbour commission. This amendment was suggested to meet that objection. 
This being a general bill, it will apply to all harbour commissions which come 
under it.

Senator McCutcheon: As I understand what you read now, it is still 
within the discretion of the minister?

The Chairman : It is within the discretion of the minister to determine 
whether the municipality in question has a substantial interest in the harbour.

Senator Power: If he decides it has not, the municipality will have no 
right to look at the books?

The Chairman: Yes.
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Senator McCutcheon: If he decides they have—and I think in the case 
of Oshawa it would be very difficult to decide they did not have—how many 
people are going to go in and paw over these books?

The Chairman: Only the auditors.
Senator McCutcheon: How many in the North Fraser region can do it?
The Chairman: There are only three municipalities concerned in the North 

Fraser Harbour Commission. Whether each would have the right to have its 
auditor go in an examine the books would depend upon whether the minister 
determined that that particular municipality had a substantial interest.

Senator McCutcheon: Well, I would not object to it seriously, but I 
should think if the municipality was entitled to receive an audited statement 
that that ought to take care of the situation. The actual fact is that the munic­
ipalities now named in this bill contribute very little to the harbour commission. 
They may have leased 50 acres of land, as Oshawa has, but they all rely on the 
Government to look after them. They all rely on the federal Government to 
make large expenditures on their harbours. Surely if they get an audited 
statement they are not entitled to any more. However if the majority of the 
committee favour the amendment—

The Chairman: I frankly don’t think it is a matter of great importance one 
way or the other. But this was suggested and the committee has approved and 
the minister has agreed.

Senator Power: That amendment would appear to me to be limiting the 
right of the municipality.

The Chairman: Under the bill there is no authority.
Senator Power: You are authorizing the people who the minister says have 

an interest. Why would the minister authorize them if they have not an 
interest? I think it is an unhandy thing to put in. The minister, in order to 
authorize now with your amendment, would be obliged to say that these people 
have a substantial interest. Without your amendment the minister could say, 
“Here is authority, go ahead and do it.”

The Chairman: No, I don’t think subsection (2) works that way. I don’t 
think it will allow the minister to authorize some outside person to have a look 
at the books. It would have to be his own staff.

Senator Leonard: I think, Mr. Chairman, the purpose of this is really to 
meet the case of Oshawa which has a substantial interest in the harbour. Up 
to now without this amendment municipalities have no right of audit at all. 
This is to give a right to a municipality that has a substantial interest. Somebody 
has to determine the substantial interest, because you would not want frivolous 
applications from municipalities which have very, very nominal interests. I 
think it is quite right and proper that in a case of this kind, where you are 
giving a right that does not exist in the bill, to leave the discretion with the 
minister to decide as to whether or not the municipality has a sufficient interest 
to warrant its auditor having the right of examination.

The Chairman: Do you move the amendment, Senator Leonard?
Senator Leonard: I am not a member of the committee.
Senator Isnor: I move the amendment.
The Chairman: Shall the amendment carry?
Hon. Senators: Agreed.
The Chairman: The second suggested amendment was on page 9, line 4. 

That is in section 27 of the bill. Section 27 now says:
The Governor in Council may order any Commission established pur­

suant to this Act to wind up its affairs and may by proclamation dissolve 
any Commission in respect of which such an order has been made.
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The objection was taken this morning that some sort of notice should be 
given to interested parties in the event of such an order being made so that 
they might make representations, if they wished, to the effect that the com­
mission should not be abolished or dissolved.
The suggestion here is that we add a proviso to section 27 to this effect:

provided that such order or proclamation shall become effective 
only upon the expiration of 90 days from the date of publication thereof 
in the Canada Gazette.

That would give any interested party who objected to the proposed order of 
dissolution the right to appear before the minister and make such represen­
tations as he wished.

Senator McCutcheon: Agreed.
The Chairman: I think that is reasonable. Is there any comment on 

that?
Senator Molson: That is a very short period, Mr. Chairman, do you not 

think?
The Chairman: Ninety days?
Senator Molson: It seems to me that it would take a harbour commission, 

in practice if not in theory, considerably more than 90 days to be wound up.
Senator McCutcheon: It is only the order.
Mr. Stead: The intention, sir, was that nothing would actually start hap­

pening until 90 days expired, because the order to wind up does not become 
effective until the appeal period has run its course.

The Chairman: Do all honourable senators agree to that amendment?
Hon. Senators: Agreed.
The Chairman: The third, and perhaps most important, amendment is to 

subsection (2) of section 30 which is to be found on page 9. That deals with 
the case of these existing harbour commissions which may desire to come 
in under the new act. Honourable senators will recall that under subsection (2) 
as it stands now the Governor in Council cannot make a proclamation bringing 
one of these existing commissions under the new act unless he has received 
a by-law passed by the harbour commission itself requesting that. The ob­
jection was made this morning that some of the municipalities under whose 
auspices the harbour commissions were originally set up might themselves 
have a substantial interest in one way or another in whether the harbour 
commission in question should come under the new act, and that they should 
have the right to be consulted. So, the amendment proposed is this: in place of 
the present subsection (2) the new subsection will read as follows:

No proclamation shall be issued pursuant to subsection (1) unless the 
Governor in Council has received

(a) a by-law passed by the Commission requesting the Governor in 
Council to declare the Commission to be established pursuant to this 
act;

There is no change thus far, but here is the new part:
(b) a resolution or resolutions by the Councils of all municipali­

ties having power to appoint or to participate in the appointment of a 
member of any harbour commission listed in the Schedule to this act, or, 
where the number of such municipalities is more than two, by the coun­
cils of the majority of such municipalities.

Now, in the case of Oshawa, where there is only one municipality involved, that 
would mean not only a by-law passed by the harbour commissioners but a
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resolution of the council of the City of Oshawa. In the case of New Westmin­
ster, where there are a whole lot of municipalities interested, it would mean 
a resolution passed by a majority of those municipalities as well as a by-law 
passed by the harbour commissioners.

Senator Power: Did you say a majority?
The Chairman: Yes, a majority. Do you want me to read that part again, 

Senator?
Senator Power: Yes.
The Chairman: I will read the new part of it again because the first 

part is substantially as it now reads:
(b) a resolution or resolutions by the Councils of all municipalities 

having power to appoint or to participate in the appointment of a mem­
ber of any harbour commission listed in the Schedule to this act, or, 
where the number of such municipalities is more than two, by the 
councils of the majority of such municipalities.

Senator Molson: Mr. Chairman, what happens when there are two and you 
get one resolution?

The Chairman: I am sorry; the Law Clerk tells me that I made a mistake. 
The first part of that subsection should read:

(b) a resolution or resolutions approving such by-law passed by 
the Councils—

Senator Bouffard: But suppose there are two municipalities?
The Chairman: Where there are two they would both have to approve. 

You cannot have a majority when there are two.
Senator Reid: Could you say what would happen in the case of just one 

board, one city?
The Chairman: Where there is one city?
Senator Reid: I have a harbour board in mind. There are three appointees 

there, one from the city and two elected by the Government.
The Chairman: We are not talking about the commission, we are talking 

about the municipality. How many municipalities?
Senator Reid: We have ten municipalities contributing to the board under 

the act.
Mr. Stead: In the case of New Westminster—this is intended to refer 

only to the City of New Westminster as presently constituted—the New West­
minster Harbour Commission Act gives the power of appointing to one city 
only, the City of New Westminster.

Senator Reid: Two by the Government.
Mr. Stead: Yes.
The Chairman: This makes this change. In order for the New Westminster 

Harbour Commission to come under the act, two things have to happen. First, 
the harbour commission themselves have to pass a by-law asking to come 
under the act. Secondly, the city council of New Westminster has to pass a 
resolution approving of that by-law.

Mr. Stead: That is right.
Senator Molson: What happens if two municipalities are interested?
The Chairman: If you read the amendment, you will see it says “a resolu­

tion or resolutions by the councils of all municipalities having power to appoint 
or to participate...” If there are two of them, then both of them have to pass 
resolutions. But then it says “or, where the number of such municipalities is 
more than two, by the councils of the majority of such municipalities.”
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Senator Molson: Are there any of these scheduled harbours where there 
are two municipalities interested? I ask this because I wonder if there is any 
possibility that there is one municipality which has a major interest in the 
harbour and another, what might be called a fringe municipality, which has 
some interest in the harbour, where the fringe municipality might block the 
will of the majority concerned by withholding the resolution required.

Mr. Stead: There are two such cases. One is the Lakehead, the other is 
Port Alberni. In both those cases the acts they have now are very similar to 
the provisions in this bill. Therefore, the issue will not be of any great sig­
nificance, if it arises in these two cases.

Senator Reid: North Fraser has three municipalities.
The Chairman: Then there would have to be a majority of those mu­

nicipalities.
Mr. Stead: In the three municipalities the majority would have to agree, 

because there are three participating in the appointment of one member.
The Chairman: Is there any further discussion?
Senator Leonard: I wonder if the representatives here from Oshawa or 

North Fraser have anything to say before we report the bill.
The Chairman: We would welcome any further representations.
Mr. Chambers: As we indicated this morning, the board is taken out of 

the schedule. The amendments proposed go a long way to meet our objections to 
the bill as originally drafted.

Mr. McNeely: Our main objection was on the point in the amendment we 
have just discussed, and it has been fully met. The other point raised in respect 
to access to the books, has been met. It has been pointed out, of course, that it 
depends on the new statute, having a substantial interest in the harbour. I 
think that in this case “harbour” is employed geographically as a division line 
and not as a highway. It is up to the committee, of course, but the minister did 
say—I obtained a transcript of this remarks—that he would be satisfied to 
have the municipality’s auditor have the right to inspect the books in any 
case in which the municipality had a material interest in the harbour. I think 
there is probably a difference between a material interest and a substantial 
interest. Subject to those observations, with respect to that one point, the 
amendments meet our position.

The Chairman: Shall the third amendment, that is, to clause 30 sub­
section (2), carry?

Hon. Senators: Agreed.
The Chairman: With regard to the remainder of the bill, do we need to 

go through it section by section? I think we became well acquainted with the 
sections on two other occasions.

Hon. Senators: Agreed.
The Chairman: Shall I report the bill with these three amendments?
Hon. Senators: Agreed.
Whereupon the committee adjourned.
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ORDER OF REFERENCE

Extract from the Minutes of the Proceedings of the Senate, Wednesday, 
March 18 th, 1964.

“Pursuant to the Order of the Day, the Honourable Senator Leonard 
moved, seconded by the Honourable Senator Inman, that the Bill S-10, 
intituled: “An Act to provide for the Establishment of Harbour Commissions”, 
be read the second time.

After debate, and—

The question being put on the motion, it was—

Resolved in the affirmative.

The Bill was then read the second time.

The Honourable Senator Leonard moved, seconded by the Honourable 
Senator Farris, that the Bill be referred to the Standing Committee on Trans­
port and Communications.

The question being put on the motion, it was—

Resolved in the affirmative.”

J. F. MACNEILL, 
Clerk of the Senate.
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
Tuesday, May 5, 1964

Pursuant to adjournment and notice the Standing Committee on Transport 
and Communications met this day at 10.30 a.m.

Present: The Honourable Senators Hugessen (Chairman), Baird, Brooks, 
Buchanan, Connolly (Ottawa West), Croll, Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche), 
Gershaw, Gouin, Haig, Hollett, Isnor, Kinley, Lambert, Lefrançois, McGrand, 
Méthot, Pearson, Power, Quart, Reid, Smith (Kamloops), Smith (Queens- 
Shelburne), Stambaugh, Thorvaldson, Veniot and Woodrow—27.

In attendance: Mr. E. Russell Hopkins, Law Clerk and Parliamentary 
Counsel.

The Committee reconsidered the amendment to sub-paragraph (b) of 
paragraph 2 of section 30 of Bill S-10, intituled: “An Act to provide for the 
Establishment of Harbour Commissions”, as amended on Thursday, April 
30, 1964.

On Motion of the Honourable Senator Croll it was Resolved to revise the 
amendment to read as follows:

(b) a resolution or resolutions approving such by-law, passed by 
the council of any municipality having power to appoint or to 
participate in the appointment of a member of the Commission, or 
where there is more than one such municipality, by the councils of 
a majority of such municipalities.

At 10.10 a.m. the Committee concluded its consideration of Bill S-7.
Attest.

F. A. Jackson, 
Clerk of the Committee.
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Tuesday, May 5, 1964.

The Standing Committee on Transport and Communications to whom was 
referred the Bill S-10, intituled: “An Act to provide for the Establishment of 
Harbour Commissions”, have in obedience to the order of reference of March 
18, 1964, examined the said Bill and now report the same with the following 
amendments:

1. Page 7: Strike out subclause (2) of clause 17 and substitute therefor 
the following:

(2) All books, accounts, records and documents of the Commission 
shall be at all reasonable times open for inspection by the Minister or 
by a person authorized by the Minister for such purpose, or, in the case 
of a municipality having a substantial interest in the harbour, as 
determined by the Minister, by the auditors of such municipality.

2. Page 9: Strike out clause 27 and substitute therefor the following:
27. The Governor in Council may order any Commission established 

pursuant to this Act to wind up its affairs and may by proclamation 
dissolve any Commisison in respect of which such an order has been 
made: Provided that such order or proclamation shall become effective 
only upon the expiration of ninety days from the date of the publication 
thereof in the Canada Gazette.

3. Page 9: Strike out subclause (2) of clause 30 and substitute therefore 
the following:

(2) No proclamation shall be issued pursuant to subsection (1) 
unless the Governor in Council has received

(a) a by-law passed by the Commission requesting the Governor 
in Council to declare the Commission to be established pursuant 
to this Act; and

(b) a resolution or resolutions approving such by-law, passed by 
the council of any municipality having power to appoint or to 
participate in the appointment of a member of the Commission, 
or where there is more than one such municipality, by the 
councils of a majority of such municipalities.

All which is respectfully submitted.

A. K. HUGESSEN, 
Chairman.
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THE SENATE

THE STANDING COMMITTEE ON TRANSPORT 
AND COMMUNICATIONS

EVIDENCE

Ottawa, Tuesday, May 5, 1964.

The Standing Committee on Transport and Communications to which was 
referred Bill S-10, respecting the Establishment of Harbour Commissions, met 
this day at 10.30 a.m.

Senator A. K. Hugessen (Chairman), in the Chair.
The Chairman: Honourable senators, it is 10.30 and we have a quorum, 

so I suggest that we come to order.
The primary purpose of this meeting of the committee is to consider the 

amendments to the Canada Shipping Act, but before we do that there is one 
matter I would like to refer to the committee in connection with our work 
last week.

The committee will remember that last Thursday we sat all morning on 
the Harbour Comissions bill, and we suggested three amendments to that 
bill which were worked upon during the luncheon interval by our Law Clerk 
in conjunction with counsel for the department. They did a great deal of work 
upon it and brought in three amendements which we agreed to after lunch. 
These amendments were naturally drafted in a hurry, and the Department of 
Justice apparently would like to have a minor verbal change made to one of 
those amendments, of which I am now advising you.

You will remember, I think, the principal change we made in the Harbour 
Commissions bill was in section 30, which permits an existing harbour com­
mission to come under the new act. The bill as originally drafted said that that 
could not be done without a by-law being passed by the harbour commission 
concerned, and we added to that a requirement it should meet with the 
approval of the municipality in which the harbour was situated.

The amendment we made for that purpose, and which we adopted last 
week, reads as follows:

a resolution or resolutions—
Senator Reid: What section is this?
The Chairman: Section 30 of the Harbour Commissions bill.

a resolution or resolutions approving such by-law, passed by the 
councils of all municipalities having power to appoint or to participate 
in the appointment of a member of any harbour Commission listed in 
the Schedule to this Act, or, where the number of such municipalities 
is more than two, by the councils of the majority of such municipalities.

The Department of Justice suggests—and this is a matter of semantics— 
that we should change that paragraph (b) to read as follows:

a resolution or resolutions approving such by-law, passed by the council 
of any municipality having power to appoint or to participate in the 
appointment of a member of the Commission, or where there is more 
than one such municipality, by the councils of a majority of such 
municipalities.
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We had put some unnecessary words in our draft, where we said:
. . . any harbour Commission listed in the Schedule to this Act, . . .

We did not need to do that because it is referred to elsewhere in the section. 
It is merely a matter of verbiage. The only interesting thing about it is that 
Senator Molson at the last meeting raised the question as to what would 
happen if there were two municipalities involved. Now, under the revised 
wording, “by the councils of a majority of such municipalities,” if two 
municipalities are involved, then both of them would have to pass the neces­
sary resolution. But then, according to the textbooks, “a majority” includes 
the whole, so if we pass this amendenment in the form suggested by the 
Department of Justice, in the cases where you have two municipalities you 
would have to have both of them pass a confirmatory resolution. If there were 
three, you would have to have two of them do so.

Senator Pearson: Individually, they would have to pass it?
The Chairman: They would have to agree to the commission in which 

they were concerned coming under the new act. May I suggest that some 
honourable senator move the amending section?

Senator Croll: I so move.
The Chairman: Senator Croll moves it. Is there any discussion on it? It 

is purely a matter of verbiage. I am glad to see the Minister of Transport here. 
I don’t think the minister will be likely to question a decision by the Depart­
ment of Justice.

Senator Kinley: How has the committee power to amend it now? I 
thought this was taken care of in committeee the other day when I under­
stand we had two amendments.

The Chairman: They were brought in after lunch in quite a hurry. There 
is no change of substance of any kind.

Is the amendment agreed to?
Hon. Senators: Agreed.
The Chairman: Shall I bring in the committee’s report this afternoon 

with the section as amended.
Hon. Senators: Agreed.
The committee thereupon concluded its consideration of the bill.
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ORDER OF REFERENCE

Extract from the Minutes of the Proceedings of the Senate, Thursday, May 
12th, 1964.

“Pursuant to the Order of the Day, the Honourable Senator Dessureault 
moved, seconded by the Honourable Senator Pouliot, that the Bill S-21, 
intituled: “An Act to authorize the Construction and Maintenance of a Bridge 
across the St. Lawrence River between the City of Ste-Foy, in the County 
of Quebec, and the Municipality of St-Nicolas, in the County of Levis, both 
in the Province of Quebec” be read the second time.

After debate, and—
The question being put on the motion, it was—
Resolved in the affirmative.
The Bill was read the second time.
The Honourable Senator Dessureault moved, seconded by the Honourable 

Senator Pouliot, that the Bill be referred to the Standing Committee on Trans­
port and Communications.

The question being put on the motion, it was—
Resolved in the affirmative.”

J. F. MacNEILL,
• Clerk of the Senate.
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
Thursday, May 14th, 1964.

Pursuant to adjournment and notice the Standing Committee on Transport 
and Communications met this day at 10.30 a.m.

Present: The Honourable Senators: Hugessen, (Chairman), Bouffard, 
Buchanan, Connolly (Halifax North), Connolly (Ottawa West), Dessureault, 
Dupuis, Gelinas, Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche), Hollett, Isnor, Kinley, 
Lambert, Lefrancois, Molson, Pearson, Power, Smith (Queens-Shelburne), 
Stambaugh, Taylor (Westmorland), Welch and Woodrow. (22)

In attendance: Mr. E. Russell Hopkins, Law Clerk and Parliamentary 
Counsel.

On Motion of the Honourable Senator Dessureault it was RESOLVED to 
report recommending that authority be granted for the printing of 800 copies 
in English and 300 copies in French of the proceedings of the Committee on 
Bill S-21.

Bill S-21, intituled: “An Act to authorize the Construction and Mainte­
nance of a Bridge across the St. Lawrence River between the City of Ste-Foy, 
in the County of Quebec, and the Municipality of St-Nicolas, in the County of 
Levis, both in the Province of Quebec”, was read and considered.

The following witnesses were heard:
Mr. Jacques Fortier, Counsel, Department of Transport. Mr. W. J. Manning, 
Director, Marine Works, Department of Transport. Mr. Andre Michaud, Head­
quarters Engineer, Harbours and Rivers Branch, Department of Public Works.

On Motion of the Honourable Senator Molson it was Resolved to report 
the Bill without any amendment.

On Motion of the Honourable Senator Lambert it was RESOLVED to 
request the Department of Public Works to supply a series of roll-down maps 
to be installed in Senate Committee Room 256-S in the area behind the Chair­
man’s table.

At 11.00 a.m. the Committee adjourned to the 

Attest.

call of the Chairman.

F. A. Jackson, 
Clerk of the Committee.



REPORT OF THE COMMITTEE

The Standing Committee on Transport and Communications to whom was 
referred the Bill S-21, intituled: “An Act to authorize the Construction and 
Maintenance of a Bridge across the St. Lawrence River between the City of 
Ste-Foy, in the County of Quebec, and the Municipality of St-Nicolas, in the 
County of Levis, both in the Province of Quebec”, have in obedience to the 
order of reference of May 12th, 1964, examined the said Bill and now report 
the same without any amendment.

All which is respectfully submitted.
A. K. Hugessen, 

Chairman.
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THE STANDING COMMITTEE ON TRANSPORT AND COMMUNICATIONS

EVIDENCE

Ottawa, Thursday, May 14, 1964.

The Standing Committee on Transport and Communications to which was 
referred Bill S-21, to authorize the Construction and Maintenance of a Bridge 
across the St. Lawrence River between the City of Ste-Foy, in the County of 
Quebec, and the Municipality of St-Nicolas, in the County of Lévis, both in 
the Province of Quebec, met this day at 10.30 a.m.

Senator A. K. Hugessen (Chairman), in the Chair.
The committee agreed that a verbatim report be made of the com­

mittee’s proceedings on the bill.
The committee agreed to report, recommending that authority be 

granted for the printing of 800 copies in English and 300 copies in 
French of the committee’s proceedings on the bill.

The Chairman: Honourable senators, this Bill S-21 is an Act to authorize 
the Construction and Maintenance of a Bridge across the St. Lawrence River 
between the Coupty of Quebec and the County of Lévis.

As honourable senators will recall, this is really only an enabling bill, 
to authorize the Province of Quebec to proceed with the construction of this 
bridge provided that the federal requirements as to navigation and shipping 
are complied with.

We have available as witnesses before the committee Mr. Jacques Fortier, 
Counsel, Department of Transport; Mr. W. J. Manning, Director, Marine 
Works, Department of Transport; Mr. W. R. Binks, Chief, Engineering and 
Construction Division, Department of Public Works; and Mr. A. Michaud, 
Headquarters Engineers, Harbours and Rivers Branch, Department of Public 
Works.

The bill was introduced by Senator Dessureault. Have you anything to 
say, Senator? •

Senator Dessureault: I have really very little to add. I understand that 
the plans have been approved by the Department of Transport and the Depart­
ment of Public Works. I wonder if you could give us an idea of the plans or 
structure of that bridge. It may be useful to have that information.

Mr. Jacques Fortier (Counsel, Department of Transport): Mr. Chairman and 
honourable senators, this bill is to authorize the construction of a bridge near 
Quebec City at some short distance upstream from the present Quebec bridge. 
It provides that the construction of the bridge shall not commence before the 
Governor in Council has approved of the location and design of the bridge. 
This will afford an opportunity to the officers of the Department of Public 
Works and of the Department of Transport to review the design and location 
and make their recommendations to the Governor in Council.

This bill is generally in the same terms as previous bridge legislation over 
the St. Lawrence River. More particularly, there was a bill approved in 1963 
for the construction of a bridge near Montreal, a bridge and a tunnel from
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one side of the river to the other. This bill is generally if not practically in the 
same terms, and therefore we in the Department of Transport have no objec­
tion to make to the bill.

Senator Isnor: You say “on the same terms”. I have two questions. How 
long would it take to construct this bridge and what is the estimated cost; and 
is the federal Government directly or indirectly paying anything towards the 
construction?

Mr. Fortier: I have no information as to the cost of the bridge nor have 
I any information as to the time it will take to construct it. On that point, I 
would like to say that in previous legislation of this kind there has been 
usually a provision included whereby the construction shall commence within 
so many years and shall be completed within so many years, otherwise the 
powers given under the bill would lapse.

This bill has no similar provision. Neither was there any similar provision 
in the bill which authorized the government of the Province of Quebec to 
construct the bridge near Montreal. That legislation was passed in 1963, as 
I have just said.

The reason there was no similar provision in the legislation was that, the 
bridge being constructed by a provincial government, it was not felt that we 
should impose just as strict restrictions as if the bridge were being constructed 
by a private organization.

Senator Isnor: I want that point cleared up. Then I am safe in assuming 
that the federal Government is not directly or indirectly subsidizing this bridge 
in any way?

Mr. Fortier: I am sorry, Senator, I cannot give you any definite answer 
on that but perhaps my colleagues here would be able to answer that question.

Mr. A. Michaud, Headquarters Engineer, Harbours and Rivers Branch, 
Department of Public Works: There has been no question raised as to federal 
participation in this project. The Department of Public Works is concerned 
only in regard to possible interference with navigation by this project.

Senator Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche) : Mr. Chairman, would anyone 
tell us how this particular location was arrived at? Is it to reduce the cost or 
was it considered more appropriate to build the bridge at this point?

Mr. Michaud: This again is a matter for the owner, which is the Province 
of Quebec, to determine. We do not take part in such discussions as to location 
of the bridge. We receive the plans as they submit them to us.

Senator Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche): Thank you.
Senator Lambert: I understand that this bill is purely from the point of 

view of giving an authorization or permit over the navigable waters, and that 
is the reason you are here.

Mr. Michaud: That is correct.
The Chairman: Honourable senators, if you look at the bill you will see 

that it is to authorize the Province of Quebec to construct the bridge at that 
particular point. It makes no reference to a contribution.

Senator Isnor: I want to make sure, because there are other bridges cur­
rently being constructed and there is a question in my mind on some of them, 
because of the connection with the Trans-Canada Highway at that point, as to 
whether the federal Government is taking any part financially in it.

The Chairman: If the federal Government were to contribute to this 
bridge it would have to be done under separate legislation or estimates. There 
is nothing in this bill to cover that.
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Senator Dessureault: It is at a point connecting the north shore and the \ 
south shore on the Trans-Canada Highway. The highway is connected at the 
bridge farther down.

The Chairman: Senator Molson.
Senator Molson: I presume that the general location is known within a 

short distance. Is there any question of this bridge causing any complications 
in the movement of ice?

Mr. W. J. Manning, Director, Marine Works, Department of Transport:
The clearance of the proposed bridge there is the same as that of the present 
Quebec Bridge so it will not cause any more interference than the present 
bridge is doing. It is a nuisance to navigation, but it is there.

Senator Dessureault: The clearance and height are the same?
Mr. Manning: Yes, you will have better horizontal clearance on the new 

bridge than on the old.
Senator Dessureault: Can you give us the measurements between the 

spans?
Mr. Manning: Between the piers it will be 1,800 feet.
Senator Pearson: Is there any opposition to this bridge?
The Chairman: I am advised that nobody has appeared in opposition to it.
Senator Pearson: What are the regulations to safeguard navigation during 

the construction of the bridge?
Mr. Fortier: Mr. Chairman, each individual case of bridge construction 

is dealt with on its own merits. When the plans and designs are submitted to 
the Department of Public Works and the Department of Transport they are 
reviewed by the officers, as are the submissions. The order in council which will 
be passed would embody certain conditions which would constitute the regu­
lations applicable to that particular construction.

Senator Hollett: I gather that the exact location of the bridge has not 
been determined yet.

Mr. Michaud: I think the onus and responsibilities rest with the builder. 
In any event, if he is in doubt as to whether it might cause interference with 
navigation he is at liberty to come back to the Department of Public Works and 
ask for approval of certain temporary work. If they want to build a causeway 
during construction of the bridge for their own protection they could come 
back to the department for separate authority.

Senator Isnor: When you say “owner,” do you refer to the contractor or 
the province?

Mr. Michaud: I guess they are both responsible. I don’t know what is the 
legal term for it. The builder is the first one responsible, I would imagine, 
but in the second place the owner or the province would be.

The Chairman: Well, the bill is clear about that. What it does is to 
authorize the Province of Quebec to construct and to do all ancillary works.

Senator Leonard: May I ask how far removed from the present old 
Quebec Bridge this will be, and in which direction?

Mr. Michaud: It is only a few hundred feet from the Quebec Bridge, 650 
feet upstream. And as Mr. Manning pointed out it is a pretty similar profile 
to the present bridge inasmuch as the clearances are concerned.

Senator Dessureault: You have no idea of what the estimated cost 
would be?

Mr. Michaud: We are not concerned with that, and we have not provided 
for it.
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Senator Dessureault: Was it mentioned when the plans were submitted?
Mr. Michaud: No, and we are not concerned with it.
Senator Welch: I understand it will be about 600 feet from the present 

Quebec Bridge?
The Chairman: Upstream.
Senator Welch: What is the reason—is there too much traffic carried by 

the present bridge?
Senator Dessureault: In many cases cars have to wait about half an 

hour to cross the present bridge.
The Chairman: The present bridge is only a two-lane highway, and the 

traffic is getting too much for a bridge of that size.
Senator Molson: The present bridge also carries a railroad.
Senator Dessureault: Does anybody know if it will be a toll bridge?
Senator Vaillancourt: No toll. We have some people who prefer a tun­

nel instead of a bridge, and some people said it is impossible to build a tunnel 
there. What is your idea on that?

Mr. Michaud: I don’t think anything is impossible for an engineer if you 
want to put up the money.

Senator Vaillancourt: But you have no study on that?
Mr. Michaud : No, we did receive correspondence on this and we were 

going to look into it, particularly from the point of view of protection to 
navigation. On the other aspects of it all we have are ideas, but we were not 
requested to look into it.

Senator Vaillancourt: You have not been requested for an opinion?
Mr. Michaud: Not to give an opinion regarding the cost and feasibility, 

but we would be interested if it were a project that just could not be executed, 
because it might indirectly have a bearing on the navigation, and if it were 
obstructing navigation it would not work out. There has been no question in 
our mind as to whether or not it is feasible because we think anything is 
feasible if you want to put the money into it.

Senator Dessureault: This bridge does not exclude the other project for 
a tunnel or another bridge?

Senator Vaillancourt: It does not exclude.
Senator Hollett: How wide will the bridge be according to the plan?
Mr. Michaud: There are three lanes on each side which would be 36 feet.
Senator Dessureault: Ninety feet altogether.
Mr. Michaud: There would be 36 feet, and then there is a centre concrete 

curb of four feet, and on either side a sidewalk, and there is 36 feet on either 
side of the centre curb.

Senator Hollett: There would be six lanes?
Mr. Michaud: Yes.
Senator Isnor: I would like to ask one other question. What is the annual 

traffic at the present time on the present bridge?
Mr. Fortier: Mr. Chairman, I don’t believe that we have any information 

on that point. The present Quebec Bridge, while it is owned by the Government 
of Canada, is entrusted to the Canadian National for operation as part of the 
Government’s railway system, as a railway bridge. It was the Government of 
the Province of Quebec which made the arrangement to construct the highway 
facilities on the bridge, and the maintenance of the highway facilities is a 
matter which comes exclusively within the purview of the Province of Quebec.

Senator Isnor: I thought you would have a report showing the annual 
amount of traffic.
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Mr. Fortier: The Canadian National might have reports, but we do not 
have them in the department.

Senator Dupuis: I think the senator is referring to the number of cars 
using the bridge.

Mr. Fortier: We would have no information on that, sir. It could be 
obtained from the Canadian National.

Senator V aill an court : Perhaps I can answer, but I cannot give you exact 
figures. On a Sunday afternoon to go from my home to Quebec you are obliged 
to take two hours. The automobiles are in a long file.

Senator Blois: Do you mean it takes two hours to cross the bridge?
Senator Vaillancourt: Yes, on Sunday afternoons and Sunday evenings 

the traffic is very heavy. It takes two hours to travel 13 or 14 miles. Of course, 
we have the ferry.

Senator Bouffard: It takes two hours to cross the bridge?
Senator Power: It is not the bridge that causes the trouble. The bottleneck 

is at the approaches. What is the total length of the bridge?
Mr. Michaud: The total length is 3,600 feet, and the horizontal clearance 

between the centre piers is 1,800 feet.
Senator Molson: There is a wider clearance at the top of the construction. 

There is a wider full height clearance on this bridge than on the existing 
Quebec bridge?

Mr. Michaud: The vertical height would be the same. Actually, the 
clearance is about 150 feet above high water on the old bridge, and this one 
also has a vertical clearance of 150 feet.

Senator Molson: But that vertical clearance extends for the full length 
between the piers?

Mr. Michaud: There is a longer span between the two shore piers on 
the new bridge.

Senator Power: Is the river much wider at that point?
Mr. Michaud: The river is practically the same width because these 

bridges are only 1,650 feet apart.
The Chairman: Are there any further questions of any of these witnesses?
Senator Welch: Mr. Chairman, I am very anxious to know the amount 

of traffic that crosses the present bridge, and whether it is anticipated it will 
increase. Is there another way of going around at the present time? What is 
all this traffic that is taking two hours to cross this bridge doing? Is there any 
other way for it to go?

Senator Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche) : It would have to cross at 
Montreal.

The Chairman: I think perhaps one of the senators from Quebec could 
answer you, Senator.

Senator Power: It is the congestion of traffic from the City of Quebec.
Senator Welch: A six-lane bridge would enable roughly the same amount 

of traffic to pass, and I wonder if you really need a six-lane bridge across the 
river at this point. I am ignorant about this. I have crossed that bridge only 
five or six times during the last two years. However, at the times I have 
crossed it I did not see it carrying a great burden, certainly no more than that 
carried by the Halifax-Dartmouth bridge which today, of course, is obsolete 
too. A six-lane bridge with two sidewalks is a lot of bridge.

The Chairman: We have to take the position that this is a matter for the 
Province of Quebec to determine. This is a provincial matter. If the province
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decides it wants this additional bridge then that is its concern and not ours. 
All we are concerned with is the projection of navigation in the event that the 
bridge is built.

Senator Welch: They are asking us to share in the total cost, I presume.
An hon. Senator: No, no.
The Chairman: Is the committee ready to consider the bill clause by 

clause?
Hon. Senators: Yes.
The Chairman: Shall clause 1 carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman : Clause 2, authority to construct the bridge. Shall clause 

2 carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Clause 3(1), plans and drawings to be submitted. Shall 

clause 3(1) carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Clause 3(2), approval of plans and drawings prior to 

commencement. Shall clause 3(2) carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Clause 4, regulations. Shall clause 4 carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Shall the preamble carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Shall the title carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Shall I report the bill without amendment?
Hon. Senators: Agreed.
Senator Lambert: Before this committee adjourns may I make a sug­

gestion, which I think is appropriate having regard to the experience of the 
committee today and also of the Standing Committee on Banking and Com­
merce yesterday? In my opinion the niche behind the chairman is an ideal 
place in which to install a roll of maps which would give members of the 
committee a visual appreciation of what is being discussed in many of the 
bills that come before us.

If this needs a motion then I am quite prepared to so move, and in doing 
so I am seconded by my friend, Senator Molson. My motion is that we ask 
the Department of Public Works, or whichever department is best equipped to 
do this, to prepare a roll of maps consisting of a full map of the Dominion of 
Canada supported by maps of the provinces. This would enable us to deal 
intelligently with such details as we have had before us during the last few 
days.

Senator Isnor: I would like to support Senator Lambert in his motion. I 
recall that the other day I mentioned to Senator Connolly that I had con­
siderable difficulty in locating Nova Scotia on the present map.

Senator Blois: I would support the motion as well, but I would not want 
the map that is already there permanently out of sight, because I like to look 
at it. I do not think it should be covered except when necessary.

Senator Lambert: I do not intend that the mural decoration should be 
covered, but above it, as anyone can see, there is plenty of room. A roll of 
maps could be installed there without obliterating the present map. The maps 
I am referring to can be pulled down and then rolled up just like window 
blinds, and they exist in a number of offices.
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Senator Dupuis: That is a very good suggestion.
The Chairman : Honourable senators, you have heard Senator Lambert’s 

motion.
Senator Molson: I second it.
Hon. Senators: Agreed.
The Chairman : I think the Department of Public Works and the Depart­

ment of Transport know what we want for future occasions in respect to bills 
of this kind. I trust they will take due notice of this motion.

The committee adjourned.
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ORDER OF REFERENCE

Extract from the Minutes of the Proceedings of the Senate, Thursday, 
June 11th, 1964.

“Pursuant to the Order of the Day the Senate resumed the debate on the 
motion of the Honourable Senator Lambert, seconded by the Honourable 
Senator Hugessen, for second reading of the Bill S-33 intituled: “An Act 
to incorporate the Ottawa Terminal Railway Company”.

After debate, and—

The question being put on the motion, it was—

Resolved in the affirmative.

The Bill was then read the second time.

The Honourable Senator Lambert moved, seconded by the Honourable 
Senator Roebuck, that the Bill be referred to the Standing Committee on 
Transport and Communications.

The question being put on the motion, it was—
Resolved in the affirmative.”

JOHN F. MacNEILL, 
Clerk of the Senate.
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
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In attendance: Mr. E. Russell Hopkins, Law Clerk and Parliamentary 
Counsel.
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Bill S-33, intituled: “An Act to incorporate the Ottawa Terminal Railway 
Company”, was read and considered.

The following witnesses were heard:

Lt. Gen. S. F. Clark, Chairman, National Capital Commission.

Mr. D. L. Macdonald, National Capital Commission.

Mr. E. P. Burns, Liaison Officer, Canadian National Railways.

Mr. J. W. G. Macdougall, Q.C., General Solicitor, Canadian National Rail­
ways.

Mr. G. W. Miller, Assistant General Manager, Eastern Region, Canadian 
Pacific Railway.

Mr. Julian Gazdik, Counsel, Canadian Trucking Associations Inc.

At 12.40 p.m. the Committee adjourned to the call of the Chairman.
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F. A. Jackson, 
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THE SENATE
THE STANDING COMMITTEE ON TRANSPORT AND COMMUNICATIONS

) EVIDENCE

Ottawa, Thursday, June 18, 1964.
The Standing Committee on Transport and Communications to which was 

referred Bill S-33, to incorporate the Ottawa Terminal Railway Company, 
met this day at 10 a.m.

Senator A. K. Hugessen (Chairman), in the Chair.
The committee agreed that a verbatim report be made of the com­

mittee’s proceedings on the bill.
The committee agreed to report, recommending authority be granted 

for the printing of 800 copies in English and 300 copies in French of 
the committee’s proceedings on the bill.

The Chairman: Honourable senators, I ask the committee to come to order. 
The Senate has referred to us for consideration Bill S-33, an Act to incorporate 
the Ottawa Terminal Railway Company. This is a public bill.

We have a number of witnesses who are ready to give evidence before us 
in connection with this matter. They are from the Canadian National Railway, 
Canadian Pacific Railway, National Capital Commission, Department of Trans­
port and I understand that the Canadian Trucking Associations Inc. wishes to 
make some representations.

The representatives are as follows. From the Canadian National Railway 
Mr. Graham MacDougall, Mr. Pat Burns and Mr. Renault; from the Canadian 
Pacific Railway Mr. C. A. Coulpitts, Chief Engineer, Mr. George Miller, Mr. 
Gordon Miller, Mr. Donat Levesque and Mr. George Pogue; from the National 
Capital Commission Lieutenant-General S. F. Clark, Chairman, Mr. C. R. 
Cornish, Chief Engineer, Mr. J. L. McQuarrie, Railway Consultant, Mr. D. L. 
McDonald, Director of Planning and Property, and Mr. Marcel Couture, Comp­
troller; and from the Department of Transport Mr. Jacques Fortier, Counsel.

From the Canadian Trucking Associations Inc. there is Mr. Julian Cazdik, 
counsel.

The two railway companies and the N.C.C. are the people promoting this 
bill. I suppose we should leave it to them to determine who is to make presenta­
tions to us and who wishes to appear first.

General S. F. Clark, Chairman, National Capital Commission: Mr. Chair­
man and honourable senators, I can present the general outline and background 
leading to the bill, but cannot deal with the terms of Bill S-33.

The Chairman: I think the committee would like to have a general outline 
of the scheme, before dealing with the bill in detail. I think every member has 

^ a copy of the map to follow. There is also a large plan at the side.
General Clark: At this moment may I ask permission to add two members 

to our delegation. They are Mr. D. L. McDonald, Director of Planning and 
Property; and Mr. Marcel Couture, Comptroller.

The information on the map is given by identifying city streets rather 
than mileages on the railway.

7
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Mr. Chairman, the recommendations leading to the Government’s approval 
of the railway relocation plan which has given rise to this bill, were outlined 
by Senator Lambert on the motion for second reading of the Ottawa Terminal 
Railway bill on June 10. I think there is little I can add to the references made 
to the Todd Report of 1903, the Holt Report of 1915, the Cauchon Report of 
1922, and the Plan for the National Capital.

General Clark: If I may, I should like to refer to one sentence in the Plan 
for the National Capital which was made by Mr. Greber. He said “The removal 
of railway facilities has therefore become the framework of the Master Plan”.

May I mention some of the improvements which would result from the 
removal of the railway lines from the centre of the city. The first is that there 
would be a reduction in the number of level crossings. The plan now calls for 
the elimination of 70 level crossings. Eventually, as the pressure of motor 
vehicles traffic increases, it will undoubtedly be necessary to separate the grades 
between some of the present level crossings. We believe that the removal of 
these level crossings will greatly facilitate the movement of the ever-increasing 
amount of vehicular traffic in this area.

Senator Connolly (Ottawa West) : And increase the safety, too?
General Clark: Yes sir, increase the safety very greatly.
Senator Connolly (Ottawa West) : I say that, General Clark, because we 

have had in the outskirts of Ottawa, in the west end, in the last few years, a 
number of fatal accidents arising from these level crossings.

General Clark: Even though they are protected by light indicators, absent 
minded people sometimes seem to get into trouble at these crossings.

Senator Isnor: How many level crossings are there just in the west end 
section of Ottawa?

General Clark: There were 111 in the area. We are reducing this to the 
order of 41, of which most are in the outskirts where the traffic is not very 
dense. If you wish, I can have them counted for any particular area and give 
you the figure.

Senator Isnor: I have a figure in mind. There are crossings at Billings, 
Pleasant Park Road, Springland, Brookfield, Wakefield Road and Riverside 
Drive.

General Clark: There are about nine.
Senator Isnor: Am I correct in saying they will all be removed within a 

certain period of time?
General Clark: No, I believe, sir, you are referring to a subdivision of 

the railway, which I will mention later, which is not being removed. Grade 
crossings are ordered by the Board of Transport Commissioners when the 
traffic builds up to a certain level both on the roads and on the railways.

Senator Isnor: Mr. Chairman, may I ask if the Board of Transport Com­
missioners is represented here today?

The Chairman: It is not.
Senator Isnor: I think it is important they should be here. As I under­

stand it, they have the authority more or less to direct control in so far as 
these crossings are concerned, the blowing of whistles and the safeguarding 
of traffic at these particular points. I think they should be represented here. 
Will you take a note of it, please, and think it over?

The Chairman: The Board of Transport Commissioners is an independent 
organization.

Senator Isnor: Yes but they have the authority, as I understand it.
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The Chairman : I will take a note of that and if, at the end of the evidence 
given to us this morning, we feel we should take evidence from the Board of 
Transport Commissioners, perhaps we could arrange that.

Senator Isnor: Thank you.
General Clark: The second point contemplated was the simplification of 

the railway operations. It was believed that the concentration of the railway 
operations, such as the station, industrial areas, freight sheds, express terminals 
and workshops, and their joint use by a Terminal Railway Company would 
simplify railway operations and lead to economies and more efficient operation. 
It would certainly lead to a reduction in the number of miles of track running 
through the centre of the city. The plan, when completed, will remove 35 miles 
of railway track, generally from the centre of the city of Ottawa.

Senator Reid: My question has to do with railway passengers. The present 
terminus is fairly central. What effect would the new one have on passengers 
out there?

General Clark: Would you like me to deal with it now? I was going to 
deal with it in a later part of the brief.

Senator Reid: Then leave it.
The Chairman : Deal with it when you come to that part of your sub­

mission.
General Clark: Yes, if I may. It was also planned that on the rights-of- 

way of abandoned lines traffic arteries in the form of highways, parkways and 
roads could be established, and the removal of the industrial areas would 
permit a pleasant redevelopment of some of these areas.

Also the plan contemplated the removal of railway lines which would 
enhance land values and invite redevelopment of the areas which were dete­
riorating because of the numerous grade crossings, poor access, deadend streets 
and obsolescent industrial buildings. It called for the provision of industrial 
land so that industries could relocate in areas where they could build modern 
plants and where there would be room for them to expand.

The Joint Parliamentary Committee on the Federal District Commission in 
1956 modified some of the railway relocation proposals made in the Plan for 
the National Capital prepared by Jacques Greber in 1950. If I may, I would 
like to outline and have Mr. McQuarrie follow on this map, the various features 
that were agreed to by the Joint Parliamentary Committee in 1956.

It called for the removal of the railway lines on the Canadian National 
Railways Renfrew subdivision which ran from west to east across the centre 
of Ottawa. If I may, I will explain later, but this has now already become seven 
miles of the Queensway. Perhaps first I might explain what is being removed 
and later how they are being used.

The plan called for the abandonment of the C.P.R. Sussex Street sub­
division—the railway line which runs from Sussex Drive, very close to the 
National Research Council, behind the City Hall, through Eastview, around 
past Hurdman Bridge to Bank Street. That is the section we are dealing with.

The abandonment of the C.P.R. Carleton Place subdivision from ap­
proximately Bell’s Corners to the Ottawa West station at Bay view Road, very 
close to Nepean Bay.

The abandonment of the C.N.R. Beachburg subdivision from Wass to 
Hurdman’s;

The abandonment of the railway lines from Hurdman’s Bridge across the 
Rideau River, along the east bank of the canal, past the Union Station, over 
the Alexandra or Interprovincial Bridge, to approximately Brewery Creek 
in Hull.
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This plan has been followed with two exceptions. With regard to the loca­
tion of the new railway station, which was to have been built at the Walkley 
Road, near the present site of the new freight yards, it was decided by the 
Government in 1959 that the station should not be located at this point, but 
should be moved to the east side of the Rideau River, some four miles closer 
to the present Union Station. The site selected by the Government at that 
time, as shown on the small maps, is beside the Queensway interchange at 
Hurdman, four miles by road closer to the present Union Station than the 
one recommended in the plan by Jacques Greber.

Senator Bouffard: Where is the Union Station on that map?
General Clark: It is there, and the proposed site selected by the Govern­

ment in 1959 is there (indicating on map).
The mileage from the proposed site of the new Union Station to the 

present Union Station is two miles. While I was going to deal with it later, 
I think it might be an appropriate time to deal with it now. The plan is that 
when these railway lines are removed on the east side of the canal, it is 
proposed to build a driveway or parkway along the abandoned railway line 
connected to an interchange at the Queensway which will give very rapid 
access. One should be able to get from the Chateau, the present site of the 
Union Station, to the new one in four to five minutes, driving at 30 miles an 
hour. My guess is our speed limit will be 35 miles per hour, as it is normally in 
our parkways, so it will take about four minutes.

Senator Bouffard: Four minutes?
General Clark: Four to five minutes’ drive.
Senator Reid: How will the passengers go to and from the new Union 

Station?
General Clark: The normal type of transportation will be taxicabs and 

buses, just as they use them now when they are going any distance. When 
people come into the Union Station they either use buses or taxis.

Senator Connolly (Ottawa West): General Clark, I understood you to 
say it would take 45 minutes.

General Clark: No, four to five minutes.
Senator Connolly (Ottawa West): Oh, four or five minutes?
General Clark: Yes. A theoretical four minutes at 30 miles an hour, so I 

said four or five minutes.
Senator Connolly (Ottawa West): I thought you were going back to 

mule trains.
General Clark: No. We have often thought of having horses on the 

driveways, but we have not investigated that possibility. The other exception 
to the plan is the abandonment of the Beachburg subdivision from Wass to 
Hurdman.

If I might now mention the progress that has been made on this railway 
relocation plan. The Renfrew subdivision of the C.N.R. from the western limits 
of Ottawa to the east side of the Rideau Canal has been abandoned, and some 
seven miles of the Queensway, which is part of the trans-Canada highway, 
has been built on part of this abandoned right-of-way from Bronson Avenue 
westward. This is a joint project of the federal Government, the government 
of Ontario and the City of Ottawa. The construction is continuing on the 
Queensway from Bronson Avenue to the Pretoria Bridge, and ultimately 
it will move right across and connect with the Queensway at the interchange 
near the Mounted Police barracks at Hurdman Bridge. It is our hope and ex­
pectation this will be completed in late 1966, with various parts of this highway 
coming into use at an earlier date. For example, we would hope the highway
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from Bronson to Bank might be in use late this autumn or early next spring. 
The last stage of the Queensway will require the removal of the railway tracks 
leading to the present Union Station, the Hurdman spur of the railway which 
runs up to Mann Avenue and the spur running to Sussex Drive. This has to 
be done because the highway will be at grade across the present railway lines. 
Again, we would hope that this line would be abandoned in the summer or 
the early autumn of 1966, and our hope also is that the Queensway would be 
completed later that year.

I should mention, Mr. Chairman, that the removal of these tracks and the 
building on the Queensway does not form part of the tri-party memorandum of 
understanding.

Senator Isnor: It does not?
General Clark: It does not, sir. But it is part of the whole plan. It is held 

to be an element that had been completed earlier; and I thought it would be 
incomplete not to mention this since it was an important part of the over 
all plan.

The Board of Transport Commissioners approved the abandonment of the 
Sussex Street subdivision, from Sussex Street near the National Research 
Council, the end of the line, across the Rideau River to Beechwood Avenue, 
on June 15—three days ago; and I am not sure whether it will be abandoned, 
and tidied up today.

The reason for the urgency in getting this part abandoned, from Sussex 
Drive to Beechwood, is that the commission must provide the land for the 
traffic interchanges to the Macdonald Cartier Bridge, which is a rather com­
plicated matter. The work will start on that later this month, and indeed some 
of it has gone ahead where it would not obstruct railway operations. That part 
of Sussex Street subdivision from Beechwood, through Eastview, past Hurdman 
Bridge to Bank Street, the Board of Transport Commissioners have authorized 
its abandonment on one month’s notice from October 1, 1965, and it is our 
expectation that we shall give notice for its abandonment sometime in the 
summer of 1966—or eight months or so later.

When the Sussex Street subdivision is abandoned, the right of way is 
available for an important interconnecting traffic artery from the Macdonald 
Cartier Bridge to the Queensway interchange at the site of the new Union 
Station. This traffic artery is shown on the Ottawa official plan of roads which 
was approved by the municipalities affected, and by the Ontario Municipal 
Board. The railway lines running from Hurdman Bridge, passing the Union 
Station, along the Rideau Canal, will be removed late in 1966; at least, that is 
the hope. At that time it is our hope that the new Union Station will be built 
and in operation.

As I mentioned before, the distance from the new site to the old one is 
two miles.

Senator Reid: Will you maintain the responsibility for the old station?
General Clark: Under the term of the tri-party memorandum of under­

standing, that whole area will become the property of the National Capital 
Commission, and I will have some remarks to make later on the redevelopment 
plans which were approved in principle by the Government last October.

Senator Molson: May I ask what the time lag will be between the estab­
lishment of the new terminal and the creation of this highway over the existing 
track along the canal where the Union Station now is?

General Clark: Mr. Chairman, this is not an easy one to answer. From an 
engineering point of view it should not be difficult, because we have a com­
pacted grade that has been there for many years, which defines almost precisely 
the right of way we would use for our road or highway; and so it is my hope
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we would get the money and be able to carry out our negotiations with the 
other parties who might be involved in this, and do it quickly.

I could give you an engineering estimate, sir, but it is not easy to say 
whether we can get the money and reach agreements with the City of Ottawa 
and the other agencies with whom we have to deal. I think it would be six 
months, but I may be off the track.

Senator Bouffard: If this work is not terminated, what will be the pos­
sibility of passengers coming to the centre of the city—how long would it take 
and how many miles would it be?

General Clark: The mileage will not be essentially different, because you 
would go along the Queensway, down Nicholas; but these roads at the moment 
are becoming rather crowded with vehicles, and if one happens to be on them 
at the peak hours in the morning, and the peak hours of traffic from about 
quarter to five to 5.30 in the evening, they are definitely congested. That is why 
we believe it makes compelling sense to have an additional driveway along the 
east bank of the Rideau Canal as another artery; and of course it would have 
the advantage that you will not have cross-traffic, and one can move fairly 
quickly on that account. My guess is that if I were in traffic and within the 
speed limits now, I could do it in about ten minutes.

Senator Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche) : This looks to me like a 
package deal. I see there will be the elimination of 37 miles of railways, yet 
the distance between the old station and the new station will be two miles. Has 
any consideration been given to retaining the existing station?

General Clark: Question is: Has any consideration been given as to 
whether or not the plan could be carried out, retaining the Union Station? 
Yes, Mr. Chairman, this was considered by Mr. Greber in the preparation of 
his master plan, and also by the Cauchon Report. I think it has been generally 
the view of these planners, and the view of the commission and its planners, 
that if we are going to get the railway lines out of the centre of the city we 
would have to take away the tracks to the Union Station, and move this 
station some two miles from its present site which brings it closer to some 
people and further from others. If you look at the road map, which in a sense 
gives a measure of the centre of gravity of population, you will find that 
while this location was very convenient indeed, for the Chateau or the Lord 
Elgin, it was far away from the areas that are building up in the western and 
eastern parts of Ottawa. The new site for the Station has another advantage, 
that it is a very few yards from the Queensway, which is a limited access 
60 miles an hour highway. This means that the people living in either eastern 
or western parts of Ottawa should be able to get there much more quickly 
than they can along Rideau, Wellington, or the streets now which are cer­
tainly quite congested.

It was with this in mind that the Government ordered us to change our 
plan from having the new station at Walkley Road, to this site at Hurdman, 
which we think is very much better.

Senator Reid: And is this approved?
General Clark: Yes, sir. When the new station is built the old station 

and the property there is transferred to the commission. This forms part of 
the tri-party memorandum of understanding. If I may, later I will give you 
a brief summary of the redevelopment plans which the Government approved 
in principle in October last year.

Senator Molson: May I ask if any surveys were made as to the destina­
tion and points of origin of those people arriving by train?

General Clark: May I ask one of my staff that question? Mr. McDonald, 
perhaps you would answer that question.
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Mr. D. L. McDonald (Director of Planning and Property, National Capital Com­
mission): At the time, Mr. Chairman, when this was considered, in 1958-59, 
consideration was given to the origin and destination of the passengers using 
the railway facilities. I am afraid I haven’t the particulars with me.

Senator Reid: What about the abandoned tracks?
General Clark: The abandoned tracks (indicating on map) will be at 

the highway I am not saying who is going to do it, whether it is the city or 
the province. This will have to be negotiated.

Senator Reid: Who will do it?
General Clark: The N.C.C. receive title to the buildings as an agency of 

the Crown.
Senator Bouffard: To whom does it belong at the present time?
General Clark: To the C.N.R. and C.P.R. This (indicated) by the C.P.R. 

the other by the C.N.R. and will be used for a parkway. We believe this will 
be a beautiful entrance on the east side of the Canal looking towards the Par­
liament buildings. I think we are more disposed not to have too many lines 
of traffic, racing too quickly, so that there will be a pleasant landscape with 
trees and shrubs, rather than a rushing busy highway.

Senator Bouffard: How do you manage at present with the two railways, 
to transfer the property to the Ottawa Commission?

General Clark: Yes, these are mentioned in specific terms and there is a 
memorandum on it.

Senator Pearson: Which railway will obtain the more, is it the C.P.R. or 
C.N.R.?

General Clark: This is a figure I do not have in my head. I will have it 
worked out. We have been thinking here more of the lines removed, rather 
than which Railway owned them. Perhaps the railway companies would answer 
the question. We can get the answer in a moment.

The Chairman: You were talking about the convenience to residents of 
Ottawa of the location of the new Union Station?

General Clark: Yes sir.
The Chairman: Frankly I think what is far more important is the conve­

nience for people coming to Ottawa to the new Union Station. After all, Ottawa 
is the capital and great numbers of people come here by train either for the 
purpose of business, dealing with the Government, or simply as tourists.

Large numbers of school children come here. The advantage of the old 
station was that it is very close to the Parliament Buildings. What consideration 
have you given to how you are going to deal with, say parties of school children 
or tourists whose primary object is to come and see the Parliament Buildings, 
when you have the new Union Station two miles away? Are you going to 
provide buses or something of that kind?

General Clark: No.
The Chairman: I am far more interested in the convenience of people 

coming to visit Ottawa as our national capital than I am in the convenience of 
residents of Ottawa as to how they get to the new central station.

General Clark: I know that a large number of people come by bus. On 
Parliament Hill you can notice that there are groups who come by school buses 
quite a long distance. It would be my presumption that those who would come 
a long distance as a group would have their group leader organize a bus. It is 
found that many of these people go to visit different places in the city by bus. 
It would be my supposition that they would charter buses for this purpose.

Senator Isnor: May I pursue this a little further from the tourist point of 
view. I wonder if Mr. McDonald could give us further information in regard
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to the survey which was made in 1959 concerning the hotel business in the 
present station. You say you did not have the figures but you did make a 
survey. Can you trust your memory to give some rough figures?

Mr. McDonald: Mr. Chairman, I regret that it would not be fair to 
honourable senators for me to give any data from my head, as the survey was 
done so long ago. I would have to get it and present it at a later date.

Senator Isnor: Thank you very much. I think we should have it.
Mr. MacDougall: Since the survey basically was conducted by the C.N.R. 

and others, Mr. Burns, our liaison officer with the N.C.C., is here and while he 
may not have detailed figures I think he might be able to give sufficient informa­
tion to indicate the nature of the survey.

Mr. E. P. Burns, Liaison Officer, C.N.R.: There was a general survey by 
the commission. Mr. McDonald has referred to it. Canadian National also 
conducted a survey at that time. We wanted to know where our incoming pas­
sengers were going in the city, what they were going to do and when they would 
leave the city. I would not like to quote percentages without the figures in front 
of me. A large number, very close to three-quarters of the incoming passengers 
to the city, are businessmen going principally to Government agencies. At the 
time of the study, a major portion were destined to the immediate area of Par­
liament Hill. I would like to say that the largest number of passengers were 
destined to deal with the Department of Public Works. With the relocation 
of Government departments and with the Department of Public Works being 
moved to Riverside Drive, the new station will be much closer than it is in its 
present location. The largest number of those passengers were morning arrivals 
and late afternoon departures.

Regarding the tourist and the tours you were speaking of, Canadian 
National have gone into the question considerably and in all instances city 
transportation is arranged in advance. In other words a group, regardless 
of the number arriving here, find transportation awaiting them as there is 
normally a city tour arranged for them. The location of the new station would 
be no inconvenience in that way.

Senator Reid: Who sponsored the tour?
Mr. Burns: Canadian National.
The Chairman: This is a survey by Canadian National of the tour.
Mr. Burns: In so far as the C.N.R. hotel is concerned, at the time of the 

survey there was approximately 30 per cent of hotel registration which were 
rail arrivals. In that respect, adequate arrangements will be made for the 
transportation of passengers arriving at the new station, to the hotel. Arrange­
ments will be made whereby that access will be easy.

Senator Lambert: You mentioned “adequate”. Would you elaborate on 
that word “adequate”?

Mr. Burns: At the present time we are considering several schemes. 
There is a group in Ottawa interested in hotel transportation. I am not at 
liberty to reveal the name at the present time. There would be a transfer 
service between the station and the hotel that would coincide with train 
arrivals and departures.

Senator Lambert: Like the airporters?
Mr. Burns: Very similar to the airporters.
Senator Lambert: That access to the station would be a lower level than 

it is now. In other words, you would be transporting from the Hurdman area 
into the Chateau along the highway just described east of the canal, right 
under the present Sussex Street?

Mr. Burns: That is the Sussex to Rideau.
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Senator Lambert: Right into the hotel at a lower level. That is what I 
understood.

The Chairman: To summarize what you say, Mr. Burns—and I think you 
have been very helpful: the railway company does not feel that as a result 
of the new location of the Union Station their traffic is likely to suffer by 
comparison, for instance, with bus or airplane traffic?

Mr. Burns: Quite on the contrary, Mr. Chairman, we are, in some respects, 
expecting an increase in traffic due to the fact the outlying districts will be 
timewise much closer to the station than at present.

Senator Lambert: Has the witness any data at all in relation to the 
number of passengers? The chairman mentioned children and other people 
interested in making tours of the Parliament Buildings. Have you any data 
in relation to transportation by bus and car here as compared to the railways 
coming into the city now? Just from a general appreciation of the groups 
that come to this building during the summer and at times when Parliament 
is in session, it leaves very little doubt in my mind that the bulk of people 
come here, and especially younger people, by bus and stay here all day and 
get out by motor road.

Mr. Burns: There has been a large volume of tour business in the past 
two years, and we have endeavoured to develop the tour business by railway. 
In so far as the Canadian National is concerned, we have been very successful. 
There has been a very large increase in our share of that traffic. As it pertains 
to the overall traffic, I would not have any figure.

Senator Lambert: I wonder if the National Tourist Bureau would have 
any data with respect to the number of people coming in here by motor and 
bus as compared to the railways.

Senator Isnor: I think they have.
Senator Lambert: I think they have too. I could not give anything ac­

curate in the way of figures, but I have the general impression that is so.
Mr. Burns: The figure that might be of some help is hotel arrivals. They 

are approximately 30 per cent by rail.
Senator Isnor: I am rather surprised at you saying you expect it to 

increase hotel business. Seventy-five per cent arrive by rail, and of that 75 
per cent, 40 per cent are one-day visitors dealing with the Government, I 
would judge; and that leaves you 35 per cent visitors who stay overnight at 
hotels. How do you satisfy yourself it is going to increase your hotel business? 
May I go on and state further that, say, in Montreal you have the Queen 
Elizabeth hotel and the railway adjacent to one another, and people simply 
walk up from the trains to the hotel.

Mr. Burns: I believe I was misunderstood. When I was referring to an 
increase in the business I was referring to railway business and not the hotel 
business.

Senator Isnor: You are leaving the hotel out of the picture for the time 
being?

Mr. Burns: At the present time I must leave the hotel out of the picture 
because it will also be affected to some extent by the relocation of the high­
ways and what route the new highways will take.

Senator Isnor: I am not looking after the C.N.R. hotel business, but in 
my opinion there would be a decrease instead of an increase, in my experience.

Mr. Burns: In the roughly 31 per cent of our bookings at the hotel that 
are rail arrivals we feel we will suffer very little loss.
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Senator Isnor: You have a special agent these days arranging conventions 
and trying to get them to come to the hotel.

Mr. Burns: I believe that is not peculiar to the Chateau Laurier. I believe 
every hotel in Canada is campaigning in that direction.

Senator Isnor: I am speaking of the C.N.R. having a man devoted to that 
particular work.

Mr. Burns: The convention business is certainly a large business, and we 
are endeavouring to build it up. It is a highly competitive field, and we feel 
we must specialize in it if we are to compete.

The Chairman: While we are on this subject, and before I ask General 
Clark to continue, I wonder if it would not be of interest to hear from the 
C.P.R. on this particular point. We have heard from the C.N.R., and they feel 
their business will not be prejudicially affected by the relocation of the station. 
Could someone from the C.P.R. tell us whether they agree with that point of 
view?

Mr. G. W. Miller, Assistant General Manager, Eastern Region, C.P.R.: Mr. Chair­
man, my name is Miller, and I am Assistant General Manager of the C.P.R. 
in Toronto, and this is part of my territory. The Canadian Pacific gave very 
careful consideration to the location of the proposed new station, and it was 
our considered opinion that it would not affect our traffic movement through 
or in or out of the city of Ottawa. The decentralization of Government buildings 
in Ottawa, in our opinion, has placed the new station more at the centre 
of gravity of the city than at its present location, and the proposed new loca­
tion will be a more efficient location from a railway operating point of view 
also, and the connecting highways which lead to this intersection of the 
Queensway and the highways at that point, very close to this new station, will 
result in very efficient highway movement from the Hull side and all the 
areas surrounding Ottawa.

The Chairman: Thank you very much, Mr. Miller.
Senator Isnor: Because of this fact no doubt it would help the C.P.R. 

hotels in other cities?
Mr. Miller: I would not care to comment on that. I would doubt it would 

have a material bearing on the C.P.R. hotel business elsewhere. Canadian 
Pacific has no hotel in Ottawa.

Senator Isnor: That is what I had in mind. If this interferes with con­
ventions being held in Ottawa, it might benefit you elsewhere.

Mr. Miller: The convention business is quite competitive and I do know 
the situation at the Royal York hotel in Toronto, where they have to be 
booked sometimes years ahead. It depends on the season of the year and the 
size of the convention often determines where the group should meet. Many 
groups do like to meet in Ottawa because it gives them the opportunity to see 
the capital of Canada.

The Chairman: Shall I ask General Clark to continue with his presenta­
tion?

Hon. Senators: Agreed.
General Clark: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I listed the subdivisions first 

and then said what we were doing about them. The last subdivision I want 
to mention is the C.P.R. Carleton Place subdivision from approximately Bell’s 
Corners to the Ottawa West Station at Bayview Road; also the Broad Street 
yards in the area we generally refer to as the Lebreton Flats. We hope that 
line will be listed sometime in 1966. That part of the line from Ottawa West 
Station, along Scott Street to Roosevelt, will be available for the widening of 
Scott Street, which is contemplated in the City of Ottawa official plan of
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roads. And then the part of the right-of-way from Roosevelt to, roughly, 
Britannia will be made into parkland along the new Ottawa River parkway 
which is now under construction.

Senator Reid: Would you mind showing us where the Hull C.P.R. trains 
will go?

General Clark: Would you show the route of the C.P.R. railway coming 
into Ottawa from Hull, Mr. McQuarrie?

Mr. J. L. McQuarrie. Railway Consultant: On this line, and at Bell’s Corners 
it will turn on to the C.N.R. Beachburg subdivision line and will come in 
through this route, into the new station at Hurdman (indicating on map).

The Chairman: Senator Reid was asking you how the Hull trains of C.P.R. 
will come in.

Mr. McQuarrie: The transcontinental and Toronto trains will not go 
through Hull (Indicating on map).

Senator Reid: Hull will be denied transportation by C.P.R.?
General Clark: The train connections across to Hull, and the railway 

schedules and plans—not a matter I know of in detail—we are retaining. You 
will recall there were two changes made to the Greber plan by the Joint 
Committee. One is the retention of the Prescott subdivision, that runs past 
Carleton University, Dow’s Lake, across the Prince of Wales Bridge to Hull. 
That is an interconnecting line. I do not know the plans for passenger traffic 
on it.

The removal of the Broad Street yards from the area known as Lebreton 
Flats allows thé Government to assemble an area of land in the order of 138 
acres, very close to Parliament Hill.

The Chairman: Where is the Ottawa West yards?
General Clark: It is that area of land just south of the Chaudière Falls. 

This large area of land, generally known as the Lebreton Flats, is being 
assembled by the Commission for the Government on which to build depart­
mental buildings. A few weeks or a month, or so, ago, the Government 
announced that it intends to build new departmental buildings for the Depart­
ment of National Defence in the Lebreton Flats.

The Chairman: It is just west of the Chaudière Bridge?
General Clark: Right in here, yes. It is our hope that these tracks will be 

removed sometime in the summer or late in 1966.
Senator Isnor: What tracks are those?
General Clark: The railway tracks which run from approximately Bell’s 

Corners along the banks of the Ottawa River to Ottawa West Station at Bayview 
and the railway lines in the Broad Street yards in Lebreton Flats. They come 
parallel to the viaduct on Wellington Street into the Broad Street yards, which 
is principally a large industrial area, just south of the Eddy plant at the Chau­
dière Falls.

If I might mention one other matter. A question was asked about what the 
plans were for the use of the area where the Union Station is now sited. The 
Commission had made plans over a number of years as to how this area might 
be redeveloped. Some two or three years ago we engaged the architectural firm 
of John B. Parkin and Associates to prepare new plans, known as the Parkin 
plan. The Government announced its approval in principle of the plan for the 
redevelopment of the area bounded by Elgin Street, Wellington Street, Rideau, 
Little Sussex, Besserer, Nicholas and Laurier; also bearing in mind the develop­
ments on the west side of the canal, that is, the start of the new National 
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Museum and the Centre for the Performing Arts on the west side. The Parkin 
plan deals with the specific area occupied by the Union Station, the power plant, 
and various (freight and other) buildings and trackage. The part of the plan 
that the Government approved only in principle was that at the south end of the 
area—a triangle of land. It is very hard to show, because the scale is difficult. 
It is the land bounded by the canal, Laurier Avenue Bridge, Nicholas Street and 
the Mackenzie King Bridge. The plan is to put in departmental buildings for 
the Government in that area, up to and astride of the Mackenzie King Bridge. 
There could be built there, depending on the demand for buildings—and this is 
a matter for the Department of Public Works to decide—some 1 to 1£ million 
square feet of office space. The outline of the plan, or the concept of the plan, 
on the north side of Mackenzie Bridge up to Wellington or Rideau, is for the 
provision of a hotel—an auditorium with a convention hall, display facilities 
and convention rooms, and for office buildings for the private sector of the 
community.

Senator Reid: Would that be financed by private capital?
General Clark: We doubt, sir, if we could have a convention hall financed 

by private capital. We are not sure of the extent to which the Government will 
have to participate in the financing of a convention hall which could be used for 
political conventions when they occur, and principally for larger conventions 
that do not come to this city now but go to Toronto and Montreal, where they 
can handle large conventions more easily.

Senator Isnor: I am not quite sure if I heard you correctly. Did you say 
the convention hall would be established apart from the present hotel?

General Clark: Perhaps I did not explain myself well. Our hope in the 
commission is that north of Mackenzie King Bridge there would be office build­
ings for the private sector of the community, which would be built by private 
capital on a long term lease. They would not be built by the Government. 
Private capital would be invited. We envisage that there is a need for a hotel. 
Again, this is a matter for private capital. The Government would control by 
long term lease, so that it would not have to take the land again in 50 or 100 
years from now if the area started to deteriorate. The Commission also believes 
that there is a need for an auditorium and convention rooms.

This would not, in our view, and in our planning opinion, be part of a 
hotel. A hotel would be principally for guests. If you had a convention audito­
rium, then, indeed, people would come to live in the Chateau Laurier and a new 
hotel, if it were there, and undoubtedly would go to other hotels close by.

Senator Isnor: It would be a hotel?
General Clark: The hotel only comes into being if there is an effective 

demand for it. If private capital feels there is such a demand for one and is 
prepared to invest their own money in it, leasing the land from the Government. 
So that one cannot set a point in time and say there will be a hotel there. 
We would make a provision of land for it, and if it makes economic sense to 
have one, we would invite private entrepreneurs. We would control building 
materials, the density with which the ground is used, and the height of build­
ings. In other words, the object of leasing instead of selling isto keep archi­
tectural controls, because this area is so close to the Parliamentary perimeter.

Senator Reid: Do you intend to get any funds from that project?
General Clark: The hotel and private offices, and so on, will be built by 

private capital. We will lease the land, and we will get an income from the 
lease. We would hope to lease our land at rents based on the market value of 
this land, and we would be receiving income from it.

The Chairman: Sentor Lambert?
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Senator Lambert: May I ask the witness if the picture he has just been out­
lining in connection with development on the other side of the Mackenzie 
Bridge, and so on, is not pretty clearly set forth in the model on the Sparks 
Street Mall, which can be seen any day at any time, and from which people 
can get a visual idea of what this whole thing means in the way of new build­
ing arrangements, if the plan is put into effect. The auditorium to which the wit­
ness has referred, is, in the model, located on the other side of the Mackenzie 
King Bridge.

General Clark: Very close to the present site of the station; that is right, 
sir.

Senator Lambert: I understand this model has been circulated from one 
end of the country to the other. During the summer months it is displayed on the 
Sparks Street Mall for the benefit of tourists. I think it is probable that one 
can get a more adequate idea of this plan through that model than by trying 
to follow a map here.

General Clark: May I make two points I have not yet spoken about, Mr. 
Chairman? The Prescott subdivision, that is, the railway line running across 
the Rideau River past Carleton University, Dows Lake, under the Queensway, 
and into the City of Hull, will be the remaining interprovincial railway line 
in this area. Because of the growth of traffic, it was recognized by the joint 
Parliamentary committee that this line will have to be grade separated—the 
railway separated for safety’s sake and to facilitate the movement of traffic. 
Work started last autumn. The grade is being depressed, and we already have 
the tunnel under the canal at Dows Lake. It will go under Carling Avenue, and 
under the Queensway. It will not impede the traffic. It was decided that the 
grade should be depressed rather than elevated for aesthetic reasons, and the 
work commenced on this last year. We hope this project will be completed in 
1966.

I think the last point I should mention is that in relocating these railways 
we disturbed a number of industries that were served by rail, and which had 
private siding trackage, in areas such as Sussex Street yards, and generally 
along the rail lines in the LeBreton Flats. The Government authorized the com­
mission to acquire, which it did some time ago, industrial lands in the Coventry 
Road area, the Tremblay Road area, the Belfast Road area. The commission is 
developing these lands with roads, and putting in sewers and water utilities. 
These sites are being sold to the industries that move from these other areas.

Senator Pearson: Are they taking advantage of that now?
General Clark: Yes, they are. We sold quite a number of sites in this area, 

and I think generally it has been our experience that people who have been 
on railway sidings, wish to remain on them. I think another feature is that most 
of the older buildings were multi-storey, and in moving acquire more land 
than they have at present in order to expand and to build more efficient 
buildings.

Senator Bouffard: Who determines the extent to which the sidings will 
be removed?

General Clark: The tri-party memorandum provides this. If a particular 
company had a private siding track for a capacity of say three freight cars, 
and we removed them, then the commission at its expense will provide a priv­
ate siding track for three cars. Now, generally they want to expand. If they 
wish to go from a three to a ten or twelve car siding, they would negotiate a 
private siding agreement with the railways for the additional capacity.

Senator Bouffard: Would you put the siding in the same position as the 
industry wants it?
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General Clark: We will provide at our expense a private siding with the 
same capacity as the one removed. If they want to go beyond that, we do not 
believe expansion is something we should pay for.

Senator Isnor: General Clark, are you going to file a copy of that agree­
ment, for the use of the members of the committee?

General Clark: The agreement which is referred to is given as a schedule 
to the bill. This is a brief outline, not a detailed one.

When Senator Lambert moved the second reading of the bill, I notice there 
was a suggestion that this committee might wish to go to some of these areas 
about which we are speaking, or indeed to other works of the commission. 
If it is in order for me to do so, Mr. Chairman, I would say the commission 
would be most happy to arrange a tour, for half a day or a day, or for whatever 
length of time senators would wish. Indeed, we would be very happy if this 
invitation could be extended to the Senate as a whole. We could have lunch in 
Gatineau Park in the open and tour these areas.

The Chairman : It sounds very attractive. Thank you for the invitation.
General Clark: If you could give a week’s notice, we would watch the 

weather and make arrangements. We would go by bus although it is not as 
comfortable as by automobile; we would have sufficient staff to answer ques­
tions, which we might not have if we travelled by automobiles.

Senator Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche) : Do I understand right that 
the C.P.R. north shore line from Montreal to Ottawa would terminate at Hull?

The Chairman: No, no.
Senator Fournier {Madawaska-Restigouche) : The north shore line C.P.R. 

Montreal to Ottawa; where will it terminate? Hull? Or how will it reach the 
new station?

General Clark: This is the north shore C.P.R. line and comes in through 
Hull. It will cross the Prince of Wales bridge, come down past Ottawa West, 
along the Prescott Subdivision.

Senator Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche) : I get the answer now.
Senator Molson: Before General Clark finishes, may I ask if there is any­

thing contemplated in these over-all plans to provide a better access to and 
from the airport than is presently available?

General Clark: Yes. This is not part of the railway relocation but we have 
plans for it. A decision has not been made yet. Studies were made by Dillon 
and Company, an individual study of what we call the southern entrance 
freeway. It is a very pleasant project. We have part of the land and it is possible 
to make a very fine connection to the air field. We do not have any financial 
authority to go ahead with this at the present time but, in advance of need, we 
have acquired the land. If you look at the map you will see a green strip of 
land coming down very close to the air field. This is owned by the commission, 
to provide for the day when this road is constructed. This of course, in our 
view at the moment, would not be exclusively a commission responsibility, 
because part of it is a provincial responsibility, part of it is a City of Ottawa 
responsibility. It will undoubtedly be one of those agreements with perhaps 
two parties inside city limits and another two parties outside the city limits. 
Very definitely we have various proposals for this and we hope some time to 
get authority to do it.

Senator Bouffard: I would like to put a few questions to the General, if he 
would care to answer. When do you expect this new station will be available for 
passengers?



TRANSPORT AND COMMUNICATIONS 21

General Clark: Our hope is that the station would be open some time late 
in 1966.

Senator Bouffard: Could you give us an idea of the total cost of these 
works of relocating the lines?

General Clark: The whole cost?
Senator Bouffard: Yes.
General Clark: It seems, Mr. Chairman, that when I give figures—I gave 

one the other day to Senator Lambert and I regret to say it is not the figure 
I am about to give now. I gave one then but this will be slightly larger. It is 
on the order of $28 million to $29 million.

Senator Bouffard : How is it going to be shared, by whom and to what 
extent?

General Clark: This is the expenditure which will be made by the N.C.C. 
in providing the railways with the station where they had a station, with a 
workshop where they had a workshop, unit for unit or facility for facility. 
What is happening is this. We agreed that when these railway lines were 
removed, and where the railways had an operational freight shed, a round­
house or a repair shed, it would be fair and reasonable, if we move them 
away, that we would build for them a new one in a new location. Therefore, 
we receive all these assets from the railway, both land and buildings, and we 
provide the new one to them. From the railways—these are round figures—■ 
the N.C.C. will receive about $23 million of assets in the way of land and 
buildings. It is true that we will tear down some of these buildings. The 
estimate is the depreciated cost of the buildings that we take over. Indeed, 
most of those we are removing, and then we would have left some 450 acres 
of very valuable land for re-development, some in the heart of the city.

Senator Bouffard: Do you take these constructions of the railway at 
book value?

General Clark: I will answer that and if I am incorrect I am sure the 
railways will correct me. In the case of buildings, they were the depreciated 
values of the buildings. Generally in the case of the land, it is the market 
value. This is the general method.

Senator Isnor: To sum it up, it is $28 million net.
General Clark: No. It is very hard, if I may say so frankly, to strike a 

balance on net, because we have asked that these lines be removed. We are 
taking over buildings and we are tearing them down. In fairness, we have to 
give the railways a new station if they had an old one. If we wanted to use 
the station building, we could use it or rent it, but if we feel that the part 
of the city, for example where Union Station is located, should be redeveloped, 
and the Station power plant and old sidings should be taken out. We would 
as in the case of any private developer look at what it would cost to tear 
down the buildings and redevelop. It costs us $28 million or $29 million for 
the whole relocation plan. On the other hand we get assets comprising very 
valuable land.

As you recall, the Government authorized us to expropriate land in the 
Lebreton Flats area, and we are now buying it, so we are able to assemble 
a very large area, which we hope will meet the need for Government building 
for a long period of time.

Similarly, when we provide a right of way, for something like the 
Queensway, we show this as a financial contribution at market value. In other 
words we show it as part of the financial contribution we are making to a 
project. We do have these rights of way, which are valuable assets. We have 
made possible the building of these new arteries for increased traffic, which
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it would be very difficult to do simply by going through houses. We were 
fortunate in that way.

Senator Stambaugh: Have you any information as to when you might 
build a new driveway to the airport?

General Clark: No, sir. I can only say when I would wish it to be. We 
make these plans and the commission has to recommend its plans to the 
Government and to the Treasury Board. We put these things into our program 
when our budget permits. We are always very happy when such things are 
approved.

Senator Stambaugh: You have not got that far yet?
General Clark: No sir.
Senator Reid: There was a committee in the House of Commons which 

did an investigation regarding this. I want to know how you are getting along 
with the bill with the city council? I really mean that, because I remember 
about it and we travelled all over the city.

General Clark: I am one of those fortunate people who do not really 
indulge in the luxury of being unfriendly with anyone. I think I get along 
quite well.

Senator Reid: You have answered the question pretty well.
General Clark: I did my best.
Senator Reid: I am still wondering about the experience you had, as 

compared with what I had on the committee.
General Clark: We feel we will be able to work out any problem. Some 

will take more time than others.
Senator Reid: Did you get co-operation?
General Clark: I have no complaints about co-operation from any of 

the people I deal with.
Senator Reid: You need it.
Senator Isnor: I am not a resident of Ottawa and not familiar with the 

surroundings to the same extent as are Senator Lambert and others, but 1 
wish to come back to a question I asked earlier in the meeting, in respect 
to the Hurdman Road, Riverside Drive tracks. You told me there were nine 
crossings. There has been quite a development in that section of the city 
and I am wondering as to whether you could give anything definite in respect 
to the removal of those tracks.

General Clark: In regard to the Beachburg Subdivision which runs from 
Wass to Hurdman Bridge the original plan did call for its removal when 
the site for the railway station was at Walkley. There would be no need for 
this track, because it is a straight run into the station from the East and 
West. But when it was decided that the station would be moved closer to
Hurdman, this line was left in, because it was needed for efficient railway
operation. The railways have the time problem pressing on them. It seems
that people using the railway like anyone else, like to get where they are
going quickly.

Senator Isnor: Are they C.P.R. or C.N.R.?
General Clark: These (tracks from Wass to Hurdman) will be owned by 

both. When the Terminal Railway Company is formed it is a company and 
both railways will run over its line as part of the Terminal Railway Com­
pany, in other words, it will be jointly owned by them. The railways are 
trying to get fast trains west to Toronto, and they have to count every extra 
mile. The resolution to this problem in the long run is to separate the grades 
where there are busy traffic streets. Where they are busy, the grades should 
be separated. I cannot go further than this, because it is not the business of
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the commission to provide grade separations, or order them, except where 
we agreed on relocating a particular line. This is outside our terms of ref­
erence.

Senator Isnor: I wonder if the representative of the C.N.R. or C.P.R. 
could give an answer to that question, as to the future of these particular 
crossings.

The Chairman: Before that, is there any further question to General 
Clark? I think he has given us a very comprehensive picture of the situation.

Senator Dessureault: In regard to some of the buildings near the present 
Union Station, have you expropriated any of them yet?

General Clark: We have expropriated buildings round the present Union 
Station. We have expropriated the buildings along Rideau Street, from the 
east side of the station to Little Sussex Street and along Little Sussex Street 
to the side entrance to the station. There are the buildings and a hotel adjoin­
ing the station. These were expropriated some years ago and we are leasing 
them.

The Chairman : If there are no further questions of General Clark I think I 
express the view of the committee as a whole in thanking him for his extremely 
interesting presentation and the details he has given to us. Whether we will 
accept his kind invitation at some time or not, I am not yet in a position to say, 
but certainly we will bear that in mind.

General Clark: Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman : Honourable senators, in connection with what Senator 

Isnor said a few moments ago, my mind is running along the same lines. I 
wonder if it would not be interesting to hear from the railways now a little more 
about the actual station itself and the lines surrounding it, and how they propose 
to operate it. I think that might answer your question, Senator Isnor.

Senator Isnor: Yes, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman: Is there anybody from the railway companies who can give 

us a general idea of what the new station is going to be like and the problems 
of operating it?

Mr. Burns: I would be agreeable to, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman: Yes, Mr. Burns?
Mr. Burns: Mr. Chairman, I believe it would be advisable to give the 

honourable senators some indication of our present operation, and then go on 
to the new operation, and I would like to stand close to the map so I can point 
out the features I am explaining. At the present time Canadian National’s 
eastern access to the city is via the Alexandria subdivision and carries on down 
into Union Station. At this point our line terminates and we must get our trains 
back on to what we call our Beachburg subdivision for western egress from the 
city. Consequently, it is necessary that we turn our trains in the Hurdman area. 
We have to back them out and proceed out over the Beachburg subdivision.

Canadian Pacifies’ eastern access to this city is via the Montreal and Ottawa 
subdivision. They join the Canadian National at Deep Cut at the present time 
and operate into the present station, and in so far as their western traffic is con­
cerned, cross the Alexandra Bridge, they go through Hull, back across on the 
Prince of Wales Bridge, and out to Bell’s Corners.

The Chairman: They do not have to back their western trains, and you do?
Mr. Burns: Yes, and we do.
With regard to the other Canadian Pacific trains, the Toronto access is via 

the Prescott subdivision of the C.P.R., and those trains have to be turned. The 
North Shore trains have access over the Alexandra Bridge, and they have to be 
turned.
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The freight operation of Canadian National formerly was via the Renfrew 
subdivision and the Bank Street yards. There again, all freight movements had 
to be reversed to bring them out onto the Beachburg subdivision. The Canadian 
Pacific’s freight movements were explained by General Clark; they are con­
centrated in the Broad Street area.

In the new plan that is contemplated in the operation of the Ottawa Ter­
minal Company, the two eastern accesses will remain the same: the Alexandria 
subdivision for Canadian National, and the Montreal and Ottawa subdivision for 
Canadian Pacific. Both will join what is known in the railroad as Hawthorne 
Junction by a new line which will be built between the two subdivisions. Both 
will pass through the station with no necessity for turning and will have imme­
diate access to the Beachburg subdivision where they will split again at Bell’s 
Corners to the individual lines. The movement of both through this area from 
Hawthorne to Bell’s Corners will be on a common line and will be operated by 
the Ottawa Terminal Railway Company, the bill which you are considering 
today.

In so far as the freight movement is concerned for both roads, the con­
necting line between Hawthorne on the Alexandria subdivision of Canadian 
National and a point on the Montreal and Ottawa subdivision will serve to bring 
C.P.R. freight into the Walkley freight yards. Canadian National access to 
Walkley freight yards will be direct from the Alexandria subdivision and the 
Walkley line into Walkley freight yards, thence via direct exit to the west.

The Chairman: So the C.P.R. will join with you in operating the Walkley 
yards, will they?

Mr. Burns: Yes, that is right; it will be operated by the Terminal Company 
to be.

The Chairman: At the present that is only a C.N.R. operation?
Mr. Burns: Yes, at present that is only a C.N.R. operation.
To summarize, the passenger movement will take place through the station, 

a common line, and the freight movement will take place on a common line 
through Walkley. In other words, the freight will be on the outskirts of the city— 
that is, the major freight operation.

The Chairman: In the case of both passengers and freight it will be a 
through operation, without any necessity for reversal?

Mr. Burns: Yes, that is right.
To answer honourable senators’ questions, this question at the present time 

is under consideration.
The Reporter: Would you kindly say which question?
Mr. Burns: Yes, the question of the Beachburg subdivision and the elimi­

nation of crossings such as Springland and Heron Road.
The Chairman: Along Riverside Drive?
Mr. Burns: This would create serious problems for the railways in again 

having to reverse trains and put them through the freight yards, and it would 
cause congestion there.

Senator Isnor: Because of what you said, I would take it it is unlikely 
those tracks would be removed?

Mr. Burns: That would be my opinion, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman: Can you tell us anything about the form of the new station, 

the number of tracks, and all that sort of thing?
Mr. Burns: The new station will have a total of eight tracks which will 

be a combination of storage and running tracks, and as they are known on the 
railway. Four tracks will be required for the running operation, and the re­
maining four for the standby equipment and the lay-over equipment—that is
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the equipment that arrives in the morning and departs in the evening. The two 
centre tracks, which could commonly be called the transcontinental tracks, will 
accomodate trains of up to 24 cars at the platform. Passenger access to the 
tracks will be underground, similar to other stations such as Toronto and 
Montreal. The passengers will not be called upon to cross any tracks.

Now the building itself. Going in from the front of the building there will 
be a main rotunda. It will be similar in size to the combined rotundas in the 
present station. To the left of the main rotunda will be the services, such as 
baggage, the station master, the locker rooms. To the right of the main rotunda 
will be the rest rooms, ladies’ and gentlemen’s, service shops, restaurant, dining 
room. The ticketing for both roads will be in a circle in the middle of the 
rotunda, so the movement from the front door will be continuous to the ticket­
ing, and beyond to the trains.

There will be four lanes of traffic permitted at the front of the station. The 
traffic will be one-way.

Immediately after passing the main entrance to the station an automobile 
will be able either to go directly to the parking space or circle out to the general 
traffic of the Queensway.

The Chairman: That is one of the objections to the present station, the 
lack of parking space. Have you provided ample parking space for the new 
station?

Mr. Burns: There is provision in the immediate plan for a parking area 
for 160 cars. In addition grading plus necessary underground work, such as 
drainage, is incorporated into adjacent areas to increase the capacity to 320 
cars, with 160 being on either side of the station.

Senator Lambert: May I ask if the approach of the trains to the station 
will be parallel to the platforms? That has been the weakness in Toronto for 
years.

Mr. Burns: It will be parallel to the platforms.
Senator Lambert: It will not be like the Montreal station, where they come 

in endwise?
Mr. Burns: There are certain tracks in Montreal—well, I am not sure 

which station you are talking about.
Senator Lambert: The Windsor station.
Mr. Burns: No, that is what we call a stub end station, where tracks are 

not through. This station will allow all through trackage operation.
Senator Pearson: Your freight sheds are up beside the station?
Mr. Burns: This is located in that area at the present time at the corner 

of Alta Vista Drive and Terminal Avenue.
Senator Pearson: How many platforms for freight will there be?
Mr. Burns: It will be an entirely separate operation, and it will be the 

one platform as we have at the present time, and the Canadian Pacific operation 
will go in next to it, but divorced from the passenger traffic.

The Chairman: Starting from the south there will be, first of all, your 
terminal freight station, and then the C.P.R. freight station, and then the Union 
Station?

Mr. Burns: The first will be the Canadian Pacific.
The Chairman: They will be south of you?
Mr. Burns: Yes, immediately south, and then the Canadian National freight 

operations, and then the new station.
The Chairman: Are there any further questions of Mr. Burns?
Has Mr. Miller anything to add from the point of view of C.P.R?
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Are both you gentlemen perfectly satisfied, from the point of view of the 
railways, with the design and the proposed operation?

Mr. Miller: We have collaborated closely on the plans for the design of the 
station and the operations. The explanation Mr. Burns has given of the design 
of the station is quite adequate, but I would be pleased to answer any questions 
you might like to ask.

The Chairman: Thank you, Mr. Burns.
Gentlemen, have we had enough evidence as to the physical location and 

the design of this whole proposition—or do you want to hear any further 
evidence?

Senator Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche) : Did I hear that there were 
some truckers here?

The Chairman: I was going to call upon them next. Perhaps before we 
consider the bill itself we might hear Mr. Julian Gazdik, the representative of 
the Canadian Trucking Associations, if honourable members are satisfied to 
hear him. Does that meet with the approval of the committee?

Hon. Senators: Agreed.
The Chairman: Mr. Gazdik is counsel for the Canadian Trucking Associa­

tions.
I hope you are not going to read all those volumes you have with you, Mr. 

Gazdik?

Mr. Julian Gadzik, Counsel, Canadian Trucking Associations Inc.: Mr. Chairman, 
I do not want to frighten you with all these books, but I have them in readiness 
for questions that may be asked.

Mr. Chairman, thank you for the opportunity given to the Canadian Truck­
ing Associations to present their views.

What I have heard this morning fills me with a certain amount of admira­
tion for the wonderful plan which has been presented in a physical form in 
front of you. To some extent I have a certain amount of regret, having heard 
this wonderful plan, that I have to bring to your attention a few technical 
legal problems which the Trucking Associations feel should be considered at 
the same time this new plan is considered. My instructions are to address myself 
particularly to three paragraphs of this new bill which is in front of you. The 
three paragraphs are: paragraph 9 which deals with the undertaking itself; the 
second one is paragraph 10(g), which is briefly termed “Transfer Service”; 
and the third one is paragraph 19, which determines that, “The works and 
undertaking of the Company are hereby declared to be works for the general 
advantage of Canada.”

If one turns first to paragraph 9, paragraph 9 says:
(1) The Company may acquire, construct and operate a railway 

and related facilities in or about the City of Ottawa for the purpose of 
providing a transportation terminal.

May I invite your attention to this wording of “transportation terminal.”? 
This is not any more a railway terminal that this refers to; it refers to a trans­
portation terminal—a terminal that presumably deals with and handles other 
matters than railway traffic. I think in that sense this is a considerable exten­
sion of the present Union Station operation, or for that matter to operations 
of any freight yards that Canadian National Railways or Canadian Pacific 
Railway are operating in the City of Ottawa.

Senator Isnor: Outside of the City of Ottawa—you have in mind transport 
and trucking of goods?
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Mr. Gazdik: Yes. I do not think just in that sense there is at this stage any 
other operation which can be termed as a transportation terminal. I do not 
think that there is such a terminal yet. There may have been some ambition 
on previous occasions to create some such new creation, but there is not one 
that is already in existence. At least, to my knowledge, there is no transporta­
tion terminal, because there could not be. The purpose of the railways and 
their operation is operating railways. When they go outside of the railway 
operation they have to seek some specific authority, and I think that the Cana­
dian National Railways authority is laid down in that respect in the Cana­
dian National Railway Act.

The Canadian National Railways, under the Canadian National Railway 
Act, can only operate trucking services, and I am using specifically the term 
“trucking services” in conjunction with or in substitution for railway services 
that it operates.

Now, how can the Canadian National Railways, when it cannot operate 
general trucking itself, participate in an effort which is entirely a provincial 
matter, if you wish, which is general transportation facilities, and which is 
not even called for on the strength of this memorandum of agreement that is 
attached to this bill? This memorandum of agreement calls for a specific rail­
way terminal, for the creation of a railway terminal. It does not call for a 
terminal which will handle every means of transportation, irrespective of 
whether it has anything to do with railways.

The Chairman: Mr. Gazdik, I can foresee the possibility that at some 
future date the railways and the trucking companies may wish to get together 
and use some, of the facilities of this new terminal jointly. Would it not be 
feasible to provide for such a possibility.

Mr. Gazdik: I believe this possibility in the future may arise.
The Chairman: Then should we not leave this word “transportation” 

here?
Mr. Gazdik: Maybe, as I say, it might be desirable to have such a thing. 

However, my point is, and it is purely a legal point, that when the Canadian 
National Railways cannot itself do these things, I do not think it can do it 
directly through the incorporation of another company, and that is that other 
company which is being incorporated.

There is a certain amount of facility available for the Canadian National 
Railways to operate a certain type of trucking services. Through this the exten­
sion would be very much better. My submission would be that a monopoly, if 
I may use that word, would be created right under the supervision and the 
control of the Canadian National Railways, and under the Canadian Pacific 
Railway. If it is desirable to create such a monopoly, this is a matter which no 
doubt Parliament can do, but before Parliament does it, I think Parliament’s 
attention should be called to it. That is really the point I want to make.

The Chairman: Mr. Gazdik, by reading section 9 and the words “trans­
portation terminal” in conjunction with paragraph (g) of section 10, and which 
gives this terminal company the right to trucking services, and so on, is it not 
a fact that both Canadian National Railways and Canadian Pacific Railway do 
themselves engage in certain trucking services; and seeing that they are join­
ing together in this new terminal railway company, is it not the object of this 
simply to allow the new terminal company, in so far as it represents both rail­
way companies, to carry on what the railway companies are doing themselves 
now?

Mr. Gazdik: I think what you are saying is quite true, Mr. Chairman. The 
Canadian National and the Canadian Pacific are doing certain trucking opera­
tions. However, they are limited so far as Canadian National is concerned.
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Senator Bouffard: I think the Canadian National Railways has a company 
which specializes in trucking and bus services, and that they are at the present 
time operating quite a few bus lines within the control of that company.

Mr. Gazdik: I will answer this, Mr. Chairman. I think it is quite correct, 
again, that Canadian National Railways have the Canadian National Trans­
portation Limited, which in turn owns a certain number of trucking companies. 
It is my submission on behalf of the trucking associations that to the extent 
that those companies operate not in conjunction with and not in substitution for 
the railway operations, such operations are illegal under the terms of the Cana­
dian National Railways Act.

Senator Bouffard: Are not most of them provincial companies?
Mr. Gazdik: Even if they are provincial companies, the principle applies 

that what you cannot do directly under the law you cannot do indirectly.
Senator Bouffard: It means that Canadian National or Canadian Pacific 

would not have any right to own shares in a provincial company which does 
trucking operations?

Mr. Gazdik: Not quite, sir. I think you are going a little further than I 
would venture to go. I think we must make a distinction between the Canadian 
National and the Canadian Pacific. The Canadian Pacific Railways are incor­
porated, if I am right, by letters patent, and they have a much wider authority 
than Canadian National Railways which is governed by one act, which is the 
Canadian National Railways Act, and that act has given very wide functions. 
For instance, it controls hotels, steamships, and so on, without any reference to 
Parliament. Parliament very carefully circumscribed the trucking operations 
of Canadian National Railways, which only was in conjunction or in substitu­
tion for their railway operations. So, therefore, as far as Canadian National 
Railways is concerned, and this is our submission, its functions are limited by 
the act. Further, directly or indirectly, it would be rather silly to say on the 
one hand to the Canadian National Railways, “You cannot do it, but if you 
incorporate another company, the other company can do it, and if you run this 
other company as a department of your own you are free to do so.” Nobody, 
surely, could have thought of that.

Senator Bouffard: Would you go so far as to say that Canadian National 
Railways has not the right to incorporate a provincial company and own shares 
and that provincial company would do all it is authorized to do by charter?

Mr. Gazdik: All it is authorized to do by its charter is that Canadian Na­
tional Railways cannot control this company unless this company indirectly 
complied with the Canadian National Railway Act. If you construed it differ­
ently, then surely the result is that in conjunction with and in substitution for 
provision in the Canadian National Railways Act are meaningless.

Senator Bouffard: They certainly have been doing that for years, and 
nobody has ever thought that it was going to be questioned on legal grounds. 
It has never been brought up in Parliament, so far as I know.

Mr. Gazdik: If I may say so, there is an action pending in the Superior 
Court of the Province of Quebec. The purpose of the action is to establish that 
operation by the Canadian National Railway Company of the Canadian Trans­
portation Limited, to the extent that it operates indirectly trucking services 
not in conjunction with or in substitution for the railway services, is illegal. 
This action started two years ago. The same point was declared illegal before 
the transport board in the Province of Quebec, which has a case before it 
pending in the form of a motion on which a decision has not yet been rendered.

The Chairman : Let me see if I understand you correctly Mr. Gazdik. You 
say that the C.N.R. is limited in its trucking operations by its act of incorpora­
tion. Would you say that the C.P.R. is not?
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Mr. Gazik: I am afraid this is a peculiar result of the law.
The Chairman: Well, that is the present situation. The C.P.R. is not limited, 

and you say the C.N.R. is. What you are afraid of is that if we give to this 
Ottawa Terminal Railway Company the general powers of paragraph (g) to 
establish trucking matters, we would be extending the powers of the C.N.R. ?

Mr. Gazdik: That is quite right.
The Chairman: But, on the other hand, you would not be extending the 

powers of the C.P.R.
Mr. Gazdik: That is absolutely correct, sir. If the C.P.R. chooses to do 

business with the C.N.R. I think the C.P.R. will have to take the consequences, 
and that the C.N.R. cannot go further.

The Chairman : It depends on what Parliament decides to do?
Mr. Gazdik: That is my submission, yes.
Senator Bouffard: That would be an extension only in and around the 

City of Ottawa; it would be limited to that?
Mr. Gazdik: I appreciate this point. I thought about this a great deal. I 

am not sure whether the manner in which this is written one could safely 
conclude this way. If it was only in the City of Ottawa, perhaps the issue that 
I am raising is a very small issue and should not be considered.

The Chairman: I do not see how that could possibly give this new company 
the right to operate trucking facilities between Ottawa and Toronto, do you, 
Senator Bouffard?

Senator Bouffard: I do not think so.
The Chairman: I see your point.
Mr. Gazdik: If you take clause 10 of the bill it says:

For the purposes of its undertaking, the company may, in accord­
ance with and subject to the provisions of the Railway Act,...

The Chairman: Yes, “For the purposes of its undertakings;” and clause
9 is entitled “undertaking”, and says:

1. The company may acquire, construct and operate a railway and 
related facilities in or about the City of Ottawa for the purpose of pro­
viding a transportation terminal.

I would construe that as meaning in so far as trucking power under section
10 is concerned—simply the right to operate trucks in and about the City of 
Ottawa.

Senator Bouffard: It might be a good thing to clarify clause 10(g), and 
say “in and about the City of Ottawa.” There is no limitation in clause 10(g).

The Chairman : Except the limitation in clause 10 as to undertaking.
Mr. Gazdik: Mr. Chairman, I am very grateful you have raised this point 

because I omitted to mention the construction of clause 9 which I put on it. 
In clause 9, the undertaking has really two parts. The first part of the under­
taking is to operate a railway, and then it goes a little further and says, “for 
the purpose of providing a transportation terminal.” Well, the undertaking 
also, therefore, is to operate or to provide a transportation terminal. If you 
read the undertaking in that sense, then clause 10 becomes much wider. There 
are just two parts of it, and the term “transportation terminal” to which I 
addressed myself earlier, is so wide an expression, that I submit that it is 
separated and additional to the operation of the railway, which is also pro­
vided as one of the undertakings.

Senator Stambaugh: Would not section 10, which sets out that the com­
pany is subject to the provisions of the Railway Act, cover that?
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Mr. Gazdik: I regret to say, no. The Railway Act only regulates the rail­
way operation, and it does not regulate in any form whatsoever that peculiar 
expression “transportation terminal”. To that the Railway Act does not apply. 
Nor I think does it apply to any of the operations under clause 10(g), that is 
the operation of buses, the operation of trucks. We have cases deciding this issue 
already by the Supreme Court of Canada. I think it is very clear that that is 
exactly the result. As far as trucking operations are concerned, they remain 
completely without control. There are no provincial authorities which can 
control the trucking operations, no federal authorities which can control truck­
ing operations, of the new company. It falls within two areas. Our submission 
is that it is not in the public interest, not in the interest of the shipper and is 
creating a preferential treatment regarding this new company, as compared 
with other companies who are subject to provincial control as trucking com­
panies.

Senator Bouffard: There is nothing to say that the Terminal Company 
will come more under the jurisdiction of the province or under the jurisdic­
tion of the Railway Commission, so no one will have jurisdiction over the 
Terminal Railway if they operate a truck or a bus?

Mr. Gazdik: That is right.
Senator Bouffard: That is the Quebec Railway case.
Mr. Gazdik: It is the Quebec Railway case I quoted here.
The next point is this. There is no place to go to contest the public con­

venience and necessity. We must come here to Parliament. This is the last 
stage in which we can say that there is no need for this service, for two reasons. 
First, there are sufficient trucking operations under provincial control. Again 
I am referring only to trucking operations, but equally I think one could say 
buses and taxis and other means of transport which are under provincial 
authority and which render these services. There is no reason in saying why 
these services should be done by C.P.R. and C.N.R. jointly in this new venture. 
There is no justification.

Secondly, there is no justification regarding the memorandum of agree­
ment. If you take the memorandum of agreement—and I went through almost 
every paragraph of it, you will see there is nowhere one requirement in order 
to carry out the objective of the memorandum of agreement to operate trucks, 
buses, or for that matter any additional means of transportation, anywhere.

If there is no requirement, why should this new company suddenly operate 
trucking services without any control? Before Parliament would enact any 
law of this kind of heaviness, there should be some good reason. There is none, 
none in the schedule, none in the existing lack of trucking operations. I have 
heard of no complaint that the truckers are not sufficiently serving the 
present needs of Ottawa, for that matter, or of any increase of traffic. So 
this would be only giving a new right to a new company without any control, 
to go into this business.

The Chairman: Would your objective be met if we started off subpara­
graph (g) by some such words as “subject to the provisions of any provincial 
law regulating transportation by trucks, buses, cabs or other highway vehicles.”

Mr. Gazdik: Mr. Chairman, I regret to say that this would be without 
merit because there would be no provincial law which would govern this. 
There would be no provincial law, there would be no federal law.

The Chairman: If we said “provincial law would apply”, it would apply.
Mr. Gazdik: Would not that be ultra vires?
Senator Bouffard: The only thing that might happen is that this legisla­

tion might indicate that the commission or a provincial authority would have 
a right to look into the operations of the new company.
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Mr. Gazdik: That would be all it would do, but you would cover the 
possibility for a federal company, the possibility of doing trucking and such 
business, which at the present time they have not got. Even if you say that 
in the bill, I do not think that the provincial commission would take jurisdic­
tion, because I do not think it would have the right to take jurisdiction of 
the operations of this railway company.

Senator Pearson: This railway company does not come under the Railway 
Commission at all, this one?

Senator Bouffard: It comes under the Railway Commission completely, 
but the Railway Commission has no order in its act concerning trucks or 
buses. It is already stated that the Railway Commission has no right at all 
to regulate trucks and bus operations, whether it is by a federal company 
or a provincial company, and especially by a federal company. They decided 
in the Quebec Railway case that there was no jurisdiction in any one, either 
the provincial commission or the railway commission to control and regulate 
bus and truck operations.

The Chairman: Have you made your submission?
Mr. Gazdik: Our submission is that paragraph (g) should be deleted. 

This is what we ask, for the reasons we have outlined.
Alternatively, perhaps it could be dealt with in the same manner as 

10(/) which deals with telecommunications, telegraph and telephone com­
panies. There would be no more difficulty if the C.N.R. or this new company 
wishes to enter into an agreement concerning bus companies, truck companies 
and taxi companies. Surely that would be possible. I think they have foreseen 
the possibility regarding telegraph and telephone companies and I think this 
could be dealt with in exactly the same manner. Then I think there will be no 
more problem, no more jurisdictional question and the matter would be 
resolved.

Senator Bouffard: I am not so sure about that. In accordance with the 
Railway Act, the C.P.R. and C.N.R. have a right to operate telephones under 
their own operations, subject to the Railway Commission’s jurisdiction.

Mr. Gazdik: That is right, but if they do so the company with which 
they deal would not be C.P.R. companies, they would be companies under 
provincial jurisdiction already. Nothing stops them dealing with this traffic, 
that is apparently to be carried away from the station or terminal which is to 
be establish. That is a form in which it could be dealt with.

Even if that were not feasible, our third submission regarding this para­
graph is that at least the saving words “in conjunction with” or “in substitu­
tion for” should be inserted in the same manner as those expressions are in­
serted in Article 27 of the C.N.R. Act. We do not think this is an entirely 
satisfactory solution but I think it would to some extent save the situation.

The Chairman: What was the wording you suggested?
Mr. Gazdik: It was “in conjunction with” or “in substitution for”, railway 

services under control of the company. I do wish to say that this last solution, 
purely from a legal point of view, is not satisfactory. It is the same or similar 
to what is in the C.N.R. Act but some constitutional objections can be made 
to this.

Mr. Chairman, may I turn now to the very last paragraph that we have 
an objection to. It is paragraph 19. If paragraph 10(g) is deleted, then we 
have nothing to suggest regarding paragraph 19. On the other hand, if para­
graph 10(g) remains, then we think that paragraph 19 should be changed 
so as to conform with Article 18, paragraph 3 of the Canadian National 
Railway Act.
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This again comes to the difficult problem of what is provincial and what 
is under federal jurisdiction. It was in 1955, when the C.N.R. Act was passed 
that it was discussed for days and days and I will not burden you with the 
discussion. The clause was, for the purpose of this section, which is substantially 
the same as section 19:

The expression “railway and other transportation” does not include 
any works operated under authority of section 27.

We would like to say something, that exception should be made in section 19 
regarding works undertaken under 10(g), so that we at least preserve to the 
extent it is possible, the provincial nature of the trucking operation under 
10(g)-

The Chairman: Thank you, Mr. Gazdik. Are there any questions?
Mr. Gazdik has raised a legal question. Mr. MacDougall, Counsel of the 

C.N.R., have you anything to say?
Mr. MacDougall: Yes, if I may.
Mr. Graham MacDougall, Counsel, C.N.R.: Mr. Chairman and honourable 

senators, I had no notice of Mr. Gadzik’s appearance here and of the matters 
he would be raising before you this morning. However, the C.N.R. has had 
ample notice of the fact that the legal matters of which he has spoken today 
have been before the courts of the Province of Quebec for a considerable time, 
for several years.

My first submission with respect to legal points and objections which 
he raises to the bill, is that for C.N. we do not agree for one moment with 
the legal position that Mr. Gazdik has put before you. We have taken a position 
directly opposed to that which he has put before you. It is now before the 
courts of Quebec and the matter is at present sub judice there. I would not 
at the present time endeavour to explain the legal reasons why we object 
to the position which Mr. Gazdik put before you as to the C.N. and its powers 
to operate subsidiaries and trucks and so forth. That matter is before the 
court and it would be presumptuous for me to attempt to give a detailed legal 
argument here contrary to the views of Mr. Gazdik.

I think it is sufficient for honourable senators to know that the points 
which he has raised are points of contention as to the legal position of the 
parties involved and they are points which properly have been placed before 
the courts, where they belong. They will be dealt with by the courts to 
finality, and when a decision is made by the courts as to the propositions made 
by Mr. Gazdik, that ruling will govern the operations of C.N. and the position 
of the Canadian Trucking Association.

Senator Bouffard: Unless we expand this bill, to give some new power 
in it.

Mr. MacDougall: It is always open to the Parliament of Canada to give 
such powers, if it may wish to do so. On that point, I would deal, not with 
the C.N. or C.P. as such, but with the new terminal company which is to be 
incorporated for the purpose of implementing the railway aspect of the N.C.C. 
plan. It is entirely as you say, within the purview of Parliament to grant such 
powers or deny such powers, as it may wish, now or in the future. The stock 
in the company, as the bill says, will be 50-50 C.N. and C.P., but its powers 
will be exercised by the Ottawa Terminal Railway Company as a corporate 
entity itself, and its purpose is to serve as the railway terminal company here 
in the City of Ottawa.

Mr. Gazdik raised a point as to why it was called a transportation terminal. 
This phraseology was given considerable thought in the drafting of the bill. 
As you, Mr. Chairman, pointed out the undertaking in clause 9 of the bill is I 
think clearly set out as one undertaking, that is, to incorporate a company
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which will acquire, construct and operate a railway and related facilities in or 
about the City of Ottawa for a specific purpose. If we had incorporated or 
attempted to incorporate a terminal railway company, my suggestion is that this 
company would be confined solely to the movement of railway cars on tracks, 
switching between railroads and carrying out movements in the railway yards. 
It was felt that for a project such as the N.C.C. plan, to incorporate a company 
with such a limited power that it would be able to operate only rail terminal 
operations, would not provide for the transportation terminal co-ordination 
that we feel is needed here in Ottawa. As honourable senators know, in recent 
years there has been a great deal of dovetailing between road and rail opera­
tions. Mr. Gazdik, for the Canadian Trucking Associations, of course, you will 
see from his presentation, wishes to keep the trucking for the truckers and have 
the railroads confine themselves to railway operations. But the two railway 
companies have made it clear they feel they are in the transportation business 
and when we need subsidiary trucking to the railway operations we provide that 
facility under the powers we feel we validly have, and at other times by 
agreement with local truckers. It is felt within the City of Ottawa there will be 
a need for much closer liaison between railways, highway and air operations, 
and operations by any other mode of transportation. It was felt logically this 
specific company should have the powers of and should be designated as a 
transportation terminal, so all these various aspects of transportation could 
operate in and out of this terminal, and it would have valid powers to provide 
space and facilities for the co-ordination and dovetailing of various types of 
operations. This is particularly important with the small package business 
such as express and less carload trade. Some will go by air and rail, some by 
truck and rail,' and we can see a flow of traffic in and out of this terminal 
which, if this company were confined to rail terminal operations, it might find 
it would lack the powers to carry out the full transportation required.

Senator Bouffard: Would you be satisfied if we limited it to trucks and 
buses in and about the city of Ottawa?

Mr. MacDougall: There is no intention under this bill to do more than that.
The Chairman : I do not think you can do it under this bill.
Mr. MacDougall: The undertaking is to acquire, construct and operate a 

railway and related facilities in or about the City of Ottawa for the purpose 
of providing a transportation terminal, under clause 9. Specific powers are 
defined in clause 9 and clause 10(a) to (g), and subclause (g) deals with the 
power to establish and operate for hire a service for the conveyance and transfer 
of goods and passengers. I would submit the only reasonable construction that 
could be given to subclause (g) is that those operations of trucks, buses, cabs 
and other conveyances which might include, in the future, hovercraft, monorail 
and helicoptetr operations—any type of facility which is needed to move goods 
and passengers between the terminal and the centre of the City of Ottawa or 
some other point—would have to be done in connection with this undertaking.

The Chairman : That is the point that occurred to me when you discussed 
the words “a transportation terminal.” It might include a helicopter port next 
to the station.

Mr. MacDougall: Yes, and it might include hovercraft. This is something 
we are providing for the next 50 or 75 years in Ottawa, and we think it would 
be most improper to restrict it to a strictly rail terminal operation. That is why 
we attempted to give it the aspect of a general transportation terminal.

Senator Bouffard: You would be satisfied if we limit the operation to 
trucks and buses in and about the City of Ottawa?

Mr. MacDougall: I think there is that limitation now.
Senator Bouffard: Supposing there is not?
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Mr. MacDougall: I would say that is the only power given to the Terminal 
Company now.

The Chairman: I rather liked the third suggestion Mr. Gazdik made, to 
insert at (g), “in conjunction with railway services under the control of the 
company.” I do not think that is strictly necessary.

Mr. MacDougall: I would point out those words Mr. Gazdik speaks of in 
the Canadian National Railways Act, section 27 are words they are relying on 
in the case before the Quebec courts, to say that Canadian National’s powers to 
operate highway vehicles are restricted, the words “in substitution for” have 
specific reference to substituting highway services where we abandon a branch 
line.

The Chairman: That does not apply here.
Mr. MacDougall: I cannot see we would have any particular objection to 

further clarification if needed. I cannot speak for Canadian Pacific Railway, 
or anyone else who may be affected but certainly the purpose of the transfer 
service was simply to do that. It may well be we will make arrangements with 
local transportation agencies to handle these people and goods between the new 
transportation terminal and points in Ottawa. This will be done by taxis, buses 
and trucks. It may well be we would want to be in a position where we could 
say, “We will do this ourselves,” because to leave it to other people to do it would 
be—well, it might be less economic, but it would be, I suggest, improperly 
limiting the powers of this new company. They should have powers to do these 
things themselves. They may well, however, have them done by private opera­
tors.

Senator Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche) : You are not prepared to 
say it is your immediate intention, but you want to provide for the possibility?

Mr. MacDougall: We want to make sure the passengers and other people 
using the terminal company’s services for distribution of goods will be ensured 
that this company has the power to provide the service they require. If it cannot 
be provided by other services locally, or if it is considered too expensive to do 
it by hiring local services, then it can be done by the terminal company itself.

Senator Bouffard: You would agree to limiting it to, “in or about the 
City of Ottawa”?

Mr. MacDougall: I have no obejction.
Paragraph 9 speaks of the undertaking of the company in these terms:

The Company may acquire, construct and operate a railway and 
related facilities in or about the City of Ottawa for the purpose of 
providing a transportation terminal.

It limits it as you suggest.
Senator Bouffard: It is limited there, but it is not in the second paragraph.
Mr. MacDougall: As a lawyer—and I bow to you in that respect—but, with 

respect, I do say that the words “For the purposes of its undertaking” have the 
effect of relating the specific powers in clause 10 back to clause 9, which describes 
the undertaking, and subsection (g) as part of clause 10, must be related to 
the purpose of the undertaking.

Senator Bouffard: That is your interpretation, but it may be a judge might 
interpret the whole thing in some other way.

The Chairman: I think that would be clear if we put in at the beginning 
of paragraph (gr) “in or about the City of Ottawa”, and with the words at the 
beginning, “For the purposes of its undertaking”, I do not see any legal question 
•arising there.

Senator Bouffard: No.
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Mr. MacDougall: Finally, with respect to the suggestion made by Mr. 
Gazdik that there should be some limitation with respect to the powers given in 
section 19, declaring the works and undertaking of the company to be for the 
general advantage of Canada, certainly if the Quebec courts were to find in 
his favour with respect to the case that he now has before them, that ruling 
would have application to Canadian National. This Terminal Company is a 
separate corporate entity, and I think it is proper that the works and under­
taking should be declared to be works for the general advantage of Canada; 
and I can see no merit in the point that he made with respect to paragraph 19. 
Certainly, there is no merit in making all rules that apply to Canadian National 
apply to the new Terminal Company. This is a separate company, not controlled 
by Canadian National. It is not a subsidiary of the company, but a company 
in which we would have an interest with the Canadian Pacific.

The Chairman: Gentlemen, we still have the bill itself to consider. I doubt 
whether we could consider it now, it being 20 minutes to 1. Perhaps we should 
adjourn to consider the bill at another meeting. Perhaps while we are doing 
that our law clerk for our next meeting could give us his opinion as to just 
what the effect would be if we were to insert those words in paragraph (g), 
“in or about the City of Ottawa”. I think we would be happier if we knew 
just what we were doing in that regard. I suggest we might adjourn to our 
next meeting. Perhaps we might defer the next meeting until we have the 
printed transcript of our proceedings today. In the meantime we will have been 
able to refresh our minds on what Mr. Gazdik and Mr. MacDougall have told 
us. I do not think there is any rush about this bill. Is that the understanding, 
then, honourable senators?

Hon. Senators: Agreed.
The Chairman: There is nobody present who wishes to make any repre­

sentations, is there? Is there any member of the public or anybody else?
Senator Lambert: Is the purpose of this delay for the reconsideration of 

the drafting of clause 9?
The Chairman: Partly, and partly to consider the bill section by section. 

We have not looked at it yet.
Senator Lambert: I understand that, but the main point is that—
The Chairman: —is the one Mr. Gazdik raised.
Senator Lambert: In this connection, I would suggest the third party to 

this whole thing is the National Capital Commission, which should be con­
sulted very definitely as to whether or not it foresees any handicap in the 
changing of this clause.

The Chairman: We will be very happy at our next meeting if General 
Clark, or somebody he delegates to represent him, could tell us their views 
on this point.

Shall we adjourn to the call of the Chair, gentlemen?
Hon. Senators: Agreed.
The committee adjourned.
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ORDER OF REFERENCE

Extract from the Minutes of the Proceedings of the Senate, Thursday, 
June 11th, 1964.

“Pursuant to the Order of the Day the Senate resumed the debate on the 
motion of the Honourable Senator Lambert, seconded by the Honourable 
Senator Hugessen, for second reading of the Bill S-33 intituled: “An Act to 
incorporate the Ottawa Terminal Railway Company”.

After debate, and—
The question being put on the motion, it was—
Resolved in the affirmative.

The Bill was then read the second time.

The Honourable Senator Lambert moved, seconded by the Honourable 
Senator Roebuck, that the Bill be referred to the Standing Committee on 
Transport and Communications.

The question being put on the motion, it was—
Resolved in the affirmative.”

JOHN F. MacNEILL, 
Clerk of the Senate.
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
Tuesday, July 21st, 1964.

Pursuant to adjournment and notice the Standing Committee on Transport 
and Communications met this day at 10.25 a.m.

Present: The Honourable Senators: Hugessen (Chairman), Buchanan, Du­
puis, Gélinas, Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche), Gouin, Haig, Kinley, Lam­
bert, McCutcheon, Méthot, Molson, Paterson, Pearson, Quart, Reid, Roebuck, 
Smith (Kamloops), Smith (Queens-Shelburne), Stambaugh and Veniot. (21)

In attendance: Mr. E. Russell Hopkins, Law Clerk and Parliamentary 
Counsel.

Bill S-33, “An Act to incorporate the Ottawa Terminal Railway Company”, 
was considered clause by clause.

The following witnesses were heard:
Lt. Gen. S. F. Clark, Chairman, National Capital Commission; Mr.

Julian Gazdik, Counsel, Canadian Trucking Associations Inc.; Mr. J. W.
G. Macdougall, Q.C., General Solicitor, Canadian National Railways;
Mr. K. D. M. Spence, Commission Counsel, Canadian Pacific Railway.

On motion of the Honourable Senator Molson it was RESOLVED to report 
the Bill with the following amendments:

1. Page 2, line 22: Strike out “or” and substitute therefor “and”.
2. Page 3, line 33: After “hire” insert “in and about the City of Ottawa”.

At 11.20 a.m. the Committee adjourned to the call of the Chairman.

Attest: F. A. Jackson, 
Clerk of the Committee.



REPORT OF THE COMMITTEE

Tuesday, July 21st, 1964.

The Standing Committee on Transport and Communications to whom 
was referred the Bill S-33, intituled: “An Act to incorporate the Ottawa Ter­
minal Railway Company”, have in obedience to the order of reference of June 
11th, 1964, examined the said Bill and now report the same with the following 
amendments :

1. Page 2, line 22: Strike out “or” and substitute therefor “and”.
2. Page 3, line 33: After “hire” insert “in and about the City of Ottawa”.

All which is respectfully submitted.

A. K. HUGESSEN, 
Chairman.
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THE SENATE
THE STANDING COMMITTEE ON TRANSPORT AND COMMUNICATIONS

EVIDENCE

Ottawa, Tuesday, July 21, 1964.

The Standing Committee on Transport and Communications, to which 
was referred Bill S-33, to incorporate the Ottawa Terminal Railway Company, 
met this day at 10.30 a.m. to give further consideration to the bill.

Senator A. K. Hugessen {Chairman), in the Chair.
The Chairman: Honourable senators, we proceed now to consideration of 

the bill that was before us on June 18, namely, Bill S-33, to incorporate the 
Ottawa Terminal Railway Company.

We have before us as witnesses again Mr. Jacques Fortier, Counsel for 
the Department of Transport; Lieutenant-General Clark, Mr. D. L. McDonald 
and Mr. J. L. McQuarrie for the National Capital Commission; Mr. J. W. G. 
Macdougall, Q.C., General Solicitor, and Mr. Burns, Liaison Officer, for the 
Canadian National Railways; and Mr. George Pogue, Special Representative 
and Mr. K. D. M. Spence, Q.C., for the Canadian Pacific Railway Company.

We have also with us the counsel for the Canadian Trucking Associations, 
Mr. Julian Gazdik.

Two or three things arise out of our last meeting which need to be taken 
up before we proceed. Senators will have received the stenographic report 
of our proceedings last month. Senator Isnor suggested at one stage that it 
might be advisable to have the Board of Transport Commissioners appear 
before us in connection with level crosings, and so on. We decided we would 
take that up later. Does anybody think we need to have representations from 
the Board of Transport Commissioners?

Senator McCutcheon: No.
Senator Lambert: I do not think so.
The Chairman: I think we are satisfied. We have been told that a vast 

number of level crossings are going to be abandoned, and there will be very 
few left. Is it agreed that we do not call upon the Board of Transport Com­
missioners?

Hon. Senators: Agreed.
The Chairman: Then, Mr. McDonald was giving evidence with General 

Clark about the traffic survey that the Canadian National Railways made in 
1959 concerning the hotel business and the present station. Senator Isnor asked 
him:

You say you did not have the figures but you did make a survey. 
Can you trust your memory to give some rough figures?

And Mr. McDonald answered:
Mr. Chairman I regret that it would not be fair to honourable 

senators for me to give any data from my head, as the survey was done 
so long ago. I would have to get it and present it at a later date.

I understand that Mr. McDonald is present this morning and is ready to 
present that data, or perhaps General Clark will present it.
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General S. F. Clark, Chairman, National Capital Commission: Yes, Mr. Chair­
man. This deals with a question that was asked by Senator Lambert which 
appears at page 15 of the proceedings of the last meeting. The question was 
with respect to the number of people coming to the National Capital region 
by various means of transportation. We decided it would be feasible to have 
this brought up to date, so we referred it to the firm of De Leuw, Gather and 
Company which is making a transportation study in the metropolitan area. 
The latest figures we have from them as of July 20 indicate that by road—

The Chairman: That is, July 20 of this year?
General Clark: Yes, of this year. They are engaged in their study which 

they have not yet quite completed, but they have enough data to answer this 
question. I will answer it by giving figures of those entering the national 
capital area every 24 hours, and also on a percentage basis. The figures are 
as follows: By road, 11,000 persons; by rail, 1,100 persons; and by air, 500 
persons, making a total of 12,600. I have not checked these percentages; I 
hope they are correct. They are 87.3 per cent by road; 8.7 per cent by rail, 
and 4 per cent by air. That is the latest information that we can get. We hope 
it is correct.

The Chairman: Thank you very much. That brings the information right 
up to date. We had it originally for 1959 but, of course, this is much better.

Senator Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche) : Do those figures include the 
number of tourists coming into the city in the summer months?

General Clark: Mr. Chairman, this information comes from a traffic count 
on the various highways into the area, and also questionnaires. These are 
people entering for all purposes. It would include anyone who was working 
in Ottawa and living outside, or those coming from a summer cottage. We 
have not been able to break the figures down into more precise components. 
In other words, these are gross figures. They do show entries during a 24 
hour period.

The Chairman: I now bring up the extremely kind invitation that General 
Clark issued to the committee at the last meeting when he said that he would 
be willing to arrange for the committee to go out and see the site of the new 
station and the area, and also have a luncheon in Gatineau park afterwards. 
Does the committee wish to make any arrangements in that connection? I 
have thanked General Clark on behalf of the committee, but does the commit­
tee wish to take up that question now, or does the committee think it has 
enough information with the maps already placed before it?

Senator McCutcheon: We can use the maps.
The Chairman: I gather the members of the committee do not feel they 

need to actually visit the site in spite of General Clark’s kind offer. Is that 
the decision of the committee? I thought I should bring it up again having 
regard to the fact that it was left open. Is it the committee’s decision to decline 
General Clark’s kind offer with thanks?

Honourable Senators: Agreed.
The Chairman: There were some legal questions raised by Mr. Gazdik, 

the counsel for the Canadian Trucking Associations, as a result of which it 
was suggested that a clarification be put in section 10(g) of the bill to make 
sure that the trucking and transfer services which his organization is to operate 
would be limited to the city and district of Ottawa.

I have received a letter from the counsel of the Department of Transport 
dated June 26 telling me that he is agreeable to that change. Apparently the 
counsel for the Canadian National and the Canadian Pacific are also agreeable 
to it.
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The amendment is to section 10(g) on page 3 of the bill which as amended 
would begin:

establish and operate for hire in or about the City of Ottawa a 
service—

Perhaps when we come to that section in our consideration of the bill some 
one might move an amendment to that effect.

Now, Mr. Gazdik tells me that he has still something more that he wishes 
to add to the evidence he gave at the last meeting with respect to section 19 
of the bill. Section 19, as honourable senators recall, states:

The works and undertaking of the Company are hereby declared 
to be works for the general advantage of Canada.

Counsel for the C.N.R. and the C.P.R. are here and, no doubt they will have 
some comments to make on anything that Mr. Gazdik has to say about that 
section. Would you like to come forward and make your further representa­
tions, Mr. Gazdik, limiting yourself to section 19?

Mr. J. Gazdik, Counsel, Canadian Trucking Associations: Mr. Chairman, I 
would like to say that I am very grateful for your permission to appear before 
you a second time. I feel I am having a second chance. Were it not for the 
importance and graveness of this matter from the point of view of the Cana­
dian Trucking Associations I would not have asked to appear before you again.

At the last meeting I made a casual remark with respect to section 19, 
my remark being that if section 19 remains in this bill the result will be that 
trucking, in view of section 10(g), will be taken from under provincial author­
ity and placed under federal authority. I recommend, on the basis of section 
18(1) of the Canadian National Railways Act, an exception be made in section 
19 of this bill, and that trucking be taken out of this general declaration that 
the works and undertaking of the company are declared to be works for the 
general advantage of Canada.

I think this is all that I said. I really thought that, having said that, 
and having quoted the Canadian National Railways Act, I would be able to 
obtain the agreement of the C.N.R. and C.P.R. who are the sponsors of this 
bill, in part at least, to do the same thing and to use the same wisdom as the 
legislators used at the time they enacted the C.N.R. Act.

The Chairman: What specific suggestions have you for amendment of 
clause 19?

Mr. Gadzik: My specific suggestion is to include in it words to the effect 
that:

For the purposes of this section, the expression “works” does not 
include any works operated under section 10(g).

That would take out 10(g) from this over-all declaration.
At the time, I also would like to admit, I was not prepared to give you the 

reasons why it is so important to make this exception. I found since that this 
subject matter of declaration under the British North America Act has given 
rise to numerous studies and a great deal of interpretation. I have here three 
McGill University theses dealing with nothing else but the literal declaration 
aspect of the B.N.A. Act, Article 92, (10) (c). I will not burden you by going 
through all these points which are reported in these theses. Some very interest­
ing questions are raised. I should like only to refer you to one or two instances 
in which the over-all declaration aspect was referred to, and what might be 
taken out, and how this very important and overriding power of the federal 
authority may be used. May I do so, Mr. Chairman?
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I will do one thing, because I think this is the best. In the Canada Tem­
perance Federation case, Viscount Simon made the following statement—and 
I think that is all I would like to bring to your attention:

The true test—
That is, of the legislature in this matter—

—must be found in the real subject matter of the legislation: if it is such 
that it goes beyond local or provincial concern or interests and must 
from its inherent nature be the concern of the Dominion as a whole 
then it will fall within the competence of the Dominion Parliament...

Then Mr. Macdonald wrote that as the legislation was exclusively provin­
cial, it did in its particular context derive validly because of the necessity for 
effective legislation in a federal act.

Senator Dupuis: From what document is the witness reading?
Mr. Gazdik: That was a quotation from Attorney General of Ontario vs 

Canada Temperance Federation, (1946) A.C., 193. What is the essence of this 
test? The test really goes on that this wide power should be used only to the 
extent there is this justification. I am not here concerned regarding the rail­
ways. I am not concerned here, and I have not come here, regarding the buses 
or the limousine services. I am concerned only with one aspect of this matter, 
that is, the trucking.

If you wish, in your wisdom you will test whether it is advisable, from the 
point of view of the inherent nature of the concern of the dominion to take up 
trucking in connection with this terminal, in connection with this enterprise, 
from the provincial-municipal jurisdiction, and put it into the federal juris­
diction. But I submit, very respectfully, that there is no such justification 
regarding trucking. If there is no such justification regarding trucking, then I 
think the exception that I have recommended is warranted.

Senator McCutcheon: Will you read the section in the Canadian National 
Railways Act?

Mr. Gazdik: Yes. Before I read the section, perhaps I should say that in 
the Canadian National Railways Act you will see that in section 27 there is a 
reference to trucking. Section 27 of the C.N.R. Act reads:

The National Company and every other railway company comprised 
in National Railways, may, in conjunction with or substitution for the 
rail services under their management or control, buy, sell, lease or 
operate motor vehicles of all kinds for the carriage of traffic.

That is the authority of the C.N.R. regarding trucking. Then, section 18(1) 
says:

The railway and other transportation works in Canada of the 
National Company and of every company mentioned or referred to in 
Part I... are hereby declared to be works for the general advantage of 
Canada.

This is similar to the expression we have here. Then it goes on in subsection 
(3) to read as follows:

For the purpose of this section, the expression “railway or other 
transportation works” does not include any works operated under the 
authority of section 27.

I have already quoted section 27. Therefore, it is a very clear exception 
that is made. I have explained the reasons and there are many other reasons 
with which I do not want to burden you. There are great difficulties. There is 
the difficulty whether or not an undertaking itself can be declared to be in “the 
general advantage of Canada,” that it must not be a “work”.
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If you take the new bill, S-33, before you, it talks only about an “under­
taking”. Clause 9 has the marginal note “Undertaking”. That being so, the 
question has arisen whether an undertaking can be declared to be “to the gen­
eral advantage of Canada” under the paragraph of the B.N.A. Act, which refers 
only to “works”. It does not refer to “undertakings”. These are matters which 
are very complex and difficult to explain in a brief period of time. I may say 
that if this were to go to the House of Commons with this very broad declara­
tion under clause 19, there would be quite an extensive hearing there because 
all the interested parties would appear and the matter would be dragged out. 
Therefore, I would say that, for the expeditious handling of this bill, it would 
be advisable—and this is the recommendation of the Canadian Trucking Asso­
ciations—to make the exception as I recommend it.

The Chairman: Are there any questions to Mr. Gazdik? Perhaps we should 
ask counsel for the railway company whether he has anything to say in regard 
to Mr. Gazdik’s remarks.

Mr. Macdougall: Yes, Mr. Chairman, if I may.
Senator Dupuis: May I suggest that a smaller map be made for each mem­

ber of this committee?
The Chairman: Each member was supplied with a map here at the last 

meeting of the committee. Apparently there are no further maps available.

J. W. G. Macdougall, Q.C., General Solicitor, Canadian National Railways:
Mr. Chairman and honourable senators, I would like to speak on behalf of the 
Canadian National Railway Company in answer to Mr. Gazdik’s recommenda­
tion to you that section 19 of this bill should be amended to eliminate there­
from any reference to the powers given in section 10(g) of the bill to perform 
transport services in and about the City of Ottawa.

The Canadian National does not agree with this proposal, and objects to 
it strongly.

I also suggest to honourable senators that Mr. Gazdik has misunderstood, 
if I may say so, the intent of the power that the railway companies are asking 
for in this bill. It should be made very clear at the outset that we are not ask­
ing for the company to have any general powers to operate general highway 
services in and about the City of Ottawa. This company would have no power 
to go to a man’s home in the City of Ottawa and pick up packages or persons 
and take them to another point in the City of Ottawa. This is not what we are 
asking for. We are asking solely for what is an inherent right the railway com­
panies have, and that is to give service to its customers at the terminal end of 
its rail operations, transporting to and from the terminal, passengers and their 
baggage. We are not asking for any general transport powers in the City of 
Ottawa. We are asking only for the power to give transfer services to patrons 
of the railway.

Secondly, we are not asking for any powers to operate trucking services 
in conjunction with or in substitution for rail services such as Mr. Gazdik read 
to you in the Canadian National Railways Act. Those powers enable them to 
offer over the road railway services which may be 10, 50 or 100 miles, as long 
as those services are in substitution.

Under the powers of the Canadian National Railways Act, which he spoke 
of, we can substitute a highway service for rail service. Also with that power 
we can put on a highway service in conjunction with the rail service. That is 
not what we are asking for here either. So his suggestion that this company 
should be limited in its powers at its inception to something comparable to the 
Canadian National Railways is a misconception of the powers that we are ask­
ing Parliament to give to this terminal company.
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Senator McCutcheon: Do you mind if I ask a question as we go along? 
Do the terms of the Ottawa Terminal Act in any way correspond with those of 
the Toronto Terminal Railway Act?

Mr. Macdougall: I am glad you raised that point, Mr. Chairman.
In 1906 the Toronto Terminal Railway Company was incorporated by Act 

of Parliament, and in that legislation you will find that company declared to 
be “works for the general advantage of Canada.” It also has transfer service 
powers in the terminal area of exactly the same nature as those contained in 
the Ottawa terminal bill. In fact, the Ottawa terminal bill was drafted in the 
terms of the Toronto terminal bill. What is being asked for here is not some 
additional power that this company should have over and above what similar 
companies have, such as the Toronto Terminal Railway, or over and above the 
powers which ordinarily railway companies have. We are simply asking for 
the ordinary powers Parliament has given to railway companies from the very 
inception of the exercise of the power to incorporate.

To follow Mr. Gazdik’s proposal, he is asking you to derogate in respect of 
this new company from the normal powers given to a railway company, because 
—and this question has come before the courts also—it is a fact and a matter of 
law that railway companies have the inherent power within their normal power 
to perform ancillary services, including delivering to and picking up passengers 
and their baggage at terminal areas.

Senator McCutcheon: In the operations which you perform in the metro­
politan area in Toronto under the Toronto Terminal Railway Act, do you 
comply with provincial and municipal licensing requirements?

Mr. Macdougall: I will answer that, senator, by saying that at the present 
time we do not actually perform any services in the Toronto terminal area under 
the powers of the Toronto Terminal Railway Act. We have a local trucker who 
does our pick-up and delivery work in the Toronto area, and he complies with 
the local ordinances and laws. We have the power; and the point of having 
the power is that if the railway company in the exercise of its functions of 
giving transportation to persons and goods, finds that it can make the best 
arrangement with a local operator, it may do so. However, should it find it 
cannot do this, and for some reason arrangements with local operators cannot 
be made on a reasonable basis, the railway company should have the power, 
and in most cases does have the ancillary power to perform the services itself 
so that the passengers and goods going by railway can have these ancillary 
services available.

Senator McCutcheon: One more question. If it is indicated that services 
under contract by independent operators are available to provide these services 
in the Toronto area, and supposing you started to exercise the power under 
section 10(g), what is your position as to whether you will be required to 
comply with provincial licensing regulations for trucks or with municipal 
regulations as to size of trucks, the areas in which they may operate, and so on?

Mr. Macdougall: Well, sir, the normal powers which would be given to 
a railway company are the powers under this bill to enable us to put trucks 
and other types of vehicles such as cars and buses, and so on, on the highway 
to give just this type of transfer service only.

Senator McCutcheon: Without provincial licence?
Mr. Macdougall: There would be no requirement for them to be provin- 

cially licensed. I may say that the present provincial laws of Ontario provide 
that where this type of service is given in a metropolitan area, no licensing 
requirement is imposed within three miles of the metropolitan area.

Senator McCutcheon: But the vehicles carry the normal licences?
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Mr. Macdougall: Yes, they carry the normal licences. The practice of 
the Canadian National Railways all across Canada is to comply with the local 
provincial jurisdictions. We obtain licensing and obey local weight restrictions 
and ordinances, but there is not a particular requirement under this act to 
go and obtain a franchise to operate this service from the terminal in Ottawa 
to outlying points.

Senator McCutcheon: But in other aspects you comply with provincial 
ordinances?

Mr. Macdougall: Yes, we would comply with them, of course.
I might just refer the committee, for the purpose of the record, to two 

cases in support of the proposition I pointed out to you a moment ago, that 
railway companies do have the inherent ancillary powers to operate local 
pick-up and delivery services, as decided by the court.

The first case is Grand Trunk Railway vs. James, (1916), 29 Dominion Law 
Reports, 352, a decision of the Supreme Court of Alberta. Another is the 
Attorney General vs. Manchester Corporation, (1906) 1 Chancery, 643. I think 
it is very important to realize that this basic position of the railway company 
does include this type of general power in the public interest.

May I read a short portion of the report of Grand Trunk Railway Company 
vs. James, at page 353, where His Lordship said:

Besides, it must surely be evident to anyone that it is, in fact, a 
great convenience to the public travelling on a railway line to find that 
the company which has carried them and their baggage to its stations 
is ready to furnish them with facilities for getting that baggage quickly 
and safely to their places of abode near those stations. It is just at the 
moment when the passenger alights, often in a strange place, that he 
needs the attention of the railway company most. I think the carriage of 
baggage to and from its own stations is clearly a power fairly incidental 
to the statutory powers of the company.

The question there was whether or not the railway company, without 
anything more, had the power to perform this type of terminal service; and 
it was held that this was an inherent power. In this statute, Bill S-33, I think we 
are setting out a clear declaration of the type of power which this terminal 
company will exercise, and which is similar to that now exercised or held by 
the Toronto Terminal Railway Company—to perform this very specific type 
of terminal service to and from the terminal. I submit this will have no effect 
upon the Canadian Trucking Associations or its members. It will not take 
anything away from their rights to having general pick-up and delivery 
or transfer services, which they may be franchised for in the City of Ottawa. 
Since the traffic is to and from the railway company, even if we were required 
to go before some local board to obtain transfer powers, I submit to you that 
none of the local truckers would be in a position to complain. We would not be 
asking for the right to handle traffic they would have any ability to handle, 
because it would be railway traffic given to us to handle and deliver. Under our 
contracts we have a statutory and contractual right to deliver this traffic, and 
we would have to take it to the point of delivery and deliver it. A trucking 
company would not be able to say, “I want to take the traffic from the railway 
company and deliver it.”

Senator McCutcheon: You could contract with a trucking company to do 
so?

Mr. Macdougall: Yes, we could contract with it to do so, quite right, 
but this is not the type of traffic it could insist we should not be franchised 
for and that it should be franchised to take it, because it would be our traffic.
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Unless there are some other questions, Mr. Chairman and honourable sen­
ators, that is all I wish to say.

Senator McCutcheon: Mr. Chairman, I would like to refer Mr. Macdougall 
to section 10(e). Do you comply with the local health regulations when you 
operate restaurants?

Mr. Macdougall: Yes, we do.
Senator McCutcheon: Do you feel you have to? I am just interested in 

how far this goes.
Mr. Macdougall: I do not think we would worry about the legality of 

this, because we would want to do it and we would insist that our people 
comply with the regulations for good housekeeping purposes, if nothing else.

Senator Roebuck: But you are required to do so by law, are you not?
Mr. Macdougall: Yes.
Senator Roebuck: It is not up to them whether they comply with sanitary 

regulations and so on, governing a restaurant.
Mr. Macdougall: There are matters which lie within provincial jurisdic­

tion, and we are required to comply with them and we do.
The Chairman: Are there any further questions of Mr. Macdougall?
Mr. Spence, do you have anything to add to what Mr. Macdougall has 

said?
Mr. Spence: Yes, I have a few words, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman: This is Mr. Spence, commission counsel, Canadian Pacific 

Railway.

Mr. K. D. M. Spence, Commission Counsel, Canadian Pacific Railway: First, Mr. 
Chairman, what Mr. Macdougall has said, as far as it pertains to Canadian 
Pacific and our interest in this company, is entirely in accordance with what I 
have in mind to say. I shall try not to repeat what has already been said, al­
though perhaps I may point out that we are asking no more for the Ottawa Ter­
minal Railway Company than we are doing ourselves or that we have power to 
do, and that is to provide pick-up and delivery service, baggage service, 
and passenger service. That is a service we are now giving either by our­
selves or through our agents at many points in Canada. It is true that we 
sometimes engage contractors to do this, but we treat them as agents for the 
railway company in performing this service. The pick-up and delivery service 
has become a very general service given by the railway company, not only 
in Canada but in the United States and, I presume, elsewhere.

Section 315 of the Railway Act puts the following duties on the railway 
company:

(1) The company shall, according to its powers,
(a) furnish, at the place of starting, and at the junction of the railway 

with other railways, and at all stopping places established for such 
purpose, adequate and suitable accommodation for the receiving 
and unloading of all traffic offered for carriage upon the railway;

—and I do not need to itemize all these subparagraphs, but I come down to sub- 
paragraph (e) :

(e) furnish such other service incidental to transportation as is custom­
ary or usual in connection with the business of a railway com­
pany, as may be ordered by the Board.
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It is my suggestion the railway company now, in furnishing a service that 
is incidental to railway business, is really required to provide pick-up and 
delivery service in the large centres. That is all that we are asking for in 
connection with the Ottawa Terminal Railway Company.

Parliament has already in other ways authorized and even urged railway 
companies—the Canadian National and the Canadian Pacific—to perform certain 
highway services, and I refer to the Canadian National-Canadian Pacific Act 
of 1932-33. In section 17 of that act, subsection 1, the following appears:

The National Company, for and on behalf of itself and any or 
all other of the companies and other elements of which National Railways 
as defined by this Act is composed, and the Pacific Company, for and on 
behalf of itself and any or all other of the companies and other elements, 
of which Pacific Railways as defined by this Act is composed, are, for the 
purposes of effecting economies and providing for more remunerative 
operation, directed to attempt forthwith to agree and continuously to 
endeavour to agree, and they respectively are, for and on behalf as 
aforesaid, authorized to agree, upon such co-operative measures, plans 
and arrangements as are fair and reasonable and best adapted (with 
due regard to equitable distribution of burden and advantage as be­
tween them) to effect such purposes;

—and so on.
In subsection (2) it says:

Without restricting the generality of the foregoing, any such mea­
sures, plans or arrangements may include and be effected by means of

— (a), (b), (c) and (d); and (d) reads:
(d) joint or individual highway services, or highway and railway 

services combined, in any form.

I should also have mentioned (a) which says:
... by means of
(a) new companies controlled by stock ownership, equitably appor­

tioned between the companies;

Here we have Parliament urging us to do precisely the thing we are 
proposing to do here—that is, to organize a joint company and, among other 
things, engage in combined operations including highway services. I suggest 
that to deny this new company even the very modest vehicle services for 
which it is asking would be inconsistent.

Now, as I said before, the two railways themselves have the power to 
provide pick-up and delivery services and these other services to their custo­
mers. That power is exercised under federal jurisdiction for the general ad­
vantage of Canada, and to take that away from our subsidiary company, 
to say that although the two railways themselves may do this as part of their 
undertaking for the general advantage of Canada their subsidiary company, 
which is really organized to do the same thing for them, should not have the 
same powers would be taking something away that we already have, and I 
submit it would be to the detriment of the railway companies and to the 
disadvantage of the public.

I do submit that section 10(g), limited to the Ottawa area, should stand, 
and that section 19 should not be altered. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The Chairman: Thank you, Mr. Spence. Are there any questions to Mr. 
Spence?

General Clark, have your commission any views on this particular point 
you would like to express?
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General Clark: Mr. Chairman, I think it is primarily a railway matter, 
but I would like to express the view the Government did urge the railways 
to abandon a large number of miles of tracks, and to operate a terminal rail­
road company which would make it possible to remove these lines, and re­
develop the part of the national capital region. Under the National Capital 
Act the objects and purposes of the commission are to prepare plans for 
and to assist in the development, conservation and improvement of the na­
tional capital region, in order that the nature and character of the seat of 
Government of Canada may be in accordance with its national significance.

Now the Government did urge the railways to abandon these lines in 
order that we might improve or in order that its agency, the National Capital 
Commission might prepare plans to improve the national capital region. There­
fore I think as a general statement the commission would not wish the rail­
ways in forming a terminal company, to have a derogation from their power 
so that the railway operations, especially as they affect the public, would be 
less efficient than they were before. Therefore while I believe it would be 
quite wrong for the commission to express a legal opinion on this matter, 
on the general question I think I can say for the commission that we would 
hope that this bill would be approved in such a way that the railways would 
be able to give as efficient operations as they gave before, and that the in­
structions of government or the pressure the Government put on them to move 
would not result in some falling-off in efficiency.

The Chairman: Thank you. Any questions? Are there any further wit­
nesses who desire to be heard? If not, are we ready to proceed to consider 
this bill section by section?

Some Hon. Senators: Agreed.
The Chairman: Very well. Section 1, short title. Shall section 1 carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Section 2, incorporation. Shall section 2 carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.

The Chairman: Section 3, provisional directors. Shall section 3 carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Section 4, capital stock. Shall section 4 carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.

The Chairman: Section 5, head office. Shall section 5 carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.
The Chairman: Section 6, general meetings and annual meetings of share­

holders. Shall section 6 carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.

The Chairman: Now I have a question with respect to section 7, which says 
“the number of directors shall be not less than six nor more than ten—”. I 
understand each of the two railway companies is to subscribe half the capital 
stock of this company.

Mr. Macdougall: That is correct.
The Chairman: I suppose it is your intention to have an equal number 

of directors from each company on the board. I wonder if you have expressed 
this clearly enough in section 7. Perhaps it would be advisable to say that 
the directors shall be an even number, and shall consist of not more than ten. 
You probably want to have an even number so that you can have the same 
number from each company.
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Mr. Macdougall: That would be a matter of policy as they went along. 
It is possible they could decide to have an uneven number for some reason. 
I don’t know that I have heard the companies express the opinion they must 
have an equal number from each company. If that section were written in 
such a way it might give rise to difficulties. It could be something different.

The Chairman: Both companies are satisfied with it as it stands?
Mr. Macdougall: Yes.
The Chairman: Shall section 7 carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.

The Chairman: Shall section 8 carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.

The Chairman: Section 9, the undertaking.
The Company may acquire, construct and operate a railway and 

related facilities—

Shall section 9 carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.

The Chairman: Section 10. We have no comments on subsection (a). Shall 
subsection (a) carry? Shall subsection (b) carry? Shall subsection (c) carry? 
Shall subsection (d) carry? Shall subsection (e) carry? Shall subsection (f) 
carry?

Hon. Senators: Carried.

The Chairman: When we come to subsection (g) we have this proposed 
amendment which is, I think, agreeable to all parties.

(g) establish and operate for hire—

And after the word “hire” insert the words “in or about the City of 
Ottawa”. Will some honourable senator move that amendment?

Senator Haig: I so move.
The Chairman: It is moved by Senator Haig.
Hon. Senators: Carried.
Mr. Spence: May I suggest it .night be better to put in “in and about—”
The Chairman: I would think so.
Mr. Hopkins: The language of section 9 says “in or about”. To be con­

sistent with that should it not be “in or about”?
The Chairman: In subclause 1 of clause 9 it says:

The Company may acquire, construct and operate a railway and 
related facilities in or about the City of Ottawa for the purpose of pro­
viding a transportation terminal.

Should we not change that one also? Would it not be better to substitute 
there “and” for “or” in subsection 1 of section 9?

Mr. Macdougall: Perhaps they should be the same, and perhaps it should 
be “and” in both.

The Chairman: Shall we go back to subsection 1 of section 9 and substitute 
“and” for “or”? Will some honourable senator so move?

Senator McCutcheon: I so move.
Hon. Senators: Carried.

21124—2



52 STANDING COMMITTEE

The Chairman: Then we come to section 10, subsection (g) — 
establish and operate for hire in and about—

Shall the section as amended carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.

The Chairman: Section 11. Shall this section carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.

The Chairman: Shall section 12 carry? Shall section 13 carry? Shall sec­
tion 14 carry? Shall section 15 carry? Shall section 16 carry?

Hon. Senators: Carried.

The Chairman: Section 17, time for construction. On that point, “Time for 
construction,” I wonder whether you were not perhaps a little optimistic when 
you said it would only take six months after the closing of the old terminal and 
the opening of the new to bring these new road facilities from the new station 
to Ottawa into operation?

General Clark: Mr. Chairman, I was expressing an optimistic view, and 
I hope it will not be taken as an engineering opinion. It was just a hope.

The Chairman: It was just a hope. Shall section 17 carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.

The Chairman: Section 18 and section 19. Shall these sections carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.

The Chairman: Shall the preamble carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.

The Chairman: Shall the title carry?
Hon. Senators: Carried.

The Chairman: Shall I report the bill as amended?
Hon. Senators: Agreed.

The committee adjourned.
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ORDER OF REFERENCE

Extract from the Minutes of the Proceedings of the Senate, Monday, July 
20th, 1964.

“Pursuant to the Order of the Day, the Honourable Senator Cook moved, 
seconded by the Honourable Senator Smith (Kamloops), that the bill S-40, 
intituled: “An Act to repeal certain Acts of the Province of Newfoundland 
respecting Harbours and Pilotage”, be read the second time.

After debate, and—
The question being put on the motion, it was—
Resolved in the affirmative.
The Bill was then read the second time.
The Honourable Senator Cook moved, seconded by the Honourable Senator 

Smith (Kamloops), that the Bill be referred to the Standing Committee on 
Transport and Communications.

After debate, and—
The question being put on the motion, it was—
Resolved in the affirmative.”

J. F. MACNEILL, 
Clerk of the Senate.
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
Tuesday, July 21, 1964.

Pursuant to adjournment and notice the Standing Committee on Trans­
port and Communications met this day at 10.00 a.m.

Present: The Honourable Senators: Hugessen (Chairman), Buchanan, Du­
puis, Gelinas, Fournier (Madawaska-Restigouche), Gouin, Haig, Kinley, Lam­
bert, McCutcheon, Methot, Molson, Paterson, Pearson, Quart, Reid, Roebuck, 
Smith (Kamloops), Smith (Queens-Shelburne), Stambaugh and Veniot. (21)

In attendance: Mr. E. Russell Hopkins, Law Clerk and Parliamentary 
Counsel.

On Motion of the Honourable Senator Haig it was RESOLVED to report 
recommending that authority be granted for the printing of 800 copies in 
English and 300 copies in French of the proceedings of the Committee on 
Bill S-40.

Bill S-40, “An Act to repeal certain Acts of the Province of Newfound­
land respecting Harbours and Pilotage”, was read and considered.

The following witnesses were heard:
Mr. Jacques Fortier, Counsel, Department of Transport.

Capt. D. R. Jones, Pilotage Division, Department of Transport.

On Motion of the Honourable Senator McCutcheon it was RESOLVED to 
report the Bill without amendment.

At 10.25 a.m. the Committee concluded its deliberation of the said Bill.

Attest.

F. A. Jackson,
Clerk of the Committee.

REPORT OF THE COMMITTEE

Tuesday, July 21, 1964.

The Standing Committee on Transport and Communications to whom 
was referred the Bill S-40, intituled: “An Act to repeal certain Acts of the 
Province of Newfoundland respecting Harbours and Pilotage”, have in obe­
dience to the order of reference of July 20th, 1964, examined the said Bill 
and now report the same without any amendment.

All which is respectfully submitted.
A. K. HUGESSEN, 

Chairman.
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THE SENATE
THE STANDING COMMITTEE ON TRANSPORT AND COMMUNICATIONS

EVIDENCE

Ottawa, Tuesday, July 21, 1964.

The Standing Committee on Transport and Communications to which was 
referred Bill S-40, an Act to repeal certain Acts of the Province of Newfound­
land respecting Harbours and Pilotage, met this day at 10 a.m.

Senator A. K. Hugessen (Chairman) in the Chair.
The committee agreed that a verbatim report be made of the com­

mittee’s proceedings on the bill.
The committee agreed to report recommending authority be granted 

for the printing of 800 copies in English and 300 copies in French of the 
committee’s proceedings on the bill.

The Chairman: Honourable senators, will the committee come to order. 
We have before us for further consideration Bill S-33, to incorporate the 
Ottawa Terminal Railway Company.

Yesterday evening we had submitted to us Bill S-40, an Act to repeal 
certain Acts of the Province of Newfoundland respecting Harbours and Pilotage. 
I suggest that perhaps this latter bill is a very simple one, the only question 
being a legal one raised in connection with it. Perhaps we could dispose of it 
before we proceed with Bill S-33, if that meets with the approval of the 
committee.

Honourable Senators: Agreed.
Senator Reid: Before we proceed, Mr. Chairman, I wanted to ask one 

question for the record. I spoke to the senators about it this morning. What 
power has the Government of Canada got to rescind the statutes as contained 
in the bill?

The Chairman: That is a legal question, Senator Reid, and the two wit­
nesses who are ready to appear before us in connection with Bill S-40 are two 
lawyers, Mr. Jacques Fortier, Counsel of the Department of Transport, and 
Mr. H. A. McIntosh of the Department of Justice. I imagine they will deal with 
the particular question that has been raised.

Apparently Mr. McIntosh is not here but perhaps Mr. Fortier will be able 
to give the explanation.

Mr. Jacques Fortier. Counsel, Department of Transport: Mr. Chairman and 
honourable senators, the reason the reference is made in this bill to the Revised 
Statutes of Newfoundland, 1952, is this. When a statute is revised, what takes 
place is a repeal and a re-enactment of the existing statute. When the statutes 
listed in the bill were under federal jurisdiction pursuant to the union of New­
foundland and Canada, it did not appear that the province had any power to 
repeal these two revised statutes of 1952. That is the reason we list the statutes 
of the 1952 revision in the bill.

7
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I would also point out that the same procedure was followed in the case 
of two previous pieces of federal legislation. One was passed last year, which 
was chapter 38 of the Statutes of 1963, an Act to repeal the Newfoundland 
Savings Bank Act, and it referred to both the pre-Confederation statute and 
the statute as included in the 1952 edition. The same procedure was also fol­
lowed in 1959 by chapter 49, which was an act passed by Parliament to repeal 
certain fisheries of Newfoundland.

The Chairman: Are there any questions to Mr. Fortier?
Senator Stambaugh: Have these statutes been repealed by the province?
Mr. Fortier: No action has been taken by the province after 1949, except 

to re-enact these statutes in the 1952 Revised Statutes of Newfoundland. But 
under the Terms of Union of Newfoundland with Canada the British North 
America Act was declared to be applicable to Newfoundland, so that all the 
statutes which continued in force after union were subject to being revised 
or repealed by either the provincial government or the federal Government 
according to the terms of the British North America Act. All these statutes 
listed in the bill come under federal jurisdiction pursuant to the British North 
America Act as being in respect of the subject matter of navigation and 
shipping.

Senator Kinley: Mr. Chairman, this bill seeks to repeal certain statutes of 
Newfoundland that are not directly contained in the terms of Union. This 
abolishes a service that is now in existence. How do you intend to continue 
that service—under the British North America Act, and automatically it comes 
under Canada?

Mr. Fortier: They continued in force after 1949. Do I understand your 
question to be as to how they continued in force after 1949?

Senator Kinley: No, this provision about the pilots is not included in the 
detail of the terms of union.

Mr. Fortier: No, they were not included, but under section 3 of the Terms 
of Union it is mentioned that the British North America Act shall apply to 
Newfoundland, and under that act certain subject matters come under federal 
jurisdiction while others come under provincial jurisdiction. The item on naviga­
tion and shipping comes under exclusive federal jurisdiction. The statutes 
about pilotage as well as the other statutes in the bill in respect of public 
harbours are in relation to navigation and shipping and, therefore, after 1949 
they come under exclusive federal jurisdiction.

Senator Kinley: How are you going to carry on your pilotage service? 
How are you going to carry on that service now?

Mr. Fortier: After the repeal has taken place under authority of this act 
it is proposed to provide for pilotage in Newfoundland in accordance with the 
provisions of the Canada Shipping Act.

Senator Kinley: Would not that be a money bill?
Mr. Fortier: I do not think it would be, senator.
Senator Kinley: I do not know, but it would be an expense.
Mr. Fortier: The provisions of the Canada Shipping Act provide for the 

constitution by the Governor in Council of pilotage authorities in various 
pilotage districts also established by the Governor in Council. These pilotage 
authorities are constituted of three members who may be local persons or 
designated by the Minister of Transport, but there is no public money involved 
under the provisions of the Canada Shipping Act in respect of pilotage.

Senator Haig: Will the orders, rules and regulations made under these 
present provincial statutes be continued under the Canada Shipping Act?



TRANSPORT AND COMMUNICATIONS 9

Mr. Fortier: They will continue after repeal until action is taken either 
to amend or repeal these regulations. The action for the repeal of these existing 
regulations would now have to be taken by the Governor in Council.

Senator Haig: It is federal?
Mr. Fortier: Yes, federally, by the Governor in Council.
Senator Kinley: Term 18 of the Terms of Union says:

Subject to these Terms, all laws in force in Newfoundland at or 
immediately prior to the date of Union shall continue therein as if the 
Union had not been made, subject nevertheless to be repealed, abolished, 
or altered by the Parliament of Canada or by the Legislature of the 
Province of Newfoundland according to the authority of the Parliament 
or of the Legislature under the British North America Acts, 1867 to 
1946, and all orders, rules, and regulations made under any such laws 
shall likewise continue, subject to be revoked or amended by the body 
or person that made such orders, rules, or regulations or the body or 
person that has power to make such orders, rules, or regulations after 
the date of Union, according to their respective authority under the 
British North America Acts, 1867 to 1946.

This repeals something; it does not create anything. It destroys something: 
it repeals your pilotage laws. You have to put something in its place.

Mr. Fortier : Yes, senator.
Senator Kinley: And that is going to cost money to the federal Treasury.
Mr. Fortier: As I just pointed out, there is no provision for the payment 

of public funds under the provisions of the Canada Shipping Act which provide 
for the constitution of these pilotage authorities. They are self-administered 
and their expenses are taken from the pilotage dues which are collected.

Senator Kinley: Were these either directly or without thinking left out 
of the Terms of Union? There was a special provision for the fisheries, and 
you had to carry that on for five years. There is no mention in this about 
pilotage. Therefore, I think, and I am advised, that this would apply. I do not 
see anything to prevent it except that it might be a money bill.

Mr. Fortier: Even if there were any public money involved in the bill as 
a result of the repeal of these statutes, the repeal itself under the bill does 
not automatically provide for the creation of pilotage districts in Newfoundland 
under the Shipping Act. This action has to be taken by the Governor in Council 
under authority of the Shipping Act.

The Chairman: Mr. Fortier, what is the actual position at the moment 
with respect to these ports in Newfoundland—for instance, St. John’s and 
Port aux Basques? What is the administrative authority and under what legisla­
tive sanction are they operating—under the federal Shipping Act?

Mr. Fortier: They are now operating under the Newfoundland statutes 
which are mentioned in sections 1 and 3 of the bill.

The Chairman: I thought Senator Cook told us the federal Shipping Act 
had been brought into effect.

Mr. Fortier: Yes, Mr. Chairman.
Senator Cook: That is right, but it provides for all except Part VI which 

must be proclaimed. Part VI of the Shipping Act is not in force in Newfound­
land, is that right?

Mr. Fortier: Mr. Chairman, in 1949 the Shipping Act was proclaimed into 
force in Newfoundland, except Part VI in respect of pilotage. In 1953 there 
was an amendment made to the Shipping Act which provides that Part VI 
of the act in respect of pilotage will come into force in Newfoundland upon
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proclamation. There has been no proclamation, but it is proposed, after these 
pilotage statutes of Newfoundland are repealed, to proclaim Part VI of the 
act into force in Newfoundland.

The Chairman: So it will be a momentary matter: you will cancel these 
acts and proclaim the pilotage section of the Shipping Act?

Mr. Fortier: Yes.
The Chairman: I think that is sufficiently clear.
Senator Kinley: It looks as though the province of Newfoundland will 

have to proclaim an act. They have to take action, it seems, or the dominion 
can take action.

The Chairman: The dominion can, seeing it is now a matter within federal 
jurisdiction.

Senator Kinley: They come under the Shipping Act, but what are you 
going to do in the meantime, until you get the proper control of it after you 
repeal this act?

Mr. Fortier: The various pilotage boards in some of the harbours of 
Newfoundland after 1949 came under the jurisdiction of the Department of 
Transport, but they have been more or less inactive. Some of the commissioners 
resigned and others died, and no action has yet been taken to replace them with 
a view that when the shipping act, the pilotage provisions of the shipping 
act were proclaimed in force in Newfoundland, these various commissions 
would be reconstituted under the shipping act.

Senator Kinley: Who gets pilotage fees now? To what treasury do they
go?

Mr. Fortier: I cannot answer that, but I have Captain Jones with me who 
may be able to answer.

Senator Kinley: You would not want to create a condition where nobody 
is in authority. St. John’s harbour is quite a tricky one.

The Chairman: Captain Jones, would you care to answer that question?

Captain D. R. Jones, Nautical and Pilotage Division, Department of Transport:
They are received by the local pilotage authority. The revenue is collected by 
the local pilotage authority, disbursed to meet their expenses and pay the 
pilots.

Senator Kinley: Do the pilots now come under a wage scale or salary 
scale?

Captain Jones: They are not on salary; they are on a scale of fees. It is not 
intended at this time to make a change. There is nothing of that sort con­
templated at the present time.

Senator Kinley: You have a good pilotage service there?
Captain Jones: Yes, these places are rather small. There are two pilots 

in most of them, one in another, and in St. John’s there are nine.
Senator Reid: When this bill passes under what condition would the 

pilots act?
Captain Jones: In the same manner they have always acted. They receive 

licences from the local authority. These licences will be renewed and they will 
function in the way they are now functioning.

Senator Kinley: How big must a ship be to take a pilot into St. John’s?
Captain Jones: The pilotage dues are levied on tariffs. They are not levied 

on size.
Senator Kinley: Must every ship take a pilot?
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Captain Jones: No, the exemption is usually granted on the nature of the 
trade in which the ship is engaged, and also on the nationality.

Senator Kinley: Fishing vessels do not take a pilot?
Captain Jones: Fishing vessels in St. John’s do not necessarily take a pilot, 

but they have to pay pilotage dues.
Senator Kinley: And foreign ships, Portuguese, French and Spanish are all 

liable for pilotage fees?
Captain Jones: Yes.
The Chairman: Any other questions, gentlemen?
Senator Roebuck: I should like an explanation of a point I raised in the 

house. I was a little late in coming in, perhaps five minutes, and it may have 
been discussed in my absence. In the house we were told by Senator Cook 
that the second of these bills, the Outport Pilots and Pilotage Act, now appearing 
in the Revised Statutes of Newfoundland, 1952, was passed after Confederation 
of Newfoundland, and therefore was beyond the jurisdiction of Newfoundland, 
in which case it has no force and effect. Now we are proposing to repeal an 
act which does not exist.

Senator McCutcheon: The act exists.
Senator Roebuck: It was passed without any authority. It was passed 

when the authority in connection with these matters was in the Dominion 
Government, and not within the jurisdiction of Newfoundland. I asked the 
question because I would like this witness to tell us why we are doing some­
thing which I think is very unusual. I do not remember in my experience the 
Dominion authority ever repealing an act of a provincial government, and I 
certainly have never known us to repeal an act which does not exist or which 
is without validity and which could not be enforced in the courts of New­
foundland, and which would be declared unconstitutional. Why we should now 
undertake to repeal it, I cannot understand. As I say, I have never seen any­
thing like this, and therefore I would like this witness to tell us what he thinks 
about it.

Mr. Fortier: Well, Senator, as I pointed out, the reason why we repeal 
these statutes which were revised by the Province of Newfoundland in 1952 
is that the subject matter of these now comes under federal jurisdiction under 
the Terms of Union of 1949 of Newfoundland with Canada. Under the terms 
of that union the British North America Act was declared to apply to New­
foundland.

Senator Roebuck: So that gives us jurisdiction over previous acts in this 
category of the Newfoundland Legislature. That made them Dominion matters. 
But that does not apply to the second of these acts, when it was re-enacted by 
Newfoundland in the revised statutes. At that time the act you are referring 
to did not apply. Now I am only addressing myself to the second of these two 
acts mentioned in clause No. 1. We are perfectly entitled to act with regard 
to the first of these acts. That was placed under our jurisdiction by the agree­
ment, but the second act was passed after the agreement.

Mr. Fortier: The explanation is this, that in regard to the second act, the 
one passed in 1952, and included in the revised statutes, the revision amounted 
to a repeal and re-enactment of the existing statute.

Senator Roebuck: Something which was beyond the jurisdiction of the 
Province of Newfoundland.

Mr. Fortier: That is the view we take because of the provisions of the 
British North America Act. The subject matter came under the federal jurisdic­
tion, and that is why in dealing with pre-Confederation statutes we also have 
to deal with post-Confederation statutes. The same thing was done with regard
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to an act of the federal Government, chapter 38, in 1963, which was an act to 
repeal the Newfoundland Savings Bank Act. The same procedure was followed 
in that repeal. We mention both the pre-union statute and the post-union 
statutes. It was also done in connection with another statute passed by the 
federal Government in 1959, chapter 49, an act to repeal certain Newfound­
land Fishing Acts.

Senator Roebuck: So there is some precedent.
The «Chairman: I suppose, Senator Roebuck, when the Newfoundland 

authorities came to revise their existing statutes in 1952 they must have found 
a number of existing statutes which had come under the federal jurisdiction 
at that time, but which had not been repealed by the federal authority. It is 
difficult to see how they could have done other than what they did. The only 
other thing they could have done would be to go on with the statutes, putting 
them into revised statutes, and waiting until the federal authority repealed 
them. It is an academic point.

Senator Roebuck: It is academic, and we may be right in dealing with 
them. However some people may be acting under certain acts that are no 
longer in force, and while they may not be in force any more, and may no 
longer apply, this is nevertheless quite an important point I am raising.

The Chairman: Oh, yes.
Senator Roebuck: And I do not know that we should establish a precedent 

of repealing provincial acts.
The Chairman: Apparently there are these two precedents already.
Senator Roebuck: I suppose it will do no harm.
The Chairman: Are there any further questions from the committee? 

Does the committee wish to pass on the bill?
Senator Kinley: It looks all right. It is not a money bill. It is not going 

to cause expenditures.
Senator Smith (Queens-Shelburne) : Mr. Chairman, I move we report the 

bill without amendment.
The Chairman: It is moved that we report the bill without amendment. 

All in favour?
Hon. Senators: Agreed.













BIBLIOTHÈQUE DU PARLEMEMT 
LIBRARY OF PARLIAMENT

ni: i in il il il mi I ili i mi: nui 11111111 un

3 2354 00329 951 1


